



مسمل

Evaluation of Critical Care Nurses' Knowledge and Ability to Utilize Information Related to Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

by

Elizabeth J Bridges

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

Master of Nursing



University of Washington

1991

Approved by (Chairperson of Supervisory Committee)

Program Authorized to Offer Degree School of Nursing

Date 14 August 1991

91 1213 148

FILL AT FMENT A

A, is a for public release; Distribution Unlimited

University of Washington

Abstract

Evaluation of Critical Care Nurses' Knowledge and Ability to Utilize Information Related to Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

by Elizabeth J. Bridges

Chairperson of Supervisory Committee:

Ascociate Professor Susan L. Woods,

School of Nursing

The performance of pulmonary artery (PA) pressure measurement and the use of the hemodynamic data provided by the catheter system require that critical care nurses have an extensive knowledge base. The purposes of this study were to describe critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement, and to determine the differences in relevant demographic data with respect to the mastery of this information.

A criterion-referenced, self-administered test concerning PA pressure measurement in a critically ill patient and a demographic data sheet were designed and sent to 1,000 members of the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN) who were distributed evenly throughout 19 geographic regions in the United States. A total of 181 responses were analyzed.

High test-retest reliability (r = 0.85, p < 0.01) was established. A total test score and six subset scores, based on content area and cognitive level, were calculated. The mean total score was 65% (+/- 14%). The lowest content subset score was the

University of Washington

Abstract

Evaluation of Critical Care Nurses' Knowledge and Ability to Utilize Information Related to Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement by Elizabeth J. Bridges

Chairperson of Supervisory Committee:

Associate Professor Susan L. Woods,

School of Nursing

The performance of pulmonary artery (PA) pressure measurement and the use of the hemodynamic data provided by the catheter system require that critical care nurses have an extensive knowledge base. The purposes of this study were to describe critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement, and to determine the differences in relevant demographic data with respect to the mastery of this information.

A criterion-referenced, self-administered test concerning PA pressure measurement in a critically ill patient and a demographic data sheet were designed and sent to 1,000 members of the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN) who were distributed evenly throughout 19 geographic regions in the United States. A total of 181 responses were analyzed.

High test-retest reliability (r = 0.85, p < 0.01) was established. A total test score and six subset scores, based on content area and cognitive level, were calculated. The mean total score was 65% (+/- 14%). The lowest content subset score was the technical subset (48% +/- 21%), and the lowest cognitive subset score was cognitive level 1: knowledge and comprehension (58% +/- 14%). Analysis of individual test items revealed knowledge strengths, e.g., recognition of relationship between hemodynamic data and clinical presentation, and knowledge deficits, e.g., definition of phlebostatic axis, interpretation of analog data, recognition of the effects of position, position change and ventilatory effects on PA pressure measurement accuracy. Higher test scores were achieved by nurses with baccalaureate or masters degrees, who held critical care certification (CCRN), were employed as staff development coordinators or clinical nurse specialists, or who rated their knowledge level as expert. However, there was wide variation within each of these demographic groups. In general, the knowledge of PA pressure measurement was low. Inaccurate PA pressure measurement may lead to therapeutic mismanagement or compromised patient safety; thus, there is a need to provide instruction with regard to the basic principles of PA pressure measurement before instruction regarding clinical utilization of hemodynamic data is initiated.

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Masters degree at the University of Washington, I agree that the library shall make its copies freely available for inspection. I further agree that extensive copying of this thesis is allowable only for scholarly purposes, consistent with "fair use" as prescribed in the U.S. Copyright Law. Any other reproduction for any purposes or by any means shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Signature_____

Date_____



NTIG GRAAN DTIC TAB Undernoorneed Justification By Distribution / Aveilability Codes Aveil > sc/or Dist Epocial A-1

Acomsion For

Statement A per telecon Maj Jill Whisker TAPC-OPB-D Alexandria, VA 22332-0411 NWW 12/18/91

University of Washington

Abstract

Evaluation of Critical Care Nurses' Knowledge and Ability to Utilize Information Related to Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

by Elizabeth J. Bridges

Chairperson of Supervisory Committee:

Associate Professor Susan L. Woods, School of Nursing

The performance of pulmonary artery (PA) pressure measurement and the use of the hemodynamic data provided by the catheter system require that critical care nurses have an extensive knowledge base. The purposes of this study were to describe critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement, and to determine the differences in relevant demographic data with respect to the mastery of this information.

A criterion-referenced, self-administered test concerning PA pressure measurement in a critically ill patient and a demographic data sheet were designed and sent to 1,000 members of the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN) who were distributed evenly throughout 19 geographic regions in the United States. A total of 181 responses were analyzed.

High test-retest reliability (r = 0.85, p < 0.01) was established. A total test score and six subset scores, based on content area and cognitive level, were calculated. The mean total score was 65% (+/- 14%). The lowest content subset score was the technical subset (48% +/- 21%), and the lowest cognitive subset score was cognitive level 1: knowledge and comprehension (58% +/- 14%). Analysis of individual test items revealed knowledge strengths, e.g., recognition of relationship between hemodynamic data and clinical presentation, and knowledge deficits, e.g., definition of phlebostatic axis, interpretation of analog data, recognition of the effects of position, position change, and ventilatory effects on PA pressure measurement accuracy. Higher test scores were achieved by nurses with baccalaureate or masters degrees, who held critical care certification (CCRN), were employed as staff development coordinators or clinical nurse specialists, or who rated their knowledge level as expert. However, there was wide variation within each of these demographic groups. In general, the knowledge of PA pressure measurement was low. Inaccurate PA pressure measurement may lead to therapeutic mismanagement or compromised patient safety; thus, there is a need to provide instruction with regard to the basic principles of PA pressure measurement before instruction regarding clinical utilization of hemodynamic data is initiated.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES v	ii
LIST OF TABLES	ii
CHAPTER i: Problem statement	1
Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement	5
Physiology of Pulmonary Artery Pressure Monitoring	6
Preload	6
Afterload	9
Contractility	9
Synergy of contraction	9
Heart rate	10
The Pulmonary Artery Catheter	12
Waveform Characteristics	14
Right atrial pressure	14
Right ventricular pressure	17
Pulmonary artery pressure	18
Pulmonary artery wedge pressure	22
Use of the Pulmonary Artery Catheter in Patients	
with a Myocardial Infarction	23
Pulmonary artery-Left ventricular pressure	
relationship	24
Factors that affect pulmonary artery-left ventricular	
pressure relationship in patients with a myocardial	
infarction	26

Page

Page
Technical Factors Affecting Pulmonary Artery Pressure
Measurement
Reference level
Dynamic response 54
Calibration 58
Troubleshooting the pulmonary artery catheter 58
Pulmonary artery pressure stabilization
Normal pulmonary artery pressure fluctuation 61
Pulmonary Effects on Pulmonary Artery Pressure
Monitoring
Pulmonary blood flow
On versus off mechanical ventilation
Effect of the ventilatory cycle - spontaneous
versus mechanical ventilation
Mechanical ventilation with PEEP
Effect of Positioning on Pulmonary Artery
Pressure Measurement 83
Supine position 83
. Lateral position 86
Complications of Hemodynamic Monitoring
Cardiac arrhythmias 89
Infectious complications
Pulmonary artery perforation

-

Page
Pulmonary artery catheter induced thrombosis
Taxonomy of Cognitive Domains
Simulation as an Evaluation Tool
Criterion-Referenced Evaluation
Summary
Statement of Purpose 114
CHAPTER III: Methods 115
Study Design 115
Sample
Operationalization of Variables
Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure
Measurement
Test results 119
Reliability 120
Content validity 122
ltem classification
Internal consistency
Construct validity 133
Methods of Procedure
Protection of Human Subjects
Methods of Data Analysis 138
CHAPTER IV: Results 142
Characteristics of the Sample

	Page
Gender	. 145
Age	146
Region	. 146
Basic and Highest Education in Nursing	. 146
Certification	. 147
Years of Nursing and Critical Care Experience	. 147
Employment	. 148
Hospital Type and Size	. 148
Area of Employment and Position	. 149
Perceived Knowledge of Pulmonary Artery	
Pressure Measurement	. 149
Analysis of Test Scores	. 149
Total and Subset Scores	. 150
Analysis of Individual Test Items	. 153
Analysis of Highest and Lowest Correct Response Items	. 164
Differences in Total and Subset Scores Related to	
Selected Demographic Characteristics	. 169
Age	. 169
Region	. 176
Basic education in nursing	. 176
Highest education in nursing	. 176
Certification	. 177
Critical care registered nurse	. 177

Page
Years of nursing experience
Years of critical care experience
Years since active in critical care
Employment status 179
Type of facility, facility size, and area of
employment
Position
Perceived knowledge of pulmonary artery pressure
measurement
Summary of Findings
CHAPTER V: Discussion
Summary of the Study
Implications for Nursing
Limitations of the Study 202
Recommendations for Further Study
LIST OF REFERENCES 205
APPENDIX A: Pulmonary Artery-Left Heart Pressure Relationship 227
APPENDIX B: Effect of Mechanical Ventilation on the Accuracy
of PA Pressure Measurement
APPENDIX C: Effect of Positive End-Expiratory Pressure on
PA Pressure Measurement Accuracy
APPENDIX D: Effect of Supine Position Change on PA Pressure
Measurement Accuracy

Page	
APPENDIX E: Effect of Lateral Position on PA Pressure	APPENDIX E
Measurement Accuracy	
APPENDIX F: Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure	APPENDIX F
Measurement - Pilot Study Data	
APPENDIX G: Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure	APPENDIX C
Measurement - Study Data	
APPENDIX H: Demographic Data Sheet	APPENDIX
APPENDIX I: Cover Letter	APPENDIX
APPENDIX J: Follow-up Postcard	APPENDIX J
APPENDIX K: Letter of Support - American Association of	APPENDIX H
Critical Care Nurses	
APPENDIX L: Information to Respondents	APPENDIX L
APPENDIX M: Human Subjects Documentation	APPENDIX N

LIST OF FIGURES

Number							
	1.	Pressure-Volume Curve	. 8				
	2.	Swan-Ganz Flow-Directed Catheter	13				
	з.	Pulmonary Artery Pressure Waveforms	15				
	4.	Pulmonary Artery Wedge and Mean Pressure Determination	20				
	5.	Schematic of Pulmonary Artery Catheter	21				
	6.	Hemodynamic Subsets	35				
	7.	Ventricular Function Curve	37				
	8.	Ventricular Function Curve: Case Study	43				
	9.	Phiebostatic Axis	51				
	10.	Referencing to Air-Fluid Interface	53				
	11.	Dynamic Response Evaluation	55				
	12.	Physiologic Zones of the Lungs	63				
	13.	Intrapulmonary Pressure Changes	69				
	14.	Variation in Pressure Waveform due to					
		Spontaneous Ventilation	70				
	15.	Pulmonary Artery Pressure Changes During					
		Positive Pressure Ventilation	71				

LIST OF TABLES

Number	Page
1.	Clinical and Hemodynamic Subsets
2.	Case Study - Hemodynamic Data 42
з.	Differential Diagnosis of Cardiogenic Shock 46
4.	Troubleshooting the Pulmonary Artery Catheter
5.	Demographic Characteristics of the Sample
6.	Group Data: Total and Subset Scores
7.	Summary of Total Test Score Frequencies
8.	Seven Highest and Seven Lowest Scoring Items 165
9.	Summary of Statistical Analysis of the Differences in
	Mean Test Scores and Demographic Variables
F-1.	Answer Key - Pilot Study 292
F-2.	Test Scores - Frequencies and Distributions
F-3.	Group Data - Total and Subset Scores
F-4.	Score Correlations 298
F-5.	Test Reliability: Master versus Nonmaster
F-6.	Item Difficulty/Discrimination
F-7.	Item-Objective Congruence
F-8.	Blueprint - Pilot Study 302
F-9.	Scoring Pilot Study Subject
F-10.	Content Validity - Item Relevance
G-1.	Answer Key
G-2.	Final Test Blueprint 311
G-3.	Score Correlations

LIST OF TABLES (continued)

Number							Page	
G-4.	Test	Scores	-	Frequencies	and	Distribution		313

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author wishes to express sincere appreciation to Dr Susan Woods for her encouragement and mentorship throughout my entire graduate program. Having the opportunity to interact with Dr. Woods, an individual who defines the word teacher, has been an extraordinary experience, and has made these past two years the most rewarding of my nursing career. I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr Anne Loustau, Dr Sharon Gavin Fought, and Polly Gardner for their continued support and valuable feedback. I would like to acknowledge the support from the Department of Physiological Nursing, who partially funded this project, and the American Association of Critical Care Nurses, who provided the mailing labels and demographic information. Finally to the United States Air Force for providing me with the opportunity of a lifetime.

CHAPTER I

Problem Statement

To assist in the therapeutic modification of the critically ill patient's response to various disease states, the critical care nurse must possess a high level of knowledge of how disease processes alter specific physiologic parameters as well as the techniques used to monitor these parameters. Straw (1986) evaluated critical care nurses' knowledge of pulmonary artery (PA) pressure measurement and reported that scores on a criterion-based evaluation of this knowledge ranged from 20% to 90%, with a mean of 59.2%. Only 23.7% of the nurses scored higher than 70% on the test. In 1987, Dolter studied critical care nurses' knowledge of physiological, pathophysiological, and technical aspects of PA wedge pressure measurement, external and internal artifact effects on PA wedge pressure measurement, and complications of PA monitoring. The average score on this test was 30.8%.

The importance of this apparent knowledge deficit is magnified by research conducted by Holmes (1982). Holmes' study reported that 61% of all pediatric and adult critical care units utilize PA catheters for monitoring. Ninety percent of all adult critical care units reported using PA catheters. In addition, in 57% of all units, nurses were responsible for the set up of the PA catheter system. In 59% of the facilities, nurses were responsible for reading PA catheter data, calibrating the catheter system, and collecting PA catheter blood samples. In addition, in 47% of the facilities, nurses were responsible for acting on the data collected (the study did not specify what this latter activity entailed). In order to accomplish these tasks, there is clearly a need for nurses in these critical care units to have knowledge of PA pressure measurement as well as the ability to interpret and utilize the collected data.

The PA catheter is a complex piece of equipment. The safe, effective use of the PA catheter and utilization of the hemodynamic data provided requires an extensive knowledge base. Utilization of the data provided by the PA monitoring system requires knowledge related to the mechanics of operation, the interrelated physiologic parameters monitored, and the alteration of these physiologic parameters in various disease states.

If a critical care nurse has a knowledge deficit related to recognition of pathognomonic alterations in hemodynamic parameters, or complications associated with PA pressure measurement, therapeutic mismanagement or potentially severe injury to the patient may occur. In addition, lack of knowledge may lead to incorrect technique related to positioning the patient prior to pressure measurement, evaluating the technical aspects of the equipment, interpretating the pressure waveforms, or wedging the balloon. This incorrect technique will further increase the risk for therapeutic mismanagement or injury to the patient.

With respect to professional responsibility, the <u>American</u> <u>Association of Critical-Care Nurses (AACN)</u> <u>Standards for Nursing Care</u> <u>of the Critically III</u> (Sanford & Disch, 1989) serves as the basis for

the practice of critical care nursing. This document stated that the critical care nurse must "demonstrate technical competency in gathering objective data" (p. 6), "integrate current scientific knowledge with technical and psychomotor competence" (p. 11), "compare patient's response with expected results" and "base the evaluation on data from pertinent sources." (p. 13). In addition, the nurse must "attempt to determine the cause of any significant difference between the patient's response and the expected response" (p. 13). The ability to meet any of these standards would be severely constrained by the lack of knowledge reported in both Straw's (1986) and Dolter's (1987) studies of critical care nurses.

In addition to the AACN Standards, Disch (1980) stated critical care nurses must participate in "ongoing educational activities...to acquire advanced knowledge of psychosocial, physiological, and therapeutic components specific to the care of the critically ill" (p. 19). This point is reiterated in the AACN position statement on the "Scope of Critical Care Nursing Practice" (1986) that indicated critical care nurses must respond to demands placed on them for the use of advanced knowledge through ongoing education. The level of education is based on the nurses' expanding knowledge and experience level.

Straw's (1986) and Dolter's (1987) studies were the only studies found that evaluated critical care nurses' knowledge of PA pressure measurement. While both studies identified a global knowledge deficit, they did not identify specific learning needs. No

Э

data-based study evaluating critical care nurses' ability to utilize knowledge of PA pressure measurement in a patient care situation was found during a review of the literature. It is important to assess and identify the learning needs of critical care nurses, with respect to their knowledge of PA pressure measurement, as well as their ability to utilize this knowledge. This research project, which sought to assess and identify specific learning needs, represented the first step in the design of an instructional intervention to improve critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement in a clinical situation.

This study expanded upon the work of Straw (1986) and Dolter (1987) with respect to critical care nurses' knowledge of PA pressure measurement. The goal of this study was to describe critical care nurses' knowledge of PA pressure measurement, and their ability to utilize this information in the care of a patient requiring PA pressure monitoring.

CHAPTER II

Conceptual Framework

Pulmonary artery (PA) pressure measurement is a skill that requires a broad knowledge base. Difficulty arises when one tries to evaluate this complex knowledge base in a consistent manner. This chapter contains a discussion of the use of a cognitive taxonomy to describe expected clinical behaviors, use of written simulation as a method to evaluate critical care nurses' knowledge base related to PA pressure measurement, and the rationale for use of a criterionreferenced instrument to assess this knowledge base. A summary and purpose statement conclude this chapter.

Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

The PA catheter is one component of a complex monitoring device that facilitates the management of critically ill patients. The keys to successful use of the PA catheter and PA pressure measurement include the critical care nurses knowledge and ability to utilize information related to the physiologic parameters indirectly measured by the PA catheter, e.g., preload, afterload, and contractility, and an understanding of how these parameters are altered by various pathophysiologic processes; and the technical variables that can affect the accuracy of PA pressure measurement, e.g., pulmonary effects, patient positioning, waveform interpretation, reference level, PA pressure stabilization, and normal PA pressure stabilization. In addition, the nurse must possess the ability to troubleshoot the monitoring equipment and evaluate the patient for potential complications associated with the presence of the indwelling PA catheter, such as arrhythmias, infection, and pulmonary infarction or perforation. Finally, the critical care nurse must be able to utilize this knowledge and information in specific patient situations. As noted in the study by Holmes (1982), the critical care nurse is responsible for a large portion of these duties. Both Straw (1986) and Dolter (1987) have attempted to evaluate this knowledge base. In addition to the evaluation of nurses' knowledge in this area, the evaluation of the how nurses utilize this knowledge in specific clinical situations is essential.

Physiology of Pulmonary Artery Pressure Monitoring

Cardiac output, the amount of blood ejected from the ventricle each minute, is one of the primary determinants of oxygen delivery to the tissues. Cardiac output is the product of stroke volume and heart rate. Five factors are known to affect stroke volume: 1) preload, 2) afterload, 3) contractility, 4) contractile synergy, and 5) heart rate. This section addresses each of these factors with regard to their physiologic definitions and the basis for their measurement.

Preload.

Preload refers to end-diastolic myocardial fiber length, which in the intact ventricle is related to the end-diastolic volume (Shah, 1983). The importance of fiber length is explained by Starling's law of the heart (1914) that stated within given limits, an increase in fiber length is associated with an increase in force of contraction.

The increased force of contraction results in an increased stroke volume, the amount of blood ejected from the heart with each beat. This length-tension relationship allows for equalization of right and left heart output. For example, if right ventricular volume is increased, the fiber length of the right ventricle is increased, and the force of the subsequent contraction is increased. The increased contractile force results in an increase in stroke volume to the left ventricle. The left ventricular fibers are then stretched, with a subsequent increase in force of contraction and stroke volume (Bond, 1989).

In the intact ventricle, measurement of fiber length is difficult; therefore, end-diastolic volume is used to estimate resting muscle length (Hedges, 1983). However, use of end-diastolic volume assumes there is uniform distention of all fibers in the ventricle as the volume is increased, which is not the case (Van Aken & Vendermeersch, 1988). It is technically difficult to measure enddiastolic volume in a clinical setting; therefore, measurement of end-diastolic pressure is used. Use of end-diastolic pressure assumes a fixed relationship between pressure and volume. As can be seen in Figure 1, the pressure-volume relationship of the ventricle is curvilinear. In a normal ventricle (curve [) at lower enddiastolic volumes, a large change in volume is accompanied by a small change in pressure (point A), but as the end-diastolic volume increases, volume changes are accompanied by larger changes in end-



Figure 1. Typical pressure-volume curve. Curve I reflects a normal ventricle; Curve II represents a ventricle with decreased compliance. Points A and B reflect the effect of volume on ventricular compliance. P = pressure; V = volume; Δ = change

diastolic pressure (point B). This pressure-volume relationship is a reflection of ventricular compliance. Compliance (the inverse of stiffness) refers to ventricular distensibility, and is defined by the slope of the pressure-volume curve, or the change in pressure for any given change in volume. Any alteration in compliance will affect the pressure-volume relationship, and limit the usefulness of enddiastolic pressure as an indicator of fiber length. For example, in nyocardial ischemia, compliance is decreased (curve [1]), i.e., any given change in volume is accompanied by a larger change in pressure when compared with a normal curve (curve I). Therefore, the relationship between end-diastolic volume and end-diastolic pressure is not constant, and may be affected by the diastolic compliance of the ventricle (curve I vs curve II) or the end-diastolic volume (point A vs Point B) or both (Sibbald, Calvin, & Driedger, 1982). Caution; therefore, must be used when approximating end-diastolic volume with end-diastolic pressure.

Afterload.

Afterioad is the wall tension that is developed during ventricular systole, and is related to the force opposing ventricular ejection (Hurst, 1984). An alteration in afterioad inversely affects the velocity of myocardial shortening, i.e., an increase in afterioad is associated with a decrease in velocity. Clinically, systemic vascular resistance (SVR) is used as the indicator of left ventricular afterioad (Bond, 1989). In the normal ventricie, an increase in afterioad (increased impedance to ejection) results in

little change in stroke volume; however, in the presence of myocardial dysfunction, an increase in afterload may result in a dramatic reduction in stroke volume (Shah, 1983). Afterload can be clinically modified by the use of vasodilator or vasoconstrictor therapy.

Also of importance is the effect of afterload on myocardial oxygen consumption. One of the primary determinants of myocardial oxygen consumption is the development of tension during isovolumetric contraction. An increase in afterload necessitates an increase in ventricular tension and the subsequent increase in myocardial oxygen consumption (Bond, 1989).

Contractility.

Contractility is defined as the maximum velocity of cardiac muscle shortening, independent of changes in preload and afterload. An increase in stroke volume without a change in preload or afterload is the result of increased contractility. Factors that increase contracility are known as inotropes, and include catecholamines, dopamine, dobutamine, calcium, and digoxin. Negative inotropic agents and clinical situations, that decrease contractility, include beta blockers, hypoxia, acidosis, myocardial ischemia and infarction, barbiturates, procainamide, and quinidine (Shah, 1983; Bond, 1989).

Synergy of contraction.

Stroke volume is also affected by the synergy of ventricular wall motion. Direct assessment of contractile synergy is made through the use of contrast angiography, while measurement of the

ejection fraction provides an indirect index of ventricular function. In the presence of myocardial injury, four abnormal contraction patterns (asynergy) occur: 1) asynchrony, a dissociation in the contraction of adjacent wall segments, 2) asyneresis or hypokinesis, a localized reduction in myocardial contraction, 3) akinesis, an absence of ventricular wall motion. and 4) dyskinesis. paradoxical wall movement during systole, i.e., bulging. The contractile asynergy causes a decrease in left ventricular stroke volume, and potentiates heart failure (Glasser, 1977). However, the decrease in stroke volume may be offset by hyperkinesis of the unininvolved ventricular areas (Herman, Heile, Klein, & Gorlin, 1967; Pasternak, Braunwald & Sobel, 1988; Newton, 1989). The hyperkinetic compensatory action of the uninvolved areas limits the efficacy of ejection fraction determinations, which may reflect a normal global ventricular function despite contractile asynchrony (Braunwald, 1988).

Contractile abnormalities that involve 10% to 20% of the left ventricle do not usually affect the ejection fraction or enddiastolic volume. When contractile abnormalities involve 25% to 30% of the LV mass, there is usually an increase in end-diastolic volume and a concomitant decrease in ejection fraction (Kennedy, 1976; Glasser, 1977; Newton, 1989). Generally congestive heart failure does not occur until the ejection fraction is decreased below 30% (normal = 67%) (Kennedy, 1976). Myocardial injury, and the resultant contractile abnormalities, involving greater than 40% of the

ventricular wall mass is associated with the development of cardiogenic shock (Swan, Forrester, Diamond, Chatterjee, & Parmley, 1972; Waller, 1988).

<u>Heart rate</u>.

An increase in heart rate is associated with an increased influx of calcium into the sarcoplasmic reticulum (Treppe effect), and a subsequent increase in the force of contraction and stroke volume (Bond, 1989; Huntsman & Feigl, 1989). However, the effect of the increased force of contraction on stroke volume may be offset by a decrease in diastolic filling time and coronary artery perfusion. The Pulmonary Artery Catheter

The flow-directed, balloon-tipped pulmonary artery (PA) catheter was introduced in 1970 by Swan and coworkers (Swan, Ganz, Forrester, Marcus, Diamond, & Chonette, 1970). Today there are a large number of PA catheters produced, but all are essentially similar in structure and function. The PA catheter (Figure 2) is a triple or quadruple iumen, polyvinylchloride catheter with a variable external diameter. The catheter is percutaneously inserted through the internai jugular, external jugular, subclavian, femoral, or antecubital vein (Matthay, Wiedemann, & Matthay, 1985). Depending on the site of insertion, the PA catheter tip will enter the superior vena cava and right atrium at different distances, denoted by the incremental markings every 10 cm on the catheter. Once the right atrium is reached the balloon is inflated and the catheter is



Lumen 1: The distal lumen terminates at the tip of the catheter. Chamber pressures, PA pressure, and PA wedge pressure, as well as blood samples, can be obtained through this lumen.

Lumen 2: The proximal lumen terminates 30 cm from the catheter tip, placing it in the right atrium when the distal lumen opening is in the pulmonary artery. Lumen 2 carries the injectate necessary for cardiac output computation and may also be used for infusion of solutions. By connecting the proper pressure transducer to the lumen, right atrial pressure can be monitored.

Lumen 3: This lumen contains the electrical leads for the thermistor, which is positioned on the catheter surface 4 cm proximal to its tip.

Lumen 4: This lumen is used to inflate and deflate the 1.5 ml capacity balloon.

Balloon: The inflated balloon serves two purposes in the insertion procedure. First, it assists in pulling the catheter through the chambers of the heart due to fluid dynamic drag on the balloon. Second, the fully inflated balloon covers the catheter tip; this distributes the tip force over a larger area and reduces the occurrence of premature ventricular contraction caused by catheter tip irritation to the endocardium.

Figure 2. The Swan-Ganz^R heparin coated flow-directed thermodilution catheter. From "The Swan-Ganz^R Venous Infusion Port (VIPTM) Thermodilution Catheter" Baxter Healthcare Corporation, Santa Ana, CA. Copyright Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Reprinted with permission.

"floated" through the right atrium and right ventricle and out into the PA where it wedges (Swan, 1975; Wiedemann, Matthay, & Wiedemann, 1984). Once a characteristic pulmonary artery wedge pressure tracing has been attained, the balloon is deflated, allowing the catheter to recoil slightly into the PA. The balloon is again slowly inflated under continous monitoring of the PA pressure tracing until the waveform changes from a PA to a PA wedge pressure tracing. The volume of air required to inflate the syringe should be noted, and the balloon again deflated. Following deflation, the monitored waveform should return to a PA configuration (Civetta & Gabel, 1972; Swan & Ganz, 1975). The position of the catheter is determined by the characteristic waveforms from each chamber, and the pulmonary artery.

Waveform characteristics

Four pressure waveforms are evaluated clinically to differentiate varying disease pathologies. Accurate interpretation of each waveform is important. This section describes the characteristic waveforms, methods for interpretation, and the factors that may alter the waveform characteristics and the pressures that are measured.

Right atrial pressure.

The right atrial (RA) pressure or central venous pressure (CVP) consists of three positive deflections (Figure 3A). The "a" wave is due to atrial contraction, and follows the P wave on the electrocardiogram (ECG) tracing. The "a" wave is followed by the "x"



Figure 3. Pressure waveforms recorded by the pulmonary artery catheter: A) electrocardiogram (ECG) tracing; B) right atrial pressure (RAP); C) right ventricular (RV) pressure; D) pulmonary artery pressure (PA); E) pulmonary artery wedge (PA wedge) pressure. RVS = right ventricular systolic, RVD = right ventricular diastolic, PAS = pulmonary artery systolic, PAD = pulmonary artery diastolic

descent, which is related to atrial relaxation. On the downslope of the "x" descent, the "c" wave may occur. The "c" wave is due to motion of the tricuspid valve towards the atria, at the onset of right ventricular systole, and occurs during the P-R interval of the ECG. The distance between the "a" and "c" wave is the same distance as the P-R interval on the ECG. After the nadir of the "x" descent, the pressure in the atrium begins to rise as a result of venous filling, and the pressure peaks just before opening of the tricuspid valve. The "v" wave, the right atrium empties into the ventricle and the pressure in the atrium decreases ("y" descent) (Bertrand & Widimsky, 1985; Sharkey, 1987; Braunwald, 1988). The RA pressure is measured as a mean, with a normal value of 0 to 8 torr (1 torr = 1 mm Hg).

The RA pressure is an indirect indicator of right ventricular filling pressure (Swan, 1975). An RA pressure less than 2 torr may indicate hypovolemia, vasodilatation, or increased myocardial contractility, while a RA pressure greater than 8 torr may be associated with hypervolemia, vasoconstriction, decreased myocardial contractility, right ventricular failure, tricuspid insufficiency, positive pressure ventilation, pericardial tamponade, pulmonary embolus, and obstructive pulmonary disease (Gardner & Woods, 1989). A more specific analysis of the RA waveform may prove diagnostic. An elevated "a" wave may be associated with right ventricular failure

(decreased compliance), or tricuspid stenosis. An elevated "v" wave may be associated with tricuspid insufficiency (Darovic, 1987).

Use of the RA pressure to extrapolate information regarding the left side of the heart must be done with caution. Samii, Conseiller, and Viars (1976) studied 13 patients without cardiac or pulmonary disease and found that RA pressure was strongly correlated with PA wedge pressure (r = 0.71, p < 0.001); however, there was a wide range of PA wedge pressures for any given RA pressure. In addition, in patients with a RA pressure greater than 7.5 torr (10 cm H_2O), RA pressure was significantly, but poorly correlated with PA wedge pressure (r = 0.22, p < 0.05). In patients with acute myocardial infarction, RA pressure was poorly correlated with PA wedge pressure (r = 0.45) (Forrester, Diamond, Mchugh, & Swan, 1971). In addition, in the latter study, RA pressure was not related to the presence or absence of radiologic abnormalities consistent with pulmonary vascular congestion. It was therefore recommended that RA pressure not be used as a criterion for determination of left ventricular (LV)dysfunction. or to guide fluid therapy in patients with known LV dysfunction (Forrester, Chatterjee, & Swan, 1973).

Right ventricular pressure.

Right ventricular (RV) pressure is not continuously monitored. However, recognition of the RV waveform is important during flotation of the catheter and following correct positioning of the PA catheter. The presence of a RV waveform, following correct positioning of the

catheter, indicates that the PA catheter has slipped back into the right ventricle.

The RV pressure waveform (Figure 3B) consists of an early rapid filling phase (60% of ventricular filling), a slow filling phase (25% of ventricular filling), and an atrial systolic wave ("a" wave) that is responsible for approximately 15% of filling. Because of the low resistance to flow across the tricuspid valve during diastole, the RV diastolic pressure is approximately equal to RA pressure. Right ventricular end-diastolic pressure is measured immediately after the "a" wave (Braunwald, 1988), with a normal range of 0 to 8 torr. Right ventricular systolic pressure, is measured at the peak of the pressure wave, with a normal range of 15 to 30 torr.

Factors that may increase RV systolic pressure include: obstructive lung disease, pulmonary embolism, hypoxemia, adult respiratory distress syndrome, and pulmonary vascular overload due to left ventricular dysfunction or left-to-right shunts. Right ventricular diastolic pressure is affected by all the factors that increase RA pressure. A decrease in RV diastolic may be due to hypovolemia, and a decrease in RV systolic may be associated with RV failure (Darovic, 1987).

Pulmonary artery pressure.

Three pulmonary artery pressures are measured: systolic, diastolic, and mean (Figure 3C). The systolic upstroke is due to blood flow from the right ventricle into the PA; therefore, PA systolic is normally equal to RV systolic pressure (15 to 30 torr).
As RV ejection ends, PA pressure drops. At the point where RV pressure is less than PA pressure, the tricuspid valve closes, resulting in an incisura (dicrotic notch) on the descending waveform. Diastolic pressure in the PA is higher than RV diastolic pressure because of the closure of the tricuspid valve (this point is useful in differentiating the two waveforms). The PA waveform corresponds with the QRS complex of the ECG. End-diastolic pressure is measured immediately before systole (Braunwald, 1988: Darovic, 1987), and normally ranges from 3 to 12 torr. Mean PA pressure normally ranges from 9 to 16 torr, and as demonstrated in Figure 4A is measured by bisecting the end-expiratory pressure waveform so that there are equal areas above and below the bisection (Gardner & Woods, 1989). in the presence of normal pulmonary vasculature, and the absence of left heart venous obstruction (left atrial myxoma or mitral stenosis), pulmonary artery end-diastolic pressure (PAEDP) is approximately equal to LV pressure. As noted in Figure 5A, during diastole, when the mitral valve is open, an unobstructed column of blood exists from the PA to the left atrium and the left ventricle. Therefore, pressure is approximately equal across all three areas (Gardner & Woods, 1989). As noted above, knowledge of LV enddiastolic pressure (LVEDP) provides a guide for therapeutic modification of the five factors that affect cardiac output.

Factors that can increase PA pressures include left heart dysfunction, mitral stenosis and insufficiency, LV failure, intravascular volume overload, decreased LV compliance, and









8.



Figure 5A. Schematic of pulmonary artery catheter in the heart at end-diastole. Pressures measured by the distai port (PA pressure) reflect end-diastolic pressures. RA = right atrium; RV = right ventricle, LA = left atrium; LV = left ventricle.

Figure 5B. Schematic representation of the PA catheter in the wedge position. From its position in a small occluded segment of the pulmonary circulation, the wedged PA catheter allows the electronic monitoring equipment to "look through" a non-active segment of the pulmonary circulation to the hemodynamically active pulmonary veins and left atrium. From <u>Hemodynamic Monitoring</u> (p. 149) by G. Darovic, 1987. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders. Copyright 1987 by W.B. Saunders. Reprinted by permission.

pericardial tamponade or effusion. A decrease in PA pressures may be associated with hypovolemia.

Pulmonary artery wedge pressure.

The PA wedge pressure is determined by inflation of the balloon on the distal end of the PA catheter, which allows the catheter to float forward to wedge in a segment of the PA. The obstruction of blood flow creates a non-moving column of blood (Figure 5B) that allows transmission of the LA pressure wave. The pressure-sensor, located on the distal end of the catheter, records the pressure from the point where the non-moving blood meets moving blood (from nonoccluded segments of the PA). At end-diastole, in the presence of an open column of blood between the pulmonary vasculature and left atrium and ventricle, the recorded occlusion pressure will reflect LA and LV pressures (Darovic, 1987).

The PA wedge pressure waveform is similar to LA pressure, but is slightly damped, and phase delayed due to pulmonary vascular transmission (Swan, 1975). The PA wedge pressure waveform consists of two positive deflections. The "a" wave, which reflects LA systole, follows the P-R interval on the ECG (slightly later than the RA "a" wave, due to delayed transmission) (Sharkey, 1987). The "v" wave reflects LV systole, and LA filling. The peak of the "v" wave occurs during the T-P interval on the ECG. The PA wedge pressure is measured as a mean pressure. As noted in Figure 4B, the pressure is measured by bisecting the "a" and "v" waves so there is an equal area above and below the bisection. The measurements are made on the portion of the waveform that represents end-expiration (Gardner & Woods, 1989).

Factors that may increase the PA wedge pressure include intravascular volume overload, left heart dysfunction or failure, mitral stenosis or insufficiency, decreased LV compliance, and pericardial tamponade or effusion. Hypovolemia may be associated with a decrease in PA wedge pressure (Darovic, 1987).

Use of the PA Catheter in Patients with Myocardial Infarction

Coronary heart disease affects approximately five million Americans. Myocardial infarction (MI) caused 513,700 deaths in 1987, and is the leading cause of death in America today (American Heart Association [AHA], 1989). A population-based study of 3,263 patients hospitalized for acute MI was conducted to determine the association of PA catheter use with in-hospital prognosis and length of hospital stay (Gore, Goldberg, Spodick, Alpert, & Dalen, 1987). The use of the PA catheter to guide therapy in these patients was associated with an increased length of hospital stay, and increased mortality in patients with hypotension or congestive heart failure. Use of the PA catheter was associated with a slightly lower fatality rate in patients with cardiogenic shock. Because of the high prevalence of MIs in the population, and the questionable benefit of PA catheter pressure measurement to patients suffering a MI, this section discusses use of the PA catheter in patients with a MI, factors that may decrease the accuracy of PA pressure measurement as an index of LV function, and how data derived from the PA catheter may be used to more accurately assess and guide therapeutic measures in the patient with a M1.

Pulmonary artery-left ventricular pressure relationship.

As noted, the PAEDP and PA wedge pressure are used as indices of LVEDP and LV end-diastolic volume. A large number of research studies have been conducted to validate this relationship (Appendix A). In patients with normal LV function, mean LA pressure (Braunwald & Brockenbrough, 1961) and PA end-diastolic (Bouchard, Gault, & Ross, 1971) pressures were found to be good indicators of LV end-diastolic pressure. However, studies in patients with LV dysfunction are less conclusive (Appendix A). In patients suffering from an acute MI or LV dysfunction, PAEDP and PA wedge pressure failed to consistently reflect changes in left heart pressures (Falicov & Resnekov, 1970; Forrester, Diamond, Ganz, Swan, & Danzig, 1970; Bouchard & et al., 1971; Rahimtoola et al., 1972; Fisher, DeFelice, & Parisi, 1975; Calvin, Driedger, & Sibbald, 1981).

In patients with LV dysfunction, Braunwald and coworkers (1961) found that LA pressure was a good indicator of LVEDP. In addition, PAEDP and PA wedge pressure were found to be good indicators of left heart pressures (Kaltman, Herbert, Conroy, & Kossman, 1966; Jenkins, Bradley & Branthwaite, 1970; Forsberg, 1971; Scheinman, Evans, Weiss, & Rapaport, 1973; Walston & Kendall, 1973). Lipp-Ziff and Kawanishi (1991) studied 100 cardiac patients to determine the most accurate measurement of LVEDP based on PA diastolic pressure relative to the QRS complex. Pulmonary artery diastolic pressure was measured at three intervals relative to the QRS complex: 1) PA diastolic at the lowest point on the waveform, 2) PA diastolic 0.04 second after the onset of the QRS complex, and 3) PA diastolic 0.08 second after the onset of the QRS complex. Lipp-Ziff and Kawanishi found that in patients with cardiac disease, in normal sinus rhythm and pulmonary vascular resistance, the PA diastolic pressure measured 0.08 second after the onset of the QRS complex had the best correlation (r = 0.88) with LVEDP. However, the difference between all three PA diastolic pressure measurements was not clinically significant.

In the presence of LV dysfunction, measurement of the PA "a" wave pressure was found to provide a more precise measurement of LV diastolic pressure (Rahimtoola et al., 1972), and LVEDP, even when PA and PA wedge pressures failed to reflect LVEDP (Falicov & Resnekov, 1970; Bouchard et al., 1971; Balcon, Bennett, & Sowton, 1972; Scheinman et al., 1973; Fisher et al., 1975). The increased accuracy of the "a" wave pressure was more frequently observed in patients with decreased LV compliance and reflected atrial contraction into a stiff ventricle. In such cases, the "a" wave peak was found to provide a more reliable index of LVEDP than PA wedge pressure, which failed to reflect the absolute height of the "a" wave (Rahimtoola et al., 1972; Swan, 1975; Raper & Sibbald, 1987). However, in all of these studies clinically important individual variations occurred.

Saadjian, Cassot, and Torresani (1981) also found that the location of the MI affects these pressure relationships. Inferior/posterior infarcts (n = 13) were associated with a higher

degree of RV dysfunction. This RV dysfunction was associated with a decreased correlation between PAEDP and LVEDP (r = 0.75, p < 0.001) when compared with inferior (n = 31; r = 0.90, p < 0.001), anteroseptal (n = 25; r = 0.93, p < 0.001), and anterolateral (n = 40; r = 0.88, p < 0.001) infarcts. Therefore, use of PA pressures as indices of left heart pressures in the presence of myocardial infarction or LV dysfunction must be viewed with caution.

Factors that affect the pulmonary artery-left ventricular

pressure relationship in patients with a myocardial infarction.

The underlying pathology of an MI introduces several factors that may explain the discrepancy between PA and left heart pressure measurements. Such factors include an elevation in pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR) secondary to hypoxic vasoconstriction, an increase in heart rate in an attempt to increase cardiac output, and altered myocardial compliance (Gorlin, 1977). In patients with normal or slightly elevated PVR. Jenkins and coworkers (1970) found a high correlation between mean LA pressure and PAEDP (r = 0.95 and r = 0.87 respectively). These findings were similar to those of Forsberg (1971), and Rao and Sissman (1971). However, in 20 children with congenital heart disease and an elevated PVR, Rao and Sissman ((1971) found a wide and inconsistent relationship between the PA venous wedge pressure and all PA pressures. In addition, Jenkins and coworkers (1970) found large differences between LA pressure and PAEDP. On the contrary, Levin and Glassman (1985), in a retrospective review of 10,000 cardiac catheterizations in patients

with chronically elevated PVR due to valualar or ischemic heart disease, found a significant correlation (r = 0.84, p < 0.001) between PA wedge pressure and LA pressure regardless of the level of PVR. Limitations of the latter study, however, include its retrospective nature and the use of patients with chronically elevated PVR. Therefore, in patients with an acute elevation in PVR, use of PA diastolic pressure as an index of PA wedge or LA pressures was not recommended.

An elevation in heart rate above 115 to 130 beats per minute has been found to limit the efficacy of PAEDP as an index of LVEDP (Bouchard et al., 1971, Yenson, Wood, Mantaras, & Harvey, 1977). In a study of 15 dogs with complete atrioventricular dissociation, Yenson and coworkers (1977) noted that heart rate explained 58% of the variation in PAEDP and LVEDP. independent of changes in cardiac output. Of note, in both of these studies is that the disparity in pressures was related to a decrease in LVEDP and an increase in PAEDP. The heart rate induced change in the relationship of these two pressures was thought to be related to inadequate time for equilibration of the pressures at end-diastole. Both of the studies were limited by the use of subjects with normal cardiac function. In a study of 15 patients (seven with abnormal LV function), McLaurin, Rolett, and Grossman (1973) confirmed that tachycardia does cause a decrease in LVEDP in patients with normal ventricular function. However, in patients with LV dysfunction, LVEDP increased as a result of pacing induced tachycardia. In the latter group of patients, the

increase in LVEDP was associated with signs and symptoms of ischemia, and depressed myocardial relaxation. Based on these studies, caution should be taken when using PAEDP as an index of LVEDP in patients with heart rates greater than 115. Further research is needed to clarify the effect of heart rate on the PAEDP-LVEDP relationship in patients with LV dysfunction.

The third factor affecting the PA-LV pressure relationship is an alteration in myocardial compliance (Figure 1). In the presence of myocardial disease, the pressure-volume relationship may be altered, due a change in myocardial compliance. If the ventricle becomes less compliant because of fibrosis or hypertrophy, a large increase in filling pressure may occur with only a small increase in volume (Gorlin, 1977). Clinically, while absolute end-diastolic volume changes cannot be measured, certain assumptions about compliance can be made. If a large change in PA wedge pressure qccurs as a result of a small volume challenge, one can make the assumption that the ventricle is noncompliant; and further volume replacement may increase PA wedge pressure to a point where pulmonary edema develops (Sibbald et al., 1982).

While the PA wedge pressure may be a less than optimal indicator of LV volume in the MI patient, it is an accurate index of the propensity for the development of pulmonary edema. The relationship between PA wedge pressure and microvascular fluid flux

can be explained by the Starling (1896) equation: Fluid flux = Kf ($P_{cap} - P_i$) - f($\pi_{cap} - \pi_i$) Kf = capillary membrane permeability; P_{cap} = capillary hydrostatic pressure; P_i = interstitial hydrostatic pressure; σ f = solubility coefficient (ease with which substance passes through the membrane);

 π_{cap} = capillary oncotic pressure;

 π_i = interstitial oncotic pressure.

Basically the Starling equation indicates that P_{cap} and π_i favor fluid movement out of the capillary into the interstitial spaces, while P_i and π_{cap} oppose this fluid flux. In the lung there is normally a net fluid flux out of the pulmonary capillaries into the interstitium, where the fluid is removed by the lymphatic system.

Pulmonary artery wedge pressure is an indirect indicator of pulmonary capillary hydrostatic pressure. Therefore, any increase in PA wedge pressure may result in an increase in the net flux of fluid out of capillary vessels, into the pulmonary interstitial space. If the lymphatic system fails to remove the excess fluid, pulmonary edema may develop. Other factors that increase the outward flux of fluid from the pulmonary vessels include a decrease in the capillary oncotic pressure (hypoproteinemia) and altered microvascular integrity (Enger, 1989). Therefore, an increase in PA wedge pressure is associated with an increase in capillary hydrostatic pressure, which may result in an increase in extravascular lung water. The PA wedge pressure is clinically used as the indirect method for determination of P_{cap} . The P_{cap} may in fact exceed LA pressure, depending on the PVR (Matthay, Wiedemann, & Matthay, 1985). In the presence of an increased PVR. A high P_{cap} may exist despite a normal PA wedge pressure (Wiedemann, 1987). Research by Cope, Allison, Parmentier, Miller, and Taylor (1986), indicated that measurement of the pulmonary capillary pressure, which can be derived from the PA wedge pressure profile, may be a more accurate reflection of hydrostatic pressure. However, this technique has not been tested in patients suffering an MI; therefore, specific recommendations cannot be made.

Clinical examination of the patient has traditionally been used to assess the onset of ventricular failure and increased extravascular lung water. The principal clinical indicators of cardiac failure include tachycardia, a shifted apical beat, third and fourth heart sounds, valvular incompetence, and signs of pulmonary congestion, e.g., increased jugular venous pressure, basilar crackles, and peripheral edema ("Clinical Signs in Heart Failure", 1989). However, use of these clinical signs has not shown to be particularly accurate in differentiating patients with normal or excess lung water (Luepker, Caralis, Voigt, Burns, Murphy, & Warbasse, 1977), and failed to reflect acute cardiovascular deterioration (Rutherford, McCann, & O'Donovan, 1971; McHugh, Forrester, Adler, Zion & Swan, 1972; Luepker et al., 1977). The chest radiograph was found to be the most accurate noninvasive

indicator of abnormal lung water (Rutherford et al., 1971). However. as noted. these clinical indicators fail to reflect acute changes. The PA wedge pressure was found to be a more accurate indicator of cardiac function. Despite the limitations noted above with regard to PA wedge pressure's ability to accurately reflect P_{cap} , a PA wedge pressure of 18 torr was found to separate groups classified radiographically as absent or minimal LV failure from those with more severe LV failure (McHugh et al., 1972). In addition, a change in the PA wedge pressure occurred 1 to 24 hours before changes in the clinical signs of failure (Rutherford et al., 1971; McHugh et al., 1972; Luepker et al., 1977). Therefore, in patients with the potential for deterioration in cardiac status, it was recommended to use the PA catheter to detect these changes in a more accurate and timely manner. In addition, assessment of the phase delay in clinical signs compared with the changes in PA pressure must be undertaken.

<u>Use of the PA catheter to Guide Therapy in Patients with a</u> <u>Myocardial Infarction</u>

As noted, use of PA pressures as indices of left heart pressure and volume in the presence of a Mi is frought with inaccuracy. However, a complicated MI is still a primary indication for the placement of a PA catheter (Shah, 1983; Gore, Goldberg, Spodick, Alpert, & Dalen, 1987; Spodick, 1989; American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association [ACC/AHA], 1990; Swan, 1990).

Determination of an optimal range for PA wedge pressure in patients with an MI was undertaken by Crexells. Chatteriee. Forrester, Dikshit, and Swan (1973). The optimal ventricular filling pressure was found to be 15 + 7 - 2 torr. Crexell and coworkers suggested that in patients with a PA wedge pressure less than 14 torr with a normal heart rate and blood pressure, ventricular function was probably adequate. However, in the presence of hypotension and tachycardia, a PA wedge pressure of less than 14 torr suggested relative hypovolemia; and volume replacement with an increase in the PA wedge pressure would be expected to improve cardiac performance. A filling pressure of greater than 18 torr was not associated with an improvement of cardiac performance. A PA wedge pressure of 18 torr was the level that was associated with the development of radiologic indications of pulmonary congestion (McHugh et al., 1972). Therefore, reduction of filling pressure to less than 18 torr was recommended to relieve pulmonary congestion, and improve oxygen exchange.

A clinical profile that related physiologic and hemodynamic performance was developed to guide clinical therapeutics and determine prognosis in patients with an acute MI (Forrester, Diamond, Chatterjee, & Swan, 1976a, 1976b; Forrester, Diamond & Swan, 1977). Measurement of cardiac index (cardiac output divided by body surface area) and PA wedge pressure were compared with clinical presentation, with the subsequent development of hemodynamic and clinical subsets. The clinical subsets were characterized by the presence or absence of

pulmonary congestion (rales, abnormal chest film) and systemic hypoperfusion (hypotension, tachycardia, confusion, cyanosis, oliguria) (Forrester et al., 1977). The hemodynamic subsets were characterized by the level of the PA wedge pressure and cardiac index. The relationship between the hemodynamic subsets to the clinical subsets was then determined (Table 1). Subset I was characterized by absence of pulmonary congestion and systemic hypoperfusion, with a PA wedge pressure less than 18 torr, and a cardiac index greater than 2.2 $L/min/m^2$. Mortality in this group was approximately 3%. Subset II was characterized clinically by the presence of pulmonary congestion, but not systemic hypoperfusion, Hemodynamically, subset II was characterized by a PA wedge pressure greater than 18 torr, and a cardiac index greater than 2.2 liters/min/m². Mortality for subset 11 was approximately 10%. Subset III was characterized clinically by the absence of pulmonary congestion, but the presence of systemic hypoperfusion. The PA wedge pressure was less than 18 torr, and cardiac index was less than 2.2 $L/min/m^2$. Mortality in this subset ranged from 18% to 23%. Subset IV was characterized by the presence of pulmonary congestion and systemic hypoperfusion. The PA wedge pressure was greater than 18 torr, and the cardiac index less than 2.2 $L/min/m^2$. Mortality in subset IV was greater than 50%.

As illustrated in Figure 6, there is a relationship between PA wedge pressure and the presence or absence of pulmonary congestion, and between cardiac index and presence or absence of systemic

Table 1.

<u>Clinical and hemodynamic subset classification of acute myocardial</u> <u>infarction</u>. From "Medical Therapy of Acute Myocardial Infarction by Application of Hemodynamic Subsets" by J.S. Forrester, G. Diamond, G. Chatterjee, and H.J.C. Swan, 1976, <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>295</u>(23), p. 1361. Copyright 1976 by the New England Journal of Medicine. Adapted by permission.

	PAWP	CI > 2.2	PULMONARY	PERIPHERAL	
SUBSET	>18 torr	<u>L/mn/m2</u>	CONGESTION	HYPOPERFUSION	MORTALITY
T	NO	NO	<u>NO</u>	NO	_1- 3*/c
	YES	NO	YES	NO	9-11•/.
Ш	NQ	YES		YES	18-23*/•
IV.	YES	YES	YES	YES	51~60°/.



Figure 6. Graphic representation of hemodynamic subsets. The heavy lines represent the separation of subsets at pulmonary artery wedge pressure = 18 torr and cardiac index = 2.2 L/min/m^2 , Tx = treatment, !ABP = intra-aortic balloon pump. From <u>Cardiac Nursing</u> (p. 566) by S.L. Underhill, S.L. Woods, E.S. Sivarajan Froencher, and C.J. Halpenny (Eds.), 1989, Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott. Copyright 1989 by J.B. Lippincott. Reprinted by permission. hypoperfusion. In addition to using the relationship between PA wedge pressure and cardiac index and the development of pulmonary congestion or systemic hypoperfusion, respectively, this relationship can also be used to guide clinical therapies through the development of a ventricular function curve (Forrester et al., 1976a).

Figure 7 demonstrates how the optimal LV filling pressure for each patient can be determined by plotting an indicator of LV stretch versus cardiac work (reflective of Starling's law of the heart). Pulmonary artery wedge pressure is often used as the index of LV stretch, while cardiac output or cardiac index is used as the indicator or cardiac work. A more accurate indicator of cardiac work is the stroke volume or stroke volume index. Use of the stroke volume controls for the independent effect of heart rate on cardiac output (Cowan, 1990).

The basic therapeutic goals in the management of an acute MI are to relieve pulmonary congestion by reducing an elevated PA wedge pressure, to relieve systemic hypoperfusion by increasing stroke volume and cardiac index, and to maintain a balance between myocardial oxygen supply and demand (Forrester et al., 1976b). The major determinants of stroke volume, preload, afterload, and contractility, and heart rate can be modified clinically to achieve these goals.

As noted in Figure 7, a family of ventricular function curves can be created to demonstrate any cardiac function. A depressed myocardium (heart failure) has a curve that is shifted down and to



Figure 7. Idealized ventricular function curves represent normal, depressed, and severely depressed function. Point A to Point B reflects a decrease in afterload; Point B to Point A reflects an increase in afterload, Point B to Point C and Point B to to Point D reflect changes in preload; Point E to Point F represents an increase in contractility.

the right, e.g., for any given PA wedge pressure there is a decreased cardiac index. Administration of a positive inotropic agent (dopamine, dobutamine), which increases contractility will shift the curve up (point E to point F), while a negative inotropic agent (propranol, verapamil) will shift the curve down (point F to point E). An alteration in preload (diuresis or volume augmentation) will result in movement up or down a single function curve (point B to point D or point B to point C respectively). An increase in afterload (vasoconstriction) will cause the curve to shift down and to the right (point B to point A), due to an increase in preload and decreased force of contraction. A decrease in afterload will cause the curve to shift up and to the left (point A to point B), due to a decrease in preload and increased force of contraction. The effect of alteration in afterload has minimal effect on preload or cardiac index in the patient with normal contractility; however, in the presence of decreased contractility, i.e., heart failure, changes in afterload may result in clinically important changes in preload and cardiac index. The diagonal shift associated with afterload reduction is related to improvement in contractility, and the subsequent reduction in end-diastolic volume (preload). For example, in a patient with heart failure and hypertension, a reduction in afterload will result in an increase in cardiac index, and a decrease in PA wedge pressure (Figure 7, point A to point B) (Cowan, 1990).

Patients in Subset I do not require specific therapy to improve pump function; however, modification of the determinants of

myocardial oxygen consumption, which include preload, afterload, contractility and heart rate, may be undertaken to limit the size of the MI (Braunwald, 1971). For example, reduction of elevated blood pressure or control of tachycardia may decrease myocardial oxygen consumption and limit infarct size.

Patients in Subset II are clinically characterized as having pulmonary congestion without systemic hypoperfusion. The goal of therapy in this group of patients is reduction of the PA wedge pressure to a range of 15 to 18 torr (Crexelis et al., 1973; Forrester et al., 1976b). As noted in Figure 7, a reduction in preload is associated with a decrease in PA wedge pressure, with minimal change in cardiac index (point C to point B). Diuretic therapy, which results in a reduction in preload, is generally used to meet this clinical goal (Swan & Ganz, 1975). If the patient presents with systemic hypertension, a peripheral vasodilator (nitroglycerin, nitroprusside) may be effective in reducing PA wedge pressure without reducing cardiac index, secondary to reduction in afterload.

Subset III is characterized by systemic hypoperfusion without pulmonary congestion. The goal of therapy is improvement of the cardiac index with the resultant relief of the signs and symptoms of systemic hypoperfusion and without an excessive increase in myocardial oxygen consumption or the development pulmonary congestion. Volume infusion is recommended if the filling pressure (preload) is decreased. The goal of volume augmentation is to raise

ventricular filling presture (PA wedge pressure) to approximately 18 torr (Crexells et al., 1973; Swan & Ganz, 1975). Volume infusion results in an increase in PA wedge pressure and cardiac index (point G to point D). The increase in cardiac index is the result of increased contractile force secondary to increased end-diastolic fiber length (Starling's law of the heart). If the patient has a normal stroke volume with a low heart rate, therapy is aimed at increasing heart rate by use of a vagolytic (atropine), or a positive chronotropic agent (epinephrine, isoproterenol), or pacemaker therapy. Caution must be used when increasing heart rate or preload, because of the effect of heart rate and ventricular chamber size on myocardial oxygen consumption (supply and demand).

Subset IV is characterized by pulmonary congestion and systemic hypoperfusion. Patients in this subset are often classified as manifesting cardiogenic shock (Swan, Forrester, Diamond, Chatterjee, & Parmley, 1972). The goal for therapy in this group of patients is to increase cardiac index and decrease PA wedge pressure. Afterload reduction, by use of a vasodilator (nitroprusside) or a mechanical assist device (intra-aortic balloon pump), results in an increase in cardiac index and a decrease in PA wedge pressure (point A to point B). Use of vasodilator therapy has the potential negative effect of decreasing coronary perfusion with a resultant worsening of myocardial ischemia. Because of the potential hypotensive side effects of vasodilator therapy, the concomitant use of an inotropic agent, with a resultant upward shift of the ventricular function

curve (point E to point F), and a vasodilator, with a decrease in PA wedge pressure and a minimal change in cardiac index, were recommended to maintain cardiac output and systemic blood pressure. The net result of this concomitant therapy is demonstrated by a shift from point A to point B. Again, caution must be taken when using an inotropic agent in a patient with an imbalance in myocardial supply and demand.

A clinical example of the use of the ventricular function curve is useful to demonstrate its efficacy in guiding clinical therapy. (Figure 8).

Profile: Mr Jones, a 65 year old (75 Kg, BSA = 1.9 m^2), was found collapsed at home. On admission to the Emergency Room, he was confused and restless, skin was cool and clammy. An electrocardiogram demonstrated an acute anterolateral MI. He was tachypneic, with bibasilar crackles. Cardiac auscultation revealed an S3 and S4. Initial vital signs: arterial blood pressure 80/40/53; heart rate 125 beats/minute; respiratory rate 30; and slightly labored. He was admitted to the coronary care unit (CCU) where a PA catheter was placed (see Table 2 for initial hemodynamic profile).

As demonstrated in Figure 8, Mr Jones' initial hemodynamic parameters (point A) are consistent with Forrester's subset IV (cardiogenic shock). Recommended therapy for patients in subset IV includes use of an inotropic agent (point A to point B), and concomitant vasodilator therapy (point B to point C), with a

Table 2.

.

<u>Case study hemodynamic data</u>. BP = blood pressure; S = systolic; D =

diastolic; M = mean.

	INITIAL PROFILE	AFTER THERAPY
PARAMETERS	0800	1000
	00 / 10 / 50	
BLOOD PRESSURE (S/D/M)	80/40/53	100/60/73
HEART RATE (beats/min)	125	105
RIGHT ATRIAL PRESSURE		
(mean)	10	77
PULMONARY ARTERY		
PRESSURE (S/D/M)	38/28/33	32/21/26
PULMONARY ARTERY WEDGE		
PRESSURE (mean)	22	17
CARDIAC OUTPUT/INDEX		
$(L/min)/(L/min/m^2)$	2.8/1.5	42/2.2
SYSTEMIC VASCULAR		
RESIS TANCE (dynes/sec/cm-5)	1228	1257
URINE OUTPUT]
(ml/hr)	0	30



Figure 8. Ventricular function curve reflecting decrease in preload (PA wedge pressure) and increase in cardiac index. Point A to Point B reflects an increase in contractility; Point A to Point C a decrease in afterload; Point A to Point D an increase in afterload; Point A to Point E an increase in preload, and Point B to Point C a reduction in preload.

resultant increase in cardiac index, and a reduction in PA wedge pressure (point A to point C). Without the use of PA pressure monitoring, erroneous therapy, such as vasoconstrictor therapy (point A to point D) or volume loading (point A to Point E) may have been attempted in an effort to increase blood pressure. In addition to guiding clinical therapy, PA pressure monitoring and pressure waveform analysis are useful in determining the exact cause of the deterioration in cardiovascular function, or the presence of complications associated with an MI.

The most serious consequence of an Mi is the development of cardiogenic shock. Cardiogenic shock is defined as the "occurrence of the shock syndrome by reason of primary cardiac dysfunction" (Swan et al., 1972). This definition excludes hypotension related to pain, vasovagal response, arrhythmias, drug reactions, or hypovolemia. Clinically, shock is defined as 1) systolic arterial blood pressure less than 90 torm, or 30 torm below taseline, and 2) evidence of reduced peripheral perfusion i.e., urine output less than 20 ml per hour, impaired mental function, and peripheral vasoconstriction with cold, clammy skin (Swan et al., 1972). In addition, lactic acidosis and mixed-venous desaturation will be present (Schreiber, Miller, & Zola, 1989). Patients with cardiogenic shock are characterized by a cardiac index less than 2.2 L/min/m² and a PA wedge pressure greater than 18 torm, which is consistent with Forrester's subset IV (Forrester et al., 1977).

The most common cause of cardiogenic shock in the acute MI patient is LV dysfunction involving more than 40% of the LV wall mass (Lee, 1988; Waller, 1988; Schreiber et al., 1989). Other less frequent causes of cardiogenic shock include extensive RV infarction, and mechanical defects of the right or left heart e.g., rupture of the septum or ventricular free wall or papillary muscle dysfunction or rupture.

Both hemodynamic and clinical presentation are important when differentiating the etiology of cardiogenic shock. Table 3 summarizes the hemodynamic and clinical findings of the various etiologies of cardiogenic shock (Sharkey, 1987; Lee, 1988; Waller; 1988; Daily, 1989; Schriner, 1989). If LV dysunction is the cause of cardiogenic shock, the RA pressure will be normal or elevated and the PA and PA wedge pressures will be elevated.

In a patient with a massive pulmonary embolus, the RA and PA pressures will be elevated, but the PA wedge pressure may be low, normal, or elevated. The elevation in PA wedge pressure may occur secondary to intraventricular septal shift related to RV dilatation (decreased LV compliance). In addition, the pressure difference between the PA diastolic and the PA wedge pressure will be greater than 6 torr, which indicates an elevation in PVR (Bustin, 1986; Darovic, 1987; Sharkey, 1987). There is a high mortality rate associated with a massive pulmonry embolism, and immediate recognition is the key to the prevention of death (Dalen & Alper, 1975).

RAP = right a artery wedge p artery wedge p PATHOPHYSIOLOGY Left ventricular failure Massive pulmonary embolism Right ventricular infarction insufficiency foute mitral insufficiency foute ventricular septal defect Acute ventricular	trial pre trial pre RAP N/T N/T N/T T N/T	RV RV RV RV RV RV RV AI	fferent right v PA = 1 T UNT LUNT T LUNT AcuteT	Fiation of et Pulmonary art PAD-PA WEDGE GRADIENT N N/T N/T Reversed	iologies of cardiogenic shock. RA = right atrial, ery, PAD = pulmonary artery diastolic, PAWP = pulmonary A = no change, T = increased, \downarrow = decreased. CLINICAL FINDIMGS Pulmonary congestion/edema, S3, S4, increased "a" wave height due to decreased ventricular compliance). Increased "a" wave but to due to decreased ventricular compliance). Increased "a" wave due to mitral regurgitation, pulsus alternans Increased RA "a" wave with steep "y" descent due to tricuspid regurgitation, increased alveolar-arterial oxygen gradient, recypnea, dyspnea, increased alveolar-arterial oxygen gradient, tracpypnea, dyspnea, increased alveolar-arterial oxygen gradient, increased RA "a" wave, pulsonic component of S2, plauritic chest pain RAP PAMP or RAP 1 to 5 torr (PAMP, or RAP) 10 torr, RA tracing with provinent "#" and "y" descent (M configuration, increased jugular venous pressure, systemic venous congestion, right ventricular gallop, split S2, positive hepatojugular reflur, increased RA "a" wave, positive kussmaul's sign (increased RAP with inspiration) right ventricular S3 or S4 Acute onsec of hypoperfusion and pulmonary offer T avae), acute increase increased RA "a" wave, positive kussmaul's sign (increased lugular venous pressure, systolic thrill Acute hypotension and pulmonary congestion, systolic thrill, holosystolic mure, acute right heart failure with increased jugular venous pressure, late PAMP "v" wave, orygen step up of > 10% between right atrium and PA, decreased cardiac output Pulsus paradorus, negative Kussmaul's sign, RAP tracing with deep "r"
free wall rupture	-	-	-		descent and attenuated "y" descent, diastolic equalization of all pressures

Table 3.

Right ventricular infarction is most commonly associated with an inferior wall MI, and results in hemodynamically significant changes in approximately 5% to 10% of all Mis (Lee, 1988; Waller, 1988,). With a RV infarct the RA pressure is disproportionately elevated relative to the PA wedge pressure. The presence of a RA pressure greater than 10 torr and the RA pressure greater than PA wedge pressure by 1 torr to 5 torr (RA:PA wedge pressure > 0.8), has a sensitivity of 72% and a specificity of 100% (Lopez-Sendon, Coma-Canella, & Gamallo, C, 1981; Muirhead, 1989) for the diagnosis of RV infarction. In addition, the RA tracing demonstrates a prominent "y" descent, and a equal "x" descent in the presence of mild noncompliance. In the presence of a severe decrease in RV compliance the "y" descent is deeper than the "x" descent, resulting in an "M" or "W" configuration. The PA pressure may be decreased, secondary to decreased RV stroke volume (preload to the LA), or increased secondary to RV dysfunction. The PA wedge pressure may be decreased, due to impaired filling, or increased due to paradoxical septal displacement, which impairs LV filling (Muirhead, 1989).

Acute mitral insufficiency may occur secondary to papillary muscle rupture, which is a rare but often fatal complication of an acute MI, or papillary muscle dysfunction. Papillary muscle dysfunction is more common with inferior MI, but may occur in an anterior MI. When the mitral valve fails acutely, a giant "V" wave may be inscribed on the PA and PA wedge pressure tracings. The "V" wave is characterized as early as a result of regurgitant blood flow

through the relatively noncompliant left atrium. The PAEDP may be less than the PA wedge pressure due to the presence of the huge "V" wave. However, the presence of a large "V" wave is neither sensitive nor specific to mitral regurgitation, and can also be caused by an acute ventricular septal defect (VSD) (Carley, Wong, Pugh, & Dunn, 1977; Fuchs, Heuser, Yin, & Brinker, 1982; Downes, Hackshaw, Kahl, Santamore, & Little, 1987). The clinical importance of the giant "V" regardless of etiology is the marked increase in pulmonary capillary hydrostatic pressure, with the acute development of pulmonary edema.

Acute VSD occurs in 1% to 3% of acute inferior or anterior MI's, one to seven days after the MI. The rupture of the ventricular septum results in acute volume overload of the right ventricle, due to a left-to-right shunt. There is an acute elevation in RA, PA, and PA wedge pressures. A huge "V" wave may be present on the PA wedge tracing, and is characterized as "late" (well after the QRS complex on the ECG), creating a bifid waveform. The cardiac output is elevated, but only a small portion of the flow is delivered systemically. The key diagnostic criteria for VSD is a step up of greater than 10% in the oxygen saturation between the RA and PA. Ventricular free wall rupture is the second most common hemodynamic cause of death associated with an acute Mi. The LV free wall is the most frequent site of rupture, and the rupture usually involves the anterolateral wall. Free wall rupture generally occurs one to three weeks after an acute MI. The result of free wall rupture is the development of a hemopericardium and acute pericardial tamponade.

The hemodynamic characteristics of pericardial tamponade include an increase and equalization of all pressures. Changes in the RA pressure tracing include a deep "x" descent, and a brief "y" descent.

The mean RA pressure decreases during inspiration, which differentiates pericardial tamponade from other conditions that cause equalization of heart pressures (RV infarct and pericardial constriction). As noted in this section, use of the PA catheter in conjunction with clinical assessment aids in the diagnosis of possible etiologies for cardiogenic shock, and serves as a guide for therapeutic decision making.

Technical Factors Affecting PA Pressure Measurement

Before a discussion of the physiologic or pathophysiologic factors that may affect the accuracy of PA pressure measurement, it is important to address the technical factors that affect accuracy of PA pressure measurement. This section discusses use of a standardized reference level, evaluation of the dynamic response of the transducer-catheter system, calibration of the PA catheter system, troubleshooting technical problems, time required for stabilization of PA pressure measurements following position change, and the normal fluctuation in PA pressures.

Reference level.

Correct and consistent referencing of the PA catheter to the left atrium is crucial in ensuring the accuracy of PA pressure measurements. Zeroing the PA catheter system establishes three effects: 1) establishes atmospheric pressure as zero, 2) negates the

weight effect if the catheter tubing system, and 3) ensures that the pressures that are measured are intracardiac pressures (Gardner, personal communication, 1991). Winsor and Burch (1945) determined that the correct reference level (zero point) for the measurement of venous pressure was the intersection of a frontal plane passing midway between the posterior surface of the body and the base of the xiphoid process, and a transverse axis that transected the body at the junction of the fourth intercostal space and the sternal margin. The transverse axis was referred to as the phlebostatic axis, and the horizontal axis as the phlebostatic level. As noted in Figures 9B, as the patient moves from the flat to the upright position, the phlebostatic level rotates on the axis and remains horizontal (Winsor & Burch, 1945; Woods, 1976; Shinn, Woods, & Huseby, 1979).

Frequently, the zero point is referred to as the fourth intercostal space and the midaxillary line. A study of 81 outpatients was undertaken to determine if the mid-anteroposterior level (mid-APL) was interchangeable with the midaxillary level (MAL) (Bartz, Maroun, & Underhill, 1988). The range of differences between the mid-APL and the MAL was -3.25 cm to +8.25 cm, mean 1.67 cm (p <0.005). The use of the different reference levels would translate into a pressure difference of up to 6 torr. In a similar study by Kee, Simonson, Stotts, and Schiller (1987) no statistically significant difference (p > 0.05) was found between the MAL and mid-APL. However, the latter study did not report the individual differences between the MAL and mid-APL. In addition, for patients



Figure 9A. The phlebostatic axis and phlebostatic level. The phlebostatic axis is the intersection of the two lines a) a line from the fourth intercostal space at the point where it joins the sternum, drawn out to the side of the body beneath the axilla; and B) a line midpoint between the anterior and posterior surface of the chest. Figure 9B. The phlebostatic axis is a horizontal line through the phlebostatic axis. From "Effect of Intermittent Positive Pressure Ventilation Upon Pulmonary Capillary Wedge Pressure in Acutely Ill Patients" by J.A. Shinn, S.L. Woods, & J.S. Huseby, 1979, <u>Heart and Lung</u>, $\underline{8}(2)$, p. 324. Copyright 1979 by C.V. Mosby. Reprinted by permission.

in the supine position, the phlebostatic axis (fourth intercostal space/mid-APL) has also been confirmed as the level of the mid-left atrium (Paolella, Dortman, Cronan, & Hasan, 1988). Because the mid-APL has been validated as the correct venous and mid-left atrial reference level, use of the MAL should be avoided, to ensure consistency in PA pressure measurements.

In patients placed in the lateral decubitus position, Paolella and coworkers (1988) found that in the right lateral decubitus position the reference level was the fourth intercostal space and the midsternum, and in the left lateral decubitus position the reference level was the fourth intercostal space at the left parasternal border. No specific reference level has been determined for patients in lateral positions between zero and 90 degrees.

Clinically the zero point is referenced to the air-fluid interface of the transducer system (Figure 10). If the stopcock is in-line between the transducer and the catheter hub, the stopcock is placed at the phlebostatic axis. If the stopcock is on top of the transducer dome, the stopcock is placed level to the phlebostatic axis (Quaal, 1984). Placement of the air-fluid interface above the zero point will result in a measured pressure that is lower than the actual pressure, conversely, placement of the air-fluid interface below the zero point results in a measured pressure that is higher than the actual pressure (an elevation of 1.36 cm is associated with a pressure decrease of 1 torr; 1.36 cm $H_2O = 1$ torr). Attention to exact determination of the zero point, and placement of the air-fluid



-

Figure 10. Schematic diagram of correct referencing of the air-fluid interface to the phlebostatic axis From <u>Techniques in Bedside</u> <u>Hemodynamic Monitoring</u> (p. 131) by E. Daily and J.S. Speer, 1989, St. Louis: C.V. Mosby. Copyright 1989 by C.V. Mosby. Reprinted by permission.

interface is crucial in avoiding the introduction of mechanical error into the measurement of PA pressures.

Dynamic response

The catheter-transducer system used for pressure monitoring has been described as an "underdamped, second-order dynamic system" (Gardner, 1981). In such a system two measurements are important with regard to pressure monitoring; natural frequency, and the damping coefficient. The natural frequency refers to how rapidly the system oscillates, and the damping coefficient refers to how quickly the system comes to rest (Gardner, 1981). An optimal dynamic response range is determined by the interaction of the natural frequency and the damping coefficient, and is characterized by a system that is capable of faithfully reproducing all waveforms (Gibbs & Gardner, 1988). The dynamic response characteristics of the catheter-transducer system will be compromised by having a low natural frequency (less than 10 hertz), and a large damping coefficient. which may occur when 1) compliant catheter tubing is used, 2) air bubbles are trapped in the system, 3) a long catheter (PA catheter) or long tubing (greater than 40 inches) are used, or 4) a narrow catheter or narrow tubing are used (Gibbs & Gardner, 1988).

Evaluation of the dynamic response of the catheter-transducer system can be performed by application of a rapid high pressure signal to the transducer dome, i.e., activation of the "fast-flush" system (Marini, 1985). The activation of the "fast-flush" system produces an oscillatory waveform. An optimal dynamic response


Figure 11A. Proper dynamic response: 1) Two or three rapid oscillations occur from the top to bottom; 2) tracing does not stick on the bottom of graph paper after flush device is released; 3) pattern goes directly back into wave after oscillating, 4) when flush devise is opened, pressure exceeds 200 torr on graph paper (provided the pressure bag is pumped up greater than 200 torr. Figure 11B. Underdamped response. Wide excursions occur above and below the baseline before oscillation comes to rest. Figure 11C. Overdamped flush response. Flush square wave does not fall below baseline once fast flush device is released. From <u>Comprehensive Intra-aortic</u> <u>Balloon Pumping</u> (pp. 225-227) by S.J. Quaal, 1984, St Louis: CV Mosby. Copyright 1984 by C.V. Mosby. Reprinted with permission. (Figure 11A) is characterized by the presence of two or three rapid oscillations from the top to bottom of the tracing, followed by rapid return to the baseline waveform pattern. In addition, the tracing should not stick on the bottom of the oscilloscope after release of the flush device, and the pressure should exceed 200 torr on the graph paper or oscilloscope (Quaal, 1984).

Gardner (1981) also recommends determination of the natural frequency by measuring the period (distance) of one cycle and applying the following equation:

Natural frequency = paper speed (mm/sec) ----- Hz one cycle measured in mm

For example in Figure 11A, the paper speed was 25 mm/sec and the distance for one cycle was 1.5 mm; therefore, the natural frequency was approximately 17 hertz. As noted, a system with a natural frequency of less than 10 hertz will not faithfully reproduce the signal. In this case, the natural frequency is adequate for faithful signal reproduction.

An underdamped system transmits all frequency components without a reduction in amplitude (Quaal, 1984). Figure 11B reflects an underdamped system, which demonstates an artificially spiked and exaggerated waveform, with an overestimation of the systolic pressure and an underestimation of the diastolic pressure. The diastolic pressure is less affected than the systolic pressure (Enger, 1989). Possible clinical causes for an underdamped system include respiratory turbulence induced by mechanical ventilation, and

tachycardia. Placement of a mechanical damping device or additional tubing, which increases the damping coefficient, but does not decrease the natural frequency, may be necessary to modify the underdamped waveform (Gardner, 1981; Gardner & Woods, 1989).

Overdamping is the most frequent technical problem associated with PA pressure monitoring. In a study of 282 PA wedge pressure measurements, a 33% rate of technical problems was noted (Morris. Chapman, & Gardner, 1985). Seventy-two percent of the technical problems involved poor dynamic response after a step change or the presence of a damped waveform or both. Overdamping is characterized as a square wave that does not fall below the baseline once the fastflush device is released (Figure 11C). Overdamping reduces the amplitude of the waveforms, with a diminished dicrotic notch. The pressure measurements reflect a falsely low systolic pressure, and a falsely high diastolic pressure (Quaal, 1984). Causes of overdamping include air bubbles, excessive tubing length (greater than 60 inches), kinks in the tubing or catheter, compliant tubing, clot or fibrin deposition on the catheter tip, greater than three stopcocks, and loose connections (Morris, Chapman, & Gardner, 1985; Gibbs & Gardner, 1988). Careful evaluation and correction of the mechanical factors that cause overdamping will improve the accuracy of PA pressure measurements. Evaluation of dynamic frequency should be completed at least once a shift, following "opening" of the system (zeroing, drawing blood, or changing tubing), and when the pressure

waveform appears damped or distorted (Gardner, 1981; Gibbs & Gardner, 1988).

Calibration.

Calibration involves the application of a known pressure to the transducer system to determine if this pressure is accurately displayed (Enger. 1989). For example, application of 0, 50, or 100 torr of pressure from a mercury manometer to the system should result in a corresponding display on the digital readout of the monitor. In addition, an open-ended water-filled tubing connected to the transducer dome can be use to calibrate the system. The pressure tubing is turned "off" to the patient and "open" to air, and the airfluid interface is vertically raised a given distance above the transducer (an elevation of 13.6 cm should be reflected on the display as -10 torr). Newer technology pulls on the transducer wires, rather than pushing on them (water or mercury). If the pressure display varies markedly from the expected value, either the gain, scale, or position adjustments of the recording device are incorrectly set, or the transducer/amplifier system is malfunctioning. The latter problem can be evaluated by use of the "self-test" system on the amplifier/display unit (Sears & Heise, 1980; O'Quin & Marini, 1983; Enger, 1989).

Troubleshooting the PA catheter.

As noted the most frequent technical problem associated with PA pressure monitoring is the presence of an overdamped tracing. Other problems that require investigation and resolution include overwedging or spontaneous wedging of the PA catheter, absence of, or inability to attain a PA wedge pressure tracing, catheter whip, inappropriate pressure readings with a proper waveform, and migration of the catheter into the right ventricle (Runkel & Burke, 1983; Noone, 1988; Enger, 1989; Gardner & Woods, 1989). Spontaneous wedging of the catheter in the PA and migration of the catheter into the right ventricle have potentially serious consequences if not resolved immediately. The other problems will result in inaccurate pressure monitoring, and may result in errant therapeutic decisions and treatment. Table 4 summarizes possible etiologies, indicators, and recommendations for management of each of these problems.

Pulmonary artery pressure stabilization.

Leppanen (1979) studied the time required for stabilization of PA pressure measurements following a change in backrest position of acutely ill patients. The study found that all PA pressure measurements could be obtained immediately following a position change of 0 to 20 degrees, without statistically (p > 0.05) or clinically significant differences in pressures. This study was limited by the small sample size, measurement of pressures over an entire respiratory cycle, and limited position change. In addition, while mean changes did not reflect clinically significant changes, large individual variations did exist. Further research with regard to stabilization needs to completed in relation to other interventions including larger position change, and lateral position change.

Table 4.

Troubleshooting the pulmonary artery catheter

Problem Absence of PAUP tracing	Eticlogy Balloon rupture, over or underinflation, improper positioning of PA catheter	Indicators Lack of resistance to air injection into air port, blood leaking from billoon mort	Manage 1) Allov with che
Catheter whip "fling:	Movement of catheter in right ventricle, which accelerates the fluid in the catheter system	Jagged appearance on pressure tracing	41 label41 label1) Assess2) add pi3) record
Migration of catheter into right ventricle	Accidental or spontaneous withdrawal of catheter into right ventricle	Decreased diastolic pressure, presence of right ventricular ectopy, loss of dicrotic notch	1) Inflat 3) withd
laappropriate pressure with proper waveform	lmproper air-fluid interface, inaccurate calibration		1) Check system, 3
Daaped curve	Clots in the system, blood in the transducer, air in system, occlusion of catheter tip by balloon or wall of PA, kink in catheter, use of compliant tubing	Decreased amplitude of vaveform, decreased systolic pressure, increased diastolic pressure, diminished dicrotic notch	1) Check 1) Check 3) check pressure 5) aspira patient c catheter
0verwedging	Catheter migration	Catheter vedges with less than balloon capacity, elevation of PA vedge pressure vaveform that drift-	tubing th 1) Inflat 2) docume inflation
Spontaneous vedge (persistent PA vedge)	Catheter migration	acting present action of balloon	1) Have p to dislod repositio

anagement

for adequate pressure (300 torr) and volume in the system, 4) locate kinks in the system, 5) aspirate I pressures using "maen" if fling fails to resolve ressure tubing or mechanical overshoot eliminator, ough, extend arm, or turn onto side, 8) withdraw s dynamic response of catheter-transducer system, passive deflation, 2) confirm catheter position balloon port "Do not wedge" if balloon ruptured 3) rezero system to phiebostatic axis, 4) change te catheter, 6) flush transducer head, 7) have te the balloon, 2) reposition catheter into PA (verify with physician), 9) use high pressure transducer level, 2) recalibrate PA catheter for intact system, 2) check for air bubbles, st radiograph film, 3) have patient cough, lat is less than four feet in length av catheter into RA readings

1) Have patient cough, turn onto side, or straighten arm to dislodge catheter, 2) notify physician - anticipate repositioning of PA catheter, 3) maintain continuous \mathcal{O} PA pressure monitoring

e bailoon only enough to obtain a waveform,

nt volume of air required during initial , 3) catheter may need to be repositioned

Normal PA pressure fluctuation

Nemens and Woods (1982) studied normal fluctuation in PA pressures in 26 acutely ill patients. Over a 30-minute period, PA systolic pressure fluctuated 2 to 7 torr, mean 3.9 torr; PA diastolic pressure fluctuated 1 to 6 torr, mean 3.4 torr; PA mean pressure fluctuated 1 to 5 torr, mean 2.8 torr; and PA wedge pressure fluctuated 0 to 7 torr, mean 3.4 torr. The fluctuations in pressures were independent (p > 0.05) of cardiac output, backrest elevation, mean PA pressure, or ventilatory support. Therefore, clinically significant changes in PA pressures were described as 4 torr for PA diastolic and PA wedge pressures, and 5 torr for PA systolic and PA mean pressures. Limitations of this study included the small sample size, measurement of pressures over an entire respiratory cycle, and limited time period. In addition, the patients in this study, all had PA wedge pressures between 5 and 18 torr, and therefore, did not reflect extremes. This study was important because it noted that pressure changes of 4 torr or less may simply be a reflection of normal fluctuations in PA and PA wedge pressures. However, assessment of each individual was still necessary.

Attention to the technical factors of reference level, dynamic response, calibration, and troubleshooting the PA catheter system, as well as the physiologic variables, stabilization period and normal fluctuation will increase the accuracy of PA pressure measurements. As will be discussed in the sections regarding the effects of positioning and pulmonary factors on PA pressure measurements, many

studies do not address these factors; therefore, clinical implications from the study findings are limited.

Pulmonary Effects on PA Pressure Monitoring

Numerous pulmonary variables can affect the accuracy of PA pressure measurement. This section addresses the following variables that affect PA pressure measurements: 1) the interaction of pulmonary arterial (P_a), pulmonary venous (P_v), and alveolar (P_A) pressures on blood flow in the lungs, 2) respiratory variations during spontaneous and mechanical ventilation, 3) the effects of mechanical ventilation and positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP), and 4) the effect of PA catheter position relative to the left atrium. In addition, technical factors including 1) measurement on versus off the ventilator, 2) measurement at end-expiration, and 3) methods to adjust PA pressure readings for the effects of PEEP are be discussed.

Pulmonary blood flow.

West, Dollery and Naimark (1964) determined that the lungs have three physiologic zones of blood flow, depending on the interaction of P_a , P_v , and P_A pressures as demonstrated in Figure 12. Zone 1 is characterized by an absence of blood flow. Alveolar pressure exceeds both arterial and venous pressures ($P_A > P_a > P_v$), resulting in the collapse of the pulmonary vasculature. Zone 2 is characterized by intermittent blood flow. Arterial pressure exceeds both alveolar and venous pressures ($P_a > P_A > P_v$). The relationship between the venous and alveolar pressure is variable. Because the pulmonary vasculature is collapsible, when alveolar pressure exceeds venous pressure the



Figure 12. Physiologic zones of the lung. P_a = pressure arterial; P_v = pressure venous; P_A = pressure alveolar. From "Distribution of Blood Flow in Isolated Lung, Relation to Vascular and Alveolar Pressures" by J.B. West, C.T. Dollery, & A. Naimark, 1964, <u>J Appl</u> <u>Physiol</u>, <u>19</u>(4), p 713. Copyright Journal of Applied Physiology, 1964. Adapted with permission.

vessel collapses. In this case, the driving force for flow is the difference between the perfusing pressure (P_a) and the alveolar pressure (P_A) . This area of the lung is reflective of a Starling resistor. Flow in Zone 2 can be altered either by an increase in alveolar pressure or a decrease in venous pressure. Zone 3 is characterized by arterial and venous pressures that both exceed alveolar pressure $(P_a > P_v > P_A)$. Blood flow in this zone is constant, and is determined by the difference between arterial inflow (P_a) and venous outflow (P_v) . Flow through the upright human lung increases in a linear fashion from the apex to the base, due to the hydrostatic pressure gradient, with flow greatest at the base.

The variable flow in the lungs has an impact on the correct functioning of the PA catheter, which requires an open blood-filled column between the wedged PA catheter and the left atrium. If the PA catheter is placed into either Zone 1 or 2 where flow is absent or intermittent, this requirement will not be met. A PA catheter in Zone 1 will reflect alveolar pressure, but will not reflect vascular pressure. A PA catheter placed in Zone 2 will reflect PA pressure when the balloon is deflated, but will reflect alveolar pressure when wedged, causing an artificially high PA wedge pressure. Optimal placement of the PA catheter is in Zone 3 where flow is continuous. However, Zone 3 can be converted 'o Zone 2 or 1 by elevation of aiveolar pressure (PEEP therapy), or with a decrease in venous pressure (extracellular rivid deficit) (West et al., 1964; 0'Quin & Marini, 1983). The importance of the placement of the catheter into

Zone 3 will become more apparent during the discussion of the affect of PEEP on PA pressure measurement accuracy.

On versus off mechanical ventilation.

Six studies (Appendix B) could be found that determined the effect of positive-pressure ventilation with or without PEEP on the accuracy of PA pressure measurement. Davison, Parker, and Harrison (1978) found no significant difference in mean PA wedge pressure in 29 ICU patients, on mechanical ventilation without PEEP (p > 0.5), compared with off ventilator pressures. While Shinn, Woods, and Huseby (1979), and Grose and Woods (1981) found statistically but not clinically significant changes in mean PA pressures on and off mechanical ventilation (p < 0.001 and p < 0.01 respectively). In the latter two studies, a small number of patients demonstrated individual variations that were greater than the expected fluctuation. A limitation of the study was that pressures were not measured at end-expiration, but were averaged throughout the respiratory cycle. Therefore, in patients receiving mechanical ventilation without PEEP, removal from the ventilator for PA pressure measurements was generally not warranted, however, individual variations need to be assessed.

The study by Shinn and coworkers (1979) also found a large mean difference between PA diastolic and PA wedge pressures on [-5.2, (p < 0.01)] and off [-3.9, (p < 0.05)] mechanical ventilation. Based on these results the author's recommended that PA diastolic pressure

should not be used in place of PA wedge pressure as an index of LVEDP.

Four studies have evaluated the effect of removal from mechanical ventilation when PEEP was used. Davison and colleagues (1978) found no significant difference in mean PA wedge pressure (p > 0.05) on and off mechanical ventilation. Van Sciver studied 14 patients (12 with LV dysfunction) on and off the ventilator. In the 12 patients with LV dysfunction there was a significant increase in PA systolic and diastolic (p < 0.001), and PA wedge pressure (p < 0.05) off the ventilator. These changes did not occur in the patients with normal LV function. Gershan (1983) found a significant difference (p < 0.01) in mean PA wedge pressure off mechanical ventilation with PEEP greater than 10 cm H₂O. In addition, mean PA systolic and PA diastolic pressures increased off mechanical ventilation when PEEP was 16 to 20 cm H_2O , but decreased when PEEP was less than 15 cm H_2O . Findings from this study are limited due to the use of group data. In patients with adequate blood volume (less than 1000 ml deficit) PA pressures on and off mechanical ventilation with PEEP less than 10 cm H_20 were not different (Lookinland, 1989a, 1989b). However, in patients with a blood volume deficit greater than 1000 ml, PA pressures were lower off mechanical ventilation. The studies by Lookinland are limited by the lack of statistical analysis of the data presented. The four studies, related to the effect of mechanical ventilation, evaluated four different patient populations, and found that the level of PEEP (greater than 10 cm H_2 0), LV

dysfunction, and blood volume all affect a patient's response to removal from mechanical ventilation. The presence of these variables needs to be addressed when evaluating the accuracy of PA pressures on and off mechanical ventilation.

Riedinger, Shellock, and Swan (1981) suggested that removal of the patient from mechanical ventilation does not provide an accurate description of the true cardiopulmonary pressures that the patient is subjected to as a result of positive pressure ventilation. Mechanical ventilation and PEEP may compromise the cardiovascular system, but these changes may not be apparent if the patient is removed from the ventilator for PA pressure measurements. As noted by Van Sciver (1982), removal may cause further dysfunction in a patient with LV failure.

In addition to the effect on the heart, Lookinland (1989a, 1989b) addressed the effect of removal from mechanical ventilation on oxygen delivery. Arterial oxygen tension in 30 cardiac surgery patients was significantly lower (p < 0.05) than baseline throughout removal from mechanical ventilation, and for 30 minutes after return to the ventilator. Therefore, removal of the patient from the ventilator in an attempt to increase PA pressure measurement accuracy may further compromise the patient's dysfunctional status.

Effect of the ventilatory cycle: spontaneous versus mechanical ventilation.

Airflow into the lung during spontaneous inspiration is due to a decrease in pleural pressure relative to atmospheric pressure

(Figure 13). During quiet inspiration alveolar pressure is approximately -1 cm H_20 relative to atmospheric, resulting in a pressure gradient for airflow (Campbell & Greenburg, 1988). During passive exhalation alveolar pressure rises to approximately +1 cm H_20 relative to the atmosphere. These changes in pleural pressure are transmitted to cardiovascular structures in the thorax, and are reflected by changes in PA pressure measurements during inspiration and expiration (Figure 14).

During spontaneous ventilation PA pressures decrease during inspiration, and rise during exhalation (Figure 14). During mechanical ventilation the pressure gradient for airflow is reversed. Positive pressure occurs during inspiration with a resultant increase in pleural pressure, which is transmitted to the cardiac structures. Pulmonary artery pressures in the mechanically ventilated patient rise during inspiration (the opposite of spontaneous ventilation), and decrease during exhalation (Figure 15).

Several strategies have been suggested to correct this respiratory variation (Riedinger, Shellock, & Swan, 1981; O'Quin & Marini, 1983; Wild & Woods, 1985) including breath holding, removal from the ventilator, reading mean pressures, pressure averaging, and reading the pressure at end-expiration. A limitation of breath holding is the inadvertent performance of a Valsalva's maneuver with transmission of pressure to the chest. As discussed, the removal of the patient from the ventilator may cause cardiopulmonary embarrassment, and the pressures will fail to reflect the patient's



Figure 13. Intrapulmonary pressure changes relative to atmospheric pressure during spontaneous inspiration and expiration. From "Reading Pulmonary Artery Wedge Pressure at End-Expiration" by M.L. Campbell and C.A. Greenburg, 1988, Focus on Critical Care, 15(2), (p. 61). Copyright 1988 by C.V Mosby Company. Reprinted by permission.



Figure 14. Variation in pressure waveform due to spontaneous inspiration and expiration. Pressure is read at the end of expiration (arrow).



Figure 15. Variation in PA wedge pressure waveform due to mechanical ventilation. Pressures are read at end-expiration.

status while on the ventilator.

As noted above, changes in PA pressure occur as a result of changes in pleural pressure during ventilation. At end-expiration, pleural pressure equals atmospheric pressure, and no air flow occurs. Therefore, pleural pressure at end-expiration is constant and does not affect intracardiac pressures. This finding was confirmed in a study by Berryhill, Benumof, and Rauscher (1978) that simultaneously recorded PA and airway pressures in ten mechanically-ventilated patients. Using this method, pulmonary vascular pressures were consistently within a 2 torr range. Wild and Woods (1985) evaluated three methods for reading PA wedge pressure waveforms with respiration. Method 1 calculated the area under the pressure curve, method 2 calculated an arithmetic mean, and method 3 measured trough diastole, representing end-expiration (Figure 16). Clinically and statistically significant differences between PA wedge pressure read at end-expiration (method 3) and method 2 and 1 (p < 0.01) occurred, while no significant difference existed between methods 1 and 2 (p > p)0.01). While end-expiration (method 3) is considered to be the most accurate, this study highlighted the need to be consistent in the method used to read PA wedge pressure.

Another factor that may alter the accuracy of PA pressure readings with respiratory variation is the use of digital versus analog (graphic) recordings. Maran (1980), Cengiz, Crapo, and Gardner (1983), and Levine (1985), all demonstrated that digital readings were unreliable because of the unselective nature of

electrical averaging. In spontaneously breathing patients Cengiz and coworkers (1980) found that mean PA pressure (p < 0.01), and PA wedge and PA diastolic pressures (p < 0.001) were significantly lower than analog data, with a mean difference of 10 torr for all values. In patients receiving intermittent mechanical ventilation, the digital PA systolic pressure was significantly higher (p < 0.05) than analog data (mean difference 4.8 torr), and digital PA diastolic pressure was significantly lower (p < 0.001), with a mean difference of 12 torr. In addition digital mean PA pressure (p < 0.05) and PA wedge pressure (p < 0.001) were statistically, but not clinically lower than analog data. In the assist/control mode digital PA systolic (p < 0.005) and PA wedge (p < 0.001) pressure were statistically higher, and PAD was clinically and statistically (p < 0.001) lower than manually measured data. The PA mean pressure was not affected. These findings were confirmed in three cases studied by Maran (1980). It was recommended not to use digital data unless it was compared with analog data and found to be similar (Gershan, 1983). If digital data are the only available method for measuring PA pressures, during controlled mechanical ventilation PA wedge pressure should be measured with the diastolic pressure mode (lowest pressure), during assisted ventilation PA wedge pressure should be read using the digital mean, and during spontaneous ventilation the systolic pressure mode (highest pressure) mode should be used (Silverman, Eppler, Pitman, & Patz, 1984; Marini 1985). Newer monitoring equipment allows for the selection of specific waveforms which should

eliminate this discrepancy; however, this has not been verified through systematic evaluation.

Mechanical ventilation with PEEP.

As noted in the discussion of the physiologic zones of the lung, a change in alveolar pressure may alter the relationship between PA wedge and LA pressure, due to compression of the pulmonary vasculature. This section discusses the possible causes of a PEEPinduced decline in cardiac function, the effect of PEEP on the accuracy of PA wedge pressure readings, the effect of catheter position on the accuracy of PA wedge pressure measurements in the patient receiving PEEP (Appendix C), and suggested methods for compensating for the PEEP effect.

The administration of PEEP has been found to be effective in decreasing hypoxemia in patients with adult respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) (Weisman, Rinaldo, & Rogers, 1982). However, an unwanted side effect of PEEP therapy is a decrease in cardiac output. Jardin and coworkers (1981) studied ten patients with ARDS who received PEEP in 5 cm increments from 0 to 30 cm H₂0. At levels of PEEP greater than 10 cm H₂0 PA wedge pressure was consistently greater than LVEDP, and LV dimensions decreased from baseline. At greater than 15 cm H₂0 of PEEP, the radius of septal curvature decreased at both end-diastole and end-systole indicating a leftward shift of the interventricular septum. The authors hypothesized that the decrease in cardiac output was mediated by acute RV loading with septal flattening and bulging into the left ventricle, with

subsequent impairment of LV function. This study was limited by the small sample size, which only included patients with acute ARDS, but no previous cardiac or pulmonary dysfunction. In addition, the changes mediated by the interventricular interdependence only occurred at higher levels of PEEP.

Qvist, Pontoppidan, Wilson, Lowenstein, and Laver (1975) studied 18 dogs to determine the effect of volume loading on hemodynamic parameters following the administration of PEEP. ln contrast to the study by Jardin and coworkers (1985), these researchers found that the decrease in cardiac output was not due to impaired ventricular function (as was the case with septal displacement), but was associated with a decrease in ventricular filling pressure, which could be offset by volume expansion. Of particular interest was that the acute removal of PEEP following volume expansion resulted in rebound hypervolemia (autotransfusion effect), which could further compromise the patient. The effect of ventricular compromise due to rebound hypervolemia was confirmed clinically in humans by Van Sciver (1982). The study by Qvist and coworkers (1975), only evaluated the effect of 12 cm H_2O PEEP, while the Jardin study looked at PEEP across a wide range. In addition, prior to initiation of the study, the dog models all had normal lungs and heart.

Similar results were found in a study of six healthy baboons (Zarins, Virgilio, Smith, & Peters, 1977). Positive end-expiratory pressures was applied (0-20-0), in 5 cm increments while

intravascular volume was altered. The subset of hypovolemic animals (n = 5) all demonstrated a decrease in cardiac output with the application of as little as 5 cm H₂O of PEEP; therefore, further evaluation of this group was not completed. In the normovolemic animals cardiac output fell with increased PEEP and was significantly decreased at 10 cm H₂O (p < 0.01), 15 cm H₂O, and 20 cm H₂O PEEP (p < 0.001). At greater than 15 cm H₂O of PEEP PA wedge pressure no longer reflected LA pressure. Volume expansion resolved the PA wedge-LA pressure discrepancy at all levels of PEEP. These findings tend to support decreased intravascular pressure as a cause of depressed cardiac function.

These studies are of interest because they indicated that two mechanisms altered cardiac function depending on the level of PEEP applied. Clinically, volume expansion may be the method of choice for treating a decreased cardiac output when low levels (less than 10 cm H_2 0) of PEEP are applied, while at higher levels of PEEP this would exacerbate the patient's condition due to the interdependence of the right and left ventricle. In addition, none of the studies found altered contractility as a cause of PEEP induced cardiac depression.

Lozman (1974) studied five cardiac surgery patients and found in 9 of 32 data sets (all nine at PEEP greater than 10 cm H_2 0) that PA wedge pressure changes did not reflect changes in LA pressure, but below 10 cm H_2 0 PA wedge pressure was a good indicator or LA pressure. Similar findings occurred in a study of the effect of 5 cm

 H_20 increase in PEEP (0-20 cm H_20) in six healthy baboons (Hobelmann, Smith, Virgilio, Shapiro, & Peters, 1974). Clinically significant differences were noted between PA wedge pressure and LA pressure for all animals at 15 cm H_20 of PEEP (mean difference = 5 torr), and 20 cm H_20 of PEEP (mean difference = 10 torr). Several possibilities for this discrepancy were presented: 1) Starling-resistor phenomenon caused by a PEEP induced increase in alveolar pressure, 2) increased PVR, and 3) unequal balloon inflation. The latter factor was confirmed in *in vitro* and *in vivo* dog studies. All the patients in this study (N = 5) developed LV failure when receiving greater than 10 to 15 cm H_20 of PEEP.

To function accurately, the PA catheter must have a continuous fluid channel between the catheter tip and the left atrium. The use of PEEP may compress the pulmonary vessels, and alter the accuracy of the pressure readings. Six studies have evaluated the effect of PA catheter placement in various physiologic zones on the accuracy of PA pressure measurements (Appendix C). Two dog studies, Roy, Powers, Feustel, and Dutton (1977), and Kane, Askanzi, Neville, Mon, Hanson, and Webb (1978) studied the effect of incrementally increased PEEP on PA wedge and LA pressure difference when the PA catheter was placed above or below the left atrium. In the study by Roy and coworkers, significant (p < 0.01) differences between PA wedge and LA pressures occurred at 10 cm H₂O PEEP in the catheter placed above the left atrium, while a statistically (p < 0.01) but not clinically significant difference between PA wedge pressure and LA pressure

occurred at PEEP greater than 15 cm H_2O in the catheter placed below the left atrium. The findings with regard to the placement of the catheter above the left atrium were confirmed by Kane and coworkers. However, Kane and coworkers did not find a significant difference between PA wedge pressure and LA pressure at any level of PEEP (p > 0.05).

Two studies using cardiac surgery patients have also evaluated the effect of catheter position on PA pressure measurement accuracy (Shasby et al., 1981; Rajacich, Burchard, Hasan, & Singh, 1989). In the study by Shasby and coworkers (1981), in the catheter placed below the left atrium (n = 8), no significant difference (p > 0.20) between PA wedge-LA pressure occurred until PEEP reached 11 torr (15 cm H₂0), and in the study by Rajacich and coworkers no significant difference (p > 0.01) occurred over a range of 0 to 20 cm H₂0 in the catheter below the LA (n = 12). In the catheter placed above the left atrium (n = 5), a significant PA wedge-LA pressure difference (p < 0.05) occurred above 15 cm H₂0 of PEEP in the study by Rajacich and coworkers (1989), while Shasby and coworkers found that the PA wedge-LA pressure difference was dependent on the absolute LA pressure, a factor not addressed by Rajacich.

Hasan, Malanga, Braman, Carrao, and Most (1984) simultaneously measured PA wedge pressure and LA pressure using PA catheters placed in the right and left lungs of 10 pigs. The pigs were positioned into the right or left lateral position. Pulmonary artery wedge pressure that was measured in the lateral position, with the catheter

tip positioned vertically below the left atrium more accurately (p < 0.05) reflected LA pressure over 0 to 20 cm H₂O PEEP, than did the PA wedge pressure measured in the catheter positioned at or above the left atrium.

A second report using the same pig population (Malanga, Hasan, Braman, Carrao, & Most, 1984) again found no difference between PA wedge pressure and LA pressure in the catheter placed below the left atrium up to 20 cm H_2O of PEEP, while PA wedge pressure was significantly (p < 0.001) greater than LA pressure in the catheter placed above the left atrium at greater than 10 cm H_2O of PEEP. These two reports demonstrate the importance of placement of the catheter into zone 3 to ensure the increase the accuracy of pressure measurement.

Another factor that was found to affect PA pressure measurement accuracy was the presence or absence of lung disease. Tooker, Huseby and Butler (1978), Berryhill and Benumof (1979), and Hasan, Weiss, Braman, and Hoppin (1985) evaluated the effect of lung injury and PA catheter placement on PA pressure measurement accuracy. All three studies found that lung injury increased PA wedge and LA pressure correlation across all levels of PEEP, regardless of catheter position, but placement of the catheter in the dependent position further increased the correlation and pressure measurement accuracy.

Vascular volume was also been found to affect pressure measurement accuracy when PEEP was applied (Kane et al., 1978; Shasby et al., 1981). Hypovolemia induced by bleeding, with the catheter

above the left atrium (n = 5) was associated with a significant difference (p < 0.05) between PA wedge and LA pressures at 10 cm H₂O of PEEP (Kane, 1978). The effect of hypovolemia was confirmed by Shasby and coworkers (1981), who found a significant difference (p < 0.05) in PA wedge pressure and LA pressure occurred in the catheter above the LA (n = 6), when LA pressure was less than 5 torr, compared with catheters placed above the LA, when LA pressure was greater than 5 torr. These findings were consistent with conversion of Zone 3 to Zone 2 or 1 by lowering the venous pressure or raising the alveolar pressure, thus compressing the vascular bed. Again, positioning the catheter in a dependent position increased the reliability of PA wedge pressure as an indicator of LA pressure, regardless of vascular volume.

Finally, controlled versus spontaneous ventilation was found to affect the accuracy of PA pressure measurements when PEEP was applied (Berryhill & Benumof, 1979). Spontaneous ventilation in six dogs was found to provide protection over a wide range of PEEP levels, regardless of the presence or absence of lung injury. However, during continuous positive-pressure ventilation with PEEP, both catheter position and the degree of lung injury significantly affected the accuracy of PA pressure measurements (p < 0.01), in a manner consistent with the studies already reviewed.

The studies of the effect of PEEP and catheter position on the accuracy of PA wedge pressure as an indicator of LA pressure have resulted in similar findings: 1) at PEEP less than 10 cm H_2O , PA

wedge pressure is a good indicator of LA pressure, 2) decreased compliance minimizes the effect of increasing PEEP on PA wedge pressure, 3) correct positioning of the PA catheter below the left atrium (in both supine and lateral position) increases the reliability of PA wedge pressure, 4) vascular volume affects the accuracy of PA pressure measurements during PEEP therapy, and 5) spontaneous breathing during PEEP therapy does not affect PA pressure measurement accuracy, but continuous positive-pressure ventilation does.

Further research is needed in the following areas 1) use of a more heterogenous human population, including patients with impaired cardiac function, 2) assessment of varying degrees of lateral position changes on the the accuracy of the PA wedge pressure with the catheter above and below the LA, and 3) the effect of intermittent mechanical ventilation with PEEP on PA pressure measurement accuracy.

As noted, positioning the catheter in the dependent position increases the accuracy of PA wedge pressure as an indicator of LA pressure. Several other methods have been suggested to correct for the effects of PEEP on PA pressures including estimation of extramural pressure, and use of an esophageal balloon to measure extramural pressure. In addition, capillary blood gas analysis has been recommended to ensure accurate PA catheter placement (Zone 3).

Left ventricular distention is caused by transmural pressure, which is defined as the difference between intravascular pressure

(LV pressure, measured by PA wedge pressure), and extravascular (intrapleural) pressure. Generally intrapleural pressure is assumed to be equal to atmospheric, but in the presence of PEEP it is increased. An estimate of the pleural pressure can be made by subtracting one-half the applied PEEP increment from the measured pressure (Marini, 1985). For example, if 10 cm H_2O_1 (7.5 torr) PEEP is applied, pleural pressure would be expected to increase 3.7 torr. Corrected PA wedge pressure should therefore equal measured PA wedge pressure minus estimated pleural pressure. If the change in PA wedge pressure is greater than one-half the applied PEEP increment, which may reflect excessive alveolar pressure, catheter position in Zone 3 is questionable (Nadeau & Noble, 1986). In the presence of lung disease associated with decreased lung compliance, the pleural pressure may only increase 1/4 to 1/3 of the PEEP increment, due to decreased PEEP transmission (Marini, 1985; Nadeau & Noble, 1986). Because lung compliance is highly variable in each patient, this method will only provide a rough estimate of the actual pleural pressure.

Use of an air-filled esophageal balloon has been suggested to increase the accuracy of pleural pressure determination. However, accuracy of the esophageal-balloon pressure may be affected by position, and lung volume, therefore, its use in the clinical setting is limited (Gillespie, 1982; Marini, O'Quin, Culver, & Butler, 1982).

Analysis of pulmonary capillary wedge blood has also been recommended to increase the accuracy of PA wedge and LA pressure

Analysis of pulmonary capillary wedge blood has also been recommended to increase the accuracy of PA wedge and LA pressure relationship. While blood gas values that reflect correct pulmonary capillary wedge confirm wedging of the PA catheter, they do not ensure that the measured PA wedge pressure is truly reflective of LA pressure (Williams, Olsen, Allen, & Yergin, 1982; Morris & Chapman, 1985; Hotchkiss et al., 1986). Therefore, monitoring of the waveform tracing, and assessment of catheter placement below the left atrium by lateral chest radiographic film were still recommended to ensure PA wedge pressure accuracy.

Effects of Positioning on PA Pressure Measurement

Supine position.

Traditionally, measurement of PA and PA wedge pressures have been completed with the patient supine and flat. While this position is considered the standard, it may be poorly tolerated in patients with increased intracranial pressure or pulmonary dysfunction. Numerous studies have been completed to evaluate the effect of position on PA and PA wedge pressures (Appendix D).

Prakash, Dikshit, Forrester and Swan (1973) published the first study of the effect of position on the accuracy of PA pressure measurements in 21 patients status post MI. The backrest was elevated from 0 to 70 degrees. Mean changes were statistically, but not clinically significant: PAS [2.3 torr, (p < 0.01)], RA pressure [2.9 torr, (p < 0.001)], and PA wedge pressure [3.4 torr, (p < 0.01)]. However, individual variations were clinically

significant. This study highlighted the need to evaluate individual variations, not just mean data.

Woods and Mansfield (1976), studied the effect of sequential backrest elevation from supine, flat to 20, 45, and 90 degrees and dangle in ten stable cardiac outpatients. Individual changes were generally small, but some patients demonstrated a wide and clinically significant range of pressures, particularly above 45 degrees. This study reiterated the need to use a standardized reference level when altering backrest elevation. Findings from this study were confirmed in two studies by Miller and Chulay (1982) and Chulay and Miller 1984), in a total of 47 cardiac surgery patients. In contrast, Hansen (1976) in 18 ICU patients, Burrage (1979) in 30 ICU patients, Cason and Lambert (1987) in 32 critically ill patients, and Cason. Lambert, Holland, and Huntsman (1990) in 16 cardiac patients, all found large individual variations at all backrest angles up to 45 degrees. Finally, Fournier, Mensche-Dechene, Ranson-Bitker, Valladares, and Lockhart (1979) evaluated the effect of postion change from supine to sitting in eight patients with unilateral lung disease. Mean data demonstrated a clinically and statistically significant (p < 0.025) difference in all PA pressures in the sitting position relative to the supine position. Therefore, placement of the patient in the sitting position for PA pressure measurement was not recommended. These five studies all had methodological limitations that made evaluation of the results somewhat difficult, and may have introduced error into the results (see Appendix D).

However, all of these studies reiterate the need to evaluate individual responses to various backrest elevations.

Woods, Gross and Laurent-Bopp (1982) used repeated measures to evaluate the effect of 0-20-0 or 20-0-20 degrees backrest elevation on PA pressures in 126 ICU patients. Only four patients demonstrated changes greater than the expected fluctuation. Based on this study, reliable pressures can be obtained with the backrest elevation up to 20 degrees, however individual variations must be evaluated.

A similar repeated measures study was performed by Laulive (1982) with backrest elevation altered 0-20-45-60-0 degrees in 30 cardiac ICU patients. Individual variations were 2 torr or less, at all backrest elevations. These findings were confirmed by Clochesy, Hinshaw and Otto (1984). In this study of 17 ICU patients, mean differences were small and not significant (p > 0.05). However, only mean data were presented, which limited the usefulness of the study findings.

Retailliau, McGregor-Leding, and Woods (1985) evaluated the effect of altered backrest elevation from 0-30-0 degrees or 30-0-30 degrees on LA pressure. Six of 34 (18%) cardiac surgery patients demonstrated mean pressure changes greater than 4 torr. Individual variations ranged from -6 torr to +7 torr. Based on the small mean changes it appears that LA pressure can be reliably measured up to 30 degrees backrest elevation, however individual data would need to be evaluated to confirm this recommendation.

Based on these studies accurate PA and PA wedge pressures can be attained in the supine postion with a backrest elevation up to 60 degrees, and LA pressure with backrest elevation to 30 degrees as long as a standardized reference point is used. However, all of these studies have demonstrated the need to evaluate each individual's response to the backrest elevation.

Lateral position.

The issue of the effect of lateral positioning for PA pressure measurement is complicated by the fact that a standardized reference point has not been developed for each angle in the lateral position. As the body rotates, the left atrium shifts. For accurate measurement, the position of the left atrium needs to be identified. In addition, depending on the side to which the patient is placed, the PA catheter may be in a dependent or nondependent position, which affects the accuracy of the PA readings.

Nine studies were found that evaluated the effect of lateral positioning on PA pressure measurement accuracy. Murphy (1977), Bryant and Kennedy (1982), Kennedy, Bryant and Crawford (1984) and Guenther, Kay, Cheng and Lauer (1987) studied the effect of the lateral decubitus (90 degree) position on the accuracy of PA pressure measurements relative to the flat, supine position. The reference level for all these studies was the fourth intercostal space and midsternum, but position of the catheter was not specified. Murphy's study, in eight critically ill patients, found that 82% of the individual changes were less than 4 torr. The studies by Bryant and

Kennedy (1982), and Kennedy and colleagues (1984) in 25 ICU patients, demonstrated individual changes in PA pressures of 3 torr or less. Mean pressure differences were all 1 torr or less. Guenther and coworkers (1987), studied 12 critically ill patients in the supine and right and left lateral decubitus position. Mean PA wedge pressure changes associated with the move from the supine to the lateral position were not clinically (1 torr) or statistically (no data given) significant. However, these findings were limited by the lack of use of individual data. These studies indicated that reliable PA pressures can be obtained in the 90 degree lateral position, but individual responses to position change need to be assessed.

Whitman (1982) evaluated the effect of a 20-degree right and left lateral position change in 50 acutely ill cardiac surgery patients. Mean changes were small, but individual variations were clinically significant. Methodological limitations may have introduced error into the results of this study.

Wild (1983) evaluated a 30-degree right and left lateral position change in 30 critically ill patients. The intersection of the fourth intercostal space and midsternum was used as the lateral reference point. Clinically significant changes occurred in 28 of 30 patients, and all mean changes were statistically significant (p < 0.01). This study is noteworthy for its' exact methodology, and reiterated the need to determine a lateral reference point.

Keating, Boylard, Eichler and Reed (1986) studied the effect of an "approximate" 45-degree lateral turn in 20 critically ill patients with multi-system failure. The intersection of the fourth intercostal space and midsternum was used as the reference point. All lateral PA pressures were statistically (p < 0.003) and clinically different from the flat, supine PA pressures.

Two studies have evaluated the effect of lateral positioning with backrest elevation. Osika (1989) evaluated the effect of a 90degree lateral turn with backrest elevation of 20, 30, and 45 degrees in 21 critically ill patients. Groom, Frish, and Elliott (1990) studied a 20-degree lateral turn with backrest elevation of 0 or 20 degrees in 30 surgical ICU and 29 medical ICU patients. Both studies found clinically significant differences in PA pressures relative to the flat, supine position. The latter study had a large number of uncontrolled variables, which prevented any recommendation based on the data.

Based on a review of these studies, the only position that has been shown to provide reliable PA and PA wedge pressures relative to the flat, supine position, is 90-degrees lateral with 0-degree backrest elevation. The reference point used in these studies was the fourth intercostal space and midsternum. All other degrees of lateral turn were associated with large individual variations. Until a specific reference point for these lateral positions is determined, and controlled studies are performed, only the 90-degree lateral

position can be recommended. As with the supine backrest elevation studies, individual responses to position change must be assessed.

Further research needs to be conducted using the fourth intercostal space, left parasternal border in the left lateral decubitus position, and the fourth intercostal space at the midsternum in the right lateral decubitus position. In addition, placement of the catheter relative to the LA needs to be described. Complications of Hemodynamic Monitoring

The high complication rate associated with the PA catheter is frequently sited as a reason not to use the catheter. This section discusses four major complications associated with the PA catheter: 1) arrhythmias, 2) infection, 3) PA perforation, and 4) thrombosis. Incidence rates, risk factors and implications for practice will also be addressed.

Cardiac arrhythmias.

The most common complication associated with the insertion of the PA catheter is the occurrence of cardiac arrhythmias. The arrhythmias are thought to result from endocardial irritation as the catheter passes through the right ventricle. The frequency of premature ventricular complexes (PVCs) ranges from 11% (Boyd, Thomas, Gold, & Boyd, 1983) to 75% (Sprung et al., 1982). The wide variance in the frequency is related to several factors. First, Sprung, Jacobs, Caratis, and Karpf (1981) reported a PVC incidence of 48%, and a ventricular tachycardia (V tach) incidence of 33% from direct observation of the ECG screen during insertion. Permanent recordings

in these same patients demonstrated an incidence rate of 68% for PVCs and 48% for V tach. Most of the reviews do not specify the method for recording the ectopy; therefore, comparison among studies is limited. The second factor is the type of arrhythmia recorded. While the overall frequency of arrhythmias ranged from 12% to 75%, the incidence of advanced ventricular arrnythmias, defined as greater than three PVCs in a row (V tach), ranged from 12.5% (Johnson, 1986; Iberti, Benjamin, Gruppi, & Raskin, 1985) to 53% (Sprung et al., 1982). Third, the length of time required for catheter insertion is perhaps the key variable in the wide variety of reported incidence. In the studies conducted by Johnson (1986) and Iberti and coworkers (1985), average insertion time in both reports was 175.9 seconds, compared with the studies conducted by Sprung and coworkers (1981, 1982) where mean insertion time was 40 minutes (range 8 to 180 minutes) and 30 minutes (range 1 to 180 minutes) respectively. The large variance in time difference would seem to explain the difference between the 12% incidence rate in the Iberti and Johnson studies and the 53% incidence in the Sprung studies.

Because of the high frequency of arrhythmias associated with PA catheter insertion, use of prophylactic lidocaine has been recommended. In a study by Shaw (1979) prophylactic lidocaine was administered to 36 pre-cardiac surgery patients who served as their own controls. Administration of lidocaine resulted in a significant (p < 0.001) decrease in all ectopy. In the same study normal saline was administered to a control group (n = 37), and did not
signficantly alter the frequency of arrhythmias (p > 0.05). However, the recommendation to use lidocaine prophylactically in all patients cannot be supported. In all studies, less than 3% of the ventricular ectopy failed to resolve spontaneously or with removal of the PA catheter (Sprung et al., 1981; Iberti et al., 1985; Johnson, 1986).

In light of the low incidence of ectopy requiring definitive therapy, it is important to identify clinical risk factors most often associated with the occurrence of advanced ventricular arrhythmias. Risk factors that have identified include the presence of shock, acidosis (pH less than 7.2), hypoxemia (P_{a02} less than 60 torr), potassium less than 3.5 mEq/L, calcium less than 8.0 mg/dL (corrected), and myocardial ischemia/infarction (Sprung et al., 1981). In studies conducted by Sprung and coworkers (1982, 1985) none of these risk factors was found to be highly specific. However, the likelihood of developing advanced cardiac arrhythmias was significantly higher (p < 0.05 and p < 0.01 respectively) in patients with <u>both</u> prolonged catheter insertion time (greater than 20 minutes) and any of these risk factors. Consideration of the use of lidocaine in this population may be warranted.

The other arrhythmia associated with the insertion of the PA catheter is the development of either right bundle branch block (RBBB) or complete heart block. As the catheter passes through the right ventricle it may traumatize the right bundle branch, because of its superficial location in the right ventricular endocardium. In most cases the development of RBBB is transient (Sprung, Elser,

Schein, Marcial, & Schrager, 1989) and does not require therapy. However, in patients with preexisting left bundle branch block (LBBB), the inducement of RBBB and subsequent complete heart block has been reported in 0% to 22% of cases (Thompson, Dalton, Lappas, & Lowenstein, 1979; Morris, Mulvhill, & Lew, 1987; Sprung et al., 1989). Because of the relatively low incidence of complete heart block developing as a result of PA catheter insertion, the presence of LBBB is not an absolute contraindication for insertion of a PA catheter; however, because of the potential for complete heart block it has been recommended that a method for ventricular pacing be immediately available for this group of patients.

Finally, during withdrawal of the catheter isolated PVCs have been noted in 27% (Johnston, Royster, Beamer, & Prough, 1984; N = 30cardiac surgery patients) to 63% (Damen, 1985; N = 250 cardiac surgery patients) of patients, all were self limited. More severe arrhythmias, multiform PVCs, were noted in 40% to 47% of cardiac surgery patients, and V tach was not in 0.8% to 3% of patients (Johnston et al., 1984; Damen, 1985), again, these arrhythmias resolved spontaneously (Johnston et al., 1984). No factors were found to predict the occurrence of these arrhythmias (Damen, 1985). These findings emphasized the need to monitor the patient not only during insertion but during removal of the PA catheter as weil.

Infectious complications.

The overall incidence of catheter related infection varies from 0% to 33% (Elliott, Zimmer, & Clemmer, 1979; Sise et al., 1981;

Horst, Obeid, Vij, & Bivins, 1984; Shah, Rao, Laughlin, & El-Etr, 1984; Myers, Austin, & Sibbald, 1985; Samsoondar, Freeman, Coultish. & Oxley, 1985; Damen & Bolton, 1986). Patients with a previous source of infection consistently demonstrate a higher incidence of positive catheter tips (p < 0.05) than those without infection (Michel, Marsh, McMichan, Southorn, & Brewer, 1981). In this same study, positive catheter tip cultures were found in 21 of 153 patients; however, only one case of catheter related sepsis occurred. Therefore, the presence of a positive catheter tip culture does not necessarily indicate the presence of infection related to the catheter. but may reflect either contamination or colonization of the catheter from another source. The technique recommended to identify a positive catheter is the use of the semi-quantitative method described by Maki, Weise, and Sarafin (1977). However, numerous techniques have been used; therefore, comparison of studies is somewhat limited.

Methods recommended to decrease the incidence of infection include: 1) using aseptic technique when manipulating stopcocks and caps, 2) using single-dose heparin when preparing flushing solution (Covey, McLane, Smith, Matasic, & Holm, 1988), and 3) using normal saline instead of a dextrose solution for flush solution (Keeler, McLane, Covey, Smith, & Holm, 1987; Mermel & Maki, 1989). The presence of a sterile sleeve has not been found to decrease the rate of infection; therefore, careful handling of the catheter needs to be emphasized even though the sheath is in place (Damen & Bolton, 1986;

Keeler et al., 1987). No specific recommendations for insertion site care have been developed; however, Abbott, Wairath, and Scanlon-Trump (1983) found a nonsignificant (p > 0.05), but positive relation between insertion-site infection and positive catheter-tip infection; therefore, aseptic site care was recommended. Changing flushing solution every 48 hours does not appear to increase the risk of infection (Covey et al., 1988; Mermel & Maki, 1989). Results regarding the relationship between infection rate and length of insertion are equivocal, after 72 hours close observation of the patient is warranted (Elliott et al., 1979; Michel et al., 1981; Sise et al., 1981; Wunderink, Popovich, Eichenhorn, & Saravolatz, 1984; Damen & Bolton, 1986; Hudson-Civetta, Civetta, Martinez, & Hoffman, 1987). In patients with a known source of infection, consideration should be given to changing the catheter 24 to 48 hours after initiation of antibiotic therapy (Mermel & Maki, 1989).

Pulmonary artery perforation.

The most serious complication associated with the PA catheter is PA perforation. Reports of perforation are generally anecdotal, but estimates of frequency include 0.08% (Pellegrini et al., 1987), 0.2% (McDaniel et al., 1981; Boyd et al., 1983), and 1.5% (Fraser, 1987). In the latter study the perforations were found during autopsy, and not felt to be the direct cause of death in three of four cases. Despite the relatively small occurrence, mortality related to PA perforation is approximately 50% (Hannan, Brown, & Bigman, 1984).

Factors that predispose the patient to PA perforation include pulmonary hypertension (Lemen, Jones, & Cowan, 1975; Pape et al., 1979; Barash et al., 1981; Kelly, Morris, Crawford, Espada, & Howell, 1981; Hart, Ward, Gillilian, & Browley, 1982), age (greater than 60) (Hardy, Morissette, Taillefer, & Vauclair, 1983), and use of anticoagulants (Pape et al., 1979; Barash et al., 1981; Hannan et al., 1984).

Technical factors that are associated with PA perforation include distal migration of the catheter (Chun & Ellestad, 1971; Kelly et al., 1981; Hardy et al., 1983), eccentric balloon inflation resulting in either perforation of the wall with the catheter tip, or excessive pressure from the balloon on the vessel wall (Lemen et al., 1975; Shin, Ayelia, & McAslan, 1977; Barash et al., 1981), and overinflation of the balloon (Haapaniemi et al., 1979; Hardy et al., 1983).

Because the critical care nurse is responsible for the maintenance, monitoring, and attainment of measurements using the PA catheter attention to these technical factors will decrease the risk of this often fatal complication. Recommendations for prevention of PA rupture include: 1) maintaining a high index of suspicion whenever a patient presents with hemoptysis (most common presenting sign) (Golden, Pinder, Anderson, & Cheitlin, 1973), 2) continually monitoring the pressure waveform during balloon inflation, 3) inflating of the balloon only to the volume (i to 1.5 ml) at which the pressure tracing changes from the typical PA pressure waveform to

the PA wedge pressure waveform (Swan & Ganz, 1975, 1979), 4) gradually obtaining the PA wedge pressure during inflation, if this does not occur at the point of loss of resistance in the syringe, the catheter may need to be pulled back (Pape et al., 1979; McDonald & Zaidan, 1983), 5) continually monitoring the PA tracing to detect distal migration, 6) keeping "wedge" time to a minimum, 10 to 15 seconds or three to four respiratory cycles, especially in patients with pulmonary hypertension (Pape et al., 1979; Swan & Ganz, 1979), 7) avoiding inflation of the balloon with fluids. 8) noting the balloon inflation volume, if "wedge" is recorded at a balloon volume less than that on the catheter shaft, the catheter needs to be pulled back to a position from which full or near full balloon inflation volume produces a wedge tracing (Pape et al., 1979), and 9) following the patient with serial chest radiographic films, if the catheter tip is greater than 5 cm from the mediastinum, the catheter will need to be repositioned (Kelly et al., 1981).

Pulmonary artery catheter induced thrombosis.

Thrombosis associated with the PA catheter has been reported in varying frequencies. Studies that diagnosed the presence of thrombosis found an average occurrence of 0.9% to 2.8% (Elliott, Zimmerman, & Clemmer, 1979; Darst & Forker, 1982; Horst et al., 1984). However, an intraoperative study that evaluated the presence of thrombosis in ten coronary artery bypass graft surgery patients found thrombus development on 100% of the catheters (Hoar, Stone, Wicks, Edie, & Scholes, 1978). Angiographic evaluation in 33

critically ill patients found an incidence of 66% (Chastre et al.. 1982). The introduction of heparin-bonded catheters was heralded as a method of decreasing thrombus formation. Hoar and coworkers (1981) compared heparin-coated versus non-heparin coated PA catheters approximately 1.5 hours after insertion in 20 cardiac surgery patients. The authors found a 100% incidence of thrombus formation in the non-heparin group (n = 10), and a 0% incidence in the heparinbonded group (n = 10). Mangano (1982) studied 30 cardiac surgery patients and found a 90% efficacy rate in preventing thrombus formation associated with a heparin-bonded catheter, compared with a 0% efficacy rate from the non-heparin bonded catheter. However, Mollenholt, Eriksson, and Andersson (1987) in a study of 20 ICU patients failed to find a difference between heparin-bonded and nonheparin bonded PA catheter's ability to prevent thrombus formation 48 hours after insertion. Therefore, the efficacy of heparin-bonding to prevent thrombus formation is limited to a relatively short period of time. Possible sequelae related to thrombus formation include pulmonary embolus, septic phlebitis, and interference with PA catheter function.

Studies by Rull, Aguirre, de la Puerta, Millan, and Maldonado (1984) and Kim, Richman, and Marshall (1980) have identified the PA catheter as a cause of thrombocytopenia. These authors suggested the catheter caused an increase in consumption in platelets, secondary to microaggregation on the catheter. Additionally, the heparin-bonded catheter has been found to induce a thrombocytopenia syndrome, which

can only be resolved by removal of the catheter (Laster & Silver, 1988).

As noted there are risks associated with PA catheterization. However, most of the complications can be prevented by careful monitoring and assessment of risk factors. The critical care nurse is responsible for prevention of these complications, and in the case of a complication, rapid assessment and intervention.

Taxonomy of Cognitive Domains

Bloom, Englehart, Furst, Hill, and Drathwohl (1956) proposed a cognitive domain taxonomy to classify learner behaviors in response to specific instruction. The taxonomy is based on the concept of increasing complexity. The purpose of the taxonomy is not to describe how learning occurs, but to facilitate communication regarding expected behaviors. The use of this taxonomy allows one to know clearly what is meant by such terms as "understand" or "comprehend". Bloom identified six different levels in the cognitive domain. Within each level are hierarchical subsets. For each subset, behavioral objectives and evaluation criteria may be developed. This study will include all levels of the taxonomy. The levels will be combined into three cognitive groupings: Level 1, knowledge and comprehension; Level 2, application and analysis, and Level 3, synthesis and evaluation. These groupings are consistent with the test blueprint for the Critical Care Registered Nurse (CCRN) certification examination (Sullivan, Sanford, & Samph, 1988).

The most basic level of the taxonomy is knowledge (Bloom et al., 1956). This level contains six subsets, ranging from knowledge of specifics such as dates, terminology, and facts to more advanced knowledge related to how we deal with specifics, including criteria, classifications, and categories. Finally, the knowledge level addresses the more complex abstract concepts of principles and theories. At this level of the cognitive domain, the individual is required only to know about concrete and abstract phenomena discussed. Testing at this level of the cognitive domain may require the individual to recall specific bits of information. Clinically, knowledge is demonstrated by the recall of specific facts, such as the normal range for a given PA pressure measurement; a definition, such as phlebostatic axis or preload; or the ability to recall generalizations or principles, such as Starling's law of the heart; or the relationship between hydrostatic pressure and fluid flux.

The second level of the taxonomy is comprehension (Bloom et al., 1956). Comprehension refers to the understanding of the literal message contained in the communication. There are three types of behavior classified under comprehension in increasing complexity: translation, interpretation, and extrapolation of specific communication. Translation is defined as the ability to put the communication into another form of communication. Clinically, translation can be demonstrated by the ability to 1) simplify a complex, abstract technical phrase into a more concrete phrase, e.g., afterload reduction, and 2) translate symbolic forms into verbal

forms, or vice versa, e.g., reading a ventricular function curve. Interpretation may require the individual to reorder the communication and to think about the relative importance of the ideas and their interrelationships. Clinically, interpretation is demonstrated by the ability to produce inferences or summarizations within the limits of the given information. Extrapolation is the most complex behavior in the comprehension level and includes the ability to make predictions based on provided information, or to make inferences with respect to the implications or effects of given information. Clinically, extrapolation is demonstrated by the ability to predict likely effects of a given drug therapy in relation to a given set of hemodynamic parameters. In addition, extrapolation requires the ability to recognize factors that may limit the accuracy of predictions. Demonstration of comprehension requires that the individual possess the knowledge of the specific and abstract concepts. The individual is not required to utilize any of this information, but simply to demonstrate the ability to interpret, translate, or extrapolate specific information.

Application, the third level of the cognitive domain, requires knowledge of specifics and the ability to comprehend communication (Bloom et al., 1956). The difference between comprehension and application is that with comprehension the learner can use an abstraction when its use is specified; in application, the learner demonstrates the ability to use an abstraction in a situation where its use is not specified. In application, the learner is able to

specify a generalization or principle to support an action, and to relate the principles to the problem (Reilly & Oermann, 1990). This level of the taxonomy represents the ability to transfer knowledge to a unique situation. Testing of the application level requires the provision of a novel experience that requires the individual apply an abstraction in a practical manner. In devising an application level question, it is important not to provide too many clues. The goal of testing at this level is to evaluate the individual's problem-solving ability, not their ability to apply a specified abstraction. Clinically, application is demonstrated by the ability to choose a correct principle and utilize it to resolve a given problem, e.g., choice of the correct medical therapy for a given hemodynamic subset.

The fourth level of the cognitive domain is analysis. Analysis "emphasizes the breakdown of material into its constituent parts, and detection of the relationships of the parts, and the way they are organized" (Bloom et al., 1956, p. 144). The learner is expected to classify the elements of the communication, make explicit the relationships among the elements, and recognize the the arrangement and structure that holds the communication together. Clinically, analysis is demonstrated by the ability to recognize diagnostic cues and their relationships, and to analyze the relationships of the cues. Testing of analysis requires introduction of new material (not necessarily familiar) to the learner. The ability to use new material requires analysis, and not simply recall. The learner

should be given a scenario that requires analysis of the cues, and their interrelationships.

Synthesis is the fifth level of the cognitive domain and is defined as the pulling together of elements and parts to form a whole. Synthesis is the process of combining elements in such a way as to constitute a pattern not clearly present before. Synthesis differs from the lower levels of the taxonomy in that the learner must work with a set of elements that do not necessarily constitute a whole. The task is to draw on information from many sources, and to organize the information into a meaningful pattern. Clinically, synthesis is reflected by the creation of a specific plan of care, or a diagnostic statement. Testing of synthesis requires the provision of elements (diagnostic cues), with the learner developing a meaningful plan of care or diagnostic statement.

The highest level of the cognitive domain is evaluation, defined as the making of judgments about the value, for some purpose, of ideas, solutions, and methods. The judgment is based on the use of criteria and standards to evaluate the elements for accuracy or efficacy. Clinically, evaluation is reflected by therapeutic decision-making, e.g., selection of an appropriate intervention or therapeutic, consistent with standards of practice.

Testing of evaluation requires comparison of the response or decision for logical accuracy and consistency, with criteria or standards. Clinically, the criteria used are the standards of care. In addition, the responses are evaluated against external criteria,

i.e., expected or desired outcomes. Clinically, evaluation relative to external criteria is demonstrated by correct therapeutic decision making, i.e., actions that result in the desired or expected clinical outcomes.

Through use of the various levels of the taxonomy, it becomes clear as to what behaviors are expected from an individual and what type of evaluation is required. A logical outcome of using the cognitive taxonomy is the ability to create congruence between expected behaviors and the evaluation methods.

Simulation as an Evaluation Tool

Simulation was defined as "a method of representing one aspect or subset of reality" (Fought, personal communication, 1991). "Simulations attempt to replicate essential aspects of reality so the actual situation may be better understood and/or controlled" (Wolf & Duffy, 1979, p. 3). There are a number of formats for simulation. Of particular interest to this study is the paper-and-pencil method using a case study. The paper-and-pencil case simulation is particularly useful for assessing diagnostic and management skills (Maatsch & Gordon, 1978). Schneider (1979) indicated that paper and pencil tests were useful for evaluating all of the cognitive aspects required for nursing practice.

Two questions must be asked when evaluating critical care nurses' knowledge of PA pressure measurement. First, what does the nurse know, and second how do they utilize this knowledge? There is great debate in the nursing literature with respect to which

evaluation tool most accurately answers these questions. This controversy includes the use of simulation as an evaluation tool. There are a limited number of studies judging the effectiveness of simulation as an evaluation tool in practicing registered nurses. The studies using simulation are generally related to the evaluation of the process of decision-making, rather than demonstration of clinical proficiency in a specific area.

Del Bueno (1983) evaluated the effectiveness of simulations developed to teach and assess nurses' clinical decision-making skills. Del Bueno chose this evaluation method versus real life for several reasons: "potential risk to the patient....lack of specific opportunity and lack of required context or circumstances needed for practice" (p. 8). Del Bueno also noted that simulation allowed for the maintenance of consistency through the control of independent variables. In addition, Del Bueno noted that "video simulation proved to be a useful, reliable method to assess the ability to make specific clinical decisions" (p. 10). No statistical data were reported for this study. Without these statistical data, it was impossible to make any recommendations based on this particular tool.

DeTornyay (1968) developed a written simulation to evaluate nursing students' problem-solving abilities. Content validity was established by having nurses and a physician evaluate the simulation as a tool and by comparison with the literature. The tool was administered to nursing students and non-nursing students (no sample size was given). The difference in their scores was significant

(p < 0.001). DeTornyay stated that determination of internal consistency reliability was not appropriate for this tool, because every item in this simulated clinical problem test was interrelated with other items, and the student was not required to respond to every item. Test-retest reliability determined at four weeks for the efficiency index was (r = 0.55), and (r = 0.41) for the proficiency index. The test-retest reliability results were reported to possibly be affected by the students' review of the content on the instrument during the month between the initial test and retest. DeTornay felt the simulation was an effective evaluation tool, because, based on the students' behavior on the test, the instructor should be able to predict how the student would perform in real life, and the student could also gain insight into their own abilities. In addition, the tool actually measured the achievement of the learning objective related to problem-solving, rather than simply giving the "right" answer on a test. DeTornyay also feit the simulation was useful because it provided the students an opportunity to practice without endangering a patient.

Verhonick, Nichols, Glor, and McCarthy (1968) use five, two minute taped scenarios to gain insight into the type of observations and actions nurse practitioners and to determine why the nurses took the actions. The scenarios were selected from 14 scenarios depicting situations and reactions that commonly occur in clinical practice. The five scenarios were chosen after 60 nurse practitioners and physicians viewed them. In addition, the scenarios were shown to ten

clinical nurse specialists. The specialists were asked to record their observations and recommended actions. The specialists recorded 87% of all the relevant observations; therefore, the film sequences were felt to realistically portray a valid clinical situation. The simulations were shown to 1,576 nurses. The nurses were asked openended questions: 1) what did you observe? 2) what action would you like to take? and 3) what led you to take this action? The responses were coded as relevant, irrelevant, or inappropriate. The taped scenarios were used because they provided a means to present the same information to a large number of individuals. Reliability of the tool and criterion related validity were not discussed.

Grier (1976) used four written case studies to evaluate decision making in 47 registered nurses. The report decribed how specific components of the simulation were developed (polling of nurses, literature review), and the determination of face validity of the tool through review by three nurses (qualifications not specified). However, the report did not address construct or criterion validity, or the reliability of the tool. Data were presented for the decision-making component of the study, but not for tool development.

McIntyre, McDonald, Bailey, and Claus (1972) used a simulated clinical nursing test to evaluate problem solving behavior of 191 baccalaureate nursing students. The experimental group received an experimental curriculum, while the control group received the standard curriculum. This complex instrument provided for

"controlled" and "free" responses. Test-retest reliability was determined at three weeks for each scale. All scales were significantly related (p < 0.05 or p < 0.001); however, no specific data related to Pearson's Product-Moment correlation were provided. Seven of 36 of the controlled response items in scoring system I, which compared the selected answer against the quality of the response, were correlated (r = 0.20 to 0.27) with responses from other subsystem scores. These low correlations indicated that subsystem I was perhaps an independent scale. Section II scoring classified the selected controlled response in three categories: required, helpful but not essential, and contraindicated. Although the difference between the experimental group and the control group was not statistically significant (p < 0.10), the experimental group consistently selected more of the required items than the control group. Section III scoring evaluated the individuals response as demonstrating simple recall, problem solving-using familiar information. or complex decision making. One-way analysis of variance was used to compare the mean selection frequency of items in the three levels of decision making for the control and experimental groups. There was no significant difference (p < 0.10) between the control and experimental groups. Section IV scoring evaluated the subject's selection for its maximum/minimum benefit and high/low risk dimensions. Analysis of variance indicated no significant (p < 0.10) differences, although the experimental group chose more highvalue/low risk solutions. Section V scoring assessed the quality of

clinical judgment through the assignment of efficiency and proficiency indexes. The experimental groups' scores were significantly (p < 0.05) higher on the proficiency and competency indexes. The format of the instrument did not allow for split-half or odd-even techniques to evaluate internal consistency reliability. Content validity was established using current literature and critical analysis by nursing and medical experts. Criterion validity was not addressed. A major limitation of this tool was its extremely complex nature, which limited its utility.

McLaughlin and coworkers (1979), constructed a clinical simulation test for the management of essential hypertension. Test-retest reliability was evaluated using 33 subjects (11 physicians and 22 nurses) who took the test again at 60 to 90 days after initial testing. The Pearson product-moment correlation was used to assess test-retest reliability of the two scales. Reliability for the psychosocial scale was (r = 0.67), and (r = 0.68) for the pathophysiological scale. Average within subject agreement between tests was 78%. Content validity was established by inspection of all the test items and videotaped patient interviews by 12 local expert practitioners and eight nationally known expert panel members.

McLaughlin, Carr, and Delucchi (1981) reevaluated the hypertension clinical simulation (CST:HYP), and an additional chronic obstructive pulmonary disease clinical simulation (CST:COPD), to assess for reliability and validity. Test-retest reliability was

assessed at 60 to 90 days using the Pearson Product-Moment correlation. Reliability for the psychosocial scale for the CST:HYP was (r = .67), and (r = .68) for the pathophysiological scale (unchanged from the previous assessment). Reliability for the psychosocial scale of the CST:COPD was (r = .71), and (r = .88) for the pathophysiological scale.

Content validity was estimated by comparison of the test items with the literature. The comparison indicated all essential topics were covered. Eighty-eight to 100% of the subjects (nurses and physicians) indicated the case required decisions similar to reallife; 71% to 100% thought the test allowed them to demonstrate their actual abilities; and 75% to 100% found the test challenging.

Concurrent validity was estimated by evaluation of a panel of nurse and physician experts. Comparison of the nurses and physicians showed statistically significant (p < 0.05) differences on 11 of 597 items (2%) on the CST:HYP, and 3% of items on the CST:COPD. The scores from this study were then compared with the concurrent validity assessment of the study done in 1979 to determine the degree of difference between the experts' ratings. The two panels differed on only 10 of 597 items (2%) of the items for the CST:HYP and 17 of 930 items (2%) on the CST:COPD. The similarity in scores indicated that the scores from the original panel served as valid criteria for determining the scores of other subjects.

Construct validity was estimated by comparing the proficiency scores of physicians and nurses with premedical and nursing students,

respectively. For both the CST:HYP and CST:COPD, the proficiency scores were significantly ($\ll = 0.025$) higher among the physician and nurse practitioner groups compared with the students. In conclusion, this study demonstratecd that both simulations were reliable and valid tools for testing in medical and nursing education.

Baumann and Bourbonnais (1982) used a cardiac case simulation and a semi-structured interview to evalute critical care nurses' decision making in an emergency situation. The study was replicated by Thompson and Sutton (1985). The simulation was designed by Baumann and Bourbonnais, and an expert clinician reviewed the simulation for feasibility and substantive content. Following presentation of the simulation, the nurses were given one minute to determinine their nursing actions and decisions. The subjects were then asked to provide rationale for their decisions. The case study was utilized for the study because it represented a situation familiar to a majority of the subjects. No discussion of the reliability of the tool was presented.

Keihm (1985) utilized a clinical vignette to determine congruence between inference and action in 110 nurses caring for a simulated acutely-ill neurological patient. The vignette was based on a computer simulation designed by a masters prepared nurse specialist. The simulation was reviewed by seven nurse experts from the field of neuroscience. There were six items representing three decisions scored on the vignette. Each decision consisted of a question related to nursing action and a multiple-choice or open-

ended response to indicate inference. The vignette was also used by Edgers (1987) and Winston-Heath (1988) to evaluate inference and action in 409 and 31 nurses, respectively. All of the authors noted that criterion-related reliability and internal consistency were not evaluated because of the nature of simulation. All three studies demonstrated that as the complexity of the situation increased, the congruence between inference and action decreased.

Sims (1989) used a simulation to evaluate 91 critical nurses' inference and action in clinical decision-making in their care of a patient with gram-negative sepsis requiring antibiotic therapy. Content validity for the tool was evaluated by a panel of eight clinical experts. Reliability was established using test-retest by giving the same test to four graduate nursing students one week apart. Test-retest agreement was 93% between the two sets of scores. The tool consisted of multiple-choice and open-ended questions. The open-ended questions were scored based on decision rules created prior to scoring. Sims recommended that the questions in this tool be restructured so that inference (what do I deduce from the cues?) rather than knowledge (do I know what to look for?) is tested. In addition, Sims recommended the development of a generic form of the test so new categories of vignettes could be developed. Criterionrelated validity was not addressed.

Only one study evaluated criterion-related validity. Holzemer, Resnick, and Slichter (1986) conducted a study of the criterionrelated validity of a clinical simulation used to evaluate nurse

practitioners' care of hypertensive patients. The author compared the "Patient Management Problems" clinical simulation to chart audit and direct observation. No evidence of criterion-related validity was noted. Holzemer and coworkers questioned the utility of simulation as an evaluation tool, and suggested that simulation may be ineffective because it does not provide for the contextual nature of all problems. The use of simulation may be problematic because it does not lend itself to estimation of test-retest reliability because the students "solve" the particular problem, which makes it impossible to re-administer the test at a later time. The rules for estimation of internal consistency are also violated because in these instruments the student was not expected to answer all of the questions.

All of the tool evaluations have noted the inappropriateness of assessment of internal consistency. Only Holzemer (1986) indicated that test-retest reliability was inappropriate for simulation tools. No one tool appears to be optimal with respect to reliability or validity. However, based on the reports of the participants, simulation can be used to determine thought processes in practicing health care providers. The issues that have not been resolved with respect to the use of clinical simulation as an evaluation method include the estimation of criterion validity, and whether simulation truly evaluates an individuals' performance in the clinical setting.

Criterion Referenced Evaluation

Two major approaches to evaluation are the norm-referenced and criterion-referenced methods. Criterion-referenced evaluation measures performance against a specific criteria. Bower (1974) succinctly identified why criterion-referenced evaluation is particularly useful when she stated "if student behavior is individual and unique, then there can be no right or wrong way of performing, only safe ways" (p. 500). Bower went on to indicate that criterion-referenced evaluation was advantageous for measuring specific achievement because it allowed the learner to be evaluated based on their mastery of specified criteria.

Criterion-referenced evaluation is based on objectives derived from standards that are agreed upon and established by practice experts. The items evaluated should be limited to behaviors or areas deemed essential (mandatory, critical, reflective of minimal required competencies), that are dictated by standards of competent and safe practice (Alspach, 1982). In criterion-referenced evaluation the number of test questions is based on the importance of a given behavior. The design of the tool to evaluate critical care nurses' knowledge is based on these guidelines. The tool (Appendix F) is based on 1) a current review of the literature, and 2) the outline of material in the AACN <u>Core Curriculum for Critical Care</u> (1991), and 3) competencies specified for the critical care registered nurse (CCRN) certification examination. In addition, the weighting of material

with respect to cognitive levels is consistent with the CCRN certification examination.

Summary

The use of the cognitive taxonomy, the simulation-evaluation method and criterion-referenced evaluation can be linked effectively for the purposes of this study. The use of specific terminology and levels of the cognitive domain from Bloom's (1956) taxonomy allowed for the clear definition of expected behaviors, which were translated into criterion-referenced items. The paper-and-pencil simulation provides a scenario that reflects the complex interrelationships between the variables associated with PA pressure measurement. In addition, use of written simulations allows for the evaluation of an individual's mastery of this information, in light of the complexity of the interrelationships. In addition, use of the taxonomy allows for the clear identification of problem areas and strengths and the communication of these results.

Statement of Purpose

The purpose of this study was to describe critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement.

CHAPTER III

Methods

Critical care nurses are frequently required to care for patients undergoing pulmonary artery (PA) pressure monitoring. This study described critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure monitoring.

A criterion-referenced instrument was developed by the investigator to determine critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement. The tool, Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement (CS:PAP), was based on a clinical simulation and used multiple choice questions (Appendix G). A demographic data sheet (Appendix H) was mailed with the CS:PAP.

Study Design

A descriptive-survey design was used to describe critical care nurses' mastery of information related to PA pressure monitoring. The differences in scores on the total test and the various cognitive levels and content areas were related to the demographic variables.

Sample

A random sample from 19 geographic regions, as specified by the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN), were selected by AACN from its 71,000 members. Based on the number of items in the test and statistical methods of evaluation, a minimum of 285 completed instruments were desired. In order to ensure an adequate sample size, 1000 questionnaires were mailed. Any registered nurse who was a member of AACN at the time of the sampling was eligible for participation in the study. Licensed vocational nurses, licensed practical nurses, and paraprofessionals were excluded from the sample. In addition, only nurses practicing in the United States or serving in United States military facilities (regardless of location) were included.

Operationalization of Variables

1. Critical care nurse: any registered nurse who has practiced, for any period of time, in the critical care environment.

2. Knowledge: the knowing of facts and specific bits of information (Bloom et al., 1956).

3. Comprehension: the ability to interpret, translate, and extrapolate specific communication (Bloom et al., 1956).

4. Application: the ability to use an abstraction in a situation where its use is not specified (Bloom et al., 1956).

5. Analysis: the ability to breakdown material into its constituent parts, and detection of the relationships of the parts and the way they are organized (Bloom et al., 1956).

6. Synthesis: the process of working with elements, and combining them in such a way as to constitute a pattern not clearly there before (Bloom et al, 1956).

7. Evaluation: the ability to make judgements about the value of ideas, solutions, and methods (Bloom et al., 1956).

8. Mastery: the attainment of a predetermined level of knowledge (Waltz & et al., 1991).

9. Simulation: a controlled representation of one aspect of reality (Fought, personal communication, 1991).

10. Taxonomy: an outline of cognitive behaviors based on ever increasing complexity.

Data-Producing Instrument

There were two data-producing instruments for this study. The mailed questionnaire was selected because it allowed for cost-effective contact of a large number of individuals (Dillman, 1978). Paper and pencil simulations have been shown to be effective in evaluating large numbers of individuals (Hubbard, 1978). No questionnaire to evaluate critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement could be found; therefore, one was developed for this study. The final CS:PAP pilot tool included 29 items reflecting various content areas and levels of the cognitive domain, based on a review of the literature (Appendix G). In addition, the Demographic Data Sheet (Appendix H) included items related to age, gender, number of years of experience in nursing, number of years of experience in critical care, number of years since active practice in the critical care environment, basic nursing education level, highest nursing education level, additional certification, hospital size, geographic location, current position, and perceived level of experience related to PA pressure measurement was mailed with the CS:PAP tool. A cover letter explaining the purpose of the study and information for protection of human subjects was also included (Appendix I).

Clinical Simulation-Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

The CS:PAP was a criterion-referenced tool. A criterionreferenced tool was used because it evaluates a subject on a set of given criteria, rather than with respect to other subjects' scores. The purpose of the criteria was to determine critical care nurses' mastery of information related to PA pressure measurement, and their ability to utilize this knowledge in a clinical scenario. Demonstration of this mastery took place in three content areas related to PA pressure measurement: 1) clinical utilization, 2) technical aspects, and 3) recognition and prevention of complications. The items in the tool were based on a review of the literature related to PA pressure measurement (see Chapter 11). The AACN Core Curriculum for Critical Care Nurses (1991) was used to outline the content included in the tool (see Appendices A through E, and Chapter 11 for research related to the content outline of the CS:PAP). Design of the test was based on guidance from the American Nurses' Association Guide to Test Item Development (Raymond, 1986) and educational experts.

A matrix was created for the development of the test items (Appendix F). Content areas included mastery of information related to 1) clinical utilization of PA pressure measurement data, 2) technical aspects of PA pressure measurement, and 3) recognition and prevention of complications associated with PA pressure measurement. The test items were written using grouped levels of the

cognitive domain: Level 1, knowledge and comprehension, Level 2, application and analysis, and Level 3, synthesis and evaluation.

Test results.

A pilot of the tool was conducted involving 12 critical care nurses and eight undergraduate nursing students. The mean score for the critical care nurses was 18.9 (67%) with a range of 16 to 21 (Appendix F). Three critical care nurses evaluated themselves as novices with respect to PA pressure measurement; therefore, their scores were included with the undergraduates. The mean score for the eight undergraduates and three novices was 13.0 (46%), with a range of 9 to 18. The mean scores for the two groups was significantly different (t = 5.08, df = 18, p = 0.0005). The subset scores are presented in Appendix F. Correlation between the subset scores and the total test score was determined by ScorePak using Pearson's Product-Moment correlation. There was a high correlation between the total test score and each of the subset scores (clinical r = 0.79; technical r = 0.67; complications r = 0.71; cognitive level 1 r = 0.79; cognitive level 2 r = 0.92; cognitive level 3 r = 0.70). An example of the scoring of the test using the test matrix is presented in Appendix F. As can be seen from the example, the individual's knowledge deficit can be identified be evaluation of the total score and the subset scores. This individual would benefit from learning experiences that focused on synthesis and evaluation, with a particular focus on complications associated with PA pressure measurement.

Reliability.

Evaluation of the reliability of the CS:PAP was completed during a pilot study of the instrument using the test-retest method in a group of 12 critical care nurses. Test-retest allowed for determination of the stability of the measure over time. The critical care nurses completed the second test two weeks after completion of the first test. Pearson's Product-Moment correlation (r_{xy}) , which is a quantitative measure of the linear relationship between two sets of scores, was used to assess test-retest reliability. The value for r_{xy} ranges from -1.00 to +1.00. A perfect positive relationship is indicated by +1.00, while a perfect negative relationship is indicated by -1.00. Test-retest reliability for the tool indicated a high correlation $(r_{xy} = 0.85, p < 0.01)$ between the first and second test.

Because the tool was designed as a criterion-referenced measure, two other measures of test-retest reliability were also determined: P_o and Cohen's Kappa (K). The purpose of the test-retest procedure for a criterion-referenced tool was to determine the ability of the tool to consistently classify an individual in the same category, i.e., mastery of information, on two separate occasions.

 P_o , is defined as "the proportion of observed agreements in classifications on both occasions" (Waltz et al., 1991, p. 231).

 $P_o = \sum_{k=1}^{m} P_{kk}$

m = the number of classification categories

 P_{kk} = the proportion of objects or persons correctly classified in the Kth category

Cohens's Kappa is the proportion of persons consistently classified in the same category on both occasions beyond that expected by chance, i.e., P_o corrected for chance (Waltz et al., 1991).

$$K = P_{a} - P_{c} / 1 - P_{c}$$

where:

 P_o = proportion of observed agreements in classifications on both occasions

 P_c = the proportion of chance agreements

$$P_c = \Sigma P_k P_k$$

k=1

m = number of classification categories

 $P_k P_k$ = proportion of objects or persons assigned to category k on each measurement occasion, respectively

Kappa is used to determine the value of $K_{\rm max}$, the upper limit value that Kappa could have with a particular distribution of results. Kappa_{max} is determined by evaluating the maximum number of consistent test classifications, and recalculation of Kappa. The $K/K_{\rm max}$ ratio provides a value that can be interpreted on a standard scale. The upper limit for $K/K_{\rm max}$ is 1.00. The higher the $K/K_{\rm max}$ ratio, the more reliable the instrument (Waltz et al., 1991). Test scores for the critical care nurses and undergraduates were used to determine test-retest reliability related to classification of master/nonmaster of the test information. The ideal score for a criterion-referenced test is 100%. However, the highest score for all subjects was 21 out of 28 (75%). The combined mean score was 15.65 (55.9%) (SD +/- 3.92/14%). The mean score for the critical care nurses was 19.9. (67%) (SD +/- 1.90/6.79%). The mean score for the undergraduates and novices was 13.0 (46%) (SD +/- 3.03/10.82%). A cut score of 70%, was used to differentiate master from nonmaster of the material presented (Po = 0.77; Pc = 0.52; Kappa = 0.52; and $K/K_{max} = 1.00$). These data indicated that the tool possessed the ability to consistently classify the subjects relative to their ability to master the material.

Content validity.

Content validity, which evaluates how the content of each item and the test as a whole matches the objective to be measured (Waltz et al., 1991), was determined using qualified experts. The experts (based on thier expertise in clinical and educational areas) were asked to evaluate each item and assess whether it was an appropriate measure of the content domain specified in the test blue-print (Appendix F). This assessment allowed for the determination of an index of item-objective congruence (Appendix F). The index provided information regarding the evaluators' ratings as to whether a specific test item measured the intended objective (Waltz et al., 1991). The method for item-objective congruence was based on the

ratings of three content experts. The experts assign a value of +1, 0, or -1 to each item, depending of the items congruence with the items' objective. A score of +1 indicated definite congruence between the item and the content domain, a score of 0 indicated the expert was undecided, while a score of -1 indicated that the item did not reflect the content domain. The content experts were asked to evaluate each CS:PAP item for content area and cognitive-level specification. An index above 0.75 (75% item-objective congruence) was used as the cut-off score for judging the validity of each test item, i.e., any item that scored less than 0.75 was evaluated for the need to be rewritten or discarded from the test pool (Waltz et al., 1984).

The index of item-objective congruence was provided by the following formula (Waltz et al., 1991):

 $I_{ik} = (M - 1)S_k - S'_k$ 2N (M-1)

where:

M = the number of objective

N = the number of content specialists

 S_{μ} = the sum of the ratings assigned to objective k

S'_k = the sum of the ratings assigned to all objectives, except objective k

Based on the index, 20 of 28 items exceeded the cut score of 0.75 for item-objective congruence related to content area. The primary area of discrepancy was the assignment of an item to the clinical versus technical content area. The remaining eight items were reevaluated for congruence with the predetermined content areas. The placement into a specified content area was based on information provided in the stem, the correct response, and the operationalized definition of each content area.

There was considerable discrepancy between the scores assigned for the cognitive levels. Only 6 of 28 items exceeded the 0.75 cut score. Twelve of the items received an index score of 0.50, and the remaining 10 scores ranged from 0.00 to 0.42. As Bloom and coworkers (1956) noted, during the initial design of the cognitive taxonomy, evaluation of cognitive behavior can only be determined by analysis of the problem presented relative to the individual learner's background of experience. Without knowledge regarding learning prior to the testing situation, exact determination of the process required to solve the problem is difficult. With this limitation in mind, the items receiving an index score of less than 0.75 were reevaluated by the investigator using the definitions operationalized in the conceptual framework. The final assignment of an item to a content area and cognitive level is outlined in Appendix F.

Content validity of the test was also estimated by the average congruency percentage. The congruency percentage is the proportion of items rated congruent by each judge (Waltz et al., 1991). The

ideal average percentage value is greater than 90%. For the cognitive levels the average congruency was 70%. This 70% congruence value may indicate unclear domain specification or difficulty in evaluating cognitive level for an unknown group of subjects. The congruency percentage for the content area was 86%. These findings were consistent with the item-objective congruence index. Further clarification of domain specifications may have improved the congruency percentage.

In addition to the item-objective congruence index and congruency percentage, two content area experts were asked to evaluate each item for relevance to the specified content domain. The technique used involved the use of a 4-point scale where 1 equals not relevant, 2 equals somewhat relevant, 3 equals quite relevant, and 4 equals very relevant (Waltz et al., 1991). The experts' ratings were used to calculate P_o , Kappa, and a content-validity index. In this case, P_{α} represents the the consistency of the experts' ratings of the group of items within a specified content domain. An acceptable level for P_{o} was greater than or equal to 0.80, and a Kappa greater than or equal to 0.25 (Waltz et al., 1991). The initial scores received from the two experts were quite different. Waltz and coworkers (1991) suggested two possible problems when either P_{o} or Kappa were low: 1) the test items lack homogeneity and the domain is poorly defined, or 2) the raters may have interpreted the rating scale labels differently. One rater gave highly relevant (4) scores to multiple content areas for the same

item. In order to clarify the discrepancy related to scoring, the directions for completion of the index were clarified, and the domain specifications were made more explicit. Following rescoring of the items by the content experts, total test $P_o = 0.60$, $P_c = 0.42$, Kappa = 0.31, Kappa_{max} = 0.33, and Kappa/Kappa_{max} = 0.94. However, subscores were different: 1) clinical - $P_o = 0.57$, $P_c = 0.57$, Kappa = 0.0; Kappa_{max} = 0.0; 2) technical - $P_o = 0.47$, Pc = 0.13, Kappa = 0.13, Kappa_{max} = 0.23, Kappa/Kappa_{max} = 0.56; and 3) complications - Po = 0.79, Pc = 0.57, Kappa = 0.51, Kappa/Kappa_{max} = 1.00. The most likely explanation for the different in test scores was the unclear definitions and operationalization of the clinical and technical domains.

The index of content validity (CVI) was calculated based on the two content experts ratings to determine the proportion of items rate as quite/very relevant (3 or 4) by both judges. The CVI for the total test was 0.30, i.e., 30% of the items were rated as quite/very relevant by both experts. The CVI score was consistent with the item-relevance index. Again, further clarification of the clinical and technical domain specifications appears to be required.

Finally, the critical care nurses were asked to evaluate the test items for clarity. In addition, they were asked to suggest items that should not be included in the tool as well as items that should be added to the tool.
Item classification.

Based on the assessment of content validity, the test items were classified as follows:

ltem 1. Correct answer = B; Content area = clinical; Cognitive level = 1. Knowledge of specific facts, i.e., the definition of preload.

Item 2. Correct answer = B. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 1. Knowledge of specific facts, i.e., the definition of afterload. The stem of this item was clarified.

Item 3. Correct answer = C. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 2. Analysis of elements of information, the recognition of the relationships among the elements, and the structure that holds the elements together. This item requires the recognition of the relationships between diagnostic cues, and the subsequent diagnosis of pulmonary edema.

Item 4. Correct answer = D. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 2. Analysis of relationships. This item requires the recognition of the relationship between PA pressures and the clinical signs of pulmonary congestion.

Item 5. Correct answer = D. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 3. This item requires synthesis of information presented in items 3 and 4, and the development of a goal for the treatment of pulmonary edema without systemic hypoperfusion.

Item 6. Correct answer = C. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 3. This item requires synthesis of information from items 3 through 5, and specification of a therapy based on this information.

Item 7. Correct answer = C. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 3. This item requires synthesis of the presented information and combining the elements in a pattern not previously present. This item requires knowledge of normal variations in PA pressures and the clinical manifestations of altered preload, afterload, and contractility.

Item 8. Correct answer = B. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 3. This item requires synthesis of information and the development of a plan of care. The subject is required to identify the clinically important data based on knowledge of the physiologic response to diuretic therapy, and the lag time between PA pressure changes and clinical changes. Answer D was modified to make it a more appropriate distractor.

Item 9. Correct answer = C. Content area = technical. Cognitive level = 1. This item requires knowledge of specifics, i.e., the definition of phlebostatic axis.

Item 10. Correct answer = B. Content area = technical. Cognitive level = 1. This item requires translation of a symbolic form (the PA tracing) into verbal form. In addition, this item requires that the individual possess knowledge related to reading the waveform at end-expiration, determination of mean pressure, and determination of diastolic and systolic pressures. This item was expanded into four questions for the final test (items 12 to 15),

requiring correct identification of each waveform pressure, independent of other data.

Item 11. Correct answer = D. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 2. This item requires analysis of clinical data and recognition of the interrelationships of the cues. In the final tool this was item 16.

Item 12. Correct answer = A. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level 3. This item required evaluation of the PA waveform with criteria, with the resultant recognition of the abnormal waveform characteristic. Based on feedback from the content experts, this question was eliminated because of its difficulty and lack of importance as a criterion item.

Item 13. Correct answer = D. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 3. This item required synthesis of the data presented in items 10 and 11, and recognition of the clinical manifestation of this data. In the final tool this was item 17.

Item 14. Correct answer = C. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 3. This item requires synthesis of information presented in items 10, 11, and 13, and the development of a plan of care for the treatment of cardiogenic shock (systemic hypoperfusion and pulmonary congestion). The stem of the item was clarified to indicate the source of information required to correctly answer the item. In the final tool this was item 18.

Item 15. Correct answer = D. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 2. This item requires application of a therapy

based on information presented in items 10, 11, 13, and 14. Placing of the item in level 2 assumes the subject has made the correct clinical diagnosis and is able to specify the therapeutic principles required in the treatment of cardiogenic shock. In the final tool this was item 19.

Item 16. Correct answer = D. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 2. This item requires application of information based on items 10, 11, 13, 14, 15. The rationale for the cognitive level selection is the same as item 15. In the final tool this was item 20.

Item 17. Correct answer = D. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 1. This item requires knowledge of the parameters used to describe left ventricular end diastolic pressure. In the final tool this was item 21.

Item 18. Correct answer = C. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 1. This item requires knowledge of the parameters used to describe cardiac work. The correct answer, choice C (ejection fraction) was confusing because it is indirectly affected by cardiac index. Therefore, for the final tool PA wedge pressure was identified as the correct choice. In the final tool this was item 22.

Item 19. Correct answer = C. Content area = clinical. Cognitive level = 2. This item required application of principles related to therapy effect. The stem of the question was clarified to

indicate the items that supported this question. In the final tool this was item 23.

Item 20. Correct answer = D. Content area = complications. Cognitive level = 2. This item required analysis of the data and the recognition of the relationships between the diagnostic cues, i.e., right ventricular waveform and right ventricular premature contraction indicating PA catheter placement in the right ventricle. In the final tool this was item 24.

Item 21. Correct answer = C. Content area = complication. Cognitive level = 3. This item required the synthesis of information presented in item 20, and the development of an appropriate plan of care. In the final tool this was item 25.

Item 22. Correct answer = D. Content area = technical. Cognitive level = 2. This item required analysis of the dynamic pressure waveform and application of principles related to technical monitoring of the pressure system. This item was omitted from the final tool, because of lack of importance as a criterion item.

Item 23. Correct answer = C. Content area = technical. Cognitive level = 2. This item required analysis of the effect of positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) on the PA wedge-left atrial pressure relationship. This item was modified for the final, and required the subject correctly calculate the effect of a specified PEEP on the PA wedge pressure. In the final tool this was item 26.

Item 24. Correct answer = C. Content area = technical. Cognitive level = 3. This item required synthesis of the information presented and the development of an interpretive statement. In the final tool this was item 27.

Item 25. Correct answer = C. Content area = technical. Cognitive level = 2. This item required the analysis of the data presented in item 24, and the recognition of the relationship between position and accuracy of PA pressure readings. Answer D was further clarified to improve on its inaccuracy. In the final tool this was item 28.

Item 26. Correct answer = B. Content area = complication. Cognitive level = 1. This item required translation of the symbolic form (PA pressure tracing) into its verbal form. This item required knowledge related to the correct waveform characteristic, and the implication of the a permanent PA wedge pressure tracing. Answer A was also a correct answer for this item, and it was altered to provide a more appropriate distractor. In the final tool this was item 10.

Item 27. Correct answer = B. Content area = complication. Cognitive level = 2. This item, based on item 26, required application of principles related to the treatment of a permanently wedged PA catheter. Assignment of this item to cognitive level 2 is based on the assumption that the subject has correctly identified the waveform in item 26, and is able to decide which option is correct based on the scenario. Answer A was also considered a possible therapeutic option, and was clarified to make it an appropriate distractor. In the final tool this was item 11.

Item 28. Correct answer = C. Content area = technical. Cognitive level = 3. This item required synthesis of information related to PA pressure measurement and the development of an plan of nursing care. In the final tool this was item 29.

The final tool consisted of 29 items (Appendix G). The order of the items was altered to improve flow of the material. The final tool was reviewed by a content expert for face and content validity. The test blueprint and answer sheet for the final test were altered appropriately (Appendix G).

Internal consistency.

Internal consistency was not evaluated for the CS:PAP. The items in the tool were designed to evaluate thought process related to a given content area; therefore, if an individual made an incorrect diagnosis they were also likely to provide incorrect rationale and nursing care for a given scenario. In addition, the purpose of evaluating iternal consistency is to determine the degree that all of the test items pull together. Because the CS:PAP was designed to test a wide variety of content, it was expected that the tool as a whole would have low internal consistency.

Construct validity.

Construct validity, which established the tool's ability to function in accordance with its purpose, i.e., measurement of critical care nurses' cognitive abilities related to PA pressure measurement, was evaluated using a contrasted group approach. The two contrasted groups consisted of 11 critical care nurses and a

group of eight undergraduate nursing students (individuals who had not practiced in critical care or worked with PA pressure measurement) and three graduate students who evaluated themselves as novices with respect to PA pressure measurement. The use of the contrasted group approach allowed for comparison of the two groups for the possession of the desired attribute, i.e., knowledge and the ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement. It was hypothesized that the critical care nurses would possess a higher degree of this attribute; therefore, their scores would be significantly higher (p < 0.05) than the scores of the inexperienced nurses. In addition, data from these two groups were used to determine item discrimination and item difficulty.

A one-tailed, pooled t test was used to determine if the difference between the instructed-uninstructed groups was significant (p < 0.01). The null hypothesis was that the mean score of the instructed group was equal to the mean score of the uninstructed group $(H_0; \bar{x}_1 = \bar{x}_2; H_a; \bar{x}_1 > \bar{x}_2)$. The mean score for the instructed group (critical care nurses except those identified as novice) was 18.9 out of 28, and the uninstructed group (undergraduates and novice critical care nurses) was 13.0. As noted, the difference between the two scores was statistically significant (p = 0.005); therefore, the null hypothesis was rejected and the alternative hypothesis was supported (Appendix F).

Item difficulty reflected the percentage of respondents correctly answering a given item (Jenkins & Michael, 1986). The item

difficulty value ranges from 0.00 to 1.00 and reflects the proportion of subjects who answer the question correctly. Because the critical care nurses were expected to have a greater familiarity with PA pressure measurement, they were expected to answer more questions correctly, as demonstrated by a higher p level, e.g., lower difficulty, than the student nurse group. The difference between test scores for the critical care nurses compared with the undergraduate and novice nurses was evaluated using Chi square analysis. Based on the distribution of test scores, only 7 of 28 items were significantly different (p < 0.05).

In addition, item difficulty was determined for the whole sample using ScorePak item Analysis from the Educational Assessment Center at the University of Washington. The item difficulty index for the whole sample ranged from 0 to 100; the higher the value the easier the question. To maximize item discrimination the desired difficulty level for a four-response multiple-choice item was 74 (Lord, 1952). The data related to item difficulty is outlined in Appendix F. ScorePak arbitrarily classifies items as "easy" if the index is 85% or above; moderate if it is between 51% and 84%; and "hard" if it is 50% or below. For the total sample three items were classified as "easy", 16 items were classified as "medium", and nine items were classified as "hard".

The item-difficulty index findings were consistent with the classification of test items as "medium" or "hard". Because of the "difficult" nature of the test both groups missed a large number of

the items. Two options need to be considered based on these data: 1) rewriting the items o make them "easier", or 2) acknowledgement that the items adequately addressed critical content, and should be left in the tool. Based on the evaluation of the tool, it was decided to opt for the latter option.

Item-discrimination (Appendix F) for the sample was calculated using ScorePak statistical analysis. This method of analysis provided a more accurate assessment of the discrimination power of an item because it took into account the responses of all students, not just high and low scores, although in this case the critical care nurses scored higher than the undergraduate and novice nurses (Appendix F). A Pearson Product-Moment correlation between subject responses on a particular item and the total score on all items on the test was calculated ("Item Analysis", 1989). Because the items on the CS:PAP covered a wide range of content areas, it was expected that the correlation coefficient would be lower than for a more homogenous test. ScorePak classifies item discrimination as "good" if the index is above 0.30; "fair" if it is between 0.10 and 0.30; and "poor" if it is below 0.10. Nine items were classified as "good", 13 items were classified as "fair", and six items were classified as "poor". There are several reasons why an item may have "poor" discrimination power: 1) easy or very difficult items will have low discrimination scores, but they are necessary to cover important content, and 2) a test item may show low discrimination if the test measures many different content areas and cognitive skills

("Item Analysis", 1989). The CS:PAP contained items that were considered critical content, and it was expected that all subjects would answer the item correctly. In addition, the CS:PAP contained items requiring a high cognitive skill level that were intended to discriminate between individuals who were classified as master and nonmaster of the material being tested. Finally, the purpose of the CS:PAP was to test a wide content area on different cognitive levels.

Methods of Procedure

One thousand subjects were randomly chosen by AACN from the current members of AACN who met the inclusion criteria. The mailing labels were sent to a Seattle mailing house. The subjects were asked to complete a 29 item test (CS:PAP), and a demographic data sheet requesting information related to age, gender, experience in nursing, experience in critical care, hospital size, area of employment, basic and advanced nursing education, additional professional certification, and perceived level of knowledge related to PA pressure measurement. The CS:PAP tool (Appendix G), a mark sense answer sheet, and the demographic data sheet (Appendix H) were mailed with a cover letter (Appendix 1) explaining the purpose of the research, and protection of human subjects. Respondents were asked to return the questionnaire within 10 days of receipt. A selfaddressed stamped envelope was provided to facilitate return of the data collecting tools. A follow-up postcard (Appendix J) was mailed to all recipients ten days after the tool was mailed, thanking those who completed the tools, and encouraging those who had not to do so.

To ensure the test only reflected current knowledge, the subjects were asked not to use any references to complete the CS:PAP tool. All participants were offered an answer sheet and an abstract of the results. The subjects were asked to complete a form attached to the tool with their name and address requesting the results of the study. To ensure anonymity, the personal information was separated from the CS:PAP mark sense score sheet and the demographic data sheet prior to scoring.

Protection of Human Subjects

Application for permission to conduct this study was made to the University of Washington Human Subjects Review Committee (Appendix M). The cover letter (Appendix 1) indicated that participation in the study was voluntary, and no retribution would occur for refusal to participate in or withdrawal from the study. The 1,000 subjects were chosen randomly by the American Association of Critical Care Nurses from the AACN membership. The mailing labels were sent to a Seattle mailing house. The demographic survey and mark sense answer sheet were number coded prior to forwarding to the mailing house, so the investigator did not have a record of the members to whom the study was sent; therefore, there was no risk of professional consequence as a result of the study scores. In addition, to ensure anonymity, the subjects were asked to not place their name on any of the forms, except the request for the test answers and abstract. The latter form was separated from the demographic data sheet and mark sense answer sheet prior to scoring.

Return of the demographic data sheet and mark sense answer sheet indicated consent to participate in the study. The demographic data sheet and mark sense answer sheet will be kept indefinitely in a locked file cabinet; available only to study personnel. The results of this study may be used for thesis development, professional publication, and professional meetings. The subject will have access to the final report of this project through the University of Washington.

Method of Data Analysis

The data obtained from the CS:PAP and the DDS were evaluated using descriptive statistics. Descriptive statistics were appropriate for use in this study as they described the data through frequency distributions, central tendency and variability (Volicer, 1984). In general the analysis will proceeded in four phases:

1. Demographic data analysis: the data were analyzed for central tendency (mode, median), shape of distribution (kurtosis and skewness), and measure of dispersion (range). The statistics used for the analysis were consistent with the level of data collected, and the purpose of the study (Waltz, 1981).

2. The sample demographic data were compared with the demographic data from the AACN population using Chi square analysis or a one-tailed *t*-test.. Calculation of these statistics facilitated the determination of any significant differences between the sample and the target population. (Grant-Knapp, 1985).

3. From the matrix (Appendix G) six subscores and a total score, were determined. These data were analyzed for central tendency (mean score), shape of distribution (kurtosis and skewness), and variability (range and standard deviation).

4. A one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to determine if there were differences in test scores based on the specified demographic characteristics. If a significant difference (p < 0.05) between the means was discovered, the Tukey B, a *post-hoc* multiple comparison test was conducted to determine which demographic characteristics were different relative to total and subset test scores. When cell sizes were unequal, which was anticipated for this study, smaller groups have an abnormally high percentage of Type I errors (Petrinovich & Hardyck, 1969, Wike, 1971). In order to avoid Type I errors, if the ANOVA failed to detect a difference between the means, any statistically significant differences that were identified by the Tukey B were disregarded (Petrinovic & Hardyck, 1969, Wike, 1971). When the sample size was equal to 15 or more per cell the Tukey B was an appropriate test with regard to avoidance of Type II errors.

CHAPTER IV

Results

To describe critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to pulmonary artery (PA) pressure measurement, a questionnaire packet containing a cover letter, demographic data sheet, questionnaire (Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement), mark-sense answer sheet, and a postagepaid envelope were sent to a random sample of 1000 current members of the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN). A total of 181 (18.1%) responses were received within six weeks of the mailing of the questionnaire packet. Four individuals returned the mark sense data sheet but did not return the demographic data sheet. Item analysis was conducted on 181 mark sense sheets, and correlation of the demographic data with the test scores was conducted on 177 (17.7%) data sets. The use of AACN membership does not imply AACN review or endorsement of this study.

This chapter presents the demographic characteristics of the sample, an analysis of individual test items, total and subset scores, and correlation of the demographic variables with the total and subset scores. The chapter concludes with a summary of the findings of this study.

Characteristics of the Sample

Demographic characteristics of the sample are presented in Table 5. Analysis of the sample characteristics was based on the

Table 5.

.

	Sa	<u>AACN</u> Valid	
Demographic	Frequency	Percentage ^b	Percentage ^b
Gender			
Male	10	5.6	
Female	165	93.2	
Missing	2		
Age			
20-29	35	19.9	26.83
30-34	47	26.7	27.79
35-39	48	27.3	21.52
40-44	30	17.0	12.79
45+	16	9.1	11.07
Missing	1		
State of Residence			
CT, ME, MA, NH, RI, VT	13	7.47	5.72
NY	10	5.75	6.67
DE, NJ, PA	24	13.79	10.61
DC, MD, VA, WV	11	6.32	5.94
NC, SC	5	2.87	3.76
AL.GA	8	4.60	3.23
FL.PR.GU	11	6.32	5.85
MI.WI	12	6,90	5.27
IN. OH	12	6,90	6.22
IL	6	3, 45	4.89
KY. TN	6	3, 45	3.07
AR. LA. MS	5	2.87	2.91
IA. MN. NE	4	2.30	2.92
KS.MO	7 .	2.30	3.39
	13	7.47	7.11
MT.ND.SD.WY	2	1 15	1 01
AS.CO.NV.NM.HT	9	5 17	4 48
AK ID HI OR HA	5	2.87	4.40 A 37
CA	11	6 32	12 58
No response	3		
Basic Education			
in Nursing			
Dipioma	59	33, 50	28.55
Associate	39	23 20	27.32
Raccalauteate		20.20	
or Higher	77	43 80	43.47
No Response	1		
No vestouse	*		. –

Summary of Demographic Characteristics of the Sample

Table 5 (continued)			
Highest Degree			
in Nursing			
Diploma	35	20.1	19.83
Associate	30	17.2	22.32
Baccalaureate	79	45.4	46.79
Masters or			
Doctorate	30	17.2	11.06
No response	3		
Certification			
ACLS Provider	125	70.6	
ACLS Instructor	31	17.5	
ACLS Affiliate	5	2.8	
CCRN	100	56.5	
Other	31	17.5	
Years of Nursing			
Experience			
Less than 3	7	4.00	12.64
4 to 5	18	10.30	15.98
6 to 10	53	30.30	29.09
11 to 15	48	27.40	24.18
16 to 20	26	14.90	12.78
21 plus	23	13.10	9.35
No response	2		
Years of Critical			
Care Experience			
Less than 3	21	11.90	27.31
4 to 5	25	14.20	15.98
6 to 10	62	35.20	29.68
11 to 15	46	26.10	17.64
16 to 20	16 .	9.1	7.30
21 plus	6	3.4	2.09
No response	1		
Years Since Active			
in Critical Care			
Less than 2	36	20.3	
Greater than 2	16	9.12	
Not applicable	122	70.12	
Employed in Nursing	8		
Full Time	131	74.00	68.17
Part Time	42	23.70	16.03
Other	4	2.3	1.40

Table 5 (continued)

Type of Facility			
Community	101	57.10	61.70
University	49	27.70	19.97
Other	27	15.30	18.32
Hospital Size			
Less than 199	27	15.30	16.41
200 to 299	44	24.90	18.37
300 to 399	39	22.00	18.67
400 plus	58	32.80	46.54
Area of Employment			
Combined ICU/CCU	49	27.70	25.73
ICU	17	9.60	11.91
CCU	19	10.70	11.12
Surgical ICU	13	7.30	7.81
Cardiovascular			
Surgical ICU	19	10.70	7.58
Rotate ICU	13	4.00	
Other	58	33.90	36.00
Position			
Staff/General Duty	93	52.50	51.05
Charge/Team Leader	20	11.30	16.27
Head/Asst Head			
Nurse	16	9.00	10.69
Inservice/			
Staff Development	11	6.20	3.33
CNS/Nurse			
Specialist	16	9.00	4.47
Academic instructor	6	3.40	2.24
Other	15	8.50	11.94
Knowledge	•		
Novice	10	5.60	
Advanced Beginner	15	8.50	
Competent	79	44.60	
Proficient	60	33.90	
Expert	11	6.2	
No Res ponse	2		

Note (--) Missing or not applicable

a = Four subjects did not include the demographic data sheet
b = valid percent is calculated on the available data. Missing
scores are not reflected in this frequency percentage.
ICU: intensive care unit; CCU: coronary care unit; CNS: clinical
nurse specialist; ACLS: advanced cardiac life support; CCRN:
critical care registered nurse.

demographic data sheet information completed by 177 of the respondents. Four respondents did not return the demographic data sheet with the mark sense answer sheet. Valid percentages (based on available data, omitting the missing data) were used to describe the sample. Information regarding the AACN population was based on data provided by AACN from their "Master File Demographics: Profile Count All Members". Chi-squared (X^2) test of proportions was used to determine whether the differences between the observed frequencies (sample) and the expected frequencies (AACN population) were due to chance variation or whether there were true differences in population proportions. Demographic characteristics included gender, age, region (based on 19 geographic regions classified by AACN); basic education in nursing; highest degree in nursing; certification including advanced cardiac life support (ACLS) critical care registered nurse (CCRN), and any other professional certification; years of nursing experience; years of critical care experience; years since active practice in critical care; employment status; type of facility; size of facility; primary area of employment; position; and perceived knowledge level related to PA pressure measurement. Gender

The sample was composed of 165 (93.2%) females and 10 (5.6%) males. Because of the small male sample, no statistical evaluation of these data was conducted. In addition, AACN did not provide information related to gender of the population.

Age ranged from 24 to 67 years. Age was reclassified for comparison with the AACN population. Individuals from age group 20 to 24 (n = 2, 1.1%) and 25 to 29 (n = 33, 18.8%) were combined for analysis with the AACN population (26.83%). There was a larger number of individuals in the sample in the 35 to 39 group (n = 48, 27.3%) and in the 40 to 44 group (n = 30, 17.0%) compared with the AACN population 21.52% and 12.79% respectively. There was no significant difference ($X^2 = 5.12$, df = 4, p > 0.05) between the sample and the AACN population.

Region

State of residency was classified into 19 regions specified by AACN. There was no significant difference (X^2 = 7.75, df = 18, $X^2_{.95}$ = 28.869, $_F$ > 0.05) in the distribution of the sample compared with the AACN population. Data were missing on three subjects. Basic and Highest Education in Nursing

The majority of the sample (n = 77, 43.8%) reported basic nursing education at the baccalaureate level. There was no significant difference $(X^2 = 1.48, df = 3, X^2_{.95} = 7.815, p > 0.05)$ between the sample and the AACN population. The majority of the sample (n = 79, 45.4%) reported the baccalaureate level as the highest degree in nursing. There were 30 individuals in the sample who reported a masters degree as the highest educational level (17.2%) compared with 11.06% of the AACN population. No individuals reported their highest education at the doctoral level. There was no

Age

statistically significant difference (X^2 = 5.07, df = 3, $X^2_{.90}$ = 6.251) between the sample and the AACN population. <u>Certification</u>

The majority of the sample (n = 125, 70.6%) were ACLS providers, and had completed CCRN certification (n = 100, 56.5%). Other certifications (n = 31, 17.5%) included basic life support instructor, certified emergency nurse, pediatric advanced life support, trauma provider, emergency medical technician, and American Nurses Association clinical nurse specialist. No data were available for the AACN population.

Years of Nursing and Critical Care Experience

There were fewer nurses in the sample with less than three years of experience (n = 7, 4.0%) than in the AACN population (12.64%). The largest number of subjects in the sample were in the groups with six to ten (n = 53, 30.3%) and 11 to 15 (n = 48, 27.4%)years of nursing experience. There was no significant difference $(X^2 = 1.48, df = 3, X^2_{.90} = 6.251,)$ between the sample and the AACN population. The largest number of subjects (n = 62, 35.2%) were in the six to ten years of critical care experience classification. There were fewer nurses in the sample with less than three years of critical care experience (n = 21, 11.9%) compared with the AACN population (27.31%), and there were a greater percentage of nurses in the sample in the 11 to 15 (n = 46, 26.1%), 16 to 20 (n = 16, 9.1%), and 21 plus (n = 6, 3.4%) year groups compared with the AACN population. There was a trend toward a significant difference $(X^2 = 10.82, df = 5, X^2_{.90} = 9.236, 0.05$ between the sample and the AACN population. Twenty percent of thesample reported that it had been less than two years since activepractice in critical care. It was felt that many of these responseswere due to misinterpretation of the question on the demographicsheet. One hundred and twenty two (70%) subjects reported they werecurrently active in critical care. No information was provided byAACN about status in critical care.

Employment

The majority of the sample (n = 131, 74.0%) reported full-time employment in nursing compared with the AACN population (68.17%). In addition, there was a larger percentage of nurses in the sample (n = 42, 23.7%), who reported part-time employment compared with the AACN population (16.03%). There was a significant difference $(\chi^2 = 9.75, df = 2, \chi^2_{.99} = 9.210, p < 0.01)$ between the sample and the AACN population.

Hospital Type and Size

The majority of the sample were employed in either community hospitals (n = 101, 57.1%) or university affiliated hospitals (n = 49, 27.7%). There was no significant difference ($X^2 = 3.83$, df = 2, $X^2_{.90} = 4.605$) between the sample and the AACN population. The largest percentage in the sample reported working in hospitals with 400 plus beds (n = 58, 32.8%); however, this was markedly less than the AACN population (46.54%). There was a trend toward a

significant difference $(X^2 = 7.05, df = 3, X^2_{.90} = 6.251, 0.05 between the sample and the AACN population.$ Area of Employment and Position

The largest percentage of the sample (n = 49, 27.7%) reported primary employment in a combined intensive/coronary care unit. There was no significant difference $(X^2 = 2.03, df = 5, X^2_{.90} = 9.236)$ between the sample and the AACN population. A majority of sample reported working as staff or general duty (n = 93, 52.5%). A larger number of individuals reported primary employment as staff development or inservice coordinators (n = 11, 6.2%), and clinical nurse specialists (n = 16, 9.0%) compared with the AACN population (3.33% and 4.47\% respectively). There was a trend toward a significant difference $(X^2 = 10.48, df = 5, X^2_{.90} = 9.236,$ 0.05 between the sample and the AACN population.Perceived Knowledge of Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

Ten (5.6%) individuals reported their perceived knowledge level of PA pressure measurement as novice. The largest percentage of individuals (n = 79, 44.6%) reported there perceived knowledge level as competent, while 60 (33.9%) reported their perceived knowledge level as proficient. Eleven individuals (6.2%) rated themselves as expert related to PA pressure measurement.

Analysis of Test Scores

The data-generating instrument for this study was a 29-item, self-administered, criterion-referenced questionnaire (Appendix G). Questions were multiple choice, with four possible options. A total

of 69 (0.33%) items were not answered. These were interpreted as indicative of a subject's lack of knowledge regarding the item and were, therefore scored as wrong.

Total and Subset Scores

There were seven scores calculated for each questionnaire (Table 6). The total score for the questionnaire, based on 29 possible, ranged from 5 to 28. The mean was 18.98 (65%), with one standard deviation of 4.11. The median score was 19.00 (66%), and the modal score was 20.00 (69%). The skewness was -0.257 (negative skew), indicating a slightly higher number of scores above the mean. The kurtosis was 0.253, indicating a slightly peaked (leptokurtic) curve. A leptokurtic curve is characterized by less variance in scores than a normal curve. One hundred and thirty five (72.92%) of subjects fell within one standard deviation, 174 (96%) fell within two standard deviations, and 180 (99.5%) fell within three standard deviations of the mean. Only 27.07% (n = 49) of the subjects scored above 70% (20.3 out of 29). Table 7 presents frequencies, percentages, and a histogram of the frequency distribution for total test scores.

In addition to the total test score, six subset scores were calculated (Table 6). Each test item was classified into two categories, a content area and a cognitive level (Table G-2). Each subset score was based on the sum of the items in each subset. The clinical subset consisted of 16 items. The mean was 12.09,

Table 6.

Group Data: Total ar	d Subset Scores
----------------------	-----------------

Score Name	<u>Total</u> <u>Score</u>	<u>Nean</u> Score	<u>Hedian</u> Score	<u>Hode</u> Score	<u>One</u> Std Dev	<u>Range</u>	<u>Skewness</u>	Kurtosis
Total	29.00	18.98	19.00	20.00	4.11	5-28	-0.257	0.253
Clinical	19.00	12.09	12.00	13.00	2.62	5-16	-0.379	-0.387
Technical	9.00	4.28	4.00	5.00	1.86	0-8	-0.034	-0.558
Complications	4.00	2.61	3.00	4.00	1.20	0-4	-0.511	-0.587
Level 1	10.00	5.82	6.00	5.00	1.97	1-10	-0.390	0.181
Level 2	11.00	7 . 79	7.00	8.00	1.75	2-11	-1.200	0.181
Level 3	8.00	5.36	6.00	6.00	1.60	1-8	-0.391	-0.316

Note. Std Dev = standard deviation; Level 1 = cognitive level 1 - knowledge and comprehension; Level 2 = cognitive level 2 - application and analysis; Level 3 = cognitive level 3 - synthesis and evaluation. Table 7.

Summary of Total Test Score Frequencies

Score	Freq	Pct	<u>Cum</u> Pct	Bargraph of Relative Frequencies (Pct)
5.00	1	1	1	**
8.00	2	1	2	4#
10.00	2	1	2	**
11.00	1	1	3	**
12.00	3	2	Δ	**
13 00	10	6	10	****
14 00	7	4	14	****
15 00	11	- -	20	*****
16.00	12	7	20	******
17.00	12	, ,	27	**********
17.00	10	3	55	**********
10.00	13	10	43	***********
19.00	10	10	52	********
20.00	25	14	66	
21.00	12	<i>′</i>	73	
22.00	13	7	80	*****
23.00	12	7	87	*********
24.00	8	4	91	*****
25.00	7	4	95	****
26.00	3	2	97	***
27.00	3	2	98	****
28.00	3	2	100	***

Note. ## = 1%; or 1.81 subjects

Freq = frequency; cum = cumulative; pct = percent

.

with a range of 5 to 16. The Technical subset consisted of nine items. The mean was 4.28, with a range of zero to eight correct. The Complications subset consisted of four items. The mean was 2.61, with a range of zero to four. Cognitive Level 1 (knowledge and comprehension) consisted of ten items. The mean was 5.82, with a range of one to ten correct. Cognitive Level 2 (application and analysis) consisted of 11 items. The mean score was 7.79, with a range of 2 to 11. Cognitive Level 3 (synthesis and evaluation) consisted of eight items. The mean was 5.3, with a range of one to eight. There was a statistically significant (p < 0.05) correlation between four of six subset scores (clinical, r = 0.82; cognitive level 1, r = 0.76; cognitive level 2, r = 0.79; and cognitive level 3, r = 0.76) and the total score (Table G-3). The correlation between the score on the technical subset and the total score was high (r = 0.71, p > 0.05), but did not reach statistical significance. There was moderate correlation (r = 0.53, p > 0.05) between the scores on the complication subset and the total test. Analysis of Individual Test Items

Item analysis for individual items was completed using ScorePak from the Educational Testing Service at the University of Washington. Item analysis included a frequency distribution for all possible responses, and mean scores for the individuals who selected each item option. From these data, item difficulty and item discrimination were determined (Table G-4). Item difficulty is the percentage of subjects who answered the item correctly and ranges from 1 to 100.

The higher the value the easier the question. ScorePak classifies items as "easy" if the index is 85 or greater, "medium" if the index is 51 to 84, and "hard" if the index is 50 or below. For multiple choice questions with four possible responses, the ideal difficulty is 74 (Lord, 1952). Five items were classified as "easy", 19 items were classified "medium", and five items were classified as "hard".

Item discrimination refers to the ability of an item to differentiate among subjects on the basis of how well they know the material being tested. The item discrimination index provided by ScorePak is a Pearson Product-Moment correlation between subject responses on a particular item and total scores on all other items. The item discrimination index will seldom exceed r = 0.50. ScorePak classifies item discrimination as "good" if the index is above 0.30, "fair" if it is between 0.10 and 0.30, and "poor" if it is below 0.10. Item analysis data are presented in Table G-4. One item was classified as a "poor" discriminator, 22 items were classified as "fair", and six items were classified as "good".

Item 1 tested the subjects' knowledge of the definition of preload. The correct answer "end-diastolic volume" was selected by 85.6% (n = 155) of the sample. The distractor "end-systolic volume" was selected by 8.3% (n = 15), and "resistance to ejection" was selected by 5.0% (n = 9) of the subjects. The item difficulty index was 86 (easy), and the item discrimination index was 0.17 (fair).

Item 2 tested the subjects' knowledge of the definition of afterload. The correct answer was selected by 74.6% (n = 135) of the

subjects. However, 12.7% (n = 23) subjects chose "contractility", and 6.1% (n = 11) of the subjects each chose "preload" and "ejection fraction" as a measure of vascular tone. One individual did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 75 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.17 (fair).

Item 3 required the subjects to analyze and recognize the relationships between clinical data that were diagnostic of pulmonary edema. The correct answer was selected by 94.5% (n = 171) of the subjects. Five percent (n = 9) subjects selected the distractor impaired systemic perfusion as the correct diagnosis. The item difficulty index was 94 (easy), and the discrimination index was 0.20 (fair).

Item 4 required recognition of the relationship between PA pressures and the clinical signs of pulmonary congestion as the basis for the diagnosis made in item 3. The correct answer was selected by 95.6% (n = 173) of the subjects. One subject did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 96 (easy), and the discrimination index was 0.13 (fair).

Item 5 required the subjects to synthesize information presented in items 3 and 4 and to identify a goal for the treatment of pulmonary edema without systemic hypoperfusion. The correct answer "decrease in preload" was selected by 66.9% (n = 121) of the subjects. However, 17.1% (n = 31) chose the distractor "increase contractility", and 14.4% (n = 26) chose "decrease afterload" as the

correct goal for therapy. The item difficulty index was 67 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.20 (fair).

Item 6 required synthesis of information from items 3 through 5 and specification of therapy for a patient with pulmonary edema without systemic hypoperfusion. The correct answer "volume reduction" was selected by 70.7% (n = 128) of the subjects. The distractor "inotropic therapy" was selected by 24.9% (n = 45) of the subjects. The item difficulty index was 71 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.20 (fair).

Item 7 required the subject to determine, by exception, if the changes in hemodynamic data were representative of a normal variation in PA pressures, or indicative of an alteration in preload, afterload, or contractility. The correct answer (exception) was selected by 65.7% (n = 119) of the subjects. However, 16.0% (n = 29) of the subjects did not recognize the hemodynamic changes as indicative of "normal fluctuation", while 9.4% (n = 17) chose "increased contractility", and 8.3% (n = 15) selected "decreased afterload". One subject did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 66 (medium), and item discrimination was 0.27 (fair).

Item 8 required the subjects to recognize clinically important data based on a knowledge of the physiologic effect of diuretic therapy and the lag time between PA pressure changes and clinical changes. The correct response "hold the diuretic" was selected by 81.2% (n = 147) of the subjects, while 13.8% (n = 25) chose to give

the diuretic because the patient still had clinical signs of pulmonary congestion. The item difficulty index was 81 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.14 (fair).

Item 9 required the subject to define the term "phlebostatic axis". Only 21.5% (n = 39) of the subjects correctly defined the term. The distractor "intersection of an axis transsecting the fourth intercostal space at the sternum and the <u>midaxillary</u> line" was selected by 76.8% (n = 139) of the subjects. The question difficulty index was 22 (hard) and the discrimination index was 0.05 (poor). The poor item discrimination index indicated that both individuals who scored high and low missed this item.

Item 10 required the subject to correctly identify the waveform as indicative of a spontaneous wedge. The correct response was selected by 66.9% (n = 121). However 17.1% (n = 31) selected the distractor "acute mitral insufficiency", 11.6% (n = 21) "a decrease in preload", and 3.3% (n = 6) "pericardial tamponade". Two subjects did not respond to this item. The question difficulty was 67 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.23 (fair).

Item 11 required identification of appropriate nursing action in response to the problem identified in item 10. The correct response "have the patient turn on his side or move his arm" was selected by 42.5% (n = 77) subjects. However, 27.1% (n = 49) subjects selected the distractor "inflate the balloon to evaluate the PA wedge pressure", 24.3% (n = 44) chose "vigorously flush the system", and "wean the vasodilator therapy" was selected by 5.5%

(n = 10) of the subjects. Five individuals did not respond to this item this item. The item difficulty was 43 (hard), and the discrimination index was 0.18 (fair).

Item 12 required identification of PA systolic pressure at endexpiration in a mechanically ventilated patient. Clinical information to guide the decision was provided in a scenario. The correct response was selected by 57.5% (n = 104). The distractor that reflected PA systolic during a positive-pressure inspiration was selected by 33.7% (n = 61), while 6.6% (n = 12) selected the distractor that reflected PA wedge pressure. Two individuals did not respond to this item. The difficulty index was 57 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.36 (good).

Item 13 required identification of the PA diastolic pressure at end-expiration. The correct response was selected by 57.5% (n = 104). The distractor that reflected PA diastolic during a positive-pressure inspiration was selected by 33.7% (n = 61), and 6.6% (n = 12) read the peak of the PA wedge pressure tracing. Two individuals did not respond to this item. The difficulty index was 61 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.26 (fair).

Item 14 required identification of the PA mean pressure at endexpiration. The correct response was identified by 27.1% (n = 49). The distractor that reflected measurement at the dicrotic notch was selected by 34.8% (n = 63), 27.1% (n = 49) chose the dicrotic notch in the waveform that occurred during positive-pressure inspiration, and 9.4% (n = 17) chose the mean PA wedge pressure. Three

individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 27 (hard), and the item discrimination index was 0.37 (good).

Item 15 required identification of the PA wedge pressure at end-expiration. The correct response was selected by 55.2%(n = 100). The distractor that reflected the peak of the "a" wave on the PA wedge pressure tracing was selected by 29.8% (n = 54), and 12.7% (n = 23) chose the distractor that reflected the lowest point on the PA wedge pressure waveform. Distractor "A" had a typographical error that did not reflect the waveform; therefore, only three options were available. Three subjects did not respond to this item. The difficulty index was 55 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.13 (fair).

Item 16 required analysis of the clinical data presented in the scenario related to items 12 through 15, and the PA and PA wedge pressures identified in items 12 through 15, in order to make a diagnosis. The correct response "left ventricular failure" was selected by 86.2% (n = 156). The distractor "mitral insufficiency" was selected by 7.7% (n = 14), and "acute pericardial tamponade" by 3.9% (n = 7). Two subjects did not respond to this item. The difficulty index was 86 (easy), and the discrimination index was 0.18 (fair).

Item 17 required synthesis of the data from items 12 through 16, and recognition of the clinical manifestations that were consistent with these data. The correct response that reflected recognition of both pulmonary congestion and impaired systemic

perfusion as consistent with the clinical data was selected by 91.7% (n = 166) of the subjects. Two subjects did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 92 (easy), and the discrimination index was 0.20 (fair).

Item 18 required the synthesis of information from items 12 through 17, and the correct diagnosis based on the information presented. Based on these data the subject developed a plan of care for the treatment of cardiogenic shock (systemic hypoperfusion and pulmonary congestion). The correct response "volume reduction" was selected by 58.0% (n = 105). The distractor "chronotropic therapy" was selected by 24.3% (n = 44), "vasoconstriction" was selected by 8.8% (n = 16), and 7.7% (n = 14) chose "volume augmentation". The item difficulty index was 58 (medium), and the item discrimination index was 0.38 (good).

Item 19 assumed the subject had correctly identified the clinical diagnosis and plan of care for the patient. The subject was asked to identify the goal for the therapy outline in item 18. The correct response "decrease in preload" was selected by 61.3% (n = 111). However 27.1% (n = 49) selected the goal for therapy as an increase in contractility, although there was no option in item 18 related to an increase in contractility. Four individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 61 (medium), and the item discrimination index was 0.28 (fair).

Item 20 required identification of other therapeutic options for the treatment of cardiogenic shock. The correct answer

(exception) " preload augmentation" was identified as an inappropriate therapeutic option by 61.9% (n = 112). However, 22.7% (n = 41) selected "vasodilator therapy", and 8.3% (n = 15) chose "increase in contractility" as inappropriate therapy for cardiogenic shock. Three subjects did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 62 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.31 (good).

Item 21 required knowledge of the parameters used to describe left ventricular end-diastolic pressure. The correct response (exception) "central venous pressure" was selected by 78.5% (n = 142). The distractor "left atrial pressure" was selected by 16.0% (n = 29) of the subjects. Four subjects did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 78 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.29 (fair).

Item 22 required knowledge of the parameters used to describe cardiac work. The correct response (exception) "PA wedge pressure" was selected by 54.1% (n = 98); however, 39.2% (n = 71) chose "stroke work" as an incorrect index of cardiac index. Two subjects did not respond to this item. The difficulty index was 54 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.25 (fair).

Item 23 required knowledge of the effects of the therapy outlined in Items 18 to 20, and the ability to utilize this information to correctly interpret a ventricular function curve. The correct response was selected by 82.9% (n = 150). The distractor that indicated an increase in cardiac index secondary to improved

contractility, without reduction in preload was selected by 9.9% (*n* = 18). Five individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 83 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.34 (good).

Item 24 required analysis of a "PA pressure" waveform and electrocardiogram tracing to identify a right ventricular pressure waveform tracing. The correct response was selected by 83.4% (n = 151). The distractor "pulmonary hypertension" was selected by 6.1% (n = 11), and "left ventricular fluid overload" was selected by 4.4% (n = 8). Five individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 83 (medium), and item discrimination was 0.33 (good).

Item 25 required correct identification of the waveform in item 24, and the development of an appropriate plan of care to resolve the complication. The correct response "inflation of the PA catheter balloon" was selected by 68.0% (n = 123). The distractor "assessment of dynamic response" was selected by 18.2% (n = 33), and 7.2% (n = 13) selected "administration of prn diuretic". Five individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 68 (medium), and item discrimination was 0.27 (fair).

Item 26 required that the subject to recognize the effect of 10 cm H_20 positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) had on PA wedge pressure, and to correct the PA wedge pressure for the PEEP effect. The correct response, which required subtraction of one-half the applied PEEP (converted to torr) from the PA wedge pressure, was
selected by 33.7% (n = 61). The distractor that indicated no change in PA wedge pressure was selected by 28.2% (n = 51), and the distractor that reflected subtraction of the full amount of PEEP (cm H₂0) was also chosen by 28.2% (n = 51). A further increase in PA wedge pressure was selected by 7.2% (n = 13). Five individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 34 (hard), and the item discrimination was 0.14 (fair).

Item 27 required knowledge of the effect a side-lying position, with the backrest elevated, on the accuracy of PA pressure measurements, and the ability to utilize this knowledge to interpret a given set of clinical data. The correct response was selected by 65.2% (n = 118). However, 23.2\% (n = 42) selected the distractor "accurate because the transducer was referenced correctly to the sternum". In addition, 8.3% (n = 15) chose the distractor "reflective of a further decrease in cardiac function". Four individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 65 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.16 (fair).

Item 28 required identification of the rationale for the interpretation of the data in item 27. The correct response "PA pressure measurements are not consistently reproducible in the side-lying position" was selected by 60.8% (n = 110). The distractor "PA pressure measurements are consistently reproducible in all side-lying positions, as long as the transducer air-fluid interface is correctly referenced to the sternum" was selected by 29.3% (n = 53). Five

individuals did not respond to this item. The item difficulty index was 61 (medium), and the discrimination index was 0.18 (fair).

Item 29 required knowledge of the effect of position and position change on PA pressure measurement accuracy, and use of this information in developing a plan of care. The correct response "comparing flat, supine PA pressure measurements with supine, backrest upright pressure measurements for consistency" was selected by 45.3% (n = 82). However, 29.3% (n = 53) selected the distractor "placing him flat and supine for PA pressure measurements", and 19.3% (n = 35) chose "averaging PA pressure measurements over several respiratory cycles". Seven individuals did not respond omitted this item. The item difficulty index was 45 (hard), and the discrimination index was 0.16 (fair).

Analysis of Highest and Lowest Correct Response Items

The seven items (25%) that received the highest number of correct answers identified areas of widespread knowledge among the sample. Table 8 lists in rank order the seven items that received the most correct answers and the seven items that received the fewest correct answers. Items 4, 3, 17, 1, 16, 24, and 23 (in rank order from highest to lowest) were answered correctly most often. Item 4 confirmed that the subjects recognized the relationship between PA pressure and the occurrence of pulmonary congestion. Item 3 confirmed that the subjects were able to recognize pulmonary edema from the clinical and hemodynamic data that were provided. Item 17 confirmed that the subjects were able to identify the relationship

Table 8.

Seven Highest Scoring Items and Seven Lowest Scoring Items

<u>Seven Highest Scores</u>

Itan			
<u>Number</u>	Options	Frequency	Percentage
4	Α	4	2.2
	В	3	1.7
	С	0	0.0
	D*	173	95.6
	OMIT	1	0.6
3	A	0	0.0
	В	1	0.6
	C*	171	94.5
	D	9	5.0
17	A	0	0.0
	B	6	3.3
	c	2	1.1
	D*	166	91.7
16	A	7	3.9
	B	14	7.7
	С	2	1.1
	D*	156	86.2
1	A	9	5.0
	B *	155	85.6
	C	15	8.3
	D	2	1.1
24	Α	11	6.1
	B	8	4.4
	с	6	3.3
	D#	151	83.4
23	A	З	1.7
	B	18	9.9
	C#	150	82.9
	D	5	2.8
	OMITS	5	2.8

.

<u>ltem</u> Number	Options	Frequency	Percentage
9	A	139	76.8
	B	1	0.6
	C*	39	21.5
	D	2	1.1
14	A	49	27.1
	В	63	34.8
	C*	49	27.1
	D	17	9.4
	OMITS	3	1.7
26	A	13	7.2
	В	51	28.2
	C *	61	33.7
	D	51	28.2
	OMITS	5	2.8
11	A	44	24.3
	B*	77	42.5
	C	10	5.5
	D	49	27.2
	OMITS	1	0.5
29	A	53	29.3
	В	4	2.2
	C*	82	45.3
	D	35	19.3
	OMITS	7	3.9
22	A	З	1.7
	B	71	39.2
	C*	98	54.1
	D	7	3.9
	OMITS	2	1.1
15	A	1	0.6
	B	54	29.8
	C*	100	55.2
	D	17	9.4
	OMITS	3	1.7

Seven Lowest Scores

*Correct answer

between hemodynamic data and the presence or absence of pulmonary congestion and systemic hypoperfusion. Item 1 confirmed that the subjects could correctly define the term preload. Item 16 confirmed that the subjects could make the diagnosis of left ventricular failure based on hemodynamic and clinical data. Item 24 confirmed that the subjects could correctly identify a right ventricular waveform from a pressure tracing. Item 23 confirmed that the subjects could correctly identify the desired effect of therapies for cardiogenic shock, using a ventricular function curve. Items 3,4,16, and 17 all represent content that is used daily in the management of critically ill cardiovascular patients; therefore it was expected that these items would be answered correctly by most of the subjects.

Items 9, 14, 26, 11, 19, 22, and 15 (in rank order from lowest to highest correct response rate) received the seven lowest scores. Item 9 tested knowledge of the term phlebostatic axis. More subjects chose the distractor "... at the midaxillary line" than the correct response. Item 14 tested the ability to identify mean PA pressure from an analog tracing in a mechanically-ventilated patient. More subjects chose the dicrotic notch in the end-expiratory waveform as indicative of the mean pressure, than the actual mean pressure. In addition, while 49% of the subjects answered the item correctly, 49% incorrectly identified the PA mean pressure as occurring during positive-pressure inspiration. Item 26 required the subjects to determine the effect of PEEP therapy on the PA wedge pressure, and to calculate the actual PA wedge pressure. A similar percentage of

subjects either subtracted the entire PEEP (cm H_2O) level, or made no change in the PA wedge pressure. Item 11 tested the subjects ability to recognize and determine a treatment plan for a spontaneously wedged catheter. While 66.9% of the subjects correctly identified the waveform as indicative of a wedged catheter (item 10), only 42.5% correctly identified the appropriate therapy. The distractor "inflate the balloon to evaluate the PA wedge pressure" was chosen by 27.1% of the sample, and 24.3% of the sample chose "vigorously flush the system". Item 29 tested knowledge related to the effect of position and position change on the accuracy of PA pressure measurements. The correct response "comparing flat supine PA pressure measurements with supine, backrest upright pressure measurements for consistency" was selected by 45.3%. However 29.3% chose the distractor "place him flat and supine for all pressure measurements", while 19.3% chose the distractor "averaging PA pressure measurements over several respiratory cycles". item 22 tested the subjects knowledge of the clinical indices of cardiac index. Fifty five percent of the subjects correctly recognized that PA wedge pressure was not an index of cardiac work, however, 39.2% incorrectly identified "stroke work" as an incorrect index of cardiac work. Item 15 tested the ability to identify the PA wedge pressure on an end-expiratory analog tracing. While 55.2% chose the correct response, 29.8% identified the peak of the "a" wave as the pressure, and 12.7% chose the lowest pressure on the waveform as indicative of PA wedge pressure.

Differences in Total and Subset Scores Related to Selected Demographic Characteristics

The differences in mean total and subset scores based on selected demographic characteristics were analyzed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) (Table 9). A oneway analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to determine if the test scores for each of the demographic characterisitics were different. If a significant difference (p < 0.05) between the means was discovered, the Tukey B, a *post-hoc* multiple-comparison test, was conducted to determine which demographic levels were different relative to total and subset test scores. In order to avoid Type I errors, if the ANOVA failed to detect a difference between the means, any statistically significant differences that were identified by the Tukey B were disregarded. A one-tailed, pooled t-test was used to analyze the relationship between demographic variables with two levels and the mean test scores. It was hypothesized that individuals with additional certification (ACLS, CCRN) would score higher than those who did not possess the certification. Data were analyzed at a significance level of alpha = 0.05.

<u>Age</u>.

Age was not significantly (p > 0.05) related to any test score except for Level 2 (application and analysis), where the 35 to 39 year age group (mean = 7.04) had a significantly higher score (ANOVA p = 0.0249; Tukey B p < 0.05) than the 30 to 34 age group (mean = 5.40).

Table 9.

Summary of Statistical Analysis of Differences in Mean Test Scores

and Demographic Variables

Demographic								
Variables/Group	<u>n</u>	<u>Total</u>	<u>Clin</u>	<u>Tech</u>	Comp	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Total Scores		29.00	16. 0 0	9.00	4.00	10.00	11.00	8.00
Age (N = 174)								
1 20-29	34	18.85	12.21	4.15	2.50	5.47	7,15	5.35
2 30-34	47	19.79	12.11	4.74	2 . 94	5.85	5.40	5.55
3 35-39	47	19.56	12.49	4.45	2.66	6.00	7.04	5.49
4 40-44	30	19.00	12.63	3.83	2.53	5.53	5.93	5.53
5 45+	16	16.56	10.50	4.06	2.00	4.50	5.75	4.44
ANOVA		.0799	. 0826	.2252	.0867	. 1315	.0249	. 1602
Tukey B		NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	. 05	NS
Comments							3 > 2	
State of Residence (N =	= 172)							
1 CT. HE. HA. NH. RI. VT	13	20.08	12.00	4.92	3.15	6.31	6.92	5.31
2 NY	9	18.33	12.00	3.89	2.44	5.67	7.44	5.22
3 DE.NJ.PA	24	17.58	11.04	4,38	2.17	4.83	6.63	4.88
4 DC. MD. VA. WV	11	20.36	13.09	4,36	2.91	5.82	4.18	5.82
5 NC.SC	5	19.00	11.80	4.20	3.00	4.40	6.00	4.60
6 AL.GA	8	18.38	12.25	4.00	2.13	5.75	8.00	4.63
7 FL, PR, GU	11	21.27	13.90	4,45	2.91	6.64	7.00	5.82
8 MI.VI	12	21.58	14.50	4.25	2.83	6.25	5.33	6.67
9 IN, OH	12	18.58	11.58	4.33	2.67	6.25	6.67	5.67
10 IL	6	18.50	11.67	4.83	2.00	4.83	8.00	5.67
11 KY, TN	6	21.00	12.33	5.33	3.33	6.17	5.33	6.17
12 AR, LA, MS	5	14.20	10.20	2.20	1.80	3.80	6.00	4.40
13 1A, NN, NE	3	20.67	14.67	3.00	3.00	5.67	8.33	6.67
14 KS, NO	7	19. 8 6	11.43	5.14	3.29	6.57	6.57	5.29
15 OK, TX	13	18.61	12.77	3.23	2.62	5.46	6.38	5.23
16 MT, ND, SD, VY	2	22.00	12.50	6.50	3.00	6.00	4.00	7.00
17 AS, CO, NV, NH, UT	9	20.00	12.22	5.11	2.67	4.44	6.11	6.11
18 AK, ID, HI, OR, VA	5	18.60	12.40	4.20	2.00	4.40	5.40	4.80
19 CA	11	18.00	11.09	4.36	2.55	6.36	6.00	4.73
ANOVA		. 1061	.0267	. 2051	. 3135	. 1330	. 4124	.0069
Tukey B		NS	.05	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
Comments			8 > 3					

Ome-tailed t-test		NS	NS	NS	< 0.10	NS	NS	NS
2 No	140	18.98	12.13	4.29	2.56	5.5 9	6.24	5.37
1 Yes	35	19.69	12.37	4.40	2.91	5.86	6.63	5.49
ACLS Instructor (N =	175)							
Comments							1 < 2	
One-tailed t-test		NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	. 05	NS
2 No	52	18.90	11.81	4.33	2.77	5.60	6.88	5.27
ACLS Provider (N = 17 1 Yes	77) 123	19.21	12.33	4.31	2.57	5.65	6.08	5.44
Comments		4 > 2			3 > 2			
Tukey B		.05	NS	NS	.05	NS	NS	NS
ANOYA		.0484	. 1430	. 1440	. 0265	.9621	.6007	.0891
4 Master's	30	20 . 0 0	12.47	4.40	3.13	5.57	5.63	5.47
3 Baccalaureate	77	19.57	12.57	4.45	2.55	5.71	6.40	5.64
2 Associate	30	17.37	11.53	3.60	2.23	5.63	6.30	4.77
Highest Degree in Nursing (N = 172) 1 Diploma	35	18.91	11.63	4.54	2.74	5.57	6.57	5.34
, -		3 > 2			3 & 1 > 2			3 > 2
ANOVA Tukey B		.0231	.1077 NS	.1629 NS	.0240	. 5276 NS	.0704 NS	.0349
3 Baccalaureate or Higher	75	19.89	12.65	4.39	2.85	5.81	5.71	5.71
2 Associate	39	17.69	11.82	3.82	2.05	5.74	6.79	4.90
Basic Education in Nursing (N = 173) 1 Diploma	59	19.03	11.80	4.52	2.71	5.42	6.73	5.36
Total Scores	<u>11</u>	29.00	16.00	9.00	4.00	10.00	11.00	8.00
Variables (Grown		Total	Clin	Tooh	Comp	Lough 1	Lough 2	Lough 3

.

Demographic Variables/Group	n	Total	Clin	Tech	Comp	ievel 1	ievel 2	level 3
Total Scores	<u>17</u>	29.00	16.00	9.00	4.00	10.00	11.00	8.00
CCRN (N = 175)								
1 Yes	100	19.60	12.46	4.43	2.71	5.68	5.97	5.55
2 No	75	18.48	11.80	4.16	2.52	5.57	6.7 9	5.19
One-tailed t-test		.05	.05	NS	NS	NS	. 05	. 10
Comments		1 > 2	1 > 2			2 > 1	1 > 2	
Additional								
Certification (N = 175)								
1 Yes	30	18.30	11.20	4.37	2.73	5.57	6.03	5.03
2 No	145	19.29	12.38	4.30	2.61	5.65	6.38	5.47
One-tailed t-test		. 10	.025	NS	NS	NS	NS	. 10
		2 > 1	2 > 1					2 > 1
Years of Nursing								
Experience (N = 173)								
i Less than 3	5	15.80	10.20	3.00	2.60	3 .80	6.60	5.40
2 4 to 5	18	18.67	12.28	4.22	2.17	5.44	7.67	5.55
3 6 to 10	53	19.72	12.40	4.47	2.85	5.98	5.79	5.30
4 11 to 15	48	18.67	11.60	4.46	2.60	5.63	6.29	5.29
5 16 to 20 6 21 plus	26 23	20.38	13.73	3.92 A 30	2.73	6.27 A 83	5 83	6.11 5.04
0 21 piùs	20	10.00	11.31	4.03	2	4.00	5.00	3.04
ANOVA		. 1263	.0058	.5025	. 3193	.0320	. 2333	. 2246
Tukey B		NS	. 05	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
Comments			5 > 6					
			Ł 4					
Years of Critical								
Care Experience (N = 174)							_
1 Less than 3	19	18.58	12.21	4.05	2.32	5.16	6.89	5.47
2 4 to 5	25	19.00	11.68	4.48	2.64	5.72	6.76	5.72
3 6 to 10	62	18.87	11.77	4.24	2.85	5.67	6.02	5.10
4 11 to 15	46	19.43	12.40	4.63	2.56	5.91	6.1/	5.39
5 10 TO ZU	10	21.12	14.50	4.06	2.56	5.75	0.09	6.19
o 21 pius	D	10.50	12.00	4.17	2.33	4.03	0.01	5.33
ANOVA		. 4065	.0085	.8024	.5407	.7219	. 8020	. 1999
Tukey B		NS	.05	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
Comments			5 > 4,					

3, 2 k 1

19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906 NS 18.88 18.43 19.82 19.75 16.11	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093 NS 11.77 12.07 12.33 12.51 11.11	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204 NS 4.23 4.14 4.64 4.49 2.89	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652 NS 2.88 2.23 2.85 2.75 2.11	5.61 5.83 4.25 .3347 NS 5.72 5.54 5.48 .8138 NS 5.81 5.39 5.59 6.00 4.22	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63 .2787 NS 6.42 6.11 6.10 6.47 7.00	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698 NS 5.12 5/34 5.56 5.53 4.89
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906 NS 18.88 18.43 19.82 19.75	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093 NS 11.77 12.07 12.33 12.51	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204 NS 4.23 4.14 4.64 4.49	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652 NS 2.88 2.23 2.85 2.75 2.51	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48 . 8138 NS 5. 81 5. 39 5. 59 6. 00	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63 .2787 NS 6.42 6.11 6.10 6.47	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698 NS 5.12 5/34 5.56 5.53
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906 NS 18.88 18.43 19.82	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093 NS 11.77 12.07 12.33	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204 NS 4.23 4.14 4.64	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652 NS 2.88 2.23 2.85	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48 . 8138 NS 5. 81 5. 39 5. 59 5. 59	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63 .2787 NS 6.42 6.11 6.10	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698 NS 5.12 5/34 5.56
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906 NS 18.88 18.88	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093 NS 11.77 12.07	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204 NS 4.23 4.14	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652 NS 2.68 2.23	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48 . 8138 NS 5. 81 5. 81 5. 39	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63 .2787 NS 6.42 6.11	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698 NS 5.12 5/34
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906 NS	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093 NS	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204 NS 4.23	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652 NS 2.88	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48 . 8138 NS 5. 81	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63 .2787 NS 6.42	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698 NS 5.12
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906 NS	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093 NS	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204 NS	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652 NS	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48 . 8138 NS	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63 .2787 NS	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698 NS
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906 NS	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093 NS	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204 NS	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652 NS	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48 . 8138 NS	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63 .2787 NS	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698 NS
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07 .8906	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41 .4093	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.34 4.07 .7204	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59 .8652	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48 . 8138	6. 79 5. 50 . 4569 NS 6. 60 6. 13 5. 63 . 2787	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37 .9698
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89 19.07	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75 12.41	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.34 4.07	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71 2.59	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54 5. 48	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS 6.60 6.13 5.63	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35 5.37
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24 18.89	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3 12.32 11.75	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS 4.32 4.34	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS 2.60 2.71	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS 5. 72 5. 54	6. 79 5. 50 . 4569 NS 6. 60 6. 13	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS 5.42 5.35
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3 19.24	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS	5. 61 5. 83 4. 25 . 3347 NS	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS	5.61 5.83 4.25 .3347 NS	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2 > 3	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2 > 3	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS	5.61 5.83 4.25 .3347 NS	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05 1 & 2	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05 1 & 2	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS	5.61 5.83 4.25 .3347 NS	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185 .05	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276 .05	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153 NS	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185 NS	5.61 5.83 4.25 .3347 NS	6.79 5.50 .4569 NS	5.48 3.75 .1127 NS
19.32 19.05 13.50 .0185	12.23 12.33 8.75 .0276	4.39 4.21 3.00 .3153	2.70 2.50 1.75 .2185	5.61 5.83 4.25 .3347	6.79 5.50 .4569	5.48 3.75 .1127
19.32 19.05 13.50	12.23 12.33 8.75	4.39 4.21 3.00	2.70 2.50 1.75	5.83 4.25	6.79 5.50	5.48 3.75
19.32 19.05	12.23 12.33	4.39 4.21	2.70 2.50	5.83	6.79	5.48
19.32	12.23	4.39	2.70	5.01		
				F 64	6.19	5.42
NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
. 0568	. 3866	.0950	. 1682	. 3368	. 8059	.0399
19.50	12.34	4.44	2.72	5.77	6.33	5.57
17.00	11.50	3.38	2.13	5.00	6.75	4.63
18.69	11.92	4.22	2 . 56	5.50	6.17	5.08
29.00	10.00	9.00	4.00	10.00	11.00	0.00
<u>10tal</u>		lech		Level 1	Level 2	Level
	<u>Total</u> 29.00 18.69 17.00 19.50 .0568 NS	Total Clin 29.00 16.00 18.69 11.92 17.00 11.50 19.50 12.34 .0568 .3866 NS NS	Total Clin Tech 29.00 16.00 9.00 18.69 11.92 4.22 17.00 11.50 3.38 19.50 12.34 4.44 .0568 .3866 .0950 NS NS NS	Total Clin Tech Comp 29.00 16.00 9.00 4.00 18.69 11.92 4.22 2.56 17.00 11.50 3.38 2.13 19.50 12.34 4.44 2.72 .0568 .3866 .0950 .1682 NS NS NS NS	Total Clin Tech Comp Level 1 29.00 16.00 9.00 4.00 10.00 18.69 11.92 4.22 2.56 5.50 17.00 11.50 3.38 2.13 5.00 19.50 12.34 4.44 2.72 5.77 .0568 .3866 .0950 .1682 .3368 NS NS NS NS NS	Total Clin Tech Comp Level 1 Level 2 29.00 16.00 9.00 4.00 10.00 11.00 18.69 11.92 4.22 2.56 5.50 6.17 17.00 11.50 3.38 2.13 5.00 6.75 19.50 12.34 4.44 2.72 5.77 6.33 .0568 .3866 .0950 .1682 .3368 .8059 NS NS NS NS NS NS

Demographic								
Variables/Group	n	Total	Clin	Tech	Comp	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Total Scores	-	29.00	16.00	9.00	4.00	10.00	11.00	8.00
Area of Employment								
(N = 175)								
1 Combined ICU/CCU	48	18.75	11,90	4.25	2.60	5.67	6.25	5.17
2 ICU	17	19.00	11.71	4.41	2.88	4.82	5.94	5.29
3 CCU	19	19.68	12.69	4.10	2.89	5.32	6.47	5.79
4 Surgical ICU	13	18.46	12.15	4.08	2.23	6.08	6.69	4.92
5 Cardiovascular-								
Surgical ICU	19	19.79	13.00	4.32	6.00	2.47	5.95	5.79
6 Rotate ICU	7	21.29	13.57	4.57	3.14	6.00	6.43	6.00
7 Other	52	18.92	11.92	4.44	2.56	5.71	6.10	5.38
ANOYA		.7226	. 4027	.9886	.5597	. 6280	.9343	. 4882
Tukey B		NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
Position (N = 175)								
1 Staff/General Duty	91	19.12	12.03	4.38	2.70	5.78	6.40	5.41
2 Charge/Team Leader	20	18.80	12.45	4.00	2.35	6.00	7.20	5.10
3 Head/Asst Head								
Nurse	16	18.18	11.94	3.56	2.69	4.81	6.13	5.38
4 Inservice/								
Staff Development	11	20.27	12.45	5.27	2.54	6.55	5.45	5.55
5 CNS/Nurse								
Specialist	16	21.81	13.88	4.88	3.06	5.50	4.88	6.25
6 Academic Instructor	6	18.50	13.17	3.17	2.17	5.06	8.00	5.00
7 Other	15	17.07	10.53	4.27	2.27	5.13	6.40	4.87
ANOVA		.0448	.0232	.1226	.4432	.2467	. 1980	. 2910
Tukey B		. 05	.05	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
Comments		5 > 1	5 > i					
		-						
Knowledge (N = 173)								
1 Novice	9	13.67	9.22	2.22	2.22	4.00	6.44	3.22
2 Advanced Beginner	14	17.50	11.21	4.07	2.21	5.29	6.00	4.79
3 Competent	79	19.16	12.15	4.37	2.65	5.71	6.52	5.42
4 Proficient	60	19.68	12.67	4.37	2.65	5.73	6.37	5.58
5 Expert	11	22.00	13.18	5,73	3.09	6.55	5.27	6.55
ANUVA		.0000	.0014	.0010	. 3650	.0779	. 7486	.0000
Tukey B		.05	.05	.05	NS	.05	NS	.05
Comments		5,4 #3	5,4 &	5,4,3,		5 > 1		5, 4, 3,
		> 1;	3 > 1	k 2 > 1				& Z > 1;
		5 > 2						5 > 2

Note. Clin = clinical; tech = technical; comp = complications; Level 1 = knowledge and comprehension; Level 2 = applications and analysis; Level 3 = synthesis and evaluation. ANOVA = analysis of variance; ACLS = advanced cardiac life support; CCRN = critical care registered nurse. Comments: refers to group differences (p < 0.05), i.e. group 1 > group 2

Region.

Individuals from region 8 (Michigan, Wisconsin) scored significantly higher (mean = 14.50/16.00, ANOVA p = 0.267, Tukey B p < 0.05) than individuals from region 3 (Delaware, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, mean = 11.04/16.00) on the Clinical subset. There was a trend toward significance (ANOVA p = 0.0069) on the Level 3 (synthesis and evaluation) subset, but no significant (p > 0.05) pair differences were noted. However, small sample sizes in each level limited statistical analysis of these data.

Basic education in nursing.

Nurses with basic education at the baccalaureate level had significantly higher scores on the total test (mean 19.89/29.00, ANOVA p = 0.0231, Tukey B p < .05) and Level 3 subset (mean = 5.71/8.00, ANOVA p = 0.0349, Tukey B p < 0.05) than individuals with basic education at the associate degree level (mean = 17.69/29 and 4.90/8, respectively). In addition, both baccalaureate (mean = 2.85/4) and diploma (2.71/4) nurses scored higher on the Complications subset (ANOVA p = 0.0240, Tukey B p < 0.05) than associate degree nurses (mean = 2.05/4). There were no differences between diploma and baccalaureate nurses on any test.

Highest education in nursing.

Nurses with a master's degree received the highest total test score (mean = 20.00/29). There was a significant difference between baccalaureate (mean = 19.57/29, ANOVA p = 0.0484; Tukey B p < 0.05) and associate degree nurses (mean = 17.37/29) on the total test

score. There was also a significant difference on the Complications subset score between nurses with master's (mean = 3.13/4; ANOVA p = 0.0265, Tukey B p < 0.05) and associate degree nurses (mean 2.23/4). There was a trend toward significance (ANOVA p = .0891) on Level 3 where baccalaureate nurses had a mean score of 5.64/8 and associate degree nurses had a mean score of 4.77/8. Associate degree nurses received the lowest test scores on five of seven tests, while nurses with baccalaureate degrees had the highest test scores on four of seven tests.

Certification.

Individuals who were ACLS providers scored lower (mean 6.08/10, t-test p < 0.05) than individuals who were not providers (mean 6.88/10) on the Level 2 subset; however, there were no significant differences on any other tests. Individuals who were ACLS instructors did not score significantly higher (p > 0.05) on any test compared with individuals who were not ACLS instructors, or with ACLS providers. Individuals who had additional certifications (BLS, CEN) scored lower on the Clinical subset (mean = 11.20/16; p < 0.025) than individuals without additional certification (12.38/16). In addition, there was a trend toward significantly higher (p < 0.10) scores on the total test and the Level 3 subset for individuals without additional certifications.

Critical care registered nurse (CCRN).

individuals who were CCRN certified had significantly higher (p < 0.05) total test (mean 19.6/29 versus 18.48/29), and clinical

subset (12.46/16 versus 11.80/26) scores. There was also a trend toward significance (p < 0.10) on the Level 3 subset. However, individuals who did not have CCRN certification scored significantly higher (p < 0.05) on the Level 2 subset (mean 5.97/11 versus 6.79/11). The CCRNs also scored higher on the Technical and Level 1 subsets, but the differences were not significant.

Years of nursing experience.

Nurses with 16 to 20 years of experience received the highest total test score (mean 20.38/29) and individuals with less than three years the lowest total test score (15.80/29); however, the differences were not significant (p > 0.05). Individuals with 21-plus years of nursing experience had the second lowest test score on five of seven tests, and the lowest score on the Level 3 subset, while individuals with less than three years had the lowest scores on four of seven tests. There was a significant difference (ANOVA p = 0.0058; Tukey B p < 0.05) between the 16 to 20 year group score on the Clinical subset (mean = 14.50/16) and the 21 plus (mean = 11.57/16) and 11 to 15 (mean 11.60/16) year groups. In addition, the group with less than three years of nursing experience (n = 5) had a mean score of 10.20/16. but the difference was not significant. There was a significant difference (ANOVA p = 0.0320) among the means on the Level 1 subset, however, there were no significant pair differences (Tukey B p > 0.05).

Years of critical care experience.

Nurses with 16 to 20 years of critical care experience received the highest total test score (21.12/29), but the difference with the other year groups was not significant (ANOVA p = 0.4065). In addition, the 16 to 20 year group had a significantly higher score 14.50/16) (ANOVA p = 0.0085; Tukey B p < 0.05) (mean 14.50/16) than any other group on the Clinical subset. There were no other significant differences.

Years since active in critical care.

There was a significant difference among groups on the total test (ANOVA p = 0.0568) and Level 3 subset (ANOVA p = 0.0399), but no significant (Tukey B p > 0.05) pair differences. Individuals who were active in critical care scored higher on all tests compared with individuals who were not currently active. Statistical analysis of these data was limited due to the small number of subjects in the group classified as not currently active.

Employment status.

There was no significant difference between individuals who were employed full-time versus part time in nursing. Both full time and part-time individuals scored significantly higher than individuals not currently employed in nursing on the total test (ANOVA p = 0.0185; Tukey B p < 0.05) and Clinical subset (ANOVA p =0.276; Tukey B p < 0.05).

Type of facility, facility size, and area of employment.

There was no significant difference in test scores based on type of facility. There was a significant difference among groups based facility size on the Complications subset (ANOVA p = 0.0443), and a trend toward significance on the total test score (ANOVA p = 0.0661), but there were no significant (Tukey B p > 0.05) pair differences. There was no significant difference on test scores based on area of employment. However, individuals who rotated among the ICUs (including CNSs and staff development coordinators) received the highest scores on the total test (21.29/29), Clinical, Technical, and Level 3 subset.

Position.

Clinical nurse specialist's (CNSs) had the highest total test (21.81/29) and Clinical subset (13.88/16) scores. The CNS scores were significantly higher (ANOVA p = 0.0448; Tukey B p < 0.05) than the scores for the general duty nurses. The CNSs also scored highest on the Complications (3.06/4), and Level 3 (6.25/8) subset. The inservice/staff development nurses received the highest scores on the Technical (5.27/9) and Level 1 (6.55/10) subset.

Perceived knowledge of pulmonary artery pressure measurement

There was a clear rank-wise increase in test scores based on perceived knowledge level. The individuals who rated themselves as novice received the lowest scores on all of the tests, while those individuals who rated themselves as expert received the highest scores on all of the tests. The experts received a mean total test

score of 22 of 29, while the novices' mean score was 13.67. Only the mean score for experts exceeded 70% correct; however, there was a wide range in the raw scores among the experts.

Summary of Findings

One thousand questionnaires were randomly sent to critical care nurses who were members in AACN, with 181 (18.1%) returned for data analysis. The data included a total test score, six subset scores, and demographic information. The demographic data from the sample were compared with the AACN population parameters, using the Chi-square test of proportions, to determine if the sample was representative of the target population. The test score data were analyzed for measures of central tendency (mean, median, mode) and dispersion (range and standard deviation). Each test item was analyzed using ScorePak for item option selection, item difficulty, and item discrimination. The demographic data with more than two levels were correlated with each of the seven test scores using a one-way analysis of variance and the Tukey B *post hoc* multiple comparison test, while the demographic variables with two levels were analyzed using a one-tailed pooled t-test.

The comparison of the sample demographic data with the AACN population parameters showed similarities between the sample and the population with regard to region, basic nursing education, hospital type, and area of employment. There were more nurses in the sample with the following characteristics: age in the 35 to 39 and 40 to 44 year groups, masters degree in nursing, employed full or part-time in nursing, employed for greater than 11 years in critical care, and employed as staff development or inservice coordinator or as a CNS. There were fewer nurses in the sample with less than three years experience in both nursing and critical care, as well as employment in hospitals with greater than 400 beds. The nurses in the sample perceived their knowledge level of PA pressure measurement as competent (44.6%) or proficient (33.9%). The majority of the sample were ACLS providers (70.6%), and had completed CCRN certification (56.5%).

The scores of the total test had a relatively normal distribution. The mean (18.98), median (19.00), and mode (20.00) were similar. The negative skewness (-0.257) of the total test score indicated there were more scores above the mean, as demonstrated by the measures of central tendency. The leptokurtotic shape of curve (kurtosis = 0.253) indicated there was slightly less variance in the scores relative to the variance expected with a normal curve. In a normal curve, 68% of the sample falls within one standard deviation of the mean, 95% fall within 1.96 standard deviations of the mean, and 99% fall within 2.56 standard deviations of the mean. In this study, 72.92% of the sample fell within one standard deviation of the mean, 96% fell within 1.96 standard deviations, and 99.5% fell within 2.56 standard deviations of the mean. This dispersion of test scores is consistent with the leptokurtotic curve. The curve distribution for this study was consistent with a norm-referenced test; however,

in a criterion-referenced test a negatively skewed curve was expected.

The mean scores for the subsets ranged from 48% to 71%, with a wide range of individual scores. There was a significant (p < 0.05) relationship between four of six subset scores (clinical, cognitive level 1, cognitive level 2, and cognitive level 3) and the total test score. Correlation between the technical subset score and the total score was high (r = 0.71), but did not reach statistical significance.

Item analysis was completed using ScorePak from the Educational Testing Service at the University of Washington. Item difficulty is the percentage of subjects who answered the item correctly, with a range of 1 to 100. For a multiple choice item, the ideal difficulty was 74. Five items were classified as easy, 19 items were classified as medium, and five items were classified as hard.

Item discrimination refers to the ability of an item to differentiate among subjects on the basis of how well they know the material being tested. One item was classified as a "poor", 22 items were classified as "fair", and six items were classified as "good" discriminators.

Comparison of the demographic data with the total and subset scores demonstrated wide variance in scores based on demographic characteristics. There were no significant (p > 0.05) differences in test scores based on age, region, certification status (ACLS or additional certification), years since active in critical care practice, type of facility where employed, hospital size, or area of employment.

Nurses with basic education at the baccalaureate level consistently scored higher than associate degree nurses; there was no statistically signicant difference between the scores of diploma and baccalaureate nurses. Nurses with their highest education at the masters level scored significantly (ANOVA p = 0.0484; Tukey B p <0.05) higher on the total test than associate degree nurses, while baccalaureate nurses scored significantly (ANOVA p = 0.0265; Tukey B p < 0.05) higher than associate degree nurses on the Complication subset. There was no significant (p > 0.05) difference between masters, baccalaureate, and diploma nurses on any of the tests. Individuals with CCRN certification scored significantly (p < 0.05) higher on four of seven tests.

Individuals with 16 to 20 years of nursing experience scored higher on four of seven tests, and individuals with less than three years of nursing experience scored lowest on four of seven tests; however, there was no consistent difference on test scores based on years of nursing. Similar results were found with regard to total years of critical care experience. Nurses with 16 to 20 years of experience scored highest on three of the seven tests, and were significantly higher (ANOVA p = 0.0058; Tukey B p < 0.05) than all other groups on the Clinical subset. However, nurses with 21 plus years of experience received the lowest scores on three of seven scores (including the total test).

There was no significant difference ($\rho < 0.05$) between nurses who were employed full-time versus part- time; however both groups scored higher than those nurses not currently employed in nursing on all tests. The CNSs scored significantly higher (ANOVA p = 0.0448, Tukey B p < 0.05) than staff nurses on the total test (21.82 versus 19.12) and Clinical subset (13.88 versus 12.03; ANOVA p = 0.0232; Tukey B $\rho < 0.05$), and had the highest score on four of seven tests. Once again, there was no cons stent difference based on practice position and test scores. The only consistently demonstrated differences on test scores with respect to demographic categories was the variable related to the preception of knowledge related to PA pressure measurement. Those individuals who rated themselves as novice scored the lowest on all of the tests, while those individuals who rated themselves as expert scored the highest. It is important to note, however, that there were wide ranges of scores in the competent, proficient, and expert groups.

A <u>cautious</u> profile of the individual who would score higher on on this test of knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement, was the critical care nurse with 16 to 20 years of nursing and critical care experience, a baccalaureate or masters degree, CCRN certification, employment as a CNS or staff development coordinator, and a self-rating of expert with regard to PA pressure measurement. Caution must be taken when using this profile, because there were wide variances within each demographic category with regard to total and subset scores.

CHAPTER V

Discussion

This chapter presents a summary of the study's findings and presents a discussion of the implications for nursing practice. Limitations of the study and recommendations for further study are also addressed.

Summary of the Study

The purpose of this study was to describe critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to pulmonary artery (PA) pressure measurement and to describe the extent that relevant demographic data (age, experience in nursing, experience in critical care, hospital size, area of employment, basic and advanced education level, additional certification, and perceived knowledge related to PA pressure measurement) correlated with the mastery of this information.

The data-generating instruments were a 29-item, selfadministered, criterion-referenced questionnaire and a demographic data sheet. The criterion items for the questionnaire were based on a review of the literature related to PA pressure measurement. The questionnaire was railed to 1,000 randomly selected members of the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN). The questionnaire packet included a cover letter explaining the purpose of the study, demographic data sheet, the questionnaire (Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement), a mark sense answer sheet, and a stamped return envelope. To increase the return rate a follow-up postcard was sent ten days after the mailing of the questionnaire packet, encouraging individuals to complete the data gathering instruments. To ensure anonymity, the subjects were instructed not to place their name on any of the forms, except for a request for the test answers and abstract. The latter form was separated from the demographic data sheet and mark sense answer sheet prior to scoring. In addition, to ensure that the test reflected only current knowledge, the subjects were asked not to use any references to complete the tool.

A total of 181 (18.1%) mark sense answer sheets were returned within six weeks of the initial mailing. Four individuals did not return the demographic data sheet. One hundred and fifty subjects requested abstracts and the rationale for the correct answers. Data from the 181 mark sense answer sheets were analyzed using ScorePak from the Office of Educational Assessment at the University of Washington. The demographic data were computer analyzed and correlated with the test scores using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS).

Comparison of the sample with the target population was completed (Table 5). The characteristics of the sample revealed the following: female (93.2%), age 30 to 34 (26.7%), basic education in nursing at the baccalaureate level (43.80%), and highest degree in nursing at the baccalaureate level (45.4%). A majority of the sample were advanced cardiac life support (ACLS) providers (70.6%), and had

completed critical care registered nurse (CCRN) certification (56.5%). Most subjects had six to ten years of experience in nursing (30.30%) and in critical care (35.20%). The majority of sample were active in critical care (70.2%), and employed full time in nursing (74.00%). In addition, a majority worked in community hospitals (57.10%) with 400 plus beds (32.80%). Most of the subjects worked in combined intensive care/coronary care units (27.70%) as staff or general duty nurses (52.50%). Most of the subjects rated their knowledge of PA pressure measurement as competent (44.60%) or proficient (33.90%). The subjects were distributed in a manner consistent with the AACN population with respect to geographic region.

When the sample was compared to the AACN population, there were more nurses in the 35 to 39 and 40 to 44 year age groups, with masters degrees in nursing, employed full or part-time in nursing, employed for greater than 11 years in critical care, and employed either as a staff development or inservice coordinator or as a Clinical Nurse Specialist (CNS). There were fewer nurses in the sample with less than three years of experience in both nursing and critical care, as well as employment in hospitals with greater than 400 beds.

Each test item was classified into two categories: 1) content area (clinical, technical, or complications), and 2) cognitive level (level 1 - knowledge and comprehension, level 2 - application and analysis, or level 3 - synthesis and evaluation). The item scores

for the total test and the six subset scores were analyzed for measures of central tendency (mean, median, and mode), and dispersion (range and standard deviation). The total test had a relatively normal distribution with a mean of 18.98 (65%), median of 19.00, and a mode of 20.00. The range of scores for the total test was 5 to 28 (17% to 96.6%). The standard deviation was 4.11 (14%), and 96% of the sample fell within 1.96 standard deviations of the mean. There were 16 items in the Clinical subset, with a mean score of 12.09 (75.6%), and a range of 5 to 16 (31% to 100%). There were nine items in the Technical subset, with a mean score of 4.28 (47.6%), and a range from zero to eight (0% to 89%). There were four items in the Complications subset, with a mean score of 2.61 (65%), and a range of zero to four (0% to 100%). The cognitive level 1 subset (knowledge and comprehension) consisted of ten items. with a mean score of 5.82 (58%), and a range from one to ten (0% to 100%). The cognitive level 2 subset (application and analysis) consisted of 11 items, with a mean score of 7.79 (71%), and a range of 2 to 11 (18% to 100%). The cognitive level 3 subset (synthesis and evaluation) consisted of eight items, with a mean score of 5.36 (67%), and a range from one to eight (12.5% to 100%).

Individual test items were analyzed as to how frequently they were chosen by the subjects, item difficulty, and item discrimination (Table G-4). In addition, the items in the top and bottom 25% with respect to frequency of correct responses were identified (Table 8).

Significant differences in the total and subset scores with demographic data sets were determined using one-way analysis of variance. Tukey B post hoc multiple comparison test, and one-tailed. pooled t-test. Statistical significance was identified as alpha = 0.05. There was a wide variance in the differences between demographic characteristics and total and subset scores. The only consistent difference noted was between an individual's perceived knowledge level and their test scores. Individuals who rated themselves as novice had the lowest scores on all seven tests, while individuals who rated themselves as expert had the highest scores on all of the tests. However, the "experts" had a wide range of scores, e.g., their mean total score was 22 (76%), with a range from 16 to 28 (55% to 97%), while the "novices" had a mean score of 13.67 (47%), with a range from 5 to 19 (17% to 66%). Nurses with a baccalaureate or masters degree consistently scored higher than associate degree nurses, but the differences between diploma, baccalaureate, andor masters prepared nurses were not significant. Individuals with CCRN certification scored significantly higher (p < 0.05) on four of seven tests. Nurses with 16 to 20 years of nursing experience scored higher on four of seven tests, while individuals with less than three years of experience scored lowest on four of seven tests; however, there were no consistent differences in test scores based on years of nursing experience. Similar results were noted with regard to years of critical care experience. Nurses with 16 to 20 years of experience scored highest on three of seven

tests; however, nurses with 21 plus years of experience scored lowest on three of seven tests (including the total test). Clinical Nurse Specialists had the highest scores on four of seven tests, and staff development coordinators on two of seven tests, but there were no differences in test scores based on position. The CNSs mean total test score was 21.81 (75%), with a range from 14 to 28 (48% to 97%), and the staff development coordinators' mean total score was 20.27 (70%), with a range from 13 to 28 (45% to 97%). Staff nurses, the majority of the sample, had a total mean of 19.12 (66%), with a range from 8 to 27 (27.6% to 93%). Therefore, while certain demographic characteristic were associated with higher or lower test scores, wide individual variations within each characteristic level occurred.

Implications for Nursing

Pulmonary artery pressure measurement is used in 90% of all adult critical care units (Holmes, 1982). The safe, effective use of the PA catheter and the hemodynamic data provided by the system requires an extensive knowledge base. Lack of knowledge related to recognition of pathognomonic alterations in hemodynamic parameters, complications associated with PA pressure measurement, or use of incorrect technique may result in therapeutic mismanagement or injury to the patient. Pulmonary artery pressure measurement is commonly used to monitor patients with complicated myocardial infarctions. In these patients, an alteration in compliance, pulmonary vascular resistance, synergy of contraction, or heart rate may affect the relationship between PA pressures and left ventricular pressures.

Because of this alteration in the PA-left ventricular pressure relationship, every effort must be made to recognize the effects of the pathophysiologic changes on the hemodynamic values, and to attend to the numerous technical variables that may decrease the accuracy of PA pressure measurement as an indicator of left ventricular function.

The mean total test score on the Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement was 18.98 (65.4%), with a range of 5 to 28. Only 34% of the sample scored above 70% (20.3 items). This mean score is interpreted as indicative of a general knowledge deficit related to PA pressure measurement. Analysis of the subset scores provided a more specific identification of the knowledge deficit. The study data suggested a general knowledge deficit in each content area; however, the Technical subset score of 4.28 (47.5%) was the lowest. There were also knowledge deficits in all of the cognitive levels; however, Level 1 (knowledge and comprehension) had the lowest score 5.82 (58.2%). Further evaluation of the individual test items confirmed both the general and specific knowledge deficits.

Data from two nation-wide studies of critical care nurses' knowledge related to PA pressure measurement were compared with the data from this study to identify consistent knowledge deficits. In this study, the items that received the fewest correct responses indicated a knowledge deficit of the most basic information related to PA pressure measurement.

Item 9 tested knowledge of the term phlebostatic axis. A majority of the subjects (76.8%) chose the distractor "intersection

of an axis transsecting the fourth intercostal space at the sternum and the midaxillary line", as opposed to the correct response of onehalf the anterior-posterior chest diameter. In a study by Bartz and coworkers (1988), the use of the midaxillary line as opposed to the mid-anterior-posterior level resulted in a pressure difference of up to 6-torr. In a critically ill patient, a 6 torr pressure difference, introduced by use of an incorrect reference level, may result in therapeutic mismanagement. Straw's study (1986) also identified incorrect referencing as a knowledge deficit, while Dolter (1987) identified the phlebostatic axis as the midaxillary line, and did not offer one-half the anterior-posterior diameter as an option.

Items 14 and 15 required the subject to identify the endexpiratory mean PA and PA wedge pressures from an analog tracing. More subjects (34.8%) chose the dicrotic notch in the end-expiratory waveform as indicative of the mean pressure than the actual mean pressure (27.1%). The PA wedge pressure was correctly identified by 55.2% of the subjects; however, 29.8% identified the peak of the "a" wave as the correct pressure. In addition, the PA systolic pressure (item 12) was only identified correctly by 57.5%, while 33.7% read the PA systolic pressure during the positive-pressure inspiration. Similar results were found relative to the PA diastolic pressure (item 13). Current technology allows for identification a desired waveform with a cursor on the oscilloscope, with the pressure provided in a digital form. However, if the selection of waveforms is incorrect, the measured pressure will be in error. In addition,

evaluation of the accuracy of digital data requires the ability to first read the analog waveform to ensure that the correct pressures are being "read" by the monitor. Finally, the monitor does not possess the capability to "know" whether a patient is breathing spontaneously or is being mechanically-ventilated. Therefore, the nurse must be able to interpret digital data relative to this clinical data. Both Straw (1986) and Dolter (1987) found that nurses knew that PA pressures should be measured at end-expiration, but that they were unable to consistently apply this information when given analog waveforms from either spontaneously breathing or mechanicallyventilated patients.

Item 26 required correction of a PA wedge pressure following application of 10 cm H_20 positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP). Only 33.7% of the subjects correctly subtracted one-half the applied PEEP, converted from cm H_20 to torr from the PA wedge pressure. Left ventricular distention, which is caused by transmural pressure, is the the value of interest when evaluating left ventricular function. Intrapleural pressure is assumed to be equal to atmospheric pressure; however, the application of PEEP increases the intrapleural pressure. Therefore, in the presence of PEEP, accurate measurement of the PA wedge pressure (the indicator or left ventricular distention) requires subtraction of an estimate of pleural pressure. While trends in pressure changes are generally used to guide therapy, individual pressure measurements may also be used, e.g, a PA wedge pressure of 22 torr. If the effect of PEEP is not recognized and

corrected for, once again therapeutic mismanagement may occur. Dolter (1987) also found that critical care nurses did not recognize the effect of PEEP on the accuracy of PA wedge pressure as an index of left ventricular end-diastolic pressure.

Item 11 tested the subjects' ability to recognize and treat a spontaneously-wedged catheter. While 66.9% of the subjects correctly identified the waveform as indicative of a spontaneous wedge (item 10), only 42.5% were able to correctly identify the appropriate treatment. The distractor "inflate the balloon to evaluate the PA wedge pressure" was selected by 27.1% of the sample, and 24.3% chose to "vigorously flush the system". Spontaneous wedging of the catheter indicates catheter migration into a distal pulmonary vessel. Failure to resolve a spontaneous wedge may result in pulmonary infarction secondary to vessel occlusion. The correct response was to reposition the catheter. In addition, gentle flushing of the system may be useful to differentiate a damped waveform, due to a microthrombi on the catheter tip, from a true wedge. However, inflation of the balloon or vigorous flushing of the catheter in a small pulmonary vessel may result in the catastrophic rupture of the pulmonary vessel. Dolter's (1987) study found that 35% of the sample subjects could not correctly identify the treatment for a spontaneous wedge.

Item 29 tested knowledge related to the effect of position and position change on the accuracy of PA pressure measurements. The correct response "compare flat, supine PA pressure measurements with

supine, backrest upright pressure measurements for consistency" was selected by 45.3% of the sample, while 29.9% chose the distractor "place him flat for all pressure measurements". While the distractor is not incorrect, use of the flat position may be poorly tolerated by patients with pulmonary or cardiovascular compromise. There is sufficient research to indicate that PA and PA wedge pressures can be attained in the supine position with a backrest elevation up to 60-degrees, as long as the upright pressures are evaluated and found to be consistent with flat, supine pressures. In addition, placement of the patient in the flat, supine position does not provide accurate information related to the patient's hemodynamic status in any other position. Straw's (1986) study identified 20 degrees as the maximum backrest elevation.

Item 22 tested the subjects' knowledge of the clinical indices of cardiac index. While 55% of the sample recognized that PA wedge pressure was not an index of cardiac work, 39.2% identified stroke work as the incorrect index. These responses appear to reflect a lack of knowledge related to terminology. Correct use of a ventricular function curve requires knowledge of the parameters being utilized, as well as how they are altered as a result of pathology or therapy.

Straws's study found there was a knowledge deficit related to measuring PA pressures in the 90- degree lateral-recumbent position. Only 12% of Straw's sample were able to identify the reference level for the 90-degree lateral position, while 46% indicated that PA

pressure measurement should never be undertaken in the lateral recumbent position. Item 27 in this study tested knowledge related to the effect of a 30-degree side-lying position, with the backrest elevated, on the accuracy of PA pressure measurements. Item 28 asked for the rationale for the answer in item 27. While 65% and 61% of the subjects chose the correct answer and rationale, respectively, 23% and 29%, indicated that PA pressure measurement in the side-lying position was accurate as long as the transducer was correctly referenced to the sternum. In addition, 8.3% indicated that the pressure changes were consistent with a decrease in cardiac function. Nine studies were found that evaluated the effect of lateral positioning on PA pressure measurement accuracy. Based on findings from these studies, the only position that has been shown to provide reliable PA and PA wedge pressures relative to the flat, supine position is 90-degrees lateral with 0-degree backrest elevation. These two items demonstrate how incorrect technique may result in inappropriate treatment, as well as the lack of dissemination of research related to the effect of positioning on PA pressure measurement accuracy.

Four of the seven items that were answered correctly most often were related to the recognition of relationships between hemodynamic data and clinical presentation. The other three items were related to recognition of a right ventricular tracing, the definition of preload, and the ability to identify the desired effect of specified therapies on a ventricular function curve.

The items answered incorrectly most often were reflective of the most basic knowledge related to PA pressure measurement. e.g., reading an analog pressure tracing, knowledge of ventilatory effects, recognition of the effect of position and position change on pressure measurement accuracy, the correct referencing of the PA catheter system, and how to resolve a potentially dangerous complication associated with PA pressure measurement. These test results demonstrate a disturbing fact; while critical care nurses are able to use hemodynamic data once it has been collected, they often utilize incorrect technique in gathering the data. The use of incorrect technique introduces error, and may in fact invalidate the hemodynamic data. The end-result of erroneous data collection may be the use of potentially invalid data to guide therapy. Three nationwide studies have been conducted over a six-year period, and all three have demonstrated a similar knowledge deficit related to the technical aspects of PA pressure measurement.

The demographic characteristics of the study indicated that the general knowledge deficit related to PA pressure measurement was identified with critical care nurses at all levels of practice. While the staff development coordinators and CNSs received the highest test scores, neither group exceeded 75%. Within each of these two groups there was a wide range of scores, indicating that the individuals who are often consulted for problems related to PA pressure measurement do not possess an accurate knowledge base. Of equal importance, the staff nurses who are most often responsible for
the collection, interpretation, and utilization of PA pressure measurement data had a total mean score of 66%, 75% on the Clinical subset, and 49% on the Technical subset. These results are of concern because both the nurses who perform PA pressure measurement on a day-to-day basis, and those who are consulted to assist them, do not demononstrate a consistent knowledge base or the ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement.

It was expected that individuals with a higher educational level, more years of experience, or CCRN certification, which is indicative of possession of a knowledge base related to the practice of critical care nursing, would have higher test scores. While nurses with these demographic characteristics did score higher on many of the tests, there were no consistent differences between test scores based on specific demographic variables. These findings are consistent with the congruence in inference and action studies conducted by Keihm (1985), Edgers (1987), Winston-Heath (1988), and Sims (1989), and the PA pressure measurement study conducted by Straw (1986). These studies found a difference in the frequency of congurence between inference and action in the care of critically ill patients based on nursing education and nursing experience; however. the differences were inconsistent. Straw (1986) found a significant difference (p < 0.05) in test score based on CCRN certification and age (45 to 49), but not educational level or years of experience.

There are several possible explanations for these findings. While nurses who have been practicing longer should have more

experience in using PA pressure measurement data, these nurses may be in management positions where they no longer utilize the information or may not have received current information related to PA pressure measurement. On the contrary, nurses who had fewer years of experience may have current information but lack the clinical experience to utilize the information. In addition, it appears that there is inconsistent instruction related to the "basics" of PA pressure measurement as demonstrated back the low mean score in the Technical subset and the cognitive Level 1 subset.

Dolter (1987) asked nurses to rate their perceived ability with respect to various aspects of PA pressure measurement. A majority of the subjects rated themselves as confident to very confident of their abilities. However, Dolter did not relate perceived ability to test score. This study asked individuals to rate their perceived knowledge level related to PA pressure measurement. A majority of the nurses in the study rated themselves as at least competent. There was a difference in test scores based on an individual's perceived knowledge level of PA pressure measurement. Once again, there were individual variations within each demographic level. These data are of concern because, while most individuals perceived themselves as competent, test scores do not consistently demonstrate this ability. While subjective evaluation in many cases was consistent with an individual's abilities related to PA pressure measurement, objective analysis is required to validate this perception.

The cognitive subset scores were consistent with the knowledge deficits identified in the content subsets. The lowest cognitive subset score was Level 1: knowledge and comprehension (58.2%), while Level 2: application and analysis (70.8%), and Level 3: synthesis and evaluation (67%) were slightly higher. These findings were consistent with the item analysis that demonstrated a general knowledge deficit related terminology and translation of analog data into numerical values, with an increased ability to utilize hemodynamic data to plan and evaluate care.

The basic implication of this study is the need to use standardized, research-based information and terminology when instructing individuals on PA pressure measurement. It appears that critical care nurses' possess the ability to utilize hemodynamic data, but this ability is not supported by a firm understanding of the principles and technical aspects of hemodynamic monitoring. Therefore, it is important to evaluate an individual's knowledge base with regard to the basic principles of hemodynamic monitoring, such as interpreting an analog waveform, referencing, and controlling for respiratory variation at the knowledge and application level, before pursuing instruction regarding the clinical use of hemodynamic data or instruction at higher cognitive levels. Finally, this tool may be useful to evaluate individuals or small groups, and will allow for the development of specific instructional or orientation programs to meet their learning needs.

Limitations of the Study

The response rate of 18.1% required grouping of some levels within each demographic variable to facilitate data analysis, e.g., nurses with less than two years experience were grouped with nurses with two to three years of experience. A larger sample size would have allowed a more detailed evaluation of each of these levels. However, most demographic variables had an adequate number of subjects within each level to allow for statistical analysis.

The sample was taken from the membership of AACN. Membership in this professional organization may indicate more active involvement in professional development. Not all critical care nurses are members of AACN;, therefore, the sample was not representative of all critical care nurses. In addition, lack of knowledge may have led to some nurses to discard the questionnaire. Finally, the sample had more masters-prepared nurses, staff development coordinators, and CNSs than the AACN population. These individuals scored higher on all tests; therefore, the test scores for the target population may in fact be lower than reported.

There was some discrepancy among content experts with regard to cognitive level assignment for each item. Provision of operationalized definitions for each cognitive level and examples of items written for each cognitive level may have improved the congruence between experts. However, without knowledge of an individual's previous educational experiences related to PA pressure measurement, assignment of an item to one specific cognitive level is

difficult. In addition, there was a lack of congruence between the experts' evaluation of an item's relevance to a given content area. Once again, provision of more concise instructions for item scoring and the inclusion of items that were clearly irrelevant may have identified if a rater was having difficulty interpreting or following the instructions or whether the items were relevant to more than one area. Once again, provision of the operationalized definitions for each content area may have improved congruence among the experts.

A major limitation of the study surrounded the time required for the distribution of the tool. The questionnaire packet was mailed out at bulk rate, while the follow-up postcards were mailed first class. Five individuals notified the investigator that they had received the postcard but not the questionnaire packet. One individual was contacted, they indicated a questionnaire packet had beeen received one week after receipt of the postcard. All five of these individuals who indicated they had not received a packet were sent a second questionnaire packet via first class mail. Four of five returned the second questionnaire. There was no way to determine if other individuals failed to receive the questionnaire. In addition, because of the slow delivery rate, the time for analysis of the data was limited, with the subsequent result of a sample size that was smaller than desired.

Recommendations for Further Study

Development and utilization of this diagnostic tool represented the first step in the design of instructional interventions to

improve critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to PA pressure measurement in the clinical setting. Three nation-wide studies have identified consistent knowledge deficits. Future research should be focused on evaluation of the efficacy of various instructional methodologies to improve this knowledge base. In addition, criterion validation of this tool needs to be completed. This particular tool evaluated PA pressure measurement in a patient with cardiac disease. While the basic principles of hemodynamic monitoring do not change, alteration of the scenario to evaluate this knowledge base with regard to other disease processes, e.g., multisystem failure or sepsis, would provide further guidance for educational programs. The items from this tool were developed using an inference and action format. Further analysis of this data could be conducted to evaluate congruency between inference and action related to PA pressure measurement.

To improve the response rate, a follow-up postcard that allowed the subject to acknowledge receipt of the tool as well as their decision whether to participate or not would provide the investigator information regarding the actual receipt of the tool, and the characteristics of the population who chose not to participate in the study, and why they chose not to participate. In addition, the questionnaire should be sent out first-class, or the follow-up postcard should be sent approximately two to three weeks after mailing of the questionnaire, to allow for delayed delivery of the tool.

List of References

- Abbott, N., Walrath, J.M., Scanlon-Trump, E. (1983). Infection related to physiologic monitoring: Venous and arterial catheters. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>12</u>(1), 28-34.
- Alspach, J. (1982). <u>The educational process in critical care</u> nursing. St. Louis: C.V. Mosby.
- American Association of Critical Care Nurses (1986). <u>AACN position</u> <u>statement: Scope of critical care nursing practice</u>. Newport Beach, CA: Author.
- American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association. (1990). Guidelines for the early management of patients with acute myocardial infarction: A report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association task force on assessment of diagnostic and therapeutic cardiovascular procedures (Subcommittee to develop guidelines for the early management of patients with acute myocardial infarction). Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 16(2), 249-292.
- American Heart Association. (1989). <u>1990 Heart and Stroke Facts.</u> Dallas: American Heart Association.
- Balcon, R., Bennett, E.D., & Sowton, G.E. (1972). Comparison of pulmonary artery diastolic and left ventricular end diastolic pressures in patients with ischaemic heart disease. Cardiovascular Research, <u>6</u>, 172-175.
- Barash, P.G., Nardi, D., Hammond, G., Walker-Smith, G., Capuano, D., Laks, P.A., Kopriva, C.J., Baue, A.E., & Geha, A.S. (1981). Catheter-induced pulmonary artery perforation. Mechanisms, management, and modifications. <u>The Journal of Thoracic and</u> <u>Cardiovascular Surgery</u>, <u>82</u>(1), 5-12.
- Bartz, B., Maroun, C., & Underhill, S. (1988). Differences in midanterioposterior level and midaxillary level in patients with a range of chest configurations. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>12</u>(3), 308.
- Baumann, A., & Bourbonnais, F. (1982). Nursing decision making in critical care areas. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 7, 435-446.
- Baxter Healthcare Corporation. The Swan-Ganz^R heparin flow-directed thermodilution catheter.
- Berryhill, R.E., & Benumof, J.L. (1979). PEEP-induced discrepancy between pulmonary arterial wedge pressure and left atrial pressure. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>51</u>(4), 303-308.

Berryhill, R.E., Benumof, J.L., & Rauscher, L.A. (1978). Pulmonary vascular pressure reading at the end of exhalation. Anesthesiology, 49(5), 365-368.

- Bertrand, M.E., & Widimsky, J. (1985). Pressures. <u>European Heart</u> Journal, <u>6</u>(Suppl C), 5-9.
- Bloom, B.S., Englehart, M.D., Furst, E.J., Hill, W.H., & Krathwohl, D.R. (1956). <u>Taxonomy of educational objectives: Handbook I,</u> <u>Cognitive domain</u>. New York: David McKay.
- Bond, E.F. (1989). Physiology of the heart. In S.L. Underhill, S.L. Woods, E.S. Sivarajan Froelicher, & C.J. Halpenny (Eds.), <u>Cardiac</u> <u>Nursing</u> (2nd ed.). (pp. 44-54). Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott.
- Bouchard, R.J., Gault, J.H., & Ross, J. (1971). Evaluation of pulmonary arterial end-diastolic pressure as an estimate of left ventricular end-diastolic pressure in patients with normal and abnormal left ventricular performance. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>44</u>, 1072-1079.
- Bower, F.L. (1974). Normative- or criterion-referenced evaluation? Nursing Outlook, 22(8), 499-502
- Boyd, K.D., Thomas, S.J., Gold, J., & Boyd, A.D. (1983). A prospective study of complications of pulmonary artery catheterization in 500 consecutive patients. <u>Chest</u>, <u>84</u>(3), 245-249.
- Braunwald, E. (1971). Control of myocardial oxygen consumption. Physiologic and clinical considerations. <u>The American Journal of</u> <u>Cardiology</u>, <u>27</u>, 416-432.
- Braunwald, E. (1988). Assessment of cardiac function. In E. Braunwald (Ed.). <u>Heart disease: Vol 1. A textbook of</u> <u>cardiovascular medicine</u> (3rd ed., pp. 449-470). Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders.
- Braunwald, E., Brockenbrough, E.C., Frahm, C.J., & Ross, J. (1961). Left atrial and left ventricular pressure in subjects without cardiovascular disease: Observations in eighteen patients studied by transseptal left heart catheterization. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>24</u>, 267-269.
- Bryant, A., & Kennedy, G.T. (1982). The effect of lateral body position on pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressure measurements. <u>Circulation</u>, Part II, <u>66</u>(4), 11-97.

- Burrage, R.L. (1979). <u>The effect of body position upon pulmonary</u> <u>artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressure in critically ill</u> <u>patients</u>. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT.
- Bustin, D. (1986). <u>Hemodynamic monitoring in critical care</u>. Norwalk, CN: Appleton-Century-Crofts.
- Calvin, J.E., Driedger, A.A., & Sibbald, W.J. (1981). Does the pulmonary capillary wedge pressure predict left ventricular preload in critically ill patients? <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>9</u>(6), 437-444.
- Campbell, M.L., & Greenburg, C.A. (1988). Reading pulmonary artery wedge pressure at end-expiration. <u>Focus on Critical Care</u>, <u>15</u>(2), 60-63.
- Carley, J.E., Wong, B.Y.S., Pugh, D.M., & Dunn, M. (1977). Clinical significance of the V wave in the main pulmonary artery. <u>The</u> <u>American Journal of Cardiology</u>, <u>39</u>, 982-985.
- Cason, C.L., & Lambert, C.W. (1987). Backrest position and reference level in pulmonary artery pressure measurement. Clinical Nurse Specialist, 1(4), 159-165.
- Cason, C.L., Lambert, C.W., Holland, C.L., & Huntman, K.T. (1990). Effects of backrest and elevation and position on pulmonary artery pressures. <u>Cardiovascular Nursing</u>, <u>26</u>(1), 1-5.
- Cengiz, m., Crapo, R.O., & Gardner, R.M. (1983). The effect of ventilation on the accuracy of pulmonary artery wedge pressure measurements. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>11</u>(7), 502-507.
- Chastre, J., Cornud, R., Bouchama, A., Viau, R., Benecerraf, R., & Gibert, C. (1982). Thrombosis as a complication of pulmonaryartery catheterization via the internal jugular vein. <u>New</u> <u>England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>306</u>(5), 278-281.
- Chulay, M., & Miller, T. (1984). The effect of backrest elevation on pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressures in patients after cardiac surgery. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>13</u>(2), 138-140.
- Chun, G.M.H., & Ellestad, M.H. (1971). Perforation of the pulmonary artery by a Swan-Ganz catheter. <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>284</u>(18), 1041-1042.
- Civetta, J.M., & Gabel, J.C. (1972). Flow directed-pulmonary artery catheterization in surgical patients: indications and modification of technic. <u>Annals of Surgery</u>, <u>176</u>(6), 753-756.

- Clinical signs in heart failure. (1989, August). <u>The Lancet</u>, <u>2</u>(8650), pp. 309-310.
- Clochesy, J.M., Hinshaw, A.S., & Otto, C.W. (1984). Effects of change in position on pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressures in mechanically ventilated patients. <u>NITA</u>, <u>7</u>, 223-225.
- Cope, D.K., Allison, R.C., Parmentier, J.L., Miller, J.N., & Taylor, A.E. (1986). Measurement of effective pulmonary capillary pressure using the pressure profile after pulmonary artery occlusion. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>14</u>(1), 16-22.
- Covey, M., McLane, C., Smith, N., Matasic, J., & Holm, K. (1988). Infection related to intravascular pressure monitoring: Effects of flush and tubing changes. <u>American Journal of Infection</u> <u>Control, 16</u>(5), 206-213.
- Cowan, M. (1990, February). Hemodynamic monitoring. In <u>Physiologic</u> <u>Nursing 502, Human Responses</u>. Lecture, University of Washington School of Nursing, Department of Physiologic Nursing, Seattle, WA.
- Crexells, C., Chatterjee, K., Forreter, J.S., Dikshit, K., & Swan, H.J.C. (1973). Optimal level of filling pressure in the left side of the heart in acute myocardial infarction. <u>New England</u> <u>Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>289</u>(24), 1263-1266.
- Daily, E. (1989). Use of hemodynamics to differentiate pathophysiologic causes of cardiogenic shock. <u>Critical Care</u> <u>Nursing Clinics of North America</u>, 1(3), 589-602.
- Dalen, J.E., & Alper, J.S. (1975). Natural history of pulmonary embolism. <u>Progress in Cardiovascular Disease</u>, <u>17</u>, 259.
- Damen, J. (1985). Ventricular arrhythmias during insertion and removal of pulmonary artery catheters. <u>Chest</u>, <u>88</u>(2), 189-193.
- Damen, J., & Bolton, D. (1986). A prospective analysis of 1400 pulmonary artery catheterizations in patients undergoing cardiac surgery. <u>Acta Anaesthesiol Scand</u>, <u>30</u>, 386-392.
- Darovic, G. (1987). <u>Hemodynamic monitoring: Invasive and</u> <u>noninvasive clinical application</u>. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders.
- Darst, D.J., & Forker, A.D. (1982). Complications of Swan-Ganz catheterization in a University and Veterans Administration hospital. <u>Nebraska Medical Journal</u>, Oct, 271-276.

- Davison, R., Parker, M., & Harrison, R.A. (1978). The validity of determinations of pulmonary wedge pressure during mechanical ventilation. <u>Chest</u>, <u>73</u>(3), 352-355.
- Del Bueno, D.J. (1983). Doing the right thing. Nurses' ability to make clinical decisions. <u>Nurse Educator</u>, 8(3), 7-11.
- DeTornyay, R. (1968). Measuring problem-solving skills by means of the simulated clinical nursing problem test. <u>The Journal of</u> <u>Nursing Education</u>, 7(3), 3-8; 34-35.
- Dillman, D.A. (1978). <u>Mail and telephone surveys: The total design</u> <u>method</u>. New York: Wiley and Sons.
- Disch, J. (1980). Scope of practice defined. <u>Focus on Critical Care</u>, 7(3), 18-19.
- Dolter, K.J. (1987) <u>Intensive care nurses' knowledge concerning</u> <u>pulmonary artery catheters</u>. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Iowa. Dubuque, IA.
- Downes, T.R., Hackshaw, B.T., Kahl, F.R., Santamore, W.P., & Little, W.C. (1987). Frequency of large V waves in the pulmonary artery wedge pressure in ventricular septal defect of acquired (during acute myocardial infarction) or congenital origin. <u>The American</u> <u>Journal of Cardiology</u>, <u>60</u>, 415-417.
- Edgers, D.J. (1987). <u>The relationship of educational degree to</u> <u>inference and action in clinical decision making</u>. Unpublished master's thesis. University of Washington, Seattle.
- Elliott, C.G., Zimmerman, G.A., & Clemmer, T.P. (1979). Complication of pulmonary artery catheterization in the care of critically ill patients. A prospective study. <u>Chest</u>, <u>76</u>(6), 647-652.
- Enger, E.L. (1989). Pulmonary artery wedge pressure. When it's valid, when it's not. <u>Critical Care Nursing Clinics of North</u> <u>America</u>, <u>1</u>(3), 603-618.
- Falicov, R.E., Resnekov, L. (1970). Relationship of the pulmonary artery end-diastolic pressure to the left ventricular enddiastolic and mean filling pressures in patients with and without left ventricular dysfunction. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>42</u>, 65-73.
- Fisher, M.L., DeFelice, C.E., & Parisi, A.F. (1975). Assessing left ventricular filling pressure with flow-directed (Swan-Ganz) catheters. Detection of sudden changes in patients with left ventricular dysfunction. <u>Chest</u>, <u>68</u>(4), 542-547.

- Forrester, J., Diamond, G., Ganz, V., Danzig, R., & Swan, H.J.C. (1970). Right and left heart pressures in the acutely ill patient. <u>Clinical Research</u>, <u>18</u>, 306.
- Forrester, J.S., Chatterjee, K., & Swan, H.J.C. (1973). Hemodynamic monitoring in patients with acute myocardial infarction. <u>Journal</u> of the American Medical Association, <u>226</u>(1), 60-61.
- Forrester, J.S., Diamond, G., Chatterjee, K., Swan, H.J.C. (1976a). Medical therapy of acute myocardial infarction by application of hemodynamic subsets. <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>295</u>(24), 1356-1362.
- Forrester, J.S., Diamond, G., Chatterjee, K., Swan, H.J.C. (1976b). Medical therapy of acute myocardial infarction by application of hemodynamic subsets. <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, 295(25), 1404-1413.
- Forrester, J.S., Diamond, G., McHugh, T.J., & Swan, H.J.C. (1971). Filling pressures in right and left sides of the heart in acute myocardial infarction. <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>285</u>(4), 190-192.
- Forrester, J.S., Diamond, G.A., & Swan, H.J.C. (1977). Correlative classification of clinical and hemodynamic function after acute myocardial function. <u>The American Journal of Cardiology</u>, <u>39</u>(2), 137-145.
- Forsberg, S.A. (1971). Relations between pressure in pulmonary artery, left atrium, and left ventricle with special reference to events at end diastole. <u>British Heart Journal</u>, <u>33</u>, 494-499.
- Fournier, P., Mensche-Dechene, J., Ranson-Bitker, B., Valladares, W., & Lockhart, A. (1979). Effects of sitting up on pulmonary blood pressure, flow and volume in man. <u>J Appl Physiol: Respirat,</u> <u>Environ Exercise Physiol</u>, <u>46</u>(1), 36-40.
- Fraser, R.S. (1987). Catheter-induced pulmonary artery perforation: Pathologic and pathogenic features. <u>Human Pathology</u>, <u>18</u>(12), 1246-1251.
- Fuchs, R.M., Heuser, R.R., Yin, F.C.P., & Brinker, J.A. (1982). Limitations of pulmonary wedge V waves in mitral regurgitation. <u>The American Journal of Cardiology</u>, <u>49</u>, 849-854.
- Gardner, P.E., & Woods, S.L. (1989). Hemodynamic monitoring. In S.L. Underhill, S.L. Woods, E.S. Sivarajan Froelicher, & C.J. Halpenny (Eds.), <u>Cardiac Nursing</u> (2nd ed.). (pp. 451-481). Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott.pp 451-481

- Gardner, R.M. (1981). Direct blood pressure measurement-Dynamic response requirements. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>54</u>(3), 227-236.
- Gershan, J.A. (1983). Effect of positive end-expiratory pressure on pulmonary capillary wedge pressure. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>12</u>(2), 143-148.
- Gibbs, N.C., & Gardner, R.M. (1988). Dynamics of invasive pressure monitoring systems: Clinical and laboratory evaluation. <u>Heart</u> <u>and Lung</u>, <u>17</u>(1), 43-51.
- Gillespie, D.J. (1982). Comparison of intraesophageal balloon pressure measurements with a nasogastric-espohageal balloon system in volunteers. <u>American Review of Respiratory Disease</u>, <u>126</u>, 583-585.
- Glasser, S.P. (1977). Ventricular asynergy. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>6</u>(5), 817-824.
- Golden, M.S., Pinder, T., Anderson, W.T., & Cheitlin, M.D. (1973). Fatal pulmonary hemorrhage complicating use of a flow-directed balloon-tipped catheter in a patient receiving anticoagulant therapy. <u>American Journal of Cardiology</u>, 32, 865-867.
- Gore, J.M., Goldberg, R.J., Spodick, D.H., Alpert, J.S., Dalen, J.E. (1987). A community-wide assessment of the use of pulmonary artery catheters in patients with acute myocardial infarction. <u>Chest</u>, <u>92</u>(4), 721-727.
- Gorlin, R. (1977). Current concepts in cardiology: Practical cardiac hemodynamics. <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>296</u>(4), 203-205.
- Grant-Knapp, R. (1985). <u>Basic statistics for nurses</u> (2nd ed.). New York: John Wiley.
- Grier, M.R. (1976). Decision making about patient care. <u>Nursing</u> <u>Research</u>, 25(2), 105-110.
- Groom, L., Frisch, S.R., & Elliott, M. (1990). Reproducibility and accuracy of pulmonary artery pressure measurement in supine and lateral positions. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>19</u>(2), 147-151.
- Grose, B.L., & Woods, S.L. (1981). Effects of mechanical ventilation and backrest position upon pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressure measurements. <u>American Review</u> of Respiratory Disease (Part 2), <u>123</u>(4), 120.
- Guenther, N.R., Kay, J., Cheng, E.Y., Lauer, K.K. (1987). Comparing pulmonary artery catheter pressure measurements in the supine, prone and lateral positions. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>15</u>(4), 383.

- Haapaniemi, J., Gadowski, R., Naini, M., Green, H., MacKenzie, D., Rubenfree, M. (1979). Massive hemoptysis secondary to flowdirected thermodilution catheters. <u>Catheterization and</u> <u>Cardiovascular Diagnosis</u>, <u>5</u>, 151-157.
- Hannan, A.T., Brown, M., Bigman, O. (1984). Pulmonary artery catheter-induced hemorrhage. <u>Chest</u>, <u>85</u>(1), 128-131.
- Hansen, W.J. (1976). <u>Effect of body position upon pulmonary artery</u> <u>and pulmonary capillary wedge pressures in acutely ill patients</u>. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Washington, Seattle, WA.
- Hardy, J.F., Morissette, M., Taillefer, J., & Vauclair, R. (1983). Pathophysiology of rupture of the pulmonary artery by pulmonary artery balloon tipped catheters. <u>Anesthesia and Analgesia</u>, <u>62</u>, 925-930.
- Hart, U., Ward, D.R., Gillilian, R., & Browley, R.K. (1982). Fatal pulmonary hemorrhage complicating Swan-Ganz catheterization. <u>Surgery</u>, <u>91</u>(1), 24-27.
- Hasan, F.M., Malanga, A.L., Braman, S.S., Carrao, W.M., & Most, A.S. (1984). Lateral position improves wedge-left atrial pressure during positive-pressure ventilation. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>12</u>(11), 960-964.
- Hasan, F.M., Weiss, W.B., Braman, S.S., & Hoppin, F.G. (1985). Influence of lung injury on pulmonary wedge-left atrial pressure correlation during positive end-expiratory pressure ventilation. <u>American Review of Respiratory Disease</u>, <u>131</u>, 246-250.
- Hedges, J.R. (1983). Preload and afterload revisited. <u>Journal of</u> <u>Emergency Nursing</u>, 9(5), 262-267.
- Herman, M.V., Heinle, R.A., Klein, M.D., & Gorlin, R. (1967). Localized disorders in myocardial contraction. <u>New England</u> <u>Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>227</u>: 222-232.
- Hoar, P.F., Stone, J.G., Wicks, A.E., Edie, R.N., & Scholes, J.V. (1978). Thrombogenesis associated with Swan-Ganz catheters. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>48</u>, 445-447.
- Hoar, P.F., Wilson, R.M., Mangano, D.T., Avery, C.J., Szarnicki, R.J., & Hill, D.J. (1981). Heparin bonding reduces thrombogenicity of pulmonary-artery catheters. <u>New England</u> <u>Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>305</u>(17), 993-995.

- Hobelmann, C.F., Smith, D.E., Virgilio, R.W., Shapiro, A.R., & Peters, R.M. (1974). Left atrial and pulmonary artery wedge pressure difference with positive end-expiratory pressure. <u>Surgical Forum</u>, 25, 232-234.
- Holmes, A. (1982). Survey of critical care nursing practice. Part V. Type of equipment and responsibilities of personnel with regard to equipment. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, 11(3), 242-247.
- Holzemer, W.L., Resnik, B., Slichter, M. (1986). Criterion-related validity of a clinical simulation. <u>Journal of Nursing Education</u>, 25(7), 286-290.
- Horst, H.M., Obeid, F.N., Vij, D., Bivins, B.A. (1984). The risks of pulmonary arterial catheterization. <u>Surgery, Gynecology and</u> <u>Obstetrics</u>, <u>159</u>, 229-232.
- Hotchkiss, R.S., Katsamouria, A.N., Lappas, D.G., Mihelakos, T., Wilson, R.S., Long, M., Coyle, J., Brewster, D., & Greene, R. (1986). Interpretation of pulmonary artery wedge pressure and pullback gas determinations during positive end-expiratory pressure ventilation and after exclusion of the bronchial circulation in the dog. <u>American Review of Respiratory Disease</u>, <u>133</u>, 1019-1023.
- Hubbard, J.P. (1978). <u>Measuring medical education: The tests and the</u> <u>experience of the national board of medical examiners</u> (2nd ed.). Philadelphia: Lea & Febiger.
- Hudson-Civetta, J.A., Civetta, J.M., Martinez, O.V., & Hoffman, T.A. (1987). Risk and detection of pulmonary artery catheter-related infection in septic surgical patients. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>15</u>(1), 29-34.
- Huntsman, L.L., & Feigl, E.O. (1989). Cardiac mechanisms. In H.D. Patton, A.F. Fuchs, B. Hille, A.M. Scher, & R. Steiner (Eds.), <u>Textbook of physiology: Vol. 2. Circulation, respiration, body</u> <u>fluids, metabolism, and endocrinolgy</u> (21st ed.). Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders.
- Hurst, J.M. (1984). Invasive hemodynamic monitoring: An overview. Journal of Emergency Nursing, 10(1), 11-22.
- Iberti, R.J., Benjamin, E., Gruppi, L, & Raskin, J.M. (1985). Ventricular arrhythmias during pulmonary artery catheterization in the intensive care unit. <u>The American Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>48</u>, 451-454.
- Item Analysis. (1989). <u>ScorePak</u>. Seattle: Educational Assessment Service University of Washington.

Jardin, F., Farcot, J.C., Boisante, L., Curien, N., Margairaz, A., & Bourdarios, J.P. (1981). Influence of positive end-expiratory pressure on left ventricular performance. <u>New England Journal of</u> <u>Medicine</u>, <u>304</u>, 387-392.

- Jenkins, B.S., Bradley, R.D., & Branthwaite, M.A. (1970). Evaluation of pulmonary arterial end-diastolic pressure as an indirect estimate of left atrial mean pressure. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>42</u>, 75-78.
- Jenkins, H.M., Michael, M.M. (1986). Using and interpreting item analysis data. <u>Nurse Educator</u>, <u>11</u>(1), 10-14.
- Johnson, D. (1986). Arrhythmias during pulmonary artery catheterization. <u>Critical Care Nurse</u>, <u>6</u>(5), 10.
- Johnston, W., Royster, R., Beamer, W., Prough, D. (1984). Arrhythmias during removal of pulmonary artery catheters. <u>Chest</u>, <u>85</u>(2), 296.
- Kaltman, A.J., Herbert, W.H., Conroy, R.J., & Kossman, C.E. (1966). The gradient in pressure across the pulmonary vascular bed during diastole. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>34</u>, 377-384.
- Kane, P.B., Askanazi, J., Neville, J.F., Mon, R.L., Hanson, E.L., & Webb, W.R. (1978). Artifacts in the measurement of pulmonary artery wedge pressure. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, 6(1), 36-38.
- Keating, D., Boylard, K., Eichler, E., & Reed, J. (1986). The effect of side lying positions on pulmonary artery pressures. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>15</u> (6), 605-610.
- Kee, L.J., Simonson, J.S., Stotts, N.A., & Schiller, N.B. (1987). Echocardiographic determination of left atrial level in relation to patient position. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>16</u>(3), 334-335.
- Keeler, C., McLane, C., Covey, M., Smith, N., & Holm, K. (1987). A review of infection control practices related to intravascular pressure monitoring devices (1975-1985). <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>16</u>(2), 201-206.
- Keihm, J. (1985). <u>Clinical decision making The relationship</u> <u>between inference and action</u>. Unpublished master's thesis. University of Washington, Seattle.
- Kelly, T.F., Morris, G.C., Crawford, E.J., Espada, R., & Howell, J.F. (1981). Perforation of the pulmonary artery with Swan-Ganz catheters. <u>Annals of Surgery</u>, <u>193</u>(6), 689-692.

- Kennedy, G.T., Bryant, A., & Crawford, M.H. (1984). The effect of lateral body positioning on measurements of pulmonary artery and pulmonary artery wedge pressures. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>13</u>(2), 155-158.
- Kennedy, J.W. (1976). Myocardial function in coronary artery disease. <u>Cardiovascular Nursing</u>, <u>6</u>, 23-27.
- Kim, Y.L., Richman, K.A., & Marshall, B.E. (1980). Thrombocytopenia associated with Swan-Ganz catheterization in patients. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>53</u>, 261-262.
- Laster, J., & Silver, D. (1988). Heparin-coated catheters and heparin-induced thrombocytopenia. Journal of Vascular Surgery, 7(5), 667-672.
- Laulive, J.L. (1982). Pulmonary artery pressure and position changes in the critically ill adult. <u>Dimensions in Critical Care</u> <u>Nursing</u>, <u>1</u>(1), 28-34.
- Lee, F.A. (1988). Treatment of acute myocardial infarction. Cardiology Clinics, 6(1), 63-79.
- Lemen, R., Jones, J.G., & Cowan, G. (1975). A mechanism of pulmonary artery perforation by Swan-Ganz catheters. <u>New England</u> <u>Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>292</u>(4), 211.
- Leppanen, M. (1979). <u>Time required for stabilization of pulmonary</u> <u>artery pressure measurements following change in the backrest</u> <u>position of acutely ill patients</u>. Unpublished Master's Thesis, University of Washington, Seattle WA.
- Levin, R.I., & Glassman, E. (1985). Left atrial-pulmonary artery wedge pressure relation: Effect of elevated pulmonary vascular resistance. <u>The American Journal of Cardiology</u>, <u>55</u>, 856-857.
- Levine, S.C. (1985). A review of the use of computerized digital instrumentation to determine pulmonary artery pressure measurements in critically ill patients. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>14</u>(5), 473-477.
- Lipp-Ziff, E.L., & Kawanishi, D.T. (1991). A technique for imporving accuracy of the pulmonary artery diastolic pressure as an estimate of left ventricular end-diastolic pressure. <u>Heart</u> <u>and Lung</u>, <u>20</u>(2), 107-115.
- Lookinland, S. (1989a). Comparison of pulmonary vascular pressure based upon blood volume and ventilator status. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>18</u>(3), 306.

- Lookinland, S. (1989b). Comparison of pulmonary vascular pressure based on blood volume and ventilator status. <u>Nursing Research</u>, <u>38</u>(2), 68-72.
- Lopez-Sendon, J., Coma-Canella, I., Gamallo, C. (1981). Sensitivity and specificity of hemodynamic criteria in the diagnosis of acute right ventricular infarction. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>64</u>, 515-525.
- Lord, F.M. (1952). The relationship of the reliability of multiplechoice test to the distribution of item-difficulties. <u>Psychometrika</u>, <u>18</u>, 181-194.
- Lozman, J., Powers, S.R., Older, T., Dutton, R.E., Roy, R.J., English, M., Marco, D., & Eckert, C. (1974). Correlation of pulmonary wedge and left atrial pressures. <u>Archives of Surgery</u>, <u>109</u>, 270-277.
- Luepker, R.V., Caralis, D.G., Voigt, G.C., Burns, R.F., Murphy, L.W., & Warbasse, J.R. (1977). Detection of pulmonary edema in acute myocardial infarction. <u>The American Journal of Cardiology</u>, <u>39</u>, 146-152.
- Maatsch, L.L., & Gordon, M.J. (1978). Assessment through simulations. In M.K. Morgan, & D.M. Irby (Eds.). <u>Evaluating clinical</u> <u>competence in the health professions</u> (pp. 123-138). St Louis: C.V. Mosby.
- Maki, D.G., Weise, C.E., & Sarafin, H.W. (1977). A semiquantitative culture method for identifying intravenous catheter related infection. New England Journal of Medicine, 296, 1305-1309.
- Malanga, A., Hasan, F.M., Braman, S.S., Corrao, W.M., & Most, A. (1983). The lateral position: An aid in hemodynamic monitoring. <u>American Review of Respiratory Disease</u>, <u>127</u>(pt 2), 88.
- Mangano, D.T. (1982). Heparin bonding and long-term protection against thrombogenesis. <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, 307, 894.
- Maran, A.G. (1980). Variables in pulmonary capillary wedge pressure: Variation with intrathoracic pressure, graphic and digital recorders. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>8</u>(2), 102-105.
- Marini, J.J. (1985). Obtaining meaningful data from the Swan-Ganz catheter. <u>Respiratory Care</u>, <u>30</u>(7), 572-585.
- Marini, J.J., O,Quin, R., Culver, B.H., & Butler, J. (1982). Estimation of transmural cardiac pressures during ventilation with PEEP. Journal of Applied Physiology, <u>53</u>(2), 384-391.

- Matthay, R.A., Wiedemann, H.P., & Matthay, M.A. (1985). Cardiovascular function the in the intensive care unit: Invasive and noninvasive monitoring. <u>Respiratory Care</u>, <u>30</u>(6), 432-455.
- McDaniel, D.D., Stone, J.G., Faltas, A.N., Khambatta, H.J., Thys, D.M., Antunes, A.M., & Bregman, D. (1981). Catheter-induced pulmonary artery hemorrhage. Diagnosis and management in cardiac operations. <u>The Jourani of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery</u>, <u>82</u>(1), 1-4.
- McDonald, D.H., & Zaidan, J.R. (1983). Pressure-volume relationships of the pulmonary artery catheter balloon. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>59</u>(3), 240-243.
- McHugh, T.J., Forrester, J.S., Adler, L., Zion, D., & Swan, H.J.C. (1972). Pulmonary vascular congestion in acute myocardial infarction: Hemodynamic and radiologic correlation. <u>Annals of</u> <u>Internal Medicine</u>, <u>76</u>, 29-33.
- McIntyre, H.M., McDonald, F.J., Bailey, J.T., & Claus, K.K. (1972). A simulated clinical nursing test: Development and testing of an instrument to assess problem solving behavior of baccalaureate students. <u>Nursing Research</u>, 21(5), 429-435.
- McLaughlin, F.E., Carr, J.W., Delucchi, K.L. (1981). Measurement properties of clinical simulation tests: Hypertension and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. <u>Nursing Research</u>, 30(11), 5-9.
- McLaughlin, F.E., Cesa, T., Johnson, H., Lemons, M., Anderson, S., Carson, P., & Gibson, J. (1979). Nurses' and physicians' performance on clinical simulation test: Hypertension. <u>Research</u> <u>in Nursing and Health</u>, 2, 61-72
- McLaurin, L.P., Rolett, E.L., & Grossman, W. (1973). Impaired left ventricular relaxation during pacing-induced ischemia. <u>The</u> <u>American Journal of Cardiology</u>, <u>32</u>, 751-757.
- Mermel. L.A., & Maki, D.G. (1989). Epidemic bloodstream infection from hemodynamic pressure monitoring: Signs of the times. <u>Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology</u>, 10(2), 47-53.
- Michel, L., Marsh, M., McMichan, J.C., Southorn, P.A., & Brewer, N.S. (1981). Infection of pulmonary artery catheters in critically ill patients. <u>Journal of the American Medical Association</u>, <u>245</u>(10), 1032-1036.
- Miller, T., & Chulay, M. (1982). Effect of change in body position on pulmonary artery pressures in critically ill patients. <u>In</u> <u>Proceedings of the AACN International Intensive Care Nursing</u> <u>Conference</u> (p. 32). London, England: American Association of Critical Care Nurses.

- Mollenholt, P., Eriksson, I., & Anderson, T. (1987). Thrombogenicity of pulmonary-artery catheters. <u>Intensive Care</u> <u>Medicine</u>, <u>13</u>, 57-59.
- Mond, H.G., Hunt, D., & Sloman, G. (1973). Haemodynamic monitoring in the coronary care unit using the Swan-Ganz right heart catheter. <u>British Heart Journal</u>, <u>35</u>, 635-642.
- Morris, A.H., & Chapman, R.H. (1985). Wedge pressure confirmation by aspiration of pulmonary capillary blood. <u>Critical Care</u> <u>Medicine</u>, <u>13</u>(9), 756-759.
- Morris, A.H., Chapman, R.H., & Gardner, R.M. (1985). Frequency of wedge pressure errors in the ICU. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>13</u>(9), 705-708.
- Morris, A.H., Mulvhill, D., Lew, W.Y.W. (1987). Risk of developing complete heart block during bedside pulmonary artery catheterization in patients with left bundle branch block. <u>Annals of Internal Medicine</u>, 147, 2005-2010.
- Muirhead, J. (1989). Right ventricular infarction. In S.L. Underhill, S.L. Woods, E.S. Sivarajan Froelicher, & C.J. Halpenny (Eds.), <u>Cardiac Nursing</u> (2nd ed.). (pp. 509-516). Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott.
- Murphy, C.E. (1977). The effect of lateral positioning on pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressure in critically ill patients. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Oregon, Eugene, OR.
- Myers, M.L., Austin, R.W., & Sibbald, W.J. (1985). Pulmonary artery catheter infection: A prospective study. <u>Annals of Surgery</u>, <u>201</u>(2), 237-241.
- Nadeau, S., & Noble, W.H. (1986). Misinterpretation of pressure measurements from the pulmonary artery catheter. <u>Canadian</u> <u>Anaesthesiology Society Journal</u>, <u>33</u>(3), 352-363.
- Nemens, E.J., & Woods, S.L. (1982). Normal fluctuations in pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressure in acutely ill patients. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>11</u>(5), 393-398.
- Newton, K.M. (1989). Cardiac catheterization. In S.L. Underhill, S.L. Woods, E.S. Sivarajan Froelicher, & C.J. Halpenny (Eds.). <u>Cardiac Nursing</u> (2nd ed., pp 431-450). Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott.
- Noone, J. Troubleshooting thermodilution pulmonary artery catheters. <u>Critical Care Nurse</u>, <u>8</u>(2), 68-72, 74-76.

- 0'Quin, R., & Marini J.J. (1983). Pulmonary artery occlusion pressure: Clinical physiology, measurement and interpretation. <u>Am Rev Respir Dis</u>, <u>128</u>, 319-325.
- Osika, C.A. (1989). Measurement of pulmonary artery pressures: Supine versus side-lying head elevated positions. <u>Heart and</u> Lung, <u>18</u>(3), 298.
- Paolella, L.P., Dortman, G.S., Cronan, J.J., & Hasan, F.M. (1988). Topigraphic location of the left atrium by computed tomography: Reducing pulmonary artery catheter calibration error. <u>Critical</u> <u>Care Medicine</u>, <u>16</u>(11), 1154-1156.
- Pape, L.A., Haffajee, C.I., Markis, J.E., Ockene, I.S., Paraskos, J.A., Dalen, J.E., & Alpert, J.S. (1979). Fatal pulmonary hemorrhage after use of the flow-directed balloon-tipped catheter. <u>Annals of Internal Medicine</u>, 90, 344-347.
- Pasternak, R.C., Braunwald, E., & Sobel, B.E. (1988). Acute myocardial infarction. In E. Braunwald (Ed.), <u>Heart disease:</u> <u>Vol 2. A textbook of cardiovascular medicine</u> (3rd ed, pp. 1222-1313). Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders.
- Pellegrini, R.V., Marcelli, G., DeMarco, R.F., Bekoe, S., Grant. K., & Marrangoni, A.G. (1987). Swan-Ganz catheter induced pulmonary hemorrhage. <u>Journal of Cardiovascular Surgery</u>, 28, 646-649.
- Petrinovich, L.F., & Hrdyck, C.D. (1969). Error rates for multiple comparison methods: Some evidence concerning the frequency of erroneous conclusions. <u>Psycholgical Bulletin</u>, <u>71</u>(1), 43-54.
- Prakash, R., Parmley, W.W., Dikshit, K., Forrester, J., & Swan, H.J.C. (1973). Hemodynamic effects of postural changes in patients with acute myocardial infarction. <u>Chest</u>, <u>64</u>(1), 7-9.
- Quaal, S.J. (1984). <u>Comprehensive intra-aortic balloon pumping</u>. St. Louis: C.V. Mosby.
- Qvist, J., Pontoppidan, H., Wilson, R.S., Lowenstein, E., & Laver, M.B. (1975). Hemodynamic responses to mechanical ventilation with PEEP: The effect of hypervolemia. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>42</u> (1), 45-55.
- Rahimtoola, S.H. (1973). Left ventricular end-diastolic and filling pressures in assessment of left ventricular function. <u>Chest</u>, <u>63</u>(6), 858-860.
- Rahimtoola, S.H., Loeb, H.S., Ehsani, A., Sinno, M.Z., Chumquimia, R., Lal, R., Rosen, K.M., & Gunnar, R.M. (1972). Relationships of pulmonary artery to left ventricular diastolic pressures in acute myocardial infarction. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>46</u>, 283-290.

- Rajacich, N., Burchard, K.W., Hasan, F.M., & Singh, A.K. (1989). Central venous pressure and pulmonary capillary wedge pressure as estimates of left atrial pressure: Effects of positive endexpiratory pressure and catheter tip malposition. <u>Critical Care</u> <u>Medicine</u>, <u>17</u>(1), 7-11.
- Rao, S.P., & Sissman, N.J. (1971). The relationship of pulmonary venous wedge to pulmonary arterial pressure. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>44</u>, 565-574.
- Raper, R., & Sibbald, W.J. (1986). Misled by the wedge? The Swan-Ganz catheter and left-ventricular preload. <u>Chest</u>, <u>89</u>(3), 427-434.
- Raymond, M.R. (1986). <u>Guide to test item development</u>. Kansas City: American Nurses Association.
- Reilly, D.E., & Oermann, M.H. (1990). <u>Behavioral objectives.</u> <u>Evaluation in nursing</u> (3rd ed.). New York: National League for Nursing.
- Retailliau, M.A., McGregor-Leding, M., & Woods, S.L. (1985). The effect of backrest position on the measurement of left atrial pressure after cardiac surgery. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>14</u>(5), 477-483.
- Riedinger, M.S., Shellock, F.G., & Swan, H.J.C. (1981). Reading pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressure waveforms with respiratory variation. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>10</u>(4), 675-678.
- Roy, R., Powers, S.R., Feustel, P.J., & Dutton, R.E. (1977). Pulmonary wedge catheterization during positive end-expiratory pressure ventilation in the dog. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, 46, 385-390.
- Rull, J.R.V., Aguirre, J.L., de la Puerta, E., Millan, E.M., Maldonado, L.P. (1984). Thrombocytopenia induced by pulmonary artery flotation catheters. Intensive <u>Care Medicine</u>, <u>10</u>, 29-31.
- Runkel, R., & Burke, L. (1983). Troubleshooting Swan-Ganz catheters. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>12</u>(6), 591-597.
- Rutherford, B.D., McCann, W.D., & O'Donovan, T.P.B. (1971). The value of monitoring pulmonary artery pressure for early detection of left ventricular failure following myocardial infarction. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>43</u>, 655-666.
- Saadjian, A., Cassot, R., & Torresani, J. (1981). Relationship of pulmonary diastolic and pulmonary wedge pressures to left ventricular diastolic pressures: Role of acute myocardial infarction localization. <u>Cardiology</u>, <u>67</u>, 148-163.

- Samii, K., Conseiller, C., & Viars, P. (1976). Central venous pressure and pulmonary wedge pressure: A comparative study in anesthetized surgical patients. <u>Archives of Surgery</u>, <u>111</u>, 1122-1125.
- Samsoondar, W., Freeman, J.B., Coultish, I., & Oxley, C. (1985). Colonization of intravascular catheters in the intensive care unit. <u>The American Journal of Surgery</u>, <u>149</u>, 730-732.
- Sanford, S.J., & Disch, J.M. (1989). <u>American association of</u> <u>critical-care nurses: Standards for nursing care of the</u> <u>critically ill</u> (2nd ed.). Norwalk, CN: Appleton & Lange.
- Scheinman, M., Evans, G.T., Weiss, A., & Rapaport, E. (1973). Relationship between pulmonary artery end-diastolic pressure and left ventricular filling pressure in patients in shock. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>47</u>, 317-324.
- Schneider, H.L. (1979). <u>Evaluation of nursing competencies</u>. Boston: Little and Brown Company.
- Schreiber, T.L., Miller, D.M., & Zola, B. (1989). Management of myocardial infarction shock: Current status. <u>American Heart</u> <u>Journal</u>, <u>117</u>(2), 435-443.
- Schriner, D.K. (1989). Using hemodynamic waveforms to assess cardiopulmonary pathologies. <u>Critical Care Nursing Clinics of</u> <u>North America</u>, <u>1</u>(3), 563-575.
- Sears, M.F., & Heise, C. (1980). Troubleshooting the Swan-Ganz catheter. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>9</u>(2), 303-305.
- Shah, K.B., Rao, T.L.K., Laughlin, S., El-Etr, A.A. (1984). A review of pulmonary artery catheterization in 6,245 patients. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>61</u>, 271-275.
- Shah, P.K. (1983). Clinical applications of bedside hemodynamics
 monitoring using the Swan-Ganz catheter. <u>The Physiologist</u>,
 <u>26(1)</u>, 43-45.
- Sharkey, S.W. (1987). Beyond the wedge: Clinical physiology and the Swan-Ganz catheter. <u>The American Journal of Medicine</u>, 83, 111-122.
- Shasby, D.M., Dauber, I.M., Pfister, S., Anderson, J.T., Carson, S.B., Manart, R., & Hyers, T.M. (1981). Swan-Ganz catheter location and left atrial pressure determine the accuracy of wedge pressure when positive end-expiratory pressure is used. <u>Chest</u>, <u>80</u>(6), 666-670.

- Shaw, T.J.I. (1979). The Swan-Ganz pulmonary artery catheter. Incidence of complications, with particular reference to ventricular dysrhythmias, and their prevention. <u>Anesthesia</u>, <u>34</u>, 651-656.
- Shin, B., Ayella, R.J., McAslan, T.C. (1977). Pitfalls of Swan-Ganz catheterization. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>5</u>(3), 125-127.
- Shinn, J.A., Woods, S.L., & Huseby, J.S. (1979). Effect of intermittent positive pressure ventilation upon pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressures in acutely ill patients. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, 8(2), 322-327.
- Sibbaid, W.J., Calvin, J., & Driedger, A.A. (1982). Right and left ventricular preload and diastolic ventricular compliance: Implications for therapy in critically ill patients. In W.C. Shoemaker, & W.L. Thompson (Eds.), <u>Critical care. State of the</u> <u>art</u> (Vol 3). (pp. F2-F33). Fullerton, CA: The Society of Critical Care Medicine.
- Silverman, H., Eppler, J., Pitman, A., & Patz, D. (1984). Measurement of pulmonary capillary wedge pressure from graphic and digital recorders. <u>Chest</u>, <u>86</u>(2), 335.
- Sims, K.A. 1989). <u>The relationship between inference and action in</u> <u>clinical decision making</u>. Unpublished master's thesis. University of Washington, Seattle.
- Sise, M.J., Hollingsworth, P., Brimm, J.E., Peters, R.M., Virgilio, R.W., & Shackford, S.R. (1981). Complications of flow-directed pulmonary artery catheters: A prospective analysis in 219 patients. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, 9(4), 315-318.
- Spodick, D.H. (1989). Analysis of flow-directed pulmonary artery catheterization. <u>Journal of the American Medical Association</u>, <u>261</u>(13), 1946-1947.
- Sprung, C.L., Elser, B., Schein, R.M.H., Marcial, E.H., & Schrager, B.R. (1989). Risk of right bundle-branch and complete heart block during pulmonary artery catheterization. <u>Critical Care</u> <u>Medicine</u>, <u>17</u>(1), 1-3.
- Sprung, C.L., Jacobs, L.J., Caratis, P.V., & Karpf, M. (1981). Ventricular arrhythmias during Swan-Ganz catheterization of the critically ill. <u>Chest</u>, <u>79</u>(4), 413-415.
- Sprung, C.L., Pozen, R.G., Rozanski, J.J., Pinero, J.R., Eister, B.R., & Costellanos, A. (1982). Advanced ventricular arrhythmias during bedside pulmonary artery catheterization. <u>The</u> <u>American Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>72</u>, 203-208.

- SPSS Inc. (1988). <u>SPSS-X user's guide</u> (3rd ed. F). Chicago: SPSS Inc.
- Starling, E.H. (1896). On absorption of fluid from the connective tissue spaces. Journal of Physiology (Lond), <u>19</u>, 312-316.
- Starling, E.H. (1918). <u>The Linacre Lecture on the Law of the Heart</u>. London: Longmans, Green & Company.
- Straw, M. (1986). Critical care nurses' knowledge of pulmonary artery pressure. Unpublished master's thesis. University of Washington, Seattle, WA.
- Sullivan, S., Sanford, S., & Samph, T. (1988). <u>Final report:</u> <u>Content and construct validation of the CCRN certification</u> <u>examination. 1982-1984</u>. Newport Beach, CA: AACN Certification Corporation
- Swan, H.J. C. (1975). The role of hemodynamic monitoring in the management of the critically ill. <u>Critical Care Medicine</u>, <u>3</u>(3), 83-89.
- Swan, H.J.C. (1990). Monitoring the seriously ill patient with heart disease (Including use of Swan-Ganz catheter). In J.W. Hurst, R.C. Schlant, C.E. Rackley, E.H. Sonnenblick, & N. Kas Wenger (Eds.), <u>The heart: Vol II.</u> <u>Arteries and veins</u> (7th ed.), (pp. 2072-2077). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Swan, H.J.C., & Ganz, W. (1975). Use of balloon flotation catheters in critically ill patients. <u>Surgical Clinics of North America</u>, <u>55</u>(3), 501-520.
- Swan, H.J.C., & Ganz, W. (1979). Complications of flow-directed balloon-tipped catheters (Editorial). <u>Annals of Internal</u> <u>Medicine</u>, <u>91</u>(3), 494.
- Swan, H.J.C., Forrester, J.S., Diamond, G., Chatterjee, K., & Parmley, W.W. (1972). Hemodynamic spectrum of myocardial infarction and cardiogenic shock: A conceptual model. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>45</u>, 1097-1110.
- Swan, H.J.C., Ganz, W., Forrester, J., Marcus, H., Diamond, G., & Chonette, D. (1970). Catheterization of the heart in man with use of a flow-directed balloon-tipped catheter. <u>New England</u> <u>Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>283</u>(9), 447-451.
- Thompson, D.R., & Sutton, T.W. (1985). Nursing decision making in a coronary care unit. <u>International Journal of Nursing Studies</u>, <u>22</u>(3), 259-266.

- Thompson, I.R., Dalton, B.C., Lappas, D.G., Lowenstein, E. (1979). Right bundle branch block and complete heart block caused by the Swan-Ganz catheter. <u>Anesthesiology</u>, <u>51</u>(4), 359-362.
- Tooker, J., Huseby, J., & Butler, J. (1978). The effect of Swan-Ganz catheter height on the wedge pressure-left atrial pressure relationship in edema during positive-pressure ventilation. <u>American Review of Respiratory Disease</u>, <u>117</u>, 721-725.
- Van Aken, H., & Vandermeersch, E. (1988). Reliability of PCWP as an index for left ventricular preload. <u>British Journal of</u> <u>Anesthesia</u>, <u>60</u>, 85S-89S.
- Van Sciver, T. (1982). Effect of positive pressure ventilation and static effective compliance upon pulmonary artery and wedge pressures. <u>Proceedings of the AACN International Intensive Care</u> <u>Nursing Conference</u>, London, England, 31. American Association of Critical Care Nurses.
- Verhonick, P.J., Nichols, G.A., Glor, B.A., & McCarthy, R.T. (1968). I came, I saw, I responded. <u>Nursing Research</u>, <u>17</u>(1), 38-44.
- Volicer, B.J. (1984). <u>Multivariate statistics for nursing research</u>. Orlando: Harcourt, Brace, Jovanovich.
- Waller, B.F. (1988). The pathology of acute myocardial infarction: Definition, location, pathogenesis, effects of reperfusion, complications, and sequelae. <u>Cardiology Clinics of North</u> <u>America, 6(1), 1-28.</u>
- Walston, A., & Kendall, M.E. (1973) Comparison of pulmonary wedge and left atrial pressures in man. <u>American Heart Journal</u>, <u>86</u>(2), 159-164.
- Waltz, C., Strickland, O.L., & Lenz, E.R. (1991). <u>Measurement in</u> <u>nursing research</u> (2nd ed.). Philadelphia: F.A. Davis.
- Weisman, I.M., Rinaldo, J.E., & Rogers, R.M. (1982). Current concepts: Positive end-expiratory pressure in adult respiratory failure. <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>307</u>(22), 1381-1384.
- West, J.B., Dollery, C.T., & Naimark, A. (1964). Distribution of blood flow in isolated lung; relation to vascular and alveolar pressures. <u>Journal of Applied Physiology</u>, <u>19</u>(4), 713-724.
- Whitman, G.R. (1982). Comparison of pulmonary artery catheter measurements in 20 supine and 20 right and left lateral recumbent positions. <u>Proceedings of AACN International Intensive</u> <u>Care Nursing Conference</u> (p. 120). London, England, American Association of Critical Care Nurses.

- Wiedemann, H.P. (1987). The pulmonary artery catheter. In <u>Society</u> of <u>Critical Care Medicine: Critical Care Medicine, Board Review</u> <u>Course</u>, 67-74.
- Wike, E.L. (1971). <u>Data analysis: A statistical primer for</u> <u>psychology students</u>. Chicago: Aldine & Atherton.
- Wild, L. (1983). Effect of lateral recumbent position on measurement of pulmonary artery and pulmonary artery wedge pressure in critically ill adults. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>13(3)</u>, 305.
- Wild, L.R., & Woods, S.L. (1985). Comparison of three methods for interpreting pulmonary artery wedge pressure waveforms with respiratory variation. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, <u>14</u>(3), 308-309.
- Williams, W.H., Olsen, G.N., Allen, W.G., & Yergin, B.M. (1982). Use of blood gas values to estimate the source of blood withdrawn from a wedged flow-directed catheter in critically ill patients. Critical Care Medicine, 10(10), 636-639.
- Winsor, T., & Burch, G.E. (1945). Phlebostatic axis and phlebostatic level, reference levels for venous pressure measurements in man. <u>Proc Soc Exp Biol Med</u>, <u>58</u>, 165-169.
- Winston-Heath, D. (1988). <u>Congruence of knowledge, inference, and</u> <u>intented action in decision making</u>. Unpublished master's thesis. University of Washington, Seattle.
- Wolf, M.S., & Duffy, M.E. (1979). <u>Simulations/Games: A teaching</u> <u>strategy for nursing education.</u> New York: National League for Nursing.
- Woods, S.L. (1976). Monitoring pulmonary artery pressures. <u>American Journal of Nursing</u>, <u>76</u>(11), 1765-1771.
- Woods, S.L., & Mansfield, L.W. (1976). Effect of body position upon pulmonary artery and pulmonary capillary wedge pressures in noncritically ill patients. <u>Heart and Lung</u>, 5(1), 83-90.
- Woods, S.L., Grose, B.L., & Laurent-Bopp, D. (1982). Effect of backrest position on pulmonary artery pressures in critically ill patients. <u>Cardiovascular Nursing</u>, <u>18</u>(4), 19-24.
- Wunderink, R., Popovich, J., Erchenhorn, M.S., & Saravoltz, L. (1984). The relationship between semi-quantitative cultures of intravascular catheters and blood cultures. <u>Chest</u>, <u>86</u>(2), 335.
- Yenson, Y., Wood, J.A., Mantaras, N.B., & Harvey, R.J. (1977). The influence of heart rate on pulmonary arterial-left ventricular pressure relationships at end-diastole. <u>Circulation</u>, <u>56</u>(4), 533-538.

Zarins, C.K., Virgilio, R.W., Smith, D.E., & Peters, R.M. (1977). The effect of vascular volume on positive end-expiratory pressure induced cardiac output depression and wedge-left atrial pressure discrepancy. Journal of Surgical Research, 23, 348-360.

.

.

APPENDIX A

Pulmonary Artery-Left Heart Pressure Relationship

List of Abbreviations

AL	anterolateral (myocardial infarction)
AS	antero-septal (myocardial infarction)
CVP	central venous pressure
HR	heart rate
1	inferior (myocardial infarction)
IP	inferior/posterior (myocardial infarction)
LA	left atrial
LAP	left atrial pressure
LV	left ventricular
LVDP	left ventricular diastolic pressure
LVEDP	left ventricular end-diastolic pressure
LVEDV	left ventricular end-diaitolic volume
MI	myocardial infarction
NS	nonsignificant
PA	pulmonary artery
PADP	pulmonary artery diastolic pressure
PAEDP	pulmonary artery end-diastolic pressure
PASP	pulmonary artery systolic pressure
PAWP	pulmonary artery wedge pressure
PEEP	positive end-expiratory pressure
PVR	pulmonary vascular resistance
₽V₩	pulmonary venous wedge
RA	right atrial
RAP	right atriai pressure
RV	right ventricular
V	variable

.

.

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	Me thods	Findings		<u>Limitations</u>	Implications
Braunwald, Brockenbrough, L Boss (1961)	Transeptal left heart catheterization	Pressures	Mean Range	No discussion of presence/absence of	Mean LA pressure and LA "2" point vere similar
		Nean LA	7.9 2-12	valvular disease	to LVEDP
V. LAP, LV pressure	Reference: 5 cm	LA-RA	3.9 1-7		
•	belov sternal angle	LA "a" onset	7.1 1-12	Applicable only in	
Sample: N = 18 patients		LA "a" peak	10.4 4-16	patients with organic	
studied due to presence	Simultaneous LAP and LV	LA "a" vave	3.4 1-7	cardiovascular disease	
of a heart auraur	pressure BeasureBents	LA "z" point	7.6 1-13		
Normal RAP and PA pressure		LA "v" peak	12.8 6-21		
		LVEDP	8.7 5-12		
	-				
Kaltman, Herbert, Conroy,	Right and left heart	56/70: No PA-	LVDP	No individual data	In patients with congenital
k Kossman (1966)	catheterization	gradient		- traiter of badies 1	cardiac disorders, PADP,
				LINITED TO PATIENTS	BEAR LAF, AND LVEDF WELE
V. LAP-PA-LVEDP		14/70: LAP-LV	DP gradient	with normal PVK	highly correlated when
difference		> 3 torr			pressures were less than 15 torr
		When PA < 17 t	011:		
		PA-LVEDP r = 0	.90, p < 0.001		in patients with elevated
					left heart pressures, PA
		LAP-PADP (n =	46)		pressures were not good
		r = 0.87, p <	0.001		indices of left heart
					pressures
		HR effect NS			
					Recommendations limited
					by lack of individual data

Investigator				
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	<u>LINI LA LI UNS</u>	Impilcations
Falicov & Resnekov	Right and left heart	Normal LV function (n = 15)	Read over complete	In the presence of LV
(1870)	catheterization		respiratory cycle	dysfunction and elevated
		Range (torr)		LVEDP, PAEDP correlated
V. PAEDP. LVEDP. PAUP.	Pressures averaged over	LVEDP 4-12	Did not correlate	well with PAWP, but
and PA "a" wave pressure	entire respiratory cycle	PAEDP 6-12	LVEDP vith PAUP	failed to accurately
		PAUP 4-12		represent LVEDP
Sample: N = 71;	LVEDP: change in velocity	~	Did not specify	
Positive murgur (n = 15):	of upostroke of pressure	LVEDP-PAEDP: $r = 0.70, p < 0.01$	reference level	In the absence of an
arotic valve stenosis	tracing ("z" point)	PAEDP-PAEP : $r = 0.69$, $p < 0.01$	or position	elevated PVR, PA "a"
(n = 15); aortic valve				wave was a good indicator
regurgitation (n = 15);	PAEDP: lovest point	Maximum difference		of LVEDP in patients
mitral valve refurgitation	on PA tracing	PAEDP-LVEDP: < 3 torr		with LV dysfunction
(n = 12); myocardial	•	PAEDP-PAWP: < 3 torr		and normal sinus rhythm
infarction $(n = 14)$.	PA "a" vave:			
Erclusion: mitral valve	presystolic wave in	LV dysfunction $(n = 56)$		
obstruction. primary	PA tracing	Range (torr)		
pulmonary vascular disease	,	LVEDP 12-55		
		PAEDP 8-38		
		PANP 9-37		
		LVEDP-PAEDP: $r = 0.76$. $p < 0.001$		
		PAEDP-PANP: $r = 0.92$, $p < 0.001$		
		PA "a"-LVEDP: r = 0.94, p < 0.001*		
		*in absence of increased PVR		

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitations	<u>Implications</u>
Forrester, Diamond, Ganz, Danzig, t Swan (1970) V: PADP, CVP, and LYEDP Sample: N = 23	Pressures measured "at least" 30 minutes apart LVEDP measured in acute Mi patients (n = 5)	No consistent relationship between CVP and LV filling pressures PADP > LVEDP by > 5 torr (30%)	No statistics provided (abstract)	No recommendations can be made due to lack of specific data
critically 111 patients; (n = 12) myocardial infarction		"Significant difference between LVEDP-PAUP (no stats) PAUP best correlated with mean LV diastolic pressure (no stats)		
Jenkins, Bradley, k Branthwaite (1970) V: PAEDP, LAP, PVR	Measured pressures before and after each intervention 1) Change atrial pressure	<u>Difference LAP-PAEDP (torr)</u> Range Mean A: 0.9-2.0 1.6 B: 2.1-3.9 2.8	Small sample size for each disease state No discussion of	High correlation between LAP and PAEDP at all levels of PVR; however, large individual variations
Sample: N = 28; (m = 4) chronic heart	 Inctropic therapy Change atrial pressure and inctropic therapy 	C: 4.0-12.5 6.2 Correlation LAP-PAEDP	disease effect on the pressure relationships	did occur with elevated PVR (group C)
disease; (n = 10) post-op valve repair; (n = 2) acute MI; (n = 4)	Reference: sternal angle	A: r = 0.95, p < 0.001 B: r = 0.87, p < 0.001 C: r = 0.76, p < 0.001		Use of PAEDP in patients with an elevated PVR is not recommended
purgonary stoollist	separated into groups based on PVR: Group B: PVR 2.1-3.9 units Group C: PVR > 4 units	No significant effect associated with HR		Small sample size limits generalizations and recommendations 052

investigator Variables/Sample	<u>Methods</u>	<u>Findings</u>	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>Implications</u>
Bouchard, Gault, & Ross (1971)	LV and PA catheters	<u>Normal LV function</u> LVEDP-PAEDP < ▲ torr,	Measured throughout respiratory cycle	With HR greater than 115 per minute, PAEDP did not
V. DA and VEDD	Simultaneous PAEDP	p < 0.2		reflect LVEDP
	The second state of the se	Abnormal LV function		In patients with an acute
Sample: N = 50 patients	Supine	LVEDP > PAEDP (n = 20)		or chronic increase in
undergoing diagnostic		Mean difference = 8 torr		LVEDP, atrial contraction
cardiac catheterization;	Analog data			augnented LYEDP, but this
(n= 24) normal LV		Normal PAEDP (< 12 torr)		was not reflected on PA
function; (n = 26) LV	Intervention:	and increased LVEDP		pressure tracing
dysfunction.	1) Acute increase in HR	(mean 18.7) (n = 12)		
Exclusion: mitral	with LA pacing			PAEDP failed to reflect
stenosis, increased PVR	2) Acute increase in	LV pre "a" wave-PAEDP:		an acute increase in
	LVEDP	r = 0.87 (mean difference:		LVEDP
		2.2 torr)		lamon dij. stasita -1
				In patients with normal
		Acute increase in HR (n = 14)		LV function, PAEDP was an
		Change LVEDP: -6 torr		accurate index of LVEDP
		(-1 to -15 torr)		
		Change PAEDP: +5 torr		
		(1 to 13 torr)		
		Acute increase in LVEDP		
		Change LVEDP: +6		
		(2 to 11 torr)		
		Change PAEDP: $0 (n = 6)$		
		<u> </u>		

.

L

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	Limitations	mplications
Forsberg (1971)	Right and left heart catheterization	LAP-LV pressure difference Upstroke of LA "c" wave	Pressures averaged over 10 cardiac cycles	Recommendations limited by lack of specific data
V: PA, LA, and LV pressures	Simultaneous measurement of PA, LA, and LV	<pre>congruent with the upstroke of ventricular systole ("z" point) in patients with</pre>	Minimal statistical data	The LA "z" point was identical to LVEDP
Sample: N = 158 patients with	pressures	normal sinus rhythm and normal hemodynamics		PADP vas "pproximately
valvular of nyocardial disease.	Pressures averaged over ten heart cycles	PADP-LAP = 1.4 torr		equal to LVEDP
Pulmonary dysfunction	End-diastolic pressure	PADP-LAEDP = -0.4 torr		in patients alto cardiovascular disease, with normal PVR. PAEDP was
	point, i.e foot of the "c" vave	PADP equal to peak of LA "a" wave		similar to LAEDP (when compared with normal controls)
	Supine	<u>Cardiovascular disease</u> <u>with PVR > 2 units</u> PAEDP-LAEDP-similar to patients without cardiovascular disease		

.

lnvestigator Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	Implications
Rao & Sissuan (1971)	Right heart catheterization	<u>Normal PA pressure</u> PA-PVU differeence (mean)	Did not specify characteristics of	In patients with noram! pulmonary vasculature. PA
V: Pulmonary venous and PA pressures	lapaction technique	PA-PVV systolic: 1.33 PA-PVV diastolic: 1.22 PA-PVV diastolic: 1.22	cardiac catheterization group	pressure was closely related to PVW pressure
Sample: N = 70 children; congenital heart disease; (n = 33); cardiac catheterization (n = 27);		Maximum difference (torr) Systolic: 4 (11%) Diastolic: 7 (17%) Mean: 5 (15%)		In patients with pulmonary hypertesnion, a large difference between PA and PVH pressures occurred
Normal PA pressures ; (m = 50); pulmonary hypertension (m = 20).	,	<u>Pulmonary hypertension</u> <u>PA-PVV difference (torr</u>) Systolic: 24.4 Diastolic: 7.4 Nean: 12.4		In children with congenital heart disease, with increased PVR, use of PA pressure as an index of PVU pressure is not recommended
Balcon, Bennet, L Souton (1972) V· PA and LV diastolic	Cardiac catheterization with right and left heart catheterization	LVEDP pre "a"- PAEDP pre "a": r = 0.94, p < 0.001	Did not correlate the LVEDP pre "a" with LVEDP	In patients with an acute Mi, PAEDP pre "a" was a good indicator of LVEDP pre "a" wave
point Sample: N = 15 with sample ischemic heart	Pressures measured at the beginning of the upstroke of the "a" wave	PADP-LVEDP maximum difference: 5 torr (2.5%) 80% of the sample with < 2 torr difference	Small sample size	
ursesse Ercluded: pulmonary disease				233

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Samule	Mat hode	Findinas F	Limitations	lmplications
AIA 100 / CAIA01 104				
Rahistoola &	Right and left heart	Pressures	Pressures averaged	In patients with an acute
couorkers (1972)	catheterization	Mean Range	over 6 to 12 cardiac	MI, PA pressures did not
		LVEDP 19.6 6-42	cycles	accurately reflect LVEDP
V: PA pressure,	LVEDP "z" point: change	LVDP pre "a" 11.9 0-27		(due to atrial contraction)
PAUP, LUDP	in velocity of upstroke			
	of LV tracing, after	LVEDP-LVDP pre "a" = 7.9		PAEDP failed to reflect
Sample: N = 64	atrial contraction	torr, $p < 0.001$		PAWP in the presence of an
patients with an				increase in PVR
acute Mi; $n = 50$	LVEDP pre "a" wave: prior	Atrial contribution to LVEDP		
studied vithin	to the increase in LVDP	LVEDP > 12 torr: 8.9 (2-18)		LVDP pre "a" correlated
three days of NI;	that occurs with atrial	LVEDP < 11 torr: 4.4 (1-11)		well with PAUP; therefore,
n = 22 studied	contraction			measurement of LV pressures
3 to 12 works after		Pressure correlations		(pre "a" and end-diastolic)
scute Mi	PAFDP: Invest point on	PAUP-LVDP pre "a": r = 0.90		will provide information about
	DA tracing	PAEND-DAUD. r 0 774		the potential for pulmonary
				edema and LV performance
		LUCUTTRET J - U.JC		
	Nean PA and PANP:	NS with PVR < 2 units		
	electronic integration	•		Discrepance between PAUP and
	,	Pressure differences		LVEDP due to atrial
	Pressures averaged over	LVEDP-PAUP = 6.0, p < 0.001		contraction, i.e., "a" wave
	6 to 12 cardiac cycles	PAWP-LVDP pre "a" = 0.8, WS		height
		PAEDP-PAUP(all) = 3.0,		
		p < 0.001		
		PAEDP-PAUP (PVR < 2 units =		
		1.3, NS		
		LVEDP-PAEDP = 4.7, $p < 0.001$		
		LVEDP-PA = 2.0, p < 0.02		

•
Fisher, DeFelice, & Parisi (1973)	Me t hods	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>lmplications</u>
	Reference: 5 cm below sternal angle	Absolute value correlation LVEDP	No statistical evaluation of LVEDP and LV pre"a"	LVEDP and PAWP "a" most closeley correlated (absolute and change
V: LVEDP, PADP, PAUP, LVDP bre a". PAUP	Supine	LV pre "a"	di fferences	pressures)
a" Have	Pressures averaged over 10 consecutive beats	PADP* 0.87 0.80 PAUP 0.98 0.93		PAUP and PADP more closely correlated with LV pre "a",
Sample: N = 15; chest pain with	Nean pressures	PANP "a" 0.99 0.93 #PADP and PA tended to denetiante (VEDP		ulu mut cumatetentry reflect a change in LVEDP
coronary artery uisease (n = 10); chest pain	BIBCLTONICHIJ INGRAN			Large LV "a" wave led to a
without coronary artery disease	LVEDP: pressure read just prior to rapid systolic pressure rise - "2" moint	t <u>Pressure differences > 5 torr</u> L <u>VEDP LV pre "a"</u> PA 40% 33%		LVEUR-FAMP discrepancy, but a close relationship between LVEOP and PAMP "a"
ayocardial disease		PADP 40% 33%		PANP and PAUP provided
(m = 2); hypertension with mild aortic reenseitation (m =1)	LV pre "a": distinct point between slow filling wave and atrial wave	PANP "a" 3% -		adequate indication of LV pre "a", and are
	PAUP "a" peak of "a" wave	Pressure relationship after sudden pressure change LVEDP LV pre "a"		useful indicators for the development of pulmonary edema
	Acute changes induced after left ventricular angiography	LVEDP 1.0# - LV pre "a" - 1.0# PA 0.48 0.56 PANP 0.63 0.78#		
		PAMP 0.764 0.854 PAMP "a" 0.874 0.864 *p < 0.01		

.

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	<u>Methods</u>	Findings
Scheinman, Evans, Veiss, & Rapaport (1973)	Right and left heart catheterization	<u>Pressures (mean)</u> PAEDP 18.1 +/- 49.4 L VETP 18. A +/- 10.4
V: PA and LV	PAEDP: lowest point on PA pressure tracing	LVDP pre "a" 13.8 +/- 8.9
pressures	LVEDP: point immediately	Pressure correlations PAEDP-LVEDP: r = 0.85+
Sample: N = 25 patients	before rapid upstroke on	PAEDP-LVDP pre "a": r = 0.62*
ın shock; Ni (n = 12); Sepsis (n = 5); Post-	LY pressure tracing	Change PAEDP-Change LVEDP: r = 0.81* (n = 27)
cardiac arrest (n = 3); Hypovolemia (n = 3);	LV pre "a": jame diately before atrial contraction	Change PAEDP-Change LVDP pre "a": r = 0.85* (n = 22)
Drug overdose (n = 1); Cerebrovascular accident	94 2 1	Change in heart rate (r)
(l = 1)	Therapies	HB < 100 > 100
Excluded: Severe bronchopulmonary or	 High oxygen versus room air (n = 15) 	LVEDP-PAEDP 0.91 0.60
valvular heart disease	<pre>2) inotropic therapy (n = 7)</pre>	<u>Hypoxia vs oxygen therapy</u> NS effect on correlation between LVEDP-PAEDP

<u>Limitations</u>	<u>lmplications</u>
Small sample size	Difference between LVDP
in each subgroup	pre "a" and PAEDP not
	statistically significant,
Did not specify amount	but clinically significant
of oxygen delivered	
	Atrial contraction did not
Did not separate effects	have a major effect on
of disease on pressure	LV pressures
relationships	
	Hypoxemia did not affect
Excluded patients with	the high correlation
increased PVR	between PAEDP and LVEDP
	PAEDP provided a good
	reflection of LVEDP in
	patients in shock from a
	variety of causes; however
	individual variations
	eristed

<u>Inotropic therapy (r)</u> <u>Before After</u> LVEDP-PAEDP 0.92 0.86

Investigator Variables/Sample	<u>Nethods</u>	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	Implications
Watson & Kendall (1973)	Right and left heart catheters	Total sample (N = 700) LAP-PAUP: r = 0.93	Pressures not all recorded simultanously	At PAUP < 10 torr, PAUP was predictive of LAP within +/- 2 torr
V: PAUP, LAP Sample: N = 700 patients with primary cardiac and valvular disorders	Retrospective review of cardiac catheterization data	<u>Disease specific LAP-PAUP (r)</u> Coronary disease: 0.91 Mitral stenosis: 0.90 Mitral insufficiency: 0.93 Aortic stenosis: 0.91 Aortic insufficiency: 0.90 Mixed valvular disease: 0.93	Limited discussion of individual variations	While all correlations between PAVP and LAP were high, large individual variations in pressure did occur
	-	<u>PAWP < 25 torr</u> NS difference LAP-PAWP		
		<u>PAWP > 25 turr</u> PAWP - LAP difference significant (p < 0.05)		
		<u>PANP < 10 torr</u> LAP-PAUP difference +/- 2 torr		

.

<u>nvestigator</u> ariables/Sample	Methods	<u>Findings</u>	Limitations	lmplications
tivin, Driedger, Status (1991)	PA catheterization	LVEDV-PANP Total. 2 = 0 01 MC	Did not measure PVR	PAUP was a poor indicator of LVEDV in patients with
TOCTY DIPODIC	Radionuciide angiography	Cardiac: $r^2 = 0.03$, NS		sepsis or cardiac disease
LVEDV, PANP	for measurement of	Sepsis: r ² = 0.02		
nriable levels of	LVEDV			
iEP		No PEEP		
	Reference: sidarillary	Cardiac: $r^{2} = 0.09$, MS		
mple: N = 57;	line	Sepsis: r ² = 0.33, p < 0.01		
oup 1: systemic sepsis				
) = 24); Group 2:	End-expiration	PEEP		
ute cardiac disease		Cardiac: $r^{2}_{A} = 0.08$, NS		
1 = 23)		Sepsis: r ² = 0.21, NS		
icluded: Patients in				
bock or with valvular				
sorders				
sorders				

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	<u>Methods</u>	<u>Findings</u>			<u>Limitations</u>	<u>lmplications</u>
Saadjian, Cassol, 6. Torrosoni (1981)	Simultaneous pressure	Pressure corr	elatio	SI	LVDP-PAEDP measured	Location of the ML resulted
(TOCT) 11196833101 8	Lecuturity	Inferior NI (13 (n	= 31)	cardiac cycles	that affect the correlation
V: PAEDP, PANP, LVDP,	Right and left heart		Nean	- I		of right and left heart
MI localization, PVR	catheterization	PAEDP	13.0	ł I	No specification of	pressures
		LVEDP	16.3	0.90	control for	
Sample: N = 127 with	Studies 2 to 48 hours	LVDP	11.1	0.91	respiratory variation	Inferior-posterior infarcts
myocardial infarction.	after onset of chest pain	LVOP pre "a"	9.9	0.92		were associated with a high
Excluded: right bundle		RA systolic	10.5	0.80		degree of RV dysfunction,
branch block, ventricular	Reference: 5 cm below	PAUP	11.8	0.93		that was associated with a
septal defect, mitral	sternal angle	Anteroseptal	NI (AS	(n = 25)		decrease in the correlation
regurgitation, chronic	,		Nean	.		of PAEDP with LVEDP
iune disease	LVEDP "z" buint: change in	PAEDP	12.2	1.		1
	velocity of upstroke of	LVEDP	16.4	0.93		IN PALIENCS WICH INTERIOF-
	LY pressure tracing	LVDP	11.9	0.95		pusteriur ni, racur sudulu nut be used as an indicator of
		LVDP pre "a"	9.3	0.95		left heart pressures
	LV pre "a": just before	RA systolic	7.2	0.96		
	atrial contraction	PAUP	11.6	0.94		
		Inferior/Post	erior	(1P) (n = 13)		
	LV "a" vave amplitude:		Hean	s.,		
	seasure fron pre "a" wave	PAEDP	11.4	1		
	pressure point	LVEDP	20.1	0.75		
		LVDP	12.8	0.84		
	LVEDP and PAEDP: measured	LVDP pre "a"	11.9	0.81		
	at lowest point on tracing	RA systolic	12.4	0.78		
	(averaged over 20	PANP	13.0	0.86		
	consecutive beats)					
	PAUP: electronic					
	integration					
	PAUP systolic: top of					23
	the "a" wave					9

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample

Me thods

Findings

<u>Limitations</u>

Anterolateral Ni (AL)(n = 40)

		- 1
PAEDP	19.2	ı
LVEDP	25.9	0.88
LVDP	17.0	0.86
LVDP pre "a"	14.8	0.86
RA systolic	10.7	0.75
PAUP	17.7	0.89

Pressure Correlation

AUP LVDP-PAUP	0.94	0.89	0.94	0.85
LVEDP-P	0.94	0.87	0.98	0.92
	_	4	S	F

Pressure Correlation

	LVEDP	LV pre "a"
LVEDP	1.00	•
LV pre "a"	r	1.00
PA .	0.48	0.56
PADP	0.63	0.78
PANP	0.76*	0.851
PAWP "a"	0.871	0.861
p < 0.01		

Non-significanct effect of heart rate and PVR on absolute and acute change values for all PA and LV pressures

<u>Implications</u>

variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitations	<u>Implications</u>
Levin & Glassean	Computerized evaluation	LAP-PAUP: r = 0.84,	Retrospective	Correlation between LAP
(1385)	of 10,000 cardiac catheterization films	<pre>p < 0.001 with 、 PVR > 2.5 units</pre>	Chronic elevation	and FAWF not altered by an elevation in PVR
Y. PAUP, LAP,	to identify patients		of PVR	
PVR > 2.5 units	with PVR > 2.5 units,	NS correlation between		
	and PAWP and LAP	HR, PASP, PADP, or		
Sample: N = 49 patients	seasurements	cardiac output when		
vith chronically		PVR > 2.5 units		
Plevated PVC				

Investigator				
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	Me thods	Finding	امر	Lia
Lipp-Ziff k	Right/left heart	Pressure c	correlations with	Norme
Kawanishi (1991)	catheterization	LVEDP		
		All (n = 1		No
V: PADP, PADP 0.04,	PAD: last seall rounded		<u>r</u> See	venti
PADP 0.08, LVEDP	portion of the waveform	PAD	0.62 4.43	
	in diastole, comonly	PAD 0.04	0.06 3.96	Small
Sample: N = 100;	the lowest point	PAD 0.08	0.88 3.61	in so
stable CAD (n = 44);		CAD (n = 4)		
unstable angina (n = 37)	PAD 0.04: 0).04 sec		<u>r</u> See	Did
conduction defects	after onset of QRS	PAD	0.79 4.49	PAD
(n = 23); other cardiac	•	PAD 0.04	0.84 3.99	
disease $(n = 19)$	PAD 0.08: 0.08 sec	PAD 0.06	0.06 3.74	
Ercluded: Pulmonary	after onset of QRS	Unstable a	ingina (n = 37)	
disease and mitral			r SEE	
valve disease,	LVEDP: peak of R wave	PAD	0.87 3.56	
HR > 130, mechanical		PAD 0.04	0.88 3.88	
venti lation	End-expiration	PAD 0.08	0.94 2.46	
		Normal sin	us rhythm (n = 69	_
	Neasurements all taken		SEE	1
	from one waveform	PAD	0.65 3.97	
		PAD 0.04	0.69 3.47	
	Reference:	PAD 0.08	0.89 3.45	
	Midanteroposterior	Bradycardi	a (n = 22)	
	chest level		r SEE	
		PAD	0.76 4.48	
		PAD 0.04	0.64 3.77	
		PAD 0.08	0.92 2.68	

In tations	Implications
ırmal PVR	In patients with cardiac disease with normal
) mechanical stilation	sinus rhythm and normal PVR, PAD 0.08 after
all sample size	onset of QKS had best correlation with LVEDP
i some subsets	Individual variations
id not compare ND with PANP	needs to be assessed

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample

•

<u>Methods</u>

Findings

Limitations Implications

					ഭി					
					5					
_	B	1	8	.37	99	띪	69	62.	.12	•
23	ଜା	ú	က	ŝ	16a	ទា	Ś	4	ú	
		22	8	8	dis		81	87	85	
5	5 1	0	ö	ò.	S	-	0	0	0	:
Ž					rdi					i
Ĭ			3	ଞ	Cal			8	8	
1			o.	.	e L			0	o,	
ea		Š	N.	ND.	Th		ş	ş	Š	
		-		-	9		-	-		

Differences (mean)	18.6
Pressure	LVEDP

..

	p < 0.05	p < 0.05	P > 0.05
18.6	15.7	16.3	17.1
<u>e</u>		0.04	0.08
	Pag	B	PAD

Appendix B

· ____ _

Effect of Mechanical Ventilation on the Accuracy of Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

List of Abbreviations

ABG	arterial blood gas
ICU	intensive care unit
IPPV	intermittent positive pressure ventilation
LAP	left atrial pressure
LV	left ventricular
LVEDP	left ventricular end-diastolic pressure
MV	mechanical ventilation
NS	nonsignificant
02	oxygen
PA	pulmonary artery
PADP	pulmonary artery diastolic
PANP	pulmonary artery mean
Pa02	partial pressure oxygen, arterial
PASP	pulmonary artery systolic
PAWP	pulmonary artery wedge pressure
PEEP	postive end-expiratory pressure
RAP	right atrial
۷.	variables

••

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>lmplications</u>
Davison, Parker, L Harrison (1978)	Measured lowest PAUP during last end- expiratory period	PPV without PEEP (n = 16) Mean PANP On: 10.3 torr	Did not reference to the phiebostatic axis	PAWP at end-expiration on/off MV were consistent in patients with PEEP
V: On/Off MV, with/without	before RV disconnection	Off: 10.3 torr	Only examined PANP	<pre>(< 10 cm H₂0) and without PEEP</pre>
PEEP (< 10 cm H ₂ 0) Paup	Lovest PANP off NV	<u>IPPV with PEEP (n = 13)</u> Mean PAUP On: 12.5 torr	Mean data only	
Sample: N = 29 ICU patients on MV; PEEP (10 cm H20 (n = 13).	Highest PANP during recording (on or off MV)	0ff: 11.7 torr		
	End-expiration			
	Analog data			

.

•

Reference: 10 cm from the dorsal surface

Investigator Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitations	<u> mplications</u>
Shinn, Noods, L Huseby (1979)	PA pressures on and off MV	Mean difference on/off MV PASP: -1.1 (p < 0.05) PADP 1.6 (p < 0.001)	No randomization of on/off sequence	Indivdidual changes were small; therefore, the patient may be left on MV
V: On/off NV (no PEEP); På presentes	Flat, supine Pressures measured over	PANP: -1.5 (p < 0.001) PANP: -0.3 (p < 0.4)	All patients supine, flat	for measurement of PA pressures. Individual responses need to be
ra pressures Sample: N = 16 critically ill patients on MV	pattere Reference: Phiebostatic	<u>Individual differences</u> on vs off <u>NV</u> 72/144 pressures < 2.5 torr 4/72 > 4 torr (5.6%)	Data read through an entire respiratory cycle on/off MV	assessed. PADP should not be used in place of PAUP as an index
		<u>Mean difference PADP-PAUP</u> On: -5.2 (p < 0.01) Off: -3.9 (p < 0.05)		
Grose & Voods (1981) V: On/off MV (no PEEP); Backrest elevation change; PA pressures Sample: M = 60 acutely ill patients	Repeated measures on/off NV Supine backrest Group A: 0-20-0 degrees Group B: 20-0-20 degrees Reference: Phiebostatic axis	Mean difference on/off MV PASP: -1 ($p < 0.01$) PADP -2 ($p < 0.01$) PAMP: -1 ($p < 0.01$) PAMP: -1 ($p < 0.01$) PAMP: -1 ($p < 0.01$) 13/60 had differences on/off MV that exceeded expected fluctuation in pressures (confirmed by repeated measures)	No patients on PEEP Data not read at end-expiration	Most of the patients had small differences on/off MV. but clinically significant variations did occur. Pressures should be evaluated on and off MV to assess for individual variations

Investigator Variables/Sample	Me t hods	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>Implications</u>
Van Sciver (1982)	Keasured PA	<u>Mean difference on/off MV</u>	No individual or	Recommendations limited
	pressures on/off MV	PASP: p < 0.001	group data	without individual data
V: On/off MV		PADP: p < 0.001	presented	
$(PEEP = 5 \text{ cm} \text{ H}_{2}0);$	Analog data	PAUP: p < 0.05		Higher PA/PAWP can be
PA pressures;		-	Did not specify	expected in patients with
Spontaneous and	End-expiration	Significant changes	reference point, or	LV dysfunction when
controlled		in all patients with	length of time off	removed from MV
ventilation	Spontaneous and	LV dysfunction. No	MV before readings	
	controlled	significanct differences	taken	
Sample: N = 14 ICU	ventilation	in patients without LV		
patients on NV;		dysfunction $(n = 2)$		
on PEEP $(n = 11)$;				
LV dysfunction				
(n = 12)				
Gershan (1983)	Measured PA pressures	PAWP signficantly	No validation of PA	Without individual data
	on/off AV with digital	decreased off NV	catheter position	no recommendations can
V: On/off NV	and analog data	(p < 0.01)		be made
(PEEP 0-20 cm H,0);	ı		Did not vary the	
PA pressures	End-expiration	PASP and PADP increased	level of PEEP	
		OII NA ATCH LEEF OF		
Sample: N = 30 (CU nationts on Mu	Pressures measured 10 caronds of #V	16~20 cm H ₂ 0	No individual data	
with PEEP		PASP and PADP decreased	Did not address	
	PEEP not varied	off NV with PEEP <	effect of removal of	
		15 cm H ₂ 0	HV on O ₂ delivery	
	Reference: Phiebostatic			
	axis			2
	Supine			:47

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	Me t hods	Findings	Limitations
Lookinland (1989)	An/off WV	Mean difference an/off MV	Moreal cardiar
		PANP +0.3 (MS)	and pulmonary fu
V: On/off MV	Blood volume	PASP: +0.3 (NS)	
(PEEP < 10 cm H ₂ 0);	detersined by	PADP: +0.1 (NS)	Smail sample (n
hypovołenic,	tagged albumin	PAUP: +0.5 (NS)	with blood volum
normovolemic, or	1	RAP: +0.5 (NS)	deficit > 1 lite
hypervol en ic;	ABG's at 0, 15, 30,		
0- delivery;	42, and 52 seconds off	<u>Individual differences</u>	Low level PEEP
RÅ and PA pressures	MV, and a 5, 15, 30,	Three patients with blood	
	and 60 minutes after	volume deficits > 1 liter	Limited statisti
Sample: N = 30	return to MV.	demonstrated a "significant"	analysis of data
critically ill		decrease in PA pressures	-
patients (mean	Flat or 20 degrees	off NV (no stats)	
age 45)	backrest elevation		
1		"Significant" decrease in	
	Analog data	PaO ₂ for 30 minutes after	
		recurs to value of the construction of the con	
	Reference: Phlebostatic		
	6410		

End-expiration over two respiratory cycles

1 cardiac In patients receiving low ulmonary function level PEEP (< 10 cm H₂0), with adequate blood volume, sample (n = 3 PA pressures on MV are blood volume reliable it > 1 liter) Removal from MV results in hypoxemia; therefore, removal from MV should be ed statistical performed cautiously sis of data

Implications

•

APPENDIX C

Effect of Positive End-Expiratory Pressure on Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement Accuracy

List of Abbreviations

BP	blood pressure
CXR	chest radiograph
LA	left atrial
LAP	left atrial pressure
MV	mechanical ventilation
NS	nonsignificant
PA	pulmonary artery
PAM	pulmonary artery mean
PAWP	pulmonary artery wedge pressure
PEEP	positive end-expiratory pressure
RA	right atrial pressure
RL	ringers lactate
v	variables

•

•

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	Net hods	Findings	Limitations	Implications
Lozman (1974)	Part 1	PANP-LAP correlation	Small sample	Despite small mean
	Sequential increase	in 9/32 data sets		difference in PAUP-LAP.
V: Altered levels of	in PEEP in 5 cm H ₂ 0	(PEEP > 10 cm $H_{\gamma}0$)	No statistical	large individual
PEEP at 0, 5, 10, 15,	increments	PAWP did not reflect	evaluation of	variations did occur
10, 5, 0; LAP, PAUP,		changes in LAP	PAUP-LAP difference	above 5 cm H ₂ O PEEP
PAUP-LAP difference	End-expiration			J
		At < 10 cm H20 PEEP,	Did not use	PAWP was a good indicator
Sample: N = 5 cardiac	Reference: 5 cm	PANP was a good	phlebostatic axis	of LAP at/below 5 cm H ₂ 0
surgry patients on	below angle of Louis	reflection of LAP.		PEEP
MV with PEEP	at the sternum	Individual differences:	No information on	
		-16 to +6 torr (mean 0.38)	verification of	A possible cause of the
	LA and PA catheters	Correlation: $r = 0.11$, NS	catheter placement	discrepancy between PAUP
				and LAP was unequal balloon
	Part 2	At/below 5 cm H ₂ 0 PEEP		inflation, resulting in
	In vivo/vitro dog study	PAUP-LAP significantly		occlusion of the catheter
	(n = 2) of morphology	correlated ($r \approx 0.83$,		tip against the vessel
	of PA catheter	p < 0.01)		wail
		Part 2		
		In vitro: 5 of 6 balloon		
		inflations preferentially		
		inflated to one side,		
		resulting in occlusion of		
		the catheter tip against		
		the wall of the vessel		
		In vivo: $(n = 1)$ catheter		
		tip bulged against the		
		Vessel Wali		

.

Investigator Variables/Sample	Me thods	<u>Findings</u>	Limitations	<u>l'mplications</u>
Hobelmann, Smith, Visilio, Shamiro	Vascular pressures easured during control	Mean difference PANP-LAP 0 cm: +1.0	Healthy baboon model	Mean data would indicate that PAUP was not a
t Peters (1974)	and at end of 20 minutes of PEFP at	5 cm: +1.0 10 cm: +2.5	No individual data	good index of LAP above 10 cm H-0 PFFP: however
V: PEEP at 0-5-10-	5,10,15,20 cm H ₂ 0	15 ca: +6.5 20 ca: +9.5	Nonrandomized applications of personal sectors of the sector of the sect	on without individual data
13-20 CB M2U; FANT PANP, LAP, RAP				ur statistical analysis recommendations cannot
Sample: N = 6		Nean difference from contrel	No repeated measures	be made
baboons on MV		PEEP 5 10 15 20	Did not specify referen	8
	•	PANP 0.53.57.011	read during ventilatory	
		LAP 0.52.01.51.5	cycle, or method of	
		RAP 1.01.52.53.0	catheter position	
			verification	
Roy, Powers, Feustel, & Duttom (1977)	Randomized application of PEEP at 0,5,10, and	No significant differences between	Small sample size	Catheter placement below the left atrium (zone 3)
	15 cm H ₂ 0	open/closed thorax	Healthy dog model	will increase reliability of PAUP measurements up
V: PEEF at 0,5,10, and 15 cm H ₂ 0; Gren	End-expiration	Mean PANP-LAP	No repeated measures	to 15 cm H ₂ 0 PEEP,
vs closed thorai; Cathetere mositioned	Verification with	PEEP AboveBelow	No individual data	is less than LAP plus the
above or below left	lateral radiograph	0 0.6 -0.5		vertical distance the
atrium; PAHP-LAP		5 1.0 -0.4		catheter is placed below
difference	Stabilization period: 2 minutes at each	10 3.2 4.7 15 6.3 1.8		the left atrium
Sample: N = 10	PEEP level			Recommendations are limited
healthy do gs				by the lack of individual data, and the healthy $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}$ nonhuman model

Investigator Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitations	Implications
Zarins, Virgilio, Saith, & Peters (1977)	Altared PEEP level from 0-20-0 in 5 cm H ₂ 0	<u>PAUP-LAP correlation</u> Normovolemia: "PAUP	Healthy baboon model	Fluid therapy with elevation of LAP above
V. DEED in 5 an U.D.	increments	no longer reflected LAP at 20 cm M-0	Small sample	alveolar pressure numeromos the
increments from	Fluid volume status	(p < 0.05)	No individual data	pulmonary vascular
0-20-0 cm H ₂ 0; Volume status: acute	al tered	<u>Acute Hypervolenia</u> PAWP = LAP at all		compression, and equalizes PAWP and LAP
hypervol en ia,	End-expiration	levels of PEEP		
normovolemia, chronic	Analos data	Chronic fluid overload		During acute hypervolemia
functional hypovolemia;		levels of PEEP		elevated above 20 cm H ₂ 0,
PA and LA pressures		Functional hypovolemia At PEEP = 5 cm H-O all		potentiating clinical compromise. The
Sample: N = 6 healthy		baboons had a significant		beneficial stabilizing
baboons		decrease in carolac output. 4 of 5 baboons diad during functional		errect of from merapy must be veighted against this clinical risk
		hypovolenia study		
		Repeated measures during		
		a mean change of 4 torr for PAVP and 5 torr for LAP		

•

-

Investigator Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitat
Kane, Askanzi, Neville,	Sequential elevation of	Mean PAUP-LAP	Small samp
Non, Nason, L Vebb	PEEP: 5-10-15 cm H ₂ 0	relative to left atrium	
(1978)	J	<u>PEEP 5 10 15</u>	Healthy do
	Group 1: PA catheter	Above 1.6 6.5#10.6#	
V: PEEP 5-15 cm H.D	4 cm above left atrium	Below 0.8-1.1 0.2	No individ
is 5 ce incretents:	(n = 8)	*p < 0.05	
PA catheter position	Group 2: PA catheter		No discuss
above/below left atrium:	4 cm below left atrium	Mean PAUP-LAP	regarding
Normovolenia, hypervolenia,	(<i>n</i> = 8)	depending on volume	pressures
and hypovolemia:	Group 3: PA catheter	status	during rea
PAUP-LAP difference	above left atrium.	PEEP 5 10	cycle
	LAP increased with	Normovolemia 2.2 7.0	
Sample: N = 19	infusion of RL and	Hypervolemia -0.7 0.4	
healthy dogs	dextrose, and lovered	Hypovolenia 4.3 9.4	
•	with bleeding		
	(BP = 40 tor)		
	Analog data		

Reference: level of the left atrium

recommendations are y dog model limited	sample Without individual dat
dog model limited	recomendations are

INVESTIGATOR				
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	Me thods	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>Implications</u>
Tooker, Huseby, i Butler (1978)	Random PEEP application from 0-30 cm M20	Mean PANP-LAP difference	No individual data	Without individual data
		PAUP (lower) highly	No repeated measures	recomendations are
V: RAndom PEEP from	Two catheters; positoned	correlated with LAP		limited
0-30 cm H ₂ 0, in 5 cm	above and below the	throughout entire	Did not specify length	
increments; PA	left atrium	range of PEEP	of time for	Study demonstrated that
catheter position;		(r = 0.96)	stabilization, total	catheter placement below
Normal vs injured	Pulmonary edema induced	PAUP (upper) greater	study time, or method	the left atrium increased
lung; PAUP-LAP	by oleic acid $(n = 6)$;	than LAP at all level	of controlling for	the reliability of PAVP
difference	normal $(n = 9)$	of PEEP $(r = 0.73)$	respiratory variation	as an indicator of LAP
	.•	Pulmonray edema		across a wide range of
Sample: N = 9 dogs	End-expiration	PAUP (lower) correlated	Small sample	applied PEEP in normal
		highly with LAP		and diseased lungs
	Lateral chest radiograph	(r = 0.97); PAUP	Dog model	
		(upper) demonstrated		
	Reference: left atrium	wide scatter $(r = 0.65)$		
	(at e ospheric)			

.

<u>Investigator</u> Variabies/Sample	Methods	Findinge	
U-1250 / D-251 - 15-			
Berryhill and Benumof	PAUP and LAP from cathete	er No change in	
(1979)	in up or down lung at	transmural LAP at	
	0-20 cm MyO PEEP during	any level of PEEP	
V: Sequential PEEP	controlled and spontaneou	· sr	
from 0-20 cm H ₂ 0;	ventilation	Controlled ventilation	
Controlled vs ~		Above: PAVP > LAP	
spontaneous ventilation;	Lung damaged with oleic	at 5 cm H2O PEEP	
Catheter position above	acid and pressures	(p < 0.01)	
or below left atrium;	repeated	At PEEP > 10 cm H ₂ 0	
Normal vs damaged lung;		PANP changes foilowed	
PAUP-LAP difference	Two catheters placed:	PEEP	
	above or below left	Down: NS differences	
Sample: N = 7 dogs	atium		
		Spontaneous Ventilation	
		NS difference at all	
		levels of PEEP	

Spontaneous Ventilation Compliant vs noncompliant NS change in LAP in either lung at any level of PEEP Controlled Ventilation Compliant lung: Up: PAUP > LAP at PEEP = 5 torr (p < 0.01) Down: PAUP > LAP at PEEP = 15 torr (p < 0.01) Moncompliant lung: Up: PAUP > LAP at PEEP = 10 torr (p < 0.01) Down: PAUP > LAP at

Limitations	<u>Implications</u>
No individual data	Reco mm endations limited by lack of individual
No randomization of variables	data
No repeated measures	Spontaneous ventilation afforded complete
Did not specify length	protection of the accuracy of PAUP as an indicator of
of time for protocol or stabilization	LAP
period	Noncompliant lung provided moderate protection of the
	accuracy of PAWP as a reflection of LAP

Investigator				
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	Me thods	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>Implications</u>
Shasby L	PEEP incrementally appli	ed 43% of the catheters	Did not specify length	Recommendations limited
covorkers (1981)	form 0-15 cm H ₂ 0	wedged 1 cm abowe LA	of time for	by lack of specific data
	7	arker .	stabilizaticn, reason	
V: PEEP from	Catheter position		for cardiac surgery.	When catheter was above
0-15 cm H,0;	determined by lateral	PAUP-LAP difference	or reference level	the left atrium, with LAP
Catheter position above	chest radiograph	Above/LAP < 5 torr:		< 5 torr, a large
or below left atrium:		< 1 torr at 0 torr;	No individual data	difference between PAUP
LAP (n = 12):	End-expiration pressures	PEEP; 13.5 torr at		and LAP occurred
PAUP-LAP difference	averaged over three	13 torr PEEP	Limited statistical	
	respiratory cycles	Above/LAP > 5 torr:	analysis of data	When catheter tip was above
Sample: N = 30 cardiac		Significant difference		the left atrium with LAP
surgery patients	Analog data	at]1 torr (p < 0.05)		> 5 torr, smail but
	•	Below: No significant		statistically significant
		difference at any level		differences between PAUP
		of PEEP $(p > 0.2)$		and LAP occurred with
		•		in the DCCD

cations

ically significant atrium vith LAP ices between PAUP occurred with r, smail but increased PEEP

of the PAWP as an indicator of LAP increased the reliability Positioning the catheter below the left atrium

•

Investigator Variables/Sample	Me thods	Findings	Limitations	lmplications
talanga, kasan, Bra n an,	Catheters (2) placed into	PAUP-LAP difference	No individual data	Recommendations limited
Carrao, & Nost (1984)	right and left PA	<u>Above</u> : PAWP >.LAP at > 10 cm H_D PEEP	No information provided	due to noted ilmitations
v: PEEP 0-30 cm H ₂ 0;		(p < 0.001)	about method of data	Positioning the animal
catheter position above		Below: No significant	collection (analog vs	in the lateral position,
or below the left		difference up to	digital), stabilization	with the resultant
atrium: PAWP-LAP		20 cm H ₂ 0 PEEP	period, length of time	placement of the catheter
difference		J	for protocol, or method	in the dependent position
			for controlling	increased the reliability
Sample: N = 10 pigs			respiratory variation	of PAVP as an indicator of
				LAP
			Healthy pig model	

Investigator Aariables/Sample	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u> mplications</u>
lasan, Malanga, Braman, larrao. & Most (1984)	Simultaneous LAP and PAUP from right and left	17/20 catheters positioned below the left atirum	Healthy pig model	Recommendations limited by lack of individual data
	PA catheters in right or	PAUD-1 AD difference	No repeated measures	PAUP measured in the
tight and left lung PA		Above: Significant	No individual data	lateral position, when the
atheters; PANP-LAP	PEEP randomly altered in	difference in PAWP-LAP		catheter tip is vertically
li ference	5 cm increments from 0-30 cm H ₂ 0	at all levels of PEEP Below: Significant		positioned below the left atrium, more accurately
Sample: N = 10 pigs	7	difference in PAUP-LAP		reflected LAP over the usual
	Random position change	at PEEP = 20 cm H_20 , mean = +3.0 ($n < 0.05$).		range of PEEP, than did PAUF measured in the supine
	Analog data	and at 30 cm H ₂ O PEEP		position when the catheter
	•	mean = 7.8, (p < 0.05)		was at or above the left
	End-expiratory pressure			atriu n level
	averaged over three	Lower catheter correlated		
	respiratory cycles	with LAP over 0-15 cm H ₂ 0		
		(f = 0.02), upper catheter		
	Stabilization period:	overestimated LAP at PEEP =		
	2 to 3 minutes	U-20 CB M20 (F = 0.04)		
		Placement of above catheter		
		into dependent position by		
		right or left lateral		
		position cannee resulted		
		in increased accuracy up LAP measurement over		
		5-20 cm H ₂ 0 PEEP range		
		(p < 0.05)		

Investigator				
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	d w
Hasan, Veiss, Braman, 4 Moppin (1985)	Random application of PEEP from 0-22 torr	16/20 catheters below left atrium	Did not specify method of data collection (analog	Lung Pui n the
V: PEEP from 0-22 torr; Normal vs injured lung;	Oleic acid induced lung injury (n = 10)	Significant increase in PAUP-LAP difference at	vs digital)	i ncr pres
Kight and left PA catheters; Right and left PAWP; PAWP-LAP	Unilateral lung injury (n = 7)	> 15 torr in normal and bilaterally injured lungs (p < 0.05)		PAUF in i
difference	End-expiration	Unilateral lung injurv		accu than
Sample: N = 12 dogs	Reference: mídaxillary line	Normal: Significant difference in PAUP-LAP at		fro
		> 7 torr (p < 0.05) <u>Injured</u> : Significant		At F diff
		difference in PAUP-LAP at 15 torr ($p < 0.05$)		inse were of 1
		Position effect		ald .
		Normal lung dependent Increased PAUP-LAP correlation up to		into
		PEEP = 11 torr (no stats) Injured lung elevated PAWP-LAP difference		

<u>Implications</u>

Lung injury may protect the pulmonary vasculature from the collapsing effect of increasing alveolar pressure AUP obtained from catheter in injured lung more uccurately reflected LAP chan simultaneous PAUP from normal lung At PEEP < 7 torr, PAWP-LAP difference from a catheter inserted in a normal lung were corrected by the use of lateral position (placement of the catheter into a dependent position)

increased at PEEP > 15 torr

Investigator			
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	Limitations
Baiacich. Burchard.	Sequential increase in	16/17 catheters in right	No individual data
Hacan, L Sinch (1989)	PEEP from 0-20 cm H-0	PA. Une catheter above	
	in 5 cm increments	the left atrium	No specification of
v: PEEP 0-20 cm H∽0:			degree of lateral
PA catheter position	Analog data	Supine (n = 17)	turn
above or below left		All presures	
atrium: Supine of	End-erpiration	significantly different	No repeated measure
lateral position:		than baseline at PEEP	
På pressures:	Reference:	> 15 cm $H_{2}0$ (p < 0.01)	Normal cardiac and
PAUP-LAP difference	Supine: Midaxillary	Tip down Tateral (n = 12)	pulmonary function
		No significant difference	
Samle: W = 17	Lateral: Transducer	between PAUP-LAP at any	16/17 catheters in
cardiac surøery batients	adjusted to obtain	level of PEEP	right lung
	baseline LAP measured	Tip up lateral (n = 5)	(questionable effe
	in the supine position	Significant difference	of position change
		between PANP-LAP at	
	Positioned in right or	PEEP > 15 cm H_20	
	left lateral position to		
	place the PA catheter		
	above or below the left		
	atriue		

Implications Recommendations are limited by lack of specific methodological information Tip down position may increase the reliability of PAUP measurement as an indicator of LAP in cardiac surgery patients n

APPENDIX D

Effect of Supine Position Change on

Pulmonary Pressure Measurement Accuracy

List of Abbreviations

AP	anterior-posterior
CABG	coronary artery bypass graft
HOB	head of bed
ICS	intercostal space
ICU	intensive care unit
LAP	left atrial pressure
MI	myocardial infarction
MV	mechanical ventilation
NVR	mitral valve replacement
NS	nonsignificant
PA	pulmonary artery
PADP	pulmonary artery diastolic
PAMP	pulmonary artery mean
PASP	pulmonary artery systolic
PAVP	pulmonary artery wedge pressure
PEEP	positive end-expiratory pressure
V	variables

.•

Investigator				
Variables/Sample	Me t hods	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	laplications
Prakash, Parmiey. Ditebit Econoctar	Backrest elevated	Mean pressure changes DACD: 42 3 (n 4 0 01) (n = 17)	Backrest sequence not variad	Limited due to large individual variations
L Swan (1973) 1 Swan (1973)	dereer with lare			
	horizontal	PAWP: +3.4 (p < 0.01) (n = 20)	PADP not measured	Authors concluded that
V: 0 and 70 degrees				patients can be
supine backrest	Reference: 5 cm	RAP: +2.9 (p < 0.001)	Phlebostatix axis	positioned for comfort
elevation; PA	vertically below		not used as reference	(not supported by data)
pressures	sternal angle,	Individual differences	level	
	4th ICS	PASP: -3 to +8 torr		
Sample: N = 21		PAMP: -4 to +16 torr	Smail, homogeneous	
s/p_M1, without	Stabilization: Five	RAP: 0 to +5 torr	saaple	
cardiogenic shock	sinutes after wach			
or pulosonary edena	positien change		Did not specify when	
•			pressures read during	
			the ventilatory cycle	
Hansen (1976)	Backrest elevation	10/18 patients with	Not read at	Placing the patient in a
	changed sequentially	variations in pressures	end~expiration	position other than supine
V: 0, 20, 45	0, 20, 45 degrees	greater than 4 torr		for PA pressure
defrees supine	1	1	Saail saaple	BeasureBents not
backrest elevation;	Amalog vaveform except	Mean differences		recommended based on this
PA pressures	if respiratory	0-20 degrees	Did not vary	study
	variation occurred	PASP: -0.6 (NS)	backrest sequence	
Sample: N = 18		PADP: -0.3 (p < 0.05)		Individual differences may
ICU patients	Pressure recorded over	PAMP: -0.9 (NS)	No repeated measures	have been r/t hemodynamic
	one respiratory cycle	PAUP: -1.6 (NS)		changes over time, and not
	•	0-45 degrees	Total data collection	due to position change
	Reference: Phlebostatic	PASP: -0.8 (MS)	time: 30 to 60 minutes	
	axis	PADP: +1.1 (p < 0.05)		
		PANP: -0.3 (NS)		26
	Stabilization: 5 minutes	PAUP: -0.7 (NS)		12

Investigator				
Variables/Sample	<u>Me thods</u>	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>lmplications</u>
boods & Mansfield	Backrest elevation	Largest mean change	Read throughout entire	Findings suggest effect of
(1976)	changed sequentially	PASP: -3.4 (P. 4 0.05)	respiratory cycle	position change may be
	0,20,45,90 degrees	PADP: +1.6 (p > 0.05)	•	small for most individuals,
/: 020.45.90	and dangle	PANP: $-1.6 (p > 0.05)$	Backrest sequence not	but these findings can not
degrees, and dangle;	,	PANP: -1.2 (p > 0.05)	var i ed	be generalized beyond the
PA pressures	Stabilization period:			sanple
-	15 seconds to A minutes	Individual differences	No repeated measures	
Sample: N = 10	(mean 2.1 min)	0-20-45 degrees		
stable cardiac		PASP: 1-11, mean 4.0	All subjects with	
patients during	Pressures averaged over	PADP: 1-8, mean 2.9	nor aa) PA pressures	
erercise testing	one respiratéry cycle	PANP: 1-12, mean 4.0 PANP: 1-3, mean 1.9		
	Reference: objebostatic			
	axis			
(1979) eserand	Backrest elevation	Mean differences not	Sequence not varied	Based on small mean changes
	changed sequentially	significant $(p > 0.05)$		it appears that patients
V: Supine backrest	0,20,45 degrees	for all PA pressures	No repeated measures	can be placed at backrest
elevation at 0,20,		at all backrest elevations	•	
and 45 degrees; PA	Reference:		Pressures not read	tor reproducible pressure
prestures	phiebostatic axis	PAWP ranke (mean) 0-20: -4 to +5 (-0.241)	at end-expiration	measurements. Mowever, individual variations
Saani e:	Analos data	0-45: -7 to +6 (0.172)	No analysis of	need to be assessed
JCU matients			individual variations	
	Maveform interpreted	PAWP change greater than		
	throughout the	4 torr during position	Variable stabilization	
	respiratory cycle	change $(n = 4)$	period	
	Stabilization period:		Nonrandomized position	263
	5 to 24 minutes		change	

Investigator				
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	Me thods	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>lmplications</u>
Fournier, Mensche-Dechene,	PA catheter position	Man pressure differences PASP: -8 (p < 0.025)	Small sample size	Limited recommendations based on lack of mean
Ranson-Bitker, vertexance f	Position change from	PADP: $-4 (p < 0.005)$ PADP: $-4 (p < 0.005)$	Mean data only	data
vailedares, e Lockhart (1978)	with legs dangling	PANP: -6.5 (p < 0.025)	Pressures averaged	Based on mean data,
V: Position change	Pressures averaged		electronicalły	placement of the patient in a sitting position for
from supine to	over three		Pressures averaged	PA pressure measurements
sitting; man PA	respiratory cycles		over three	is not recommended
pressures			respiratory cycles	
	Nean pressures			
Saeple: N = 8 setients with unilatoral	neasured electronically			
lung carcinoma				
Laulive (1982)	Sequential elevation	Nean differences	Pressures read from	It appears that reproducible
•	of bacrest at 0,20,45,	(all degrees)	scale on oscilloscope	PA measurements can be
V: Supine backrest elevation of 0.20.	60, and 0 degrees	PADP: U.20 (NS) PADP: 1.03 (NS)	Interrater reliability	obtained in cardiac ICU patients with backrest
45,60,0 degrees;	Length of data	PANP 0.57 (NS)	completed randomly	elevations to 60 degrees
PA pressures	collection time not		vith an available	
	specified	Individual variations	staff nurse	Individual variations must
Sample: N = 30		all 2 torr or less		be assesed
cardiac ICU patients	End-expiration		Did not specify stabilization time	
	Reference: 4th ICS/ sidaxillary line		Did not specify total	
			Annia Ini Alli	2

Investigator Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Linitat
Miller & Chulay (1962)	Sequential elevation of backrest at 0,20,	No significant difference in sean readings when the	No indivi
V: Sunine hackrest	30, 45, 0 degrees	angle of the backrest was changed	Did not s method of
elevation at 0,20,30,	End-erpiration		collection
45,0 degrees; mean PA pressures	Phiebostatic aris	Nean differences < 1 torr for all subjects	vs digita
			Did not s
Sample: N = 15 cardiac			stabiliza
surgery patients; CABG ($n = 14$),			or length for study
$NVR\ (a=1)$			
Veods, Gross, k	Sequential elevation of	Combine group ranges	HOB eleva
Laurent-Bopp (1982)	backrest elevation	PASP: 2-7 (mean 3.9)	to 20 deg
V. Sunine hackreet	Group A: 0-20-20 Group B: 20-0-20	PAMP: 1-5 (mean 2.8)	Pressures
elevation of 0-20-0		PAMP: 0-7 (mean 3.4)	one respir
degrees or 20-0-20	Stabilization period:	0-20-0 (group A)	cycle
degrees; PA pressures	5 minutes	PANP and PANP decreased	
Samla: W = 176 (C)	Tatal time: 30 minutes	U.J to 2.4 torr (p < U.U.) All other changes MS	
patients $(n = 60 \text{ on})$		20-0-20 (Group B)	
NV without PEEP)	Reference:	Hean changes NS	
	Phiebostatic axis		
		4/126 changes exceeded	
	Analog data	normal fluctuation	
	if respiratory variation occurrad. PASP and PADP		
	averaged over one		
	respiratory cycle		

<u>lmplications</u> tions

dual data

Mean differences were

small, but without

n (analog ii) pecify data

discussion of individual

changes, no change in

practice can be recommended

> tion period of time pecify

.

read over tion only ratory 7865

significant differences are found in individual 20 degrees or less, without repositioning the patient flat obtained at backrest elevation angles of patients, reliable Unless clinically pressures can be

Investigator				
<u>Variables/Sample</u>	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	<u>Limitations</u>	<u>Implications</u>
Chulay & Miller	Sequential change of	Nean pressure differences	No individual data	PA pressures may be taken
(1964)	backrest at 0,20,30,	All mean pressures	presented except in	reliably up to 45 degrees
4. P	45,0 degrees	< 1.3 torr compared with	discussion	supine backrest elevation
V: Supine Dackrest		control at all backrest	· · · ·	
elevation at 0-20-30-	End-expiration	elevations	No specification of	
45-0 degrees; mean			stabilization period	
PA pressures	Total time: 10 minutes	Individual differences		
		All differences < 1.4 torr	No specification of	
Sample: N = JZ			reference level	
cardiac surgery		No statistically or		
patients		clinically significant	-	
n = 10 on NV		changes		
vith 5 cm PEEP				
Clochesy. Hinshaw.	Randoni zed chante	Rante of mean differences	No individual data	Mean differences were small,
2 Dtta (1984)	in backrest at 0.20.	PASP: -0.5 to +0.5 (NS)	presented	but without a discussion of
	45, and 60 degrees	PADP: +0.1 to +0.4 (NS)		individual changes, a change
V: Supine backrest	•	PAWP: +0.4 to +1.6 (NS)	No discussion of method	in practice is not
elevation at 0,20,	Phlebostatic axis		for data interpretation	reco nnended
45, and 80 degrees;			(digital versus	
sean PA pressures	End-expiration		graphic)	
Sample: N = 17 ICU	Stabilization period:			
patients on NV with PEEP ≥ 5 cm N ₂ 0	5 minutes			
2				

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	<u>Methods</u>	Findings	Limitations	Laplications
Retailliau, McGregor-Leding, & Voods (1985) V: Supine backrest elevation at 0-30-0 or 30-0-30 degrees;	Sequential alteration in supine backrest elevation Group A: 0-30-0 degrees Group B: 30-0-30 degrees Stabilization period:	<u>Mean LAP difference</u> O-3 torr: 26/34 (015) > 4 torr: 6/34 (165) (4/6 with left ventricular dysfunction or mitral valve disease)	18 patients received colloids or blood during the study period	LAP can be reliably measured up to 30-degrees supine bakcrest elevation; however, individual variation should be evaluated
LMF Sample: N = 34 cardiac surgery patients; n = 28 on NV with 3-5 cm M_20 PEEP	o minuces Analog data End-expiration Phiebostatic aris	mean Lur Ollference between 0-30 degrees was statistically significant (p < 0.001) LAP fluctuation over 30 minutes: 0 to 3 torr		
Cason & Lambert (1907) V: Supine backrest elevation at 0-20-40	Sequential backrest elevation at 0-20-40 degrees	Clinically significant changes in PA pressures occurred in 13/32 patients at 20 degrees	Nonstandardized stabilization period at each backrest elevation	Despite nonsignificant changes in PA pressures, large individuat variations occurred;
degrees; Maference levels: phiebostatic axis or 10 cm from posterior chest at the	Two reference levels used at each backrest elevation	Clinically significant changes in PADP occurred in 17/32 patients at	Use of digital data No masurement of PAVP	therefore, no change in practice can be reco me nded
angle of Louis: PA pressures Sample: N = 32 critically ill patients; n = 20 on mv without PEEP	End-erpiration Digital data over a 10 second period, corrected for respiatory usiation	40 degrees No significant differences were associated with the two reference levels	Did not specify AP diameter of the chest	
	Stabilization period: 5 minutes	Mean PADP significantly significantly different at 40 degrees (p < 0.04)		267

Investigator Variables/Sample	Me thods	Findings	Limitations	lmplications
Cason, Lambert, Holland, • Humbert, Hool	Control: Flat, supime metitor	PASP significantly affected by mosition (p = 0.0005)	Did not provide data recording obsolute	Large variations occurred when compared with
& MURISER 11300)	Placed into right or	and elevation $(p = 0.0001)$	changes in	individual norm; aithough
V: Supine backrest	left lateral position	No significant interaction	individual data	absolute values not
elevation at 0 and 30	(30 degrees)	between elevation and		specified
degrees: lateral		$position \ (p = 0.83)$	No information with	
position at 30	Supine position with		regard to method of	Placement of the patient
degrees: PA pressures	backrest elevation	PAMP significantly affected	data collection	in the 30 degree lateral
	Placed into right or	by position ($p < 0.001$) and	(analog vs digital)	position with the backrest
Sample: N = 16 cardiac	left lateral position	elevation ($p = 0.0194$)		flat or at 30 degrees
oationts	(30 degrees lateral,		No repeated measures	elevation is not
	30 degree backrest	PADP significantly affected		recommended for PA
	elevation)	by position $\langle p \langle 0.001 \rangle$,	Did not control for	pressure aeasureaent
		but not backrest elevation	sequential position	
	Reference:Supine: 4th		change effect	
	[CS/midaxillary line;	Change greater than		
	Lateral: 4th ICS and	individual fluctuation		
	aidsternus	0 degrees		
		PASP		
	Stabilization period:	Right lateral 56.25%		
	5 minutes	Left lateral 50.00%		
		JUN		
	Individual fluctuation	Right lateral 62.55		
	used as a control	Left lateral 56.3%		
	for clinical	30 degrees		
	significance	PASP		
		Right lateral 25.0%		
		Left lateral 31.5%		
		PADP		:
		Right lateral 56.35 Left lateral 43.75		268

APPENDIX E

Effect of Lateral Position on

Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

List of Abbreviations

ICS	intercostal space
L	left
NICU	medical intensive care unit
NV	mechanical ventilation
PA	pulmonary artery
PAD	pulmonary artery diastolic
PAN	pulmonary artery mean
PAS	pulmonary artery systolic
PAVP	pulmonary artery wedge pressure
R	right
RA	right atrial
RAP	right atrial pressure
S	supine
SICU	surgical intensive care unit
V	variables

.

Investigator Variables/Sample	Met hods	Findings	Limitations	<u>Implications</u>
Nuc phy (1977)	Sequential position	Nean differences	Did not specify when	18% of patients demonstrated
	change:	PASP: $p > 0.05$	readings vere taken Auring the uentilatory	clinically significant changes: therefore
V: Suplne, right	NI: 5-L-5	PAMP = -2000	cycle cycle	pressures should be
desibitus socition: desibitus socition:	1. C-D-C			measured in both
PA pressires			Pillovs used to	positions and compared
		82% of PAUP	stabilize in the	
Sample: N = 8	Total time: 15 minutes	differences < 4 torr	lateral position	
critically ill	Repeated X 3 every 2	All clinically significant		
patients	hours	changes in PAWP occurred	Small sample size	
·	,	in patients with control		
	Pressures read at one	PAUP > 20 torr	PAUP > PADP in	
	and five minutes		several cases, but did	
		Correlation PADP-PANP	not specify the method	
	Analog data	at one and five minutes	for interpreting the	
		r = 0.87. $p < 0.01$	PADP or PAUP	
	Reference:			
	Supine: 4th ICS/	Correlation PADP-PAUP		
	<pre>midanteroposterior</pre>	S-R: r = 0.94, p < 0.01		
	diameter	S-L: r = 0.90, p < 0.01		
	Lateral: 4th ICS/			
	nidline			
Investigator				
-------------------------	--	--------------------------	--------------------------	-----------------------------
<u>Variabies/Sample</u>	He thods	FINGINGS	LIGITATIONS	Implications
Whitman (1982)	Randomly assigned to	Nean changes	Small sample for	Despite small mean changes,
	one of six sequences	Supine to lateral	each data group	large individual changes
V: 20 degrees right and	of three positions	PASP: p > 0.05		occurred. Due to
left lateral position,		PADP: p < 0.05	Stabilized with	limitations of the study
and supine position;	Stabilization period:	PAUP: p > 0.05	pillovs in lateral	no change in practice is
PA pressures	15 minutes in each	RAP: p < 0.05	position	recomended
	position			
Sample: N = 50 cardiac		Individual differences	Total collection time	
surgery patients	Pressures repeated X 2	(not provided in report)	60 to 75 minutes	
•	and averaged	PASP: 0-20, mean 4.39	(could affect stability	
		PADP: 0-11, mean 2.68	of the measurements)	
	Total data collection	PAUP: 0-9, mean 2.3		
	time: 60-75 minutes		Did not specify method	
			of data collection	
	Bafarance jawa).		(rranhic vs digital)	
	Sunine. Dhlahotatir ari			
			Did not enough lateral	
	Lateral: not specified		nin unt shaciità istatel	
			reference point	
				Damatad fandividual abaraac
Bryant & Kennedy (1902)	Randomized pusturi Attaine from C-D-1	DACP. 41 Annual Uliver		were small: therefore.
•			Did and family	association DA association
V: Supine, right and	lateral decubitus			tepronucture (v pressue
left lateral decubitus		PAMP: -1 tarr	stabilizaiton period,	measurements may be
position: PA pressures	Reference:	PAMP: 0 torr	method of stabilization,	obtained in the lateral
	Supine: 4th ICS		or method for reading	position, vith the
Sample: N = 25 (CU	/midaxillary	Maximum change in PA and	the waveforms	transducer referenced to
patients	Lateral: 4th ICS	PAVP was 2-3 torr		the 4th ICS/midsternum
	/aidstermua or			Ĩ
	mid-spinal column			27:
				1

.

Investigator Variables/Sanple	Me thods	Findings	Limitations	<u>Implications</u>
Vild (1983)	Sequential position chan Group A: S-L-R-S	ge <u>Range of mean pressures</u> differences	Correct identification of lateral position	PA pressure measurements in the 30-degree lateral
V: Flat, supine, and	Group B: S-R-L-S	PASP: 3.6-3.8 (p (0.01)	reference has not	position is not
30 degree right and left	·	PADP: 3.2-4.4 (p < 0.01)	been determined	recommended
lateral positions; PA	Reference :	PANP: 3.6-4.4 (p < 0.01)		
pressures	Supine: Phlebostatic axi	is PAUP: 4.3-4.9 (p < 0.01)		Further study to identify
	Lateral: 4th ICS and	,		a reference level in the
Sample: N = 30	nidsternun	28/30 patients had		lateral position is
critically ill patients		clinically significant		needed
	Stabilization period:	changes		
	3 minutes :			
		73% decrease in PANP from		
	Analog data using one	supine-1 to sither lateral		
	representative respirator	ry position (mean 4.8 torr)		
	cycle			
		67% increase in PAVP from		
	Used soft vedge to	either lateral position to		
	stabilize in the lateral	supine-2 (mean 4.0 torr)		
	position			
		Supine vs lateral $(p < 0.01)$		
		Group vs position (p > 0.05)		

Investigator Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitations	<u>lmplications</u>
Kennedy, Bryant,	Randomized position	Maximum mean difference	Used pillow to	The sternum at the 4th ICS
& Crawford (1984)	change	PASP: 0.3 (P, > 0.05) PADP: 0.1 (p > 0.05)	maintain position	can be used to obtain reproducible measurements
V: Flat, supine and	Used pillows to maintain	PANP: -0.2 (p) 0.05)	No repeated measures	(compared to flat supine)
90 degree right and left lateral position;	lateral position	PAWP: 0.7 (p > 0.05)	Used only medical	The 90 degree lateral
PA pressures	Reference:	Individual variations	patients	position can be used to
	Supine: 4th ICS	All less than 2 torr		obtain reproducible
Sample: N = 25	nidarillary		Pressures not read at	BeasureBents
critically ill	Lateral: 4th iCS		end-expiration	
patients	midsternum or T4-T6 at midline of spinal			
	Amalog data during one respiratory cycle; average between the peak and the trough			

.

Elapsed time between position change: 3 minutes 273

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	Nethods	Findings	<u>Limitati</u>
(eating, Boylard, Eichler,	Sequential position change	e Mean differences	Did not meas
k Reed (1986)	Supine-right-left-supine-	RightLeft	pressures at
	right-left	PASP: -6.7 -5.1	end-expirati
/: Flat, supine and	1	PADP: +7.4 -5.7	•
approximately 45 degrees	Stabilization period:	PAUP: -6.1 -6.4	Did not rep
right and left lateral	5 minutes		flat, supine
position; PA pressures		Ail sean changes were	at the comp
	Total time: 25 minutes	statistically	of the study
Sample: N = 20		significant $(p < 0.0003)$	
critically ill patients	Positioned at approximate	ly	Position ap
(multisystem failure)	45 degrees with pillows	Individual differences	45 degrees
•	B	PASP: 3-17; mean 10.3	•
	Representative sample over	r PADP: 3-20; mean 9.45	Stabilizati [,]
	one respiratory cycle	PAUP: 5-14; man 9.84	lateral pos
			pillovs
	Reference:	No significant changes	
	Supine: Phlebostatic ani	s vere noted between S-1	
	Lateral: 4th ICS/ midsternum	and S-2	

Digital and analog data

<u>Limitations</u>	<u>lmplications</u>
Did not measure	Lateral sidelying PA pressures
pressures at	were clinically and
end-expiration	statistically different
	from flat, supine pressures
Did not repeat	
flat, supine measurement	Measurement of PA pressures
at the completion	in the 45 degree lateral
of the study	position is not recommended
Position <u>approximately</u>	The correct zero reference
45 degrees	for lateral positioning
	needs to be determined
Stabilization in	
lateral position with	
C201117	

274

_

<u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitations	Implications
Guenther, Kay, Cheng, & Lauer (1907)	Sequential position change in two groups of matients	Mean pressure changes Supine to Prome Paup +6	No data with respect to stabilization morind how data	Without individual data a change in practice cannot he recommended
V: Flat, supine and richt and left lateral	Group A: S-R-L Group B::S-brom	RAP +1 Subine to Lateral	read (graphic vs disital), when	Data that were identified
decubitus positions;			read during the	as statistically
Fiat, supine and prome position;	Kererence: Supine/prone: 4th ICS	1- · · · WW	ventilatory cycle, how stabilized in	nonsignificant exceeded expected fluctuation in
PAUP and RAP	and midarillary line Lateral: 4th ICS/	All pressure differences not statistically	the lateral position	the supine-prone group
Saaple: N = 24;	ni ds ternun	significant (authors note)		
Group A n = 12 criticall ill patients	:		Group data only	
Group b : $n = 12$			Small sample size	
laminectomy patients			Only measured PAUP and RAP	
0sika (1969)	Each data set consisted of PA readines in the	<u>Clinically significant</u> differences	No data provided with rspect to reference	Based on clinical changes, measurement of PA pressures
V: Flat, supine, and	supine and right and	20 degrees: 71%	level, method of	in the "sidelying" position
right and left lateral meition with backrest	left side-lying positions at one of three backrest	30 degrees: 57% 45 degrees: 78%	stabilization, sequence effect,	with backrest elevated cannot be reco m ended
elevation of 20,30,	elevations. PA pressure		method of analyzing	
and 45 degrees; PA	differences vere analyzed		data (graphic vs	
pressures	for clinical significance		digitally, and length of time for data	
Sample: N = 21 critically ill matiant	Clinical significance: Pacp/PANP/PANP: > 5 torr		collection	
(81% on MV)	PAVP: > 4 torr		Did not specify degree of angle associated	275
			WITH SIGNIAINE POSITION	

. •

Investigator Variables/Sample	Methods	Findings	Limitations	Implications
Graom, Frisch, & Elliott (1990)	Control: Whatever postion the patient was in at	n <mark>Mean pressure differences</mark> PADP in supine-Jeft	Nonstandardized position	Due to large number of uncontrolled variables
	the beginning of study	statistically significant	Crossover data did not	no recommendations can be
V: Supine with backrest	flat or 20-degrees	(p < 0.01) in SICU group	correct difference	made based on this study
flat or 20 degrees, and	supine or lateral)	Ail other pressure changes	associated with the	
lateral position with		nonsignificant	transducer position	Determination of reference
backrest flat or at	734 SICU patients supine	All pressure changes in		level in the lateral
20 degrees; two	with backrest elevation	the MICU patients	Positioned with	position needs to be
reference levels;	of 20 degrees	statistically significant	pillovs at	determined
PA pressures	79% MICU patients supine.	(p < 0.001)	appronimately 45	
	flat -		degrees	
Sample: N = 59;		Individual pressure		
n = 30 SICU patients;	Patients positioned at	differences > 4 torr	No interrater reliability	
n = 29 MiCU patients	approximatley 45 degree	SIGU: 75		
	lateral position, at	NICU: 72%	No control of time	
	whatever backrest postion		between pressure	
	they were found in	Lateral pressures were	neasurenents (every	
		greater than supine when	2 hours or at the	
	Reference level:	the transducer was at the	nurses' discretion)	
	Supine: 4th ICS	4th ICS/midsternum, and		
	midarillary line	lower than supine at the	Method for data	
	Lateral :	4th ICS/dependent midaxillary	collection not	
	SICU: 4th ICS	line	specified (analog vs	
	dependent midaxillary		digital)	
	MICU: 4th ICS	Correlation supine to lateral		
	eidsternue	position r/t transducer level	Transducer held at	
		1 S-L: r = 0.88, p = 0.00	various reference	
	Reference levels	#2 S-L: r = 0.77, p < 0.01	levels (not stabilized)	
	switched for MICU	$41 \ \mathbf{S} - \mathbf{R}; \ \mathbf{r} = 0, 87, \ \mathbf{p} = 0, 00$		
	and SIGU	12 S-R: $r = 0.64$, $p < 0.05$	Did not specify when	27
			pressures read during the	6
			ventilatory cycle	

.

<u>Methods</u> <u>Investigator</u> Variables/Sample

.

 $\frac{M(CU}{15} = 0.60, p = 0.001$ 12 S-L: r = 0.66, p < 0.0511 S-R: r = 0.53, p = 0.8812 S-R: r = 0.71, p < 0.05Findings

No special training for the nurses

..

<u>Limitations</u>

<u>lmplications</u>

- .

277

APPENDIX F

Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement Pilot Study Data

Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

Instructions: The questions that follow are related to events in the management of a patient with a myocardial infarction. The oventh are presented in the order that you would likely see in clinical practice. Therefore, please do not use information from later questions to assist in answering the earlier questions. To facilitate accurate assessment of your knowledge and ability to utilize information related to pulmonary artery pressure monitoring in a clinical scenario, <u>do not use any</u> references to assist you with completion of this test. Solect the ONE best answer for each question.

Mark your answer on the mark sense answer sheet using a #2 pencil. DO NOT write your name on the mark sense sheet or the demographic data sheet. Return the answer sheet and the demographic data sheet in the enclosed envelope. Do not fold the mark sense sheet. Please keep the research questionnaire. If you would like an abstract of the research results and a copy of the correct answers please complete the attached form, and return it with the answer sheet and demographic data sheet. This information will be separated from your answer and demographic data sheets prior to scoring.

CLINICAL SCENARIO: Mr Jones is a 62-year old (75 kg, body surface area of 1.9 meters squared), who presents in the Emergency Room 12 hours after the onset of crushing substernal chest pressure. Mr Jones attributed the pressure to Indigestion and treated the discomfort with antacids. On awakening this morning (0500), Mr Jones was diaphoretic, dizzy, and nauseated. His wife insisted that he come to the hospital. Admission vital signs include: arterial blood pressure 150/95 mm Hg (torr); heart rate 120 beats/minute; respitatory rate 30iminute and slightly labored. An electrocardiogram on admission demonstrated an anteroseptal wall myocardial infarction. In the Emergency Room, Mr Jones again experienced substernal chest pressure, refractory to sublingual nitroglycerin. Because Mr Jones had not urinated in 12 hours, and was unable to void, urinary bladder catheterization was performed, with a resultant drainage of 400 ml of urine. Mr Jones was transferred to the ICU/CCU, where the decision was made to place a pulimonary artery catheter to assist with therapeutic decision making.

••

SELECT ONE BEST ANSWER

1. The pulmonary artery (PA) catheter is placed to assist with

therapeutic decision making and provides an indirect measurement

- of preioad; PRELOAD reflects
- A. RESISTANCE TO EJECTION
- B. END-DIASTOLIC VOLUME
- C. END-SYSTOLIC VOLUME
- D. FORCE OF CONTRACTION
- The PA catheter also provides indirect information related to vascular tone, which is reflected by:
 - A. PRELOAD

•

- B. AFTERLOAD
- C. CONTRACTILITY
- D. EJECTION FRACTION

.

Questions 3 through 8 are based on the following data

Mr Jones's PA pressure readings were:

0700: PA - 32/23/27; PA wedge - 18; cardiac index - 2.4 0900: PA: 38/29/33; PA wedge - 23; cardiac index: 2.4 Between 0700 and 0900, Mr Jones developed bibasilar crackles, and S3 and S4 heart sounds. At 0900, blood pressure was 100/60/73 torr;right atrial pressure was 11 torr; systemic vascular resistance was 1088 dynes/sec/cm⁻⁵, urine output 30 ml/hour.

- 3. The clinical findings at 0900 are consistent with
 - A., ORTHOSTATIC INTOLERANCE
 - B. PRERENAL FAILURE
 - C. PULMONARY EDEMA
 - D. IMPAIRED SYSTEMIC PERFUSION

4. Your conclusion in question #3 is based on which of the following assumptions?

- A. THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PERIPHERAL PERFUSION AND ORGAN FUNCTION
- B. THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN CARDIAC INDEX AND SYSTEMIC PERFUSION
- C. THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ALTERED SYSTEMIC VASCULAR RESISTANCE AND THE INABILITY TO TOLERATE POSITION CHANGES
- D. THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PA PRESSURES AND THE OCCURRENCE OF CLINICAL SIGNS OF PULMONARY CONGESTION

280

- The ONE BEST clinical goal for Mr Jones based on the 0900 hemodynamic values is to:
 - A. INCREASE PRELOAD
 - B. INCREASE CONTRACTILITY
 - C. DECREASE AFTERLOAD
 - D. DECREASE PRELOAD
- 6. In order to achieve the therapeutic goal in question #5, the

most likely therapy would be

- A. VOLUME LOADING
- B. INOTROPIC THERAPY
- C. VOLUME REDUCTION
- D. CHRONOTROPIC THERAPY
- 7. At 0930 Mr Jones' hemodynamic values are: PA: 34/25/28; PAWP: 19; CI: 2.4 The changes between 0900 and 0930 may reflect all of the following <u>EXCEPT</u>:
 - A. INCREASED CONTRACTILITY
 - B. DECREASED AFTERLOAD
 - C. INCREASED PRELOAD
 - D. NORMAL FLUCTUATION

- 8. Based on the 0930 parameters, Mr Jones received a diuretic. At 1030 his PA pressures were: PA: 26/16/19; PAW: 12; CI: 2.3. He continues to have S3 and S4 heart sounds. You have a standing order: "Give Furosemide 10 mg IV push q 1 hour, to relieve pulmonary congestion." Based on the data you decide to:
 - A. GIVE THE FUROSEMIDE, BECAUSE MR JONES STILL HAS CLINICAL SIGNS OF PULMONARY CONGESTION
 - B. HOLD THE FUROSEMIDE BECAUSE PA PRESSURE CHANGES PROVIDE A MORE SENSITIVE AND TIMELY INDICATOR OF PULMONARY STATUS
 - C. GIVE THE FUROSEMIDE, BECAUSE THE PA PRESSURES DO NOT ACCURATELY REFLECT THE PATIENTS CLINICAL STATUS
 - D. HOLD THE FUROSEMIDE BECAUSE THE PA PRESSURE CHANGES ARE INDICATIVE OF HYPOVOLEMIA
- 9. You reposition Mr Janes before attaining his next set of hemodynamic readings. In order to ensure accurate readings, you reference the PA catheter system to the phlebostatic axis, which is defined as the:
 - A. INTERSECTION OF AN AXIS TRANSECTING THE FOURTH INTERCOSTAL SPACE AT THE STERNUM AND THE MIDAXILLARY LINE
 - B. POINT 5 CH BELOW THE STERNAL NOTCH
 - C. INTERSECTION OF AN AXIS TRANSECTING THE FOURTH INTERCOSTAL SPACE AT THE STERNUM AND 1/2 THE DISTANCE BETWEEN THE ANTERIOR AND POSTERIOR SURFACE OF THE CHEST
 - D. FOURTH INTERCOSTAL SPACE AT THE LEFT PARASTERNAL BORDER

282

Questions 10 through 12 are related to the following information On his second day post-MI, Mr Jones extended his infarct laterally, and subsequently demonstrated progressive cardiopulmonary instability. Mr Jones was intubated and placed on a ventilator (Settings: Oxygen (FiO2) - 0.60; Intermittent Mandatory Ventilation Rate (IMV) - 10/minute; Tidal volume - 900 ml; Positive End-Expiratory Pressure (PEEP) - 0 cm H₂0). The following set of hemodynamic parameters were taken after initiation of mechanical



Additional hemodynamic data: arterial blood pressure: 88/48/61 torr; heart rate: 130 beats/minute; cardiac index: 1.5 liters/min/M²; systemic vascular resistance: 1410 dynes/sec⁻⁵; right atrial pressure = 12 torr.

 Based on the above pressure tracing, current pulsonary artery pressures are:

A. PAS: 48; PAD: 26; PAM: 34: PAW: 24

ventilation.

- B. PAS: 44; PAD: 25; PAM: 33; PAV: 28
- C. PAS: 41; PAD: 25; PAM: 32; PAW: 22
- D. PAS: 41; PAD: 33; PAM: 35; PAV: 28

11. The hemodynamic parameters in question #10 are consistent

with the diagnosis of:

- A. ACUTE PERICARDIAL TAMPONADE
- B. MITRAL INSUFFICIENCY
- C. PULMONARY EMBOLUS
- D. LEFT VENTRICULAR FAILURE
- 12. Your evaluation of the characteristics of the "a" wave on the pressure waveform include:
 - A. CHANGES INDICATIVE OF DECREASED MYOCARDIAL COMPLIANCE
 - 8. CHANGES INDICATIVE OF MITRAL VALVE INSUFFICIENCY
 - C. CHANGES INDICATIVE OF INCREASED PULMONARY COMPLIANCE
 - D. CHANGES INDICATIVE OF TRICUSPID STENOSIS
- 13. Clinical findings associated with the hemodynamic parameters
 - may include:
 - A. NO PULMONARY CONGESTION; NO IMPAIRMENT IN PERIPHERAL PERFUSION
 - B. PULMONARY CONGESTION; NO IMPAIRMENT IN PERIPHERAL PERFUSION
 - C. NO PULMONARY CONGESTION; IMPAIRMENT IN PERIPHERAL PERFUSION
 - D. PULMONARY CONGESTION; IMPAIRMENT IN PERIPHERAL PERFUSION
- 14. Therapeutic options, based on the information in \$10 include
 - A. VOLUME AUGMENTATION
 - B. VASOCONSTRICTION
 - C. VOLUME REDUCTION
 - D. CHRONOTROPIC THERAPY

- 15. The goal of the therapy in #14 is a (an)
 - A. INCREASE IN AFTERLOAD
 - B. INCREASE IN HEART RATE
 - C. INCREASE IN CONTRACTILITY
 - D. DECREASE IN PRELOAD
- 16. Additional therapeutic options for Mr Jones include the use of
 - all of the following EXCEPT
 - A. MECHANICAL ASSIST DEVICE
 - B. VASODILATOR THERAPY
 - C. INOTROPIC THERAPY
 - D. PRELOAD AUGMENTATION
- 17. In order to aid therapeutic decision making, you decide to construct a ventricular function curve, "which compares left ventricular end-diastolic volume with cardiac work. Indices of left-ventricular end-diastolic volume include all of the following EXCEPT
 - A. LEFT ATRIAL PRESSURE
 - B. LEFT VENTRICULAR END_DIASTOLIC PRESSURE
 - C. PULMONARY ARTERY WEDGE PRESSURE
 - D. CENTRAL VENOUS PRESSURE
- 18. Indices of cardiac work include all of the following EXCEPT:
 - A. STROKE VOLUME
 - B. STROKE WORK
 - C. EJECTION FRACTION
 - D. CARDIAC INDEX



19. The optimal hemodynamic effects of the therapy outlined in

question #14 would be reflected by movement from point X to



20. These data reflect

- A. PULMONARY HYPERTENSION
- B. LEFT VENTRICULAR FLUID OVERLOAD
- C. PERICARDIAL TAMPONADE
- D. RIGHT VENTRICULAR CATHETER PLACEMENT

- 21. Based on your assessment (#20) appropriate nursing actions would include:
 - A. ASSESSMENT OF THE DYNAMIC RESPONSE
 - B. ADMINISTRATION OF PRN DIURETIC
 - C. INFLATION OF PA CATHETER BALLOON
 - D. ASSESSMENT FOR PULSUS PARADOXUS

Following resolution of the problem described in #20-21, you decide to evaluate the dynamic-response characteristics of the PA catheter system. The response to a stepped pressure change is:



- 22. Actions required based on this tracing include
 - A. CHECKING THE SYSTEM FOR AIR BUBBLES AND KINKS
 - B. ADDING ADDITIONAL TUBING, OR A DAMPING DEVICE
 - C. RECALIBRATING AND REZEROING THE PA CATHETER SYSTEM
 - D. CONTINUING TO PERIODICALLY EVALUATE THE SYSTEM

- 23. Despite mechanical ventilation, and the administration of 100% oxygen, Mr Jones continues to have poor tissue oxygenation; therefore, 10 cm H20 of PEEP is progressively added. The addition of PEEP will
 - A. INVALIDATE THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PAW AND LA PRESSURES
 - B. NOT EFFECT THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PAW AND LA PRESSURES
 - C. HAVE AN EFFECT ON THE PAW AND LA PRESSURE RELATIONSHIP, IF THE PATIENT HAS DECREASED LUNG COMPLIANCE
 - D. HAVE AN EFFECT ON THE PAW AND LA PRESSURE RELATIONSHIP, IF THE PA CATHETER IS PLACED BELOW THE LA
- 24. Mr Jones has finally fallen asleep. He is currently positioned on his right side (approximately 30 degrees from supine), with the head of the bed elevated 20 degrees. A set of hemodynamic pressure readings were taken. PA: 40/32/34; PAW: 30. You conclude these parameters are
 - A. REFLECTIVE OF A FURTHER DECREASE IN CARDIAC FUNCTION
 - B. REFLECTIVE OF PULMONARY DETERIORATION
 - C. INACCURATE DUE TO THE PATIENT'S POSITION
 - D. ACCURATE BECAUSE THE TRANSDUCER WAS REFERENCED CORRECTLY

- 25. Select the reason you would use to support your conclusion in #24.
 - A. AN INCREASE IN PAW PRESSURE MAY BE REFLECT A FURTHER DETERIORATING CARDIAC FUNCTION
 - B. THE ELEVATION OF THE PULMONARY ARTERY SYSTOLIC AND DIASTOLIC PRESSURE IS REFLECTIVE OF PULMONARY DYSFUNCTION
 - C. PULMONARY ARTERY PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS ARE NOT CONSISTENTLY REPRODUCIBLE IN THE SIDE-LYING POSITION
 - D. PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS ARE CONSISTENTLY REPRODUCIBLE IN ALL SIDE-LYING POSITIONS, AS LONG AS THE CATHETER IS CORRECTLY REFERENCED STERNUM

During continuous pulmonary artery pressure monitoring you note the following pressure tracing:



26. This pulmonary artery pressure tracing is indicative of:

- A. LEFT VENTRICULAR FAILURE
- B. SPONTANEOUS WEDGING
- C. A DECREASE IN PRELOAD
- D. ACUTE MITRAL INSUFFICIENCY

27. Required nursing actions based on your analysis in #23 include

- A. FLUSHING THE SYSTEM WITH THE FAST-FLUSH DEVICE
- B. HAVING MR JONES TURN ONTO HIS SIDE OR MOVE HIS ARM
- C. WEANING THE VASODILATOR THERAPY
- D. INFLATING THE BALLOON TO EVALUATE THE PAW PRESSURE
- 28. Your current nursing plan of care for Mr Jones, with regard to PA pressure monitoring includes:
 - A. PLACING HIM FLAT AND SUPINE FOR PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS
 - B. REMOVING HIM FROM THE VENTILATOR FOR PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS
 - C. COMPARING FLAT, SUPINE PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS WITH SUPINE, BACKREST UPRIGHT PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS FOR CONSISTENCY
 - D. AVERAGING PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS OVER SEVERAL RESPIRATORY CYCLES

Thank you for your assistance with this project. Please return the answer sheet and demographic data sheet in the envelope provided. If you would like a copy of the correct answers, rationale, and an abstract of the results of this study, please include your name and address on the form at the bottom of this page and include it in the return envelope. To ensure anonymity, this personal information will be separated from the answer sheet and demographic sheet prior to scoring 290

LENGTH OF TIME TO COMPLETE EXAMINATION _____(MINUTES)

QUESTIONS YOU THINK SHOULD BE DELETED FROM THE EXAMINATION (Please include rationale)

Thank you again for your assistance, it is GREATLY appreciated.

:

Table F-1.

Ans	ver	Key	-	Pil	ot	Study
1.	В		2	4.	с	
2.	B		2	5.	с	
з.	с		2	6.	С	
4.	D		2	7.	B	
5.	D		2	8.	с	
6.	с					
7.	с					
8.	B					
9.	С					
10.	С					
11.	D		•			
12.	A					
13.	D					
14.	С					
15.	D					
16.	D					
17.	D					
18.	с					
19.	С					
20.	D					
21.	с					
22.	D					
23.	B					

••

..

,

Table F-2.

Test Scores - Frequencies and Distributions

ltem					Distribution
Number	Veight	Neans	Fre	quencies	<u>(‡ equals 2.5%)</u>
1	A		0	0.0%	
	B. 1.00	14.50	18	90.0%	**********************************
	C	17.00	2	10.0%	1486
	D		0	0.0%	
2	A		-0	0.0%	
	B. 1.00	16.15	13	65.0%	**********
	C	13.00	3	15.0%	*****
	D	12.75	4	20.0%	******
3	A		٥	0.0%	
U I	R		õ	0.0%	
	C 1 00	14 95	10	95.0%	*****
	D	10.00	10	5.04	44
		10.00	•	5.00	••
4.	٨	10.00	1	5.0%	11
	B		0	0.0%	
	C		0	0.0%	
	D. 1.00	14,95	19	95.0%	*****************************
5	1		٥	0.0%	
J.	D	17 75		20.04	
	0	13.00	7	20.0A	*******
	D I 00	15.00	á	AC AK	*************
	<i>D</i> . 1.00	13.70	3	-J.V#	
6.	٨	12.00	1	5.0%	38
	B	16.25	4	20.0%	*******
	C. 1.00	14.54	13	65.0%	*******************
	D	16.00	1	5.0%	88
7	•	14.00	2		
1.	A	16.00	- 3 - 1	E /W	******
	D	16.70	1	J.VA AC AM	**
	C. 1.00	10.70	9	40.00	
	D	12.07	0	30.05	********
8.	٨	17.80	5	25.0%	*******
	B. 1.00	13.75	8	40.0%	*********
	C		0	0.0%	
	D	14.67	6	30.0%	********
٥	A	14 83	2	30 04	*******
3.	A	17.00	о Л	JV.V≱ ∩_/⊯	**********
	C 1 00	15 00	14	70.0#	*********************
	D	12.00	74	(V.U)) () /m	*****************************
	v		v	V. V2	

lten					Distribution
Number	Weight	Means	Freq	uencies	(# equals 2.5%)
				<u></u>	
10.	٨	10.50	2	10.0%	8*8 \$
	B	14.20	5	25/0%	- 1888888888
	C. 1.00	17.20	10	50.0%	*******
	D	16.00	1	5.0%	**
11.	٨	14.00	3	15.0%	*****
	B	11.00	1	5.0%	**
	C		0	0.0%	
	D. 1.00	15.25	16	80.0%	********
			••		
12.	A. 1.00	13.91	11	55.0%	****************
	B	17.60	5	25.0%	********
	C	17.33	3	15.0%	*****
	D		õ	0.0%	•••••
			•		
13.	A	9.00	1	5.0%	**
• • •	R	21.00	t	5.0%	14
	у. С	17 00	2	10.0%	4434
	D 1 00	14 56	16	80.05	
	<i>V</i> . 1. V V	171.30	10		
1.4	4	13.25		20.05	*******
1	R	10.00	1	5.0%	18
	C 100	16.71	7	35.0%	*****
	D	18 71	7	35.04	*****
	υ.	10.71			*****
15	A	10.50	2	10.05	1488
1.3.	P		õ	0.0%	
	р. С	15 56	ă	A5 05	************
	D I 00	15.80	ۍ ۵	45.04	*********
	D. 1.00	13.00	3	43.V#	*****
16			0	0.0%	
10.	A	12 60	e v	30.04	********
	B	15.50	2	10.08	*****
	U	15.30	12	10.V#	****
	<i>v.</i> 1.00	15.12	12	0V. VA	*****************
17	• • • • • •	14 67	2	15.06	*****
17.	A	14.01	3	10.04	*****
	B	14.00	2	20.04	****
	6	15.00		2V.V»	*******
	D. 1.00	15.45	п	33.UN	*********************
				c	**
10.	A	19.00	1	3.03	
	8	14.29	14	/0.0%	****************************
	C. 1.00	19.00	Z	10.0%	1717
	D	18.00	3	15.0%	*****

۰.

item					Distribution
Number	Veight	Heans	Freq	uencies	<u>(‡ equals 2.5%)</u>
19.	A	14.00	1	5.0%	**
	B	11.67	3	15.0%	*****
	C. 1.00	16.00	15	75.0%	
	D		0	0.0%	
20	•	15.00		20.04	******
20.	B	12.50	Å	20.05	*****
	С	18 50	2	10.05	5455
	D I 00	16 44	0	A5 05	****
	D . 1.00	10.44	v	-3.00	
21.	٨		0	0.0%	
	B	13.60	5	25.0%	********
	C. 1.00	16.30	10	50.0%	**************
	D	14.40	5	25.0%	********
			•		
22.	A.	12.00	3	15.0%	
	B		0	0.0%	
	C	16.45	11	55.0%	******************
	D. 1.00	16.40	5	25.0%	********
23	A	19.00	3	15.0%	*****
23.	P (00	17.00	ž	15.04	*****
	6	14 87	Ř	40.05	
	D	14.80	Š	25.04	******
	U.	14.00	5	23.0#	
24.	۸	14.00	3	15.0%	*****
	B	12.50	2	10.05	8#8#
	C. 1.00	16.20	10	50.0%	****************
	D	12. 00	3	15.0%	*****
			-		
25.	A	14.00	3	13.08	
	B ,	12.50	2		
	C. I.00	10.20	10		
	V	12.00	3	12.03	*****
26.	۸	12.00	1	5.0%	
	B. 1.00	16.20	15	75.0%	************************
	C	11.50	2	10.05	8438
	D	11.00	1	5.0%	18
			-		
27.	A	16.33	3	15.0%	*****
	B. 1.00	16.90	10	50.05	*****************
	C	10.50	2	10.0%	
	D	13.75	4	20.0%	******

28		
	-	

A. ---- 15.40 5 25.0%

C. 1.00 15.80 10 50.0%

D. ---- 14.75 4 20.0%

0 0.0%

..

B. ----

.•

-----------	--

Table F-3.

Group Data - Total and Subset Scores

÷

Score Name	Total <u>Score</u>	Average Score	Standard Deviation	Largest <u>Score</u>	Smallest <u>Score</u>
Total Test	28	15.65	3.82	21.00	9.00
Clinical	17	10.35	2.08	14.00	5.00
Technical	7	3.10	1.73	6 00	0.00
Complications	4	2.20	1.44	4.00	0.00
Cognitive Level I	7	4.15	1.46	7.00	1.00
Cognitive Level II	12	7.15	1.90	10.00	3.00
Cognitive Level III	9	4.35	1.31	7.00	2.00

..

Table F-4.

Score Correlations

:

	Total	Clinical	Technical	Complications	Leve I i	Level 11	Level [][
Total	1.00	0.79	0.67	0.71	0. 79	0.92	0.70
Clinical	0.79	1.00	0.21	0.40	0.46	0.79	0.63
Technical	0.67	0.21	1.00	0.27	0 . 6 3	0.56	0.23
Complications	0.71	0.40	0.27	1.00	0.44	0.63	0.68
Level I	0.79	0.46	0.83	0.44	1.00	0.64	0.26
Level II	0.92	0.79	0.56	0.63	0.64	1.00	0.52
Level III	0.70	0.63	0.23	0.68	0.26	0.52	1.00

:

Table F-5.

Test Reliability: Master versus Nonmaster

		First Test				
		Master	Nonmaster	Total		
Conned	Master	2 (0.22)	2 (0.22)	4 (0.44)		
Secona Test	Nonmaster	0 (0.00)	5 (0.55)	5 (0.55)		
	Total	2 (0.22)	7 (0.78)	9 (1.00)		

÷

Po = 0.77

 $P_c = 0.52$

Kappa = 0.52

Kappa_{max} = 0.52

Kappa/Kappa_{max} = 1.00

:

Table F-6.

Item Difficulty/Discrimination

		Ites	Difficulty			
	Critical Care	Undergraduate/	Contrasted	Group Statistical	Total It en	ltem
ltem	Nur ses	<u>Novice Nurses</u>	Difficulty	Index Significance	Difficulty	<u>Discriminati</u>
<u>on</u>						
1	0.90	0.91	-0.01	NS	90/Easy	-0.19/Poor
2	0.90	0.54	0.36	a < 0.05	65/Hedium	0.44/Good
3	1.00	0.91	0.09	NS	95/Easy	0.29/Fair
Ă	1.00	0.91	0.09	KS	95/Easy	0.29/Fair
5	0.60	0.36	0.24	NS	45/Hard	0.14/Fair
6	0.70	0.63	0.07	NS	65/Hedium	-0.16/Poor
7	0.70	0.27	0.43	NS	45/hard	0.40/Good
8	0.50	0.54	-0.04	NS	40/Hard	-0.31/Poor
9	0.80	0.64	0.16	NS	70/Hedium	0.02/Poor
10	0.80	0.36	0.44	p < 0.05	50/Hard	0.58/Good
11	1.00	0.54	0.46	0.05 ج	80/Nedium	0.22/Fair
12	0.30	0.73	-0.43	NS	55/Medium	-0.33/Poor
13	0.80	0.73	0.07	NS	80/Nedium	-0.15/Poor
14	0.50	0.27	0.23	NS	35/Hard	0.28/Fair
15	0.50	0.45	0.05	NS	45/Hard	0.17/Fair
16	0.80	0.36	0.44	NS	60/Hedium	0.23/Fair
17	0.70	0.36	0.34	NS	55/Nedium	0.10/Fair
18	0.20	0.00	0.20	NS	10/Hard	0.31/Good
19	1.00	0.54	0.46	p < 0.05	75/Hedium	0.53/Good
20	0.80	0.18	0.12	p < 0.05	45/Hard	0.31/Good
21	0.80	0.27	0.53	p < 0.05	50/Hard	0.32/Good
22	0.30	0.18	0.12	İNS	25/Hard	0.15/Fair
23	0.20	0.00	0.20	NS	15/Hard	0.17/Fair
24	0.70	0.36	0.34	NS	50/Hard	0.29/Fair
25	0.70	0.36	0.34	NS	50/Hard	0.29/Fair
26	1.00	0.54	0.46	p < 0.05	75/Hedium	0.64/Good
27	0.70	0.36	0:34	NS	50/Hard	0.49/Good
28	0.60	0.36	0.34	NS	50/Hard	0.18/Fair

Table F-7.

Item-Objective Congruence

	Congruence		Congruence	
item	Value	Content Area	Value	Cognitive Level
1	1.00	Clinical	1.00	ievel i
2	1.00	Clinical	1.00	Level 1
3	1.00	Clinical	0.50	Level 11
Ă.	1.00	Clinical	0.42	Level II
5	1.00	Clinical	0.50	Level 11
6.	1.00	Clinical	0.17	
7	1.00	Clinical	0.50	
8.	0.75	Clinical	0.42	Level []]
9.	1.00	Technical	1.00	Level 1
10.	0.25	Technical	0.00	Level II
11.	0.88	Clinical	0.50	Level II
12.	1.00	Clinical	0.00	Level III
13	1.00	Clinical	0.00	Level II
14.	1.00	Clinical	0.92	Level []]
15.	1.00	Clinical	0.50	Level II
16.	1.00	Clinical	0.42	Level II
17.	1.00	Clinical	0.50	Level
18.	1.00	Clinical	0.50	Level
19.	1.00	Clinical	0.50	Level II
20.	0.00	Complication	0.00	Level II
21.	0.00	Complications	0.42	Level II
22.	1.00	Technical	0.50	Level 11
23.	0.00	Technical	0.50	Level 11
24.	0.50	Technical	1.00	Level III
25.	0.50	Technical	0.50	Level II
26.	0.00	Complications	0.50	Level
27.	0.00	Complications	0.92	Level 11
28.	1.0	Technical	0.92	Level 11

Average Congruency Percentage

Cogni	ti	/8	Levels	Conten	t	A	rea
Rater	٨	=	0.82	Rater	A	=	1.0
Rater	B	z	0.68	Rater	B	=	0.71
Rater	С	=	0.61				
Avera	ge	=	0.70	Averag	e	=	0.86

Table F-8.

Blueprint - Pilot Study

٠

	LEVEL I KNOWLEDGE/ COMPREHENSION	LEVEL [] APPLICATION/ ANALYSIS	LEVEL III SYNTHESIS/ EVALUATION	TOTAL
CLINICAL	1, 2, 17, 18	3, 4, 11, 13, 15, 16, 19	5,6,7,8, 12,14	17 (61%)
TECHNICAL	9,10	22,23,25	24,28	7 (25%)
COMPLICATIONS	26	20,27	21	4 (14%)
TOTAL	7 (25%)	12 (43%)	9 (32%)	28 (100%)

:

Table F-9.

Scoring - Pilot Study Subject

	LEVEL I Knowledge/ Comprehension	LEVEL II APPLICATION/ ANALYSIS	LEVEL III SYNTHESIS/ EVALUATION	TOTAL
CLINICAL	1, 2, 17, 18	3, 4, 11, 13, 15, 16, 19	(5,6) 7 ,6) 12,14	14/17 (82%)
TECHNICAL	9,10	22 23 25	24,28	5/7 (71%)
COMPLICATIONS	26	20, 27	21	2/4 (50%)
TOTAL	7/7(100%)	9/12(75%)	5/9(56%)	28 (100%)

..

Note. **O**= INCORRECT

..

Table F-10.

Content Validity - Item Relevance

		Judge 1			
		Not/Somewhat Relevant	Quite/Very Relevant	Total	
Ludes 0	Not/Somewhat Relevant	25 (0.30)	1 (0.01)	26 (0.31)	
Juage 2	Quite/Very Relevant	33 (0.39)	25 (0.30)	58 (0.69)	
	Total	58 (0.69)	26 (0.31)	84 (1.00)	

:

 $P_{o} = 0.60$

 $P_c = 0.42$

:

Kappa = 0.31

 $Kappa_{max} = 0.33$

Kappa/Kappa_{max} ± 0.94

:

APPENDIX G

Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

Instructions: The questions that follow are related to events in the management of a patient with a myocardial infarction. The overth are presented in the order that you would likely see in clinical practice. Therefore, please do not use information from later questions to assist in answering the earlier questions. To facilitate accurate assessment of your knowledge and ability to utilize information related to pulmonary artery pressure monitoring in a clinical scenario, <u>do not use any</u> references to assist you with completion of this test. Select the ONE best answer for each question.

Mark your answer on the mark sense answer sheet using a #2 pencil. DO NOT write your name on the mark sense sheet or the demographic data sheet. Return the answer sheet and the demographic data sheet in the enclosed envelope. Do not fold the mark sense sheet. Please keep the research questionnaire. If you would like an abstract of the research results and a copy of the correct answers please complete the attached form, and return it with the answer sheet and demographic data sheet. This information will be separated from your answer and demographic data sheets prior to scoring.

:

NAME (please print)				
ADDRESS	· _	 		
		 	· · ·	

CLIP

:

- 7 At 0930 Mr Jones' herodynamic values were: PA: 34/25; PA mean: 28; PA wedge: 19; CI: 2.4 L/min/M². The changes between 0900 and 0930 may reliect all of the following <u>EXCEPT</u>.
 - A. INCREASED CONTRACTILITY
 - 8. DECREASED AFTERLOAD
 - C. INCREASED PRELOAD
 - D. NORMAL FLUCTUATION
- 8 Based on the 0930 parameters, Mr Jones received a diuretic. At 1030 his PA pressures were: PA: 26/16; PA mean: 19; PA wedge: 12; CL 2.3 Unit/M². He continued to have S3 and S4 heart sounds. You have a standing order: "Give Eurosemide 10 mg IV push q 1 hour, to relieve pulmonary congestion." Based on the data you decide to:
 - A. GIVE THE FUROSEMIDE, BECAUSE MR JONES STILL HAS CLINICAL SIGNS OF PULMONARY CONGESTION
 - B. HOLD THE FUROSEMIDE BECAUSE PA PRESSURE CHANGES PROVIDE A MORE SENSITIVE AND TIMELY INDICATOR OF PULMONARY STATUS
 - C. GIVE THE FUROSEMIDE, BECAUSE THE PA PRESSURES DO NOT ACCURATELY REFLECT THE PATIENTS CLINICAL STATUS D. HOLD THE FUROSEMIDE BECAUSE THE PA PRESSURE CHANGES ARE INDICATIVE OF SEVERE HYPOVOLEMIA
- 9. You reposition Mr Jones before attaining his next set of hemodynamic readings. In order to ensure accurate readings, you reference the PA catheter system to the philebostatic axis, which is defined as the:
 - A. INTERSECTION OF AN AXIS TRANSSECTING THE FOURTH INTERCOSTAL SPACE AT THE STERNUM AND THE MIDAXILLARY LINE
 - B. POINT S CM BELOW THE STERNAL NOTCH
 - C. INTERSECTION OF AN AXIS TRANSSECTING THE FOURTH INTERCOSTAL SPACE AT THE STERNUM AND 1/2 THE DISTANCE BETWEEN THE ANTERIOR AND POSTERIOR SURFACE OF THE CHEST
 - D. FOURTH INTERCOSTAL SPACE AT THE LEFT PARASTERNAL BORDER

During continuous pulmonary arter pressure monitoring you note the following pressure tracing:



10. This pulmonary artery pressure tracing is indicative of:

- A. PERICARDIAL TAMPONADE
- 8. SPONTANEOUS WEDGING
- C. A DECREASE IN PRELOAD
- D. ACUTE MITRAL INSUFFICIENCY

11 Required nursing actions based on your analysis in #10 include:

- A. VIGOROUSLY FLUSHING THE SYSTEM WITH THE FAST-FLUSH DEVICE
- B HAVING MR JONES TURN ONTO HIS SIDE OR MOVE HIS ARM
- C. WEANING THE VASODILATOR THERAPY
- D. INFLATING THE BALLOON TO EVALUATE THE PA WEDGE PRESSURE
Questions 12 through 20 are related to the following information:

On his second day post-MI, Mr Jones extended his infarct laterally, and subsequently demonstrated progressive cardiopulmonary Instability. Mr Jones was Intubated and placed on a ventilator (Settings: Oxygen (FIO2) - 0.60; Intermittent Mandatory Ventilation Rate (IMV)-10/minute; Tidal volume - 900 mi; Positive End-Expiratory Pressure (PEEP) - 0 cm H₂O). The following set of hemodynamic parameters were taken after initiation of mechanical ventilation.



Additional hemodynamic data: arterial blood pressure: 88/48 torr; mean arterial pressure: 61 torr; heart rate: 130 beats/minute; cardiac index: 1.5 L/min/M²; systemic vascular resistance: 1410 dynes/sec⁺⁵; right strial pressure = 12 torr.

12 Based on the above pressure tracing, the pulmonary artery SYSTOLIC pressure is:

- A. 44 8. 41 C. 32
- D. 28

2

13. Based on the above pressure tracing, the pulmonary artery DIASTOLIC pressure is:

- A. 19
- **B**. 23
- C. 25
- D. 28

14. Based on the above pressure tracing, the pulmonary artery MEAN pressure is:

- A. 35
- 8. 32
- C. 30
- D. 26

15 Based on the above pressure tracing, the pulmonary artery WEDGE pressure la:

.

- A. 2
- B. 25
- C. 22
- D. 19

16. The limitodynamic parameters in the above tracing are consistent with the diagnosts of: A. ACUTE PERICARDIAL TAMPONADE

- B. MITRAL INSUFFICIENCY
- C. PULMONARY EMBOLUS
- D. LEFT VENTRICULAR FAILURE

17 Clinical findings associated with the above hemodynamic parameters may include:

A. NO PULMONARY CONGESTION; NO IMPAIRMENT IN SYSTEMIC PERFUSION

8. PULMONARY CONGESTION; NO IMPAIRMENT IN SYSTEMIC PERFUSION

C NO FULMONARY CONGESTION; IMPAIRMENT IN SYSTEMIC PERFUSION

D. PULMONARY CONGESTION; IMPAIRMENT IN SYSTEMIC PERFUSION

(TURN PAGE OVER)

18 Therapeutic options, based on the information in the clinical scenario and hemodynamic parameters (data from questions #12-15) include:

- A VOLUME AUGMENTATION
- B. VASOCONSTRICTION
- C. VOLUME REDUCTION
- D. CHRONOTROPIC THERAPY

19 The goal of the therapy in #18 is a (an):

- A. INCREASE IN AFTERLOAD
- B. INCREASE IN HEART RATE
- C. INCREASE IN CONTRACTILITY
- D. DECREASE IN PRELOAD

20. Additional therapeutic options for Mr Jones include the use of all of the following EXCEPT:

- A. MECHANICAL ASSIST DEVICE
- B. VASODILATOR THERAPY
- C. INOTROPIC THERAPY
- D. PRELOAD AUGMENTATION

21 In order to aid therapeutic decision making, you decide to construct a ventricular function curve, which compares left ventricular enddiastolic volume with cardiac work. Indices of left-ventricular end-diastolic volume include all of the following EXCEPT:

- A. LEFT ATRIAL PRESSURE
- B. LEFT VENTRICULAR END-DIASTOLIC PRESSURE
- C. PULMONARY ARTERY WEDGE PRESSURE
- D. CENTRAL VENOUS PRESSURE

22 Indices of cardiac work include all of the following EXCEPT:

- A STROKE VOLUME
- B. STROKE WORK
- C. PULMONARY ARTERY WEDGE PRESSURE
- D. CARDIAC INDEX



- A. A
- 8. 8
- с. с
- DD

During continuous PA tracing monitoring you note the following waveform:



- 24 These data reflect:
 - A. PULMONARY HYPERTENSION
 - B. LEFT VENTRICULAR FLUID OVERLOAD
 - C. PERICARDIAL TAMPONADE
 - D. RIGHT VENTRICULAR CATHETER PLACEMENT

25 Based on your assessment (#24) appropriate nursing actions would include:

- A. ASSESSMENT OF THE DYNAMIC RESPONSE
- B. ADMINISTRATION OF PRN DIURETIC
- C. INFLATION OF PA CATHETER BALLOON
- D. ASSESSMENT FOR PULSUS PARADOXUS
- 26 Despito mechanical ventilation, and the administration of 100% oxygen, Mr Jones continues to have poor tissue oxygenation; therefore, 10 cm H2O of PEEP is progressively added. Current PA pressure readings are: PA: 40/32; PA mean: 34; PA wedge: 30. Based on this information, the fittle PA wedge pressure is APPROXIMATELY:
 - A. 34
 - 8. 30
 - C. 26
 - D. 20
- 27 Mr Jones has linally fallen asleep. He is currently positioned on his right side (approximately 30 degrees from flat, supine), with the head of the bed elevated 20 degrees. A set of hemodynamic pressure readings were taken. PA: 42/33; PA mean: 36; PA wedge: 32 You conclude these parameters are
 - A. REFLECTIVE OF A FURTHER DECREASE IN CARDIAC FUNCTION
 - 8. REFLECTIVE OF PULMONARY DETERIORATION
 - C. INACCURATE DUE TO THE PATIENT'S POSITION
 - D. ACCURATE BECAUSE THE TRANSDUCER WAS REFERENCED CORRECTLY TO THE STERNUM

28. Select the reason you would use to support your conclusion in #27.

- A. AN INCREASE IN PA WEDGE PRESSURE MAY BE REFLECT A FURTHER DETERIORATION OF CARDIAC FUNCTION
- 8. THE ELEVATION OF THE PULMONARY ARTERY SYSTOLIC AND DIASTOLIC PRESSURE IS REFLECTIVE OF PULMONARY DYSFUNCTION
- C. PULMONARY ARTERY PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS ARE NOT CONSISTENTLY REPRODUCIBLE IN THE SIDE-LYING POSITION
- D. PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS ARE CONSISTENTLY REPRODUCIBLE IN ALL SIDE-LYING POSITIONS, AS LONG AS THE TRANSDUCER AIR-FLUID INTERFACE IS CORRECTLY REFERENCED TO THE STERNUM

29. Your concept pursing plan of care for Mr Jones, with regard to PA pressure monitoring includes.

- A PLACING HIM FLAT AND SUPINE FOR PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS
- 8 REMOVING HIM FROM THE VENTILATOR FOR PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS
- C. COMPARING FLAT, SUPINE PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS WITH SUPINE, BACKREST UPRIGHT PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS FOR CONSISTENCY
- D. AVERAGING PA PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS OVER SEVERAL RESPIRATORY CYCLES

Thank you for your assistance with this project. Please return the answer sheet and demographic data sheet in the envelope provided. DO NOT return the test. If you would like a copy of the correct answers, rationale, and an abstract of the results of this study, please include your name and address on the form on the cover page. Table G-1.

Answer Key

	Clinic	al S	imulation:	Pulmonary	Artery	Pressure	Measurement
1.	в	24.	D				
2.	B	25.	с				
3.	С	26.	с				
4.	D	27.	с				
5.	D	28.	с				
6.	С	29.	С				
7.	с						
8.	В						
9.	с						
10.	B						
11.	B						
12.	В						
13.	С						
14.	С						
15.	С			÷			
16.	D						
17.	D						
18.	с						
19.	D						
20.	D						
21.	D						
22.	с						
23.	С						

Table G-2.

Final Test Blueprint

••

Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

	LEVEL I Knowledge/ Comprehension	LEVEL II APPLICATION/ ANALYSIS	LEVEL III Synthesis/ Evaluation	TOT	ſAL
CLINICAL	1,2,21,22	3,4,16,17, 19,20,23	5,6,7,8, 18	16	(55%)
TECHNICAL	9,12,13, 14,15	26,28	27,29	9	(31%)
COMPLICATIONS	10	11,25	24	4	(14%)
TOTAL	10(34%)	11(38%)	8 (28%)	29	(100%)

.•

Table G-3.

Score Correlations

:

	<u>Total</u>	<u>Clinical</u>	Technical	Complications	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Total	1.00	0.82	0.71	0.53	0.76	0.79	0.76
Clinical	0.82	1.00	0.28	0.17	0.53	0.65	0.79
Technical	0.71	0.28	1.00	0.27	0. 69	0.48	0.46
Complications	0.59	0.17	0.27	1.00	0.38	0.54	0.29
Level I	0.76	0.53	0.69	0.38	1.00	0.35	0.32
Level II	0. 7 9	0.65	0.48	0.54	0.35	1.00	0.50
Levei III	0.76	0.73	0.46	0.29	0.32	0.50	1.00

.

Table G-4.

Test Scores - Frequencies and Distributions

Item Nusber Diff. Disc. Weight Means Frequencies Distribution (# equals 2.5%) 1 86 0.17 A ---- 16.00 9 5.0% ## B. 1.00 18.40 155 85.6% ********************************* Easy Fair C. ---- 17.60 15 8.3% ### D. ---- 10.00 2 1.15 11 6.1% 2 75 0.17 A. ---- 16.00 ** ************************ B. 1.00 18.64 135 74.6% Medium Fair C. ---- 17.30 23 12.7% ***** D. ---- 17.18 11 6.1% ## 1 0.6% Omits 21.00 3 94 0.20 A. ----0 0.0% B. ---- 8.00 1 0.6% Easy Fair ************************************ C. 1.00 18.23 171 94.5% 9 5.0% D. ---- 15.44 ## 4 2.2% 96 . 0.13 A. ---- 16.67 4 . B. ---- 14.00 3 1.7% . Easy Fair C. ----0 0.0% 173 95.6% D. 1.00 18.13 ********************************** Omits 16.00 1 0.6% 67 0.20 A. ---- 13.00 3 1.7% 5 . B. ---- 17.97 31 17.15 ****** Medium Fair C. ---- 16.69 26 14.4% ****** ********************** D. 1.00 18.88 121 66.95 A. ---- 19.00 2 1.1% 6 71 0.20 B. ---- 17.02 45 24.9% ********* Medium Fair ************************* C. 1.00 18.78 128 70.7% D. ---- 16.50 6 3.3% ŧ. 0.27 A. ---- 17.18 17 9.4% **** 7 66 B. ---- 15.00 15 8.3% ### Medium Fair *********************** C. 1.00 19.09 119 65.7% D. ---- 17.52 29 16.0% ****** Omits 19.00 1 0.6%

lte n Number	<u>Diff.</u>	Disc.	<u>Ve i</u>	<u>ght</u>	Nean	<u>s</u>	Frequ	<u>encies</u>	Distribution (# equals 2.5%)
8	81 Medium	0.14 Fair	A. B. C. D.	1.00	17.3 18.4 13.7 17.6	16 14 75 10	25 147 4 5	13.8% 81.2 2.2% 2.8%	***** ********************************
9	22 Hard	0.05 Poor	A. B. C. D.	1.00	18.7 15.0 19.1 17,5	70 10 15 10	139 1 39 2	76.8% 0.6% 21.5% 1.1%	*******
10	67 Medium	0.23 Fair	A. B. C. D.	1.00 	18.0 18.9 17.4 16.6 12.5	00 94 98 94 94	6 121 21 31 2	3.3% 66.9 11.6% 17.1% 1.1%	* ****************************** ***** ****
11	43 Hard	0.18 Fair	A. B. C. D.	1.00	19.5 19.3 15.3 17.2	57 39 30 27	44 77 10 49	24.3% 42.5% 5.5% 27.1%	\$******** ****************** ** ********
12	57 Medium	0. 36 Good ´	A. B. C. D.	1.00	5.0 17.0 19.0 10.5 15.1	52 50 50 17	1 61 104 2 12	0.6% 33.7% 57.5% 1.1% 6.6%	************** *************
13	61 Medium	0.26 Fair	Oei A. B. C. D.	its 1.00	7.5 12.6 18.4 19.5	50% 83 48 18 32	2 6 25 111 37	1.15 3.35 13.85 61.35 20.45	* ***** ******* ******
14	27 Hard	0. 37 Good	A. B. C.	its 1.00	7.9 17.9 18.9 21.0	50 96 95 06	2 49 63 49	1.15 27.15 34.85 27.15	*********** *********** **************
15	55 Medium	0.13 Fair	у. Ощ: А. В. С. D.	its 1.00	14. 9. 13. 18. 18.	00 57 88 22	17 3 1 54 100 23	0.6% 29.8% 55.2 12.7%	++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
			Ûæ	its	11.	67	3	1.75	•

..

ltem							
Number	<u>Diff.</u>	<u>Disc.</u>	<u>Weight</u>	<u>Heans</u>	Freq	uencies	Distribution (# equals 2.5%)
					-		
16	80	0.18	λ	14.5/		3.95	90
	Easy	Fair	8	18.29	14	7.7%	***
			C	17.00	2	1.15	
			D. 1.00	18.41	156	86.2%	*****************************
			Oeits	7.50	2	1.1%	
17	92	0.20	•		٥	0.04	
• *	Esev	Fair	R	18.00	6	3.34	•
	Lesy		с. с.	15 43	7	3.04	*
				19.30	186	01 74	**
			Deite	7 50	100	31.7M	***********************************
			UNICS	1.30	2	1.13	
18	58	0.38	A	16.07	14	7.7%	***
	Hedium	Good	B	17.37	16	8.8%	****
			C. 1.00	19.67	105	58.0%	**************
			D	16.98	44	24.3%	********
			Oeits	7.50	2	1.1%	
19	61	0.28	۸	15.87	15	8.3%	***
	Hedium	Fair	B	19.50	2	1.15	
			C	17.65	49	27.1%	*******
			D. 1.00	19.25	111	61.3%	******************
	:		Omits	11.25	4	2.2%	ŧ
20	62	0.31	A	17.30	10	5.5%	# #
	Nedium	Good	8	16.73	41	22.7%	*****
			C	17,87	15	8.3%	***
			D. 1.00	19.30	112	61.9%	*******************
			Onits	11.33	3	1.7%	1
21	78	0.29	A	16.48	29	16.0%	*****
61	Madium	Fair	R	12 67	3	1 74	A
		r a 11	9. C	17 67 -	3	1 74	•
				19.00	142	79 58	*
				10.00	142	/0.3% 0.0w	******************************
				13.30	4	2.23	•
22	54	0.25	٨	14.67	3	1.7%	•
	Hedium	Fair	B	17.52	71	39.2%	************
			C. 1.00	19.34	98	54.1%	**************
			D	19.86	7	3.9%	**
			Omits	7.50	2	1.15	
					-		
23	83	0.34	A	16.00	3	1.7%	•
	Hedium	Good	8	16.72	18	9.9%	F F F F
			C. 1.00	18.76	150	62.95	*************************
			D	13.80	5	2.8%	•
			Omits	10. 60	5	2. 8%	•

iten Nunber	Diff. Disc.	Veight	Neans	Freq	uencies	Distribution (# equals 2.5%)
24	83 0.33	A	17.18	11	6.1%	**
	Medium Good	B	17.12	8	4.4%	**
		C	13.67	6	3.3%	•
		D. 1.00	18.73	151	83.4%	************************
		Omits	9.60	5	2.8%	\$
25	68 0.27	٨	17.91	33	18, 25	******
	Medium Fair	R	17.23	13	7.2%	***
		C. 1.00	19.02	123	68.0%	
		D	15.57	7	3.04	44
		Omits	9.60	5	2.8%	8
				•		•
26	34 0.14	٨	16. 69	13	7.25	***
	Hard Fair	B	19.29	51	28.2%	*******
		C. 1.00	19.41	61	33.7%	*********
		D	18.45	51	28.2%	*******
		Omits	9.60	5	2.8%	•
27	65 A 16		17 97	15	8.34	
41	Madium Enio	n	20.00	10	1 1.0	***
	HEATON LATE.	D	10 70	419	1+1#	
		0. I. UU	10.70	110	03.28	
	÷	9.	18.19	42	23.25	******
		Units	9.50	4	2.25	•
28	61 0.18	٨	18.27	11	6.1%	**
	Medium Fair	B	18.50	2	1.15	
		C. 1.00	18.95	110	60.8%	*******************
		D	18.00	53	29.35	*********
		Omits	9.60	5	2.8%	•
20		• • • • •	18 58	53	26 2 0	*******
£3	40 V.10	R	10.20	33	43.JM	***********
	naro Pair	B.	15.20	4	2.2	Ŧ
		C. 1.00	19.24	62	45.35	*****
		D	18.63	35	19.3%	*******
		Omits	11.00	7	3.9%	**
Diff = D:	ifficulty					

Disc = Discrimination

APPENDIX H

Demographic Data Sheet

Demographic Data Shael

Please fill in the blank or circle the letter corresponding with the answer that is most accurate as of this date

.

- 1 Gender A MALE
 - 8 FEMALE
- Age (specify in years)
- State of Residence 3
- Basic Education in Nursing .
 - A DIPLOMA
 - 8 ASSOCIATE DEGREE
 - C BACCALAUREATE OR HIGHER
 - D OTHER
- 5 Highest Nursing Degree Held
 - A DIPLOMA
 - 8 ASSOCIATE DEGREE
 - C BACCALAUREATE
 - D MASTERS
 - E DOCTORATE
 - F OTHER
- 5 Additional Critication (circle ALL
 - that are ecoropriate)
 - A ACLS PROVIDER
 - B ACLSINSTRUCTOR
 - C ACLS AFFILIATE FACULTY
 - 0 CCBN
 - E OTHER _____

7 Years of Nursing Experience

- A LESS THAN 2 YEARS
- 8 2 TO 3 YEARS
- C 4 TO 5 YEARS
- D & TO 10 YEARS
- E INTO IS YEARS
- F 16 TO 20 YEARS
- G 21 . YEARS
- . Years of Critical Care Experience
 - A LESS THAN 2 YEARS
 - 8 2 TO 3 YEARS
 - C 4 TO 5 YEARS
 - D & TO 10 YEARS
 - E 11 TO 15 YEARS
 - F 16 TO 20 YEARS G 21 + YEARS
- 9 Years SINCE Active in Critical Care
 - A LESS THAN 2 YEARS
 - 8 2 TO 3 YEARS
 - C 4 TO 5 YEARS
 - D & TO 10 YEARS
 - E 11 TO 15 YEARS
 - F 18 TO 20 YEARS
 - G 21 . YEARS
 - H NOT APPLICABLE
- 10 Employed in Nursing
 - A FULL TIME
 - 8 PART TIME
 - C NOT EMPLOYED IN NURSING
 - O RETIRED
 - E FULL TIME STUDENT

- 11 Type of facility in which primarily employed (CHECK ONE) A. COMMUNITY HOSPITAL
- 8 UNIVERSITY AFFILIAT 3D MEDICAL CENTER
- C MILITARY
- D FEDERAL HOSPITAL
- E. STATE HOSPITAL
- F COUNTY HOSPITAL
- G ACADEMIC INSTITUTION (FACULTY) H ACADEMIC INSTITUTION (STUDENT)
- I. SELF EMPLOYED
- J. REGISTRY
- K. PRIVATE INDUSTRY

L OTHER_____

- 12. Hospital Size (number of beds)
- A. LESS THAN 50
- 8. 50 TO 99
- C 100 TO 199
- 0 200 TO 299 E. 300 TO 399
- F. 400 +
- G NOT APPLICABLE
- 13. Primary Area of Employment (CHOOSE ONE)
- A. COMBINED ICU/CCU
- 8 INTENSIVE CARE UNIT (ICU)
- C. CORONARY CARE UNIT
- D. MEDICAL ICU
- E. SURGICAL ICU
- F. RESPIRATORY ICU
- G. CARDIOVASCULAR-SURGICAL ICU
- H. NEURO/NEURO-SURGICAL ICU
- 1. TRAUMA ICU
- J. EMERGENCY ROOM
- K. BURN ICU
- L RECOVERY ROOM
- M ROTATE CRITICAL CARE AREAS
- N STUDENT
- O OTHER
- 14. Present Postion
- A. STAFF OR GENERAL DUTY
- B. CHARGE HURSE/TEAM LEADER

G. ACADEMIC INSTRUCTOR

I. HURSE PRACTITIONER

8. ADVANCED BEGINNER C. COMPETENT

J. FULL TIME STUDENT

K. OTHER

A. NOVICE

0. PROFICIENT

E. EXPERT

- C. HEAD NURSE/ASST. HEAD NURSE
- D. HURSING ADMINISTRATOR
- E. SUPERVISOR/ASST. SUPERVISOR F INSERVICE/STAFF DEVELOPMENT

H. CUNICAL NURSE SPECIALIST/NURSE CLINICIAN

15. Describe your level of knowledge and eality to utilize Information related to putmonary artery pressure measurem

APPENDIX I

Cover Letter



DEPARTMENT OF PHYSIOLOGICAL NHRSING

Dear AACN Member,

I am a member of AACN and a graduate student in the Department of Physiological Nursing at the University of Washington. In partial fulfilment of my program requirements, I am surveying critical care nurses knowledge of pulmonary artery pressure measurement and ability to utilize this knowledge in a clinical scenario. It is hoped through this study to identify our knowledge of pulmonary artery pressure measurement and specific educational needs. Because this study can benefit our practice as critical care nurses, I ask you to consider participation. You DO NOT have to have current experience in critical care to complete this study. Your input, regardless of experience level will provide useful information related to the educational needs of all critical care nurses.

Your name was randomly selected by AACN from the AACN membership list and materials were mailed from a mailing house. The demographic survey and sensor mark answer sheets were number coded prior to forwarding to the mailing house so the investigator has no record of the member to whom the surveys were sent.

Participation is voluntary; you are free to refuse to participate without penalty. Consent to participate will be implied by the return of the completed ansiver and demographic sheet. In order to ensure anonymity, please <u>do not</u> write your name or address on the answer sheet or demographic data sheets. Survey data will be identified by number only, therefore, there is no risk of professional consequence to you as a result of the questionnaire scores. The answer sheet and demographic data sheets will be secured indefinitely. Only members of the research team will have access to the data. There is no direct benefit to you for completion of this questionnaire, however, the development of a reliable and valid tool, and its use to evaluate critical care nurses knowledge of pulmonary artery pressure measurement will facilitate the development or specific instructionel programe. The results of this study may be used for thesis development, professional publication and professional meetings. If you wish to receive an abstract and answer sheet please complete the data information sheet on the last page of the test. This personal information will be separated from the test prior to scoring.

Enclosed you will find a questionnare regarding pulmonary artery pressure measurement, a marked sense answer sheet, and a demographic data sheet. The demographic data sheet and questionnaire will take approximately 30 minutes to complete. Please return the mark sense answer sheet and demographic data sheet in the enclosed, postage paid envelope within two weeks. I would request that you not use any references or consult with anyone to complete the questionnaire, as this will alter the validity of the results.

I may be contacted through the Department of Physiological Nursing, University of Washington (Phone: 208-865-2266), and I would be happy to answer any questions you may have. I thank you again for your participation, and commend you for you commitment to critical care research.

Sincerely.

ELIZABETH J. BRIDGES, RN. BSN. CCRN Graduate Student, Department of Physiological Nursing University of Washington

> Elizabeth J. Bridges is enrolled in the Department of Physiological Nursing, at the University of Washington. Your assistance with this project is greatly

epprecisied. Susan F. Woods SUSAN L. WOODS, RN, PhD

SUSAN L. WOODS, HN, PHD Faculty Advisor, Associate Professor Department Of Physiological Nursing University of Weshington

APPENDIX J

Follow-Up Postcard

Dear AACN Member:

You should have received a questionnaire related to pulmonary artery pressure monitoring in the mail approximately one week ago. If you have already returned your questionnaire answer sheet and demographic data sheet, I thank you for your promptness. If you have not yet had a chance to complete the questionnaire, please do so and return the answer sheet and demographic data sheet in the envelope enclosed in the survey packet. Again, thank you for your interest in critical care nursing research.

Sincerely,

1

Chy. En Budy

Elizabeth Bridges, RN, BSN, CCRN Department of Physiological Nursing, SM-28 University of Washington, Seattle, WA 96195 (206) 685-2266

APPENDIX K

Letter of Support

American Association of Critical Care Nurses

AACN

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF CRITICAL-CARE NURSES

May 6, 1991

En Vis Veile Chain Persone Eine En Vis En Vis En Vis En Vis En Vis CCEH En Vis CCEH En Vis CCEN En Vis CCEN Visit CCEN Visit CCEN Visit CCEN Visit CCEN Numeric En Visit CCEN Com Persone En Visit CCEN
Kanashi Wana-AnCar Ini Sin COIN Elizabeth J. Bridges, RN, BSN, CCRN 5844 NE 75th, #A313 Seattle, WA 98115

Dear Elizabetii:

Your request for use of the AACN mailing list for research is approved. The label request has been forwarded to the Computer Department for processing.

Labels will be mailed to your mailing house within four weeks. The mailing house is instructed not to release the list or labeled mail directly to you under any circumstances.

Best wishes with your research. If you have any questions about the mailing labels, call the Department of Research at (714) 362-2000.

Sincerely, him Jare

Karen R. Sechrist, PhD, RN Director of Research

Same Sectors

101 Columbia, Alizo Viaja, CA 92656 714-142-2000 800-809-AACN FAX 714-163-2020 TLX 296917 AACN UR

APPENDIX L

Correct Answers and Rationale for

Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

Correct Answers and Rationale for

Ciinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement

Item 1. (B). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 1.

Preload refers to end-diastolic syocardial fiber length, which in the intact ventricle is related to the end-diastolic volume. Based on the Frank-Starling law of the heart, an increase in fiber length, within limits, is associated with an increase in force of syocardial contraction. This relationship can be manipulated clinically to increase cardiac output.

Item 2. (B). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 1 Afterioad is the wall tension that is developed during ventricular systole, and is related to the force opposing ventricular ejection. Clinically, systemic vascular resistance (SVR) is used as an indicator of left ventricular afterioad. Systemic vascular resistance is calculated from data provided by the pulsonary artery (PA) catheter system.

Where: MA^p = mean arterial pressure MA^p = <u>(systolic blood pressure + 2 (diastolic blood pressure)</u> 3

RAP = right atrial pressure

Norsal SVR = 900 to 1300 dynes/sec/cm⁵

Item 3. (C). Content: clinical. Cognitive level 2.

There is a clinical relationship between the PA wedge pressure and the presence or absence of pulmonary congestion, and between cardiac index and the presence or absence of systemic hypoperfusion. In the presence of an acute syscardial infarction a PA wedge pressure greater than 18 torr (1 torr = 1 nm Hg) is associated with the onset of pulmonary congestion, and a cardiac index of less than 2.2 liter/min/m² with systemic hypoperfusion.

The clinical findings for the patient in this case are pulsonary edema without systemic hypoperfusion.

Item 4. (D). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3. As noted in Table 1 individuals can be classified into clinical subsets on the basis of their PA wedge pressure and cardiac index.

Table 1.

.

<u>Hemodynamic Subsets</u>. From "Medical Therapy of Acute Myocardial infarction by Application of Hemodynamic Subsets" by J.S. Forrester, G. Diamond, G. Chatterjee, H.J.C. Swan, 1976, <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u>, <u>295</u>(24), p. 1361. Copyright 1976 by the New England Journal of Medicine. Adapted by permission. PAVP = pulmonary artery wedge pressure; Cl = cardiac index.

SUBBL	Paurp 2 18 corr	Ci + 22	PULMONARY		MORTALITY
					i
:			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	1- 341
т	725		VES	NG	9-#*i,
я	*0	755			1.0%
					3-40

Item 5. (D). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3.

Treateent of patient's with a syocardial infarction is based on the relationship between pulmonary artery wedge pressure and pulmonary congestion, and between cardiac index and systemic perfusion (Forrester et al. 1976). These relationships can be viewed graphically by the creation of a ventricular function curve. (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Ventricular function curve and hemodynamic subsets.

As noted in Figure 1, a reduction in preload (Point C to Point B) will result in reduction in PA wedge pressure without a marked decreased in cardiac index. However, excessive preload reduction may result in a decrease in cardiac index (Point G). An increase in afterioad will nove the curve down and to the right (Point B to Point A), and a decrease in afterioad will move the curve up and to the right (Point A to Point B). An increase in contractility, independent of changes in preload or afterioad will move the curve up (Point E to Point F), while a decrease in contractility moves the curve down (Point F to Point E). Creation of a ventricular function curve for Hr Jones will allow us to follow his progress graphically (Figure 2). In this case, the cardiac index of 2.4 L/min/m² precludes the need for therapy to increase contractility, and the systemic vascular resistance of 1086 dynes/sec/cm⁻⁵ is normal; therefore afterload reduction is not varranted. If the systemic vascular resistance were elevated, consideration of vasodilator therapy would be appropriate.



Figure 2. Ventricular function curve to track Mr Jones's benodymanic status.

Item 6. (C) Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3.

There are several methods for preload reduction. Diuretic therapy is generally used to meet this clinical goal. If the patient has systemic hypertension, a peripheral vasodilator (nitroglycerin, nitroprusside) may be effective in reducing the pulsonary artery wedge pressure without reducing cardiac index. In the case of systemic hypertension the vasodilator would reduce both preload and afterload.

item 7. (C). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3.

There was a reduction in PA pressure from 30/29 torr to 34/25 torr, PA mean pressure from 33 to 28, and PA vedge pressure from 23 to 19. There was no change in cardiac index (Figure 2, 0900 to 0930). An increase in contractility would improve the ejection of blood from the ventricle, with a subsequent reduction in preload (Figure 1, Point E to Point F). A decrease in afterload would also result in improved force of contraction (less resistance to ejection), and the subsequent reduction in end-diastolic volue (Figure 1, Point A to Point B). Clinically significant changes in PA pressure are described as 4 torr for PA diastolic and PA wedge pressure, and 5 torr for PA systolic and mean PA pressures. Any pressure change less than these values any simply reflect a normal fluctuation in pressure. An increase in preload would result in an increase in PA wedge pressure (Figure 1, Point B to Point C), and eracerbation of the pulsonary congestion.

Item 8. (8). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3.

Changes in PA wedge pressure occur 1 to 24 hours before changes in the clinical signs of left ventricular failure. Therefore, the PA catheter data provides a more timely indicator of the change in pulmonary status, and prevents overtreatment. While a PA wedge pressure of 12 torr may indicate inadequate enddiastolic volume in a patient with a myocardial infarction, it is not indicative of "severe" hypovolemia.

Item 9. (C). Content: technical. Cognitive Level 1.

The phlebostatic axis is the intersection of a frontal plane passing through <u>one-half the anterior</u> <u>posterior diameter</u> and a plane that transects the body at the fourth intercostal space at the sternal margin. Use of the mid-axillary line as opposed to one-half the anterior-posterior diameter may result in a pressure difference of up to 6 torr. Item 10. (B). Content: complication. Cognitive Level: 1.

This waveform (Figure 3) is consistent with a PA wedge pressure tracing. During continuous PA pressure monitoring the presence of a PA wedge waveform is indicative of distal migration of the catheter, and wedging in a small pulmonary vessel. Pericardial tamponade is characterized by an increase and equalization of all pressures, a right atrial pressure tracing with a deep "x" descent, and a brief "y" descent. In addition, the right atrial pressure decreases during inspiration. Acute mitral insufficiency is characterized by a giant "V" wave on the PA and PA wedge pressure tracing. The PA end-dimetolic pressure may be less than the PA wedge pressure due to the presence of the huge "V" wave. However, the presence of a large "V" wave can also be caused by an acute ventricular septal defect.



Figure 3. Spontaneous wedge.

Item 11. (B). Content: complications. Cognitive Level: 2.

:

The first nursing action is to attempt to dislodge the catheter passively. While <u>gentle</u> flushing of the catheter system may be considered, administration of high pressure or inflation of the balloon in a small pulsonary vessel may result in the catastrophic rupture of the vessel. Although this PA wedge pressure is consistent with left ventricular failure requiring preload reduction, in this situation the presence of a spontaneous wedge is a potentially serious complication, and requires immediate treatment.

item 12. (B) Content: technical. Cognitive Level: 1.

The changes in pleural pressure that occur during the respiratory cycle are transmitted to cardiovascular structures in the thorax, and are reflected by changes in PA pressure measurements during inspiration and expiration. During spontaneous ventilation, PA pressures <u>decrease</u> during inspiration, and <u>increase</u> during expiration. During mechanical ventilation PA pressures <u>increase</u> during inspiration, due to positive-pressure ventilation, and <u>decrease</u> during expiration. At end-expiration pleural pressure equals atmospheric pressure, and no air flow occurs. Therefore, measurements of PA pressures at end-expiration are not affected by pleural pressure changes, and provide the most accurate indication of PA pressures (Figure 4). The normal PA systolic is 15 to 30 torr.



Figure 4. Pulsonary artery and PA wedge pressure measurement at end-expiration in a mechanically ventilated patient.

item 13 (C). Content: technical. Cognitive Level: 1.

The PA diastolic pressure is measured immediately before systole (upstroke of the waveform), and normally ranges from 3 to 12 torr. As noted in item 12, PA diastolic is read at end-expiration (Figure 4).

Item 14 (C). Content: technical. Cognitive Level: 1.

Mean PA pressure normally ranges from 9 to 16 torr, and is measured by bisecting the end-expiratory pressure waveform so there are equal areas above and below the bisection. The point of the bisection is not necessarily consistent with the dicrotic notch (Figure 4).

Item 15. (C). Content: technical. Cognitive Level: 1.

The PA wedge pressure tracing consists of two positive deflections. The "a" wave reflects left atrial systole, and follows the P-R interval on the ECG. The "v" wave reflects left ventricular systole, and the peak of the "v" wave occurs during the T-P interval on the ECG. Note in this tracing that the "a" wave is peaked due to a decrease in left ventricular compliance. The decrease in compliance causes pressure in the left atria to rise, as the atrium ejects blood into the stiff ventricle. The PA wedge pressure is a mean pressure, and is measurements are made on the portion of the waveform that represents end-expiration. A normal PA wedge is 4 to 12 torr (Figure 4).

item 16. (D). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 2.

The hemodynamic parameters in items 12 through 16 are consistent with the diagnosis of <u>left ventricular</u> <u>failure</u>. Left ventricular failure is characterized by a a normal or increased right atrial pressure, and increased PA and PA wedge pressure. If there is no pulmonary pathology the PA end-diastolic - PA wedge pressure gradient will be less than 6 torr.

<u>Acute pericardial tamponade</u> is characterized by equalization of pressures. The right atrial pressure tracing will have a deep "x" descent, and a brief "y" descent. The mean right atrial pressure decreases during inspiration (negative Kussmaul's sign), which differentiates pericardial tamponade from other pathologies that cause equalization of heart pressures (right ventricular infarction and pericardial constriction).

<u>Mitral insufficiency</u> is characterized by a giant "V" wave inscribed on the PA and PA wedge pressure tracing. The PA end-diastolic pressure may be less than the PA wedge pressure due to the huge "V" wave. However, the presence of a large "V" wave is neither sensitive nor specific to mitral regurgitation, and can also be caused by an acute ventricular septal defect.

<u>Pulsonary embolus</u> is characterized by an increase in right atrial and PA pressures. The PA wedge pressure may be normal or decreased secondary to a decrease in left ventricular preload. The right atrial waveform has a deep "v" wave with a steep "y" descent due to tricuspid regurgitation. The PA end-diastolic - PA wedge pressure gradient will be greater than 6 torr, indicating pulsonary pathology.

Item 17. (D) Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3.

A cardiac index of less than 2.2 L/min/m² is associated with systemic hypoperfusion, and a PA wedge pressure of greater than 18 torr is associated with pulmonary congestion. These hemodynamic parameters are consistent with Forrester's (1976) subset IV, and are clinically indicative of cardiogenic shock (Tablem 1).

Item 18. (C). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3.

One therapeutic option for patients with cardiogenic shock is the reduction of preload (decrease in PA vedge pressure). Vasodilator or diuretic therapy is recommended to achieve this goal (Figure 5, Point X to Point A). Care must be taken to avoid excessive preload reduction that may result in hypotension and a further decrease in cardiac index (Point B).

in this case, volume augmentation would exacerbate the patient's condition (Point C). Vasoconstriction, with the subsequent increase in afterload would result in further ayocardial dysfunction secondary to an increase in ayocardial oxygen consumption (Point D). Chronotropic therapy would not be warranted in this situation, where the heart rate was already accelerated.



Figure 5. Ventricular function curve graphically demonstrating the effects of various therapies on cardiac index and PA wedge pressure in a patient in cardiogenic shock. (See text).

Item 19. (D). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 3.

The goal of therapy is a reduction in preload. The reduction in the PA wedge pressure should relieve pulmonary congestion. While an increase in contractility is also a therapeutic option for treatment of cardiogenic shock, there was no option in item 18 related to contractility.

Item 20. (D). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 2.

The other therapeutic goal for cardiogenic shock is the increase in cardiac index. Afterload reduction, by use of a vasodilator (nitroprusside) or mechanical assist device (inta-aortic balloon pump), with a subsequent increase in cardiac index and a reduction in PA wedge pressure (Figure S, Point X to Point E). Because vasodilator therapy has the potential for exacerbating hypotension, an inotropic agent (dopamine) is often added to maintain systemic blood pressure.

Item 21. (D). Content: clinical. Cognitive Level: 1.

As noted in Figure 5, a ventricular function curve provides a graphic representation of Starling's law of the heart, i.e., an increase in fiber length (end-diastolic volume), within limits, will increase force of contraction and cardiac output. Indices of left ventricular end-diastolic volume include: pulmonary artery wedge pressure (PAWP), PA diastolic pressure, and left ventricular end-diastolic pressure. Central venous pressure is poorly correlated with left-sided heart function, particularly in patients with impaired myocardial function.

Item 22. (C). Content area: clinical. Cognitive Level: 1.

Cardiac work or ventricular performance are most often measured by stroke volume, stroke volume index, stroke work, stroke work index, cardiac output, or cardiac index. Use of stroke volume controls for the independent effect of heart rate on cardiac output. As noted in item 21, PA wedge pressure is an indicator of end-diastolic volume.

Item 23. (C). Content area: clinical. Cognitive Level: 2.

The ideal therapeutic outcome of the treatment for cardiogenic shock is a decrease in preload, and an increase in cardiac index (Figure 6, Point I to Point C). Point A reflects a further increase in preload (voluee augmentation), and exacerbation of the pulmonary congestion. Point B reflects an increase in contractility and cardiac index, without a decrease in preload. Point D reflects the effect of vasoconstriction (increased afterload), with a further increase in preload and a decrease in cardiac index.



Figure 6. Effect of therapy for cardiogenic shock.

- Item 24. (D). Content: complications. Cognitive Level: 2.
 - The waveform tracing is consistent with withdrawal of the PA catheter tip into the right ventricle. Characteristics of a right ventricular tracing include similarity between right ventricular diastolic pressure and right atrial mean pressure, and similarity between right ventricular systolic pressure and PA systolic pressure. The PA tracing can be differentiated from the right ventricular tracing by a diastolic pressure that is greater than the mean right atrial pressure. In addition, the presence of ectopy from the right ventricle is consistent with endocardial irritation from the catheter tip.



Figure 7. Right ventricular pressure tracing.

- Item 25.² (C). Content: complications. Cognitive Level: 3. Inflation of the PA catheter balloon will decrease the ispact of the catheter tip on the endocardium. Withdrawal of the catheter into the right atrium is also an option for catheter-induced ectopy.
- item 26 (C). Content: technical. Cognitive Level: 2.

Left ventricular distention is caused by the difference between intravascular pressure (PA vedge pressure) and extravascular (intravascular) pressure. Generally, intrapleural pressure is considered to be atmospheric; however, in the presence of positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP), intrapleural pressure is increased. To correct for the effect of PEEP, one-half of the applied PEEP increment (in torr) is subtracted from the PA vedge pressure. In item 25:

- (1) Convert the applied PEEP increment from on H₂O to torr
- 10 cm H_D/(1.36 cm H_D/torr) = 7.35 torr. (2) Subtract one-half the PEEP increment from the measured PA wedge pressure. 30 torr - 7.35 torr/2 = 26 torr.

Use of this formula allows for an approximation of the "true" intravascular pressure.

- Item 27. (C). Content: technical. Cognitive Level: 3. Current research indicates that the <u>only</u> lateral position that has been shown to provide reliable PA and PA wedge pressures relative to the flat, supine position is 90-degrees lateral with 0-degree backrest elevation. The reference for the left lateral decubitus position is the fourth intercostal space, left parasternal border, and the fourth intercostal space at the mid-sternum for the right lateral decubitus position.
- item 28. (C). Content: technical. Cogntive Level: 2. See item 27.

Item 29. Measurement of all pressures in the flat, supine position may be poorly tolerated by patients with cardiovascular or pulmonary compromise. There are numerous research studies that indicate that PA and PA wedge pressures can be attained in the supine position with backrest elevation up to 60 degrees. However, individual responses to position changes occur; therefore, pressure measurements in the supine, backrestelevated position should be compared with flat, supine measurements to determine consistency.

Averaging PA pressure measurements over several respiratory cycles results in error due to ventilatory effects (see item 12). However, it is recommended to average several end-expiratory pressures when measuring hemodynamic parameters.

There is no significant difference between pressures measured end-expiration on mechanical ventilation without positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) versus off the ventilator. Removal of the patient from the ventilator for hemodynamic pressure measurement does not provide an accurate description of the true cardiopulmenary pressures that the pateitn is subjected to as a result of positive pressure ventilation. In addition, in patients with left ventricular dysfunction, removal of the patient from the ventilator may cause rebound hypervolemia and further left ventricular dysfunction.

:

٩

Scoring of the Test

Each test item has been categorized into two area:

1) Content:

- A) Clinical: refers to the clinical management of the patient, including diagnosis, therapeutic actions, and goal setting.
- B) Technical: refers to issues that affect the reliability and validity of PA pressure measurement,

e.g., positioning, ventilatory effect, referencing the system, reading the analog waveforms.

C) Complications: refers to the recognition and management of complications associated with PA

pressure measurement, e.g., right ventricular catheter placement, spontaneous wedge.

- Cognitive levels are consistent with Bloom's (1956) taxonomy. The cognitive levels are grouped in a manner consistent with the CCEN examination.
 - A) Level 1 knowledge and comprehension

Knowledge: the knowing of facts and specific bits of information

Comprehension: the ability to interpret, translate, and extrapolate specific bits of information.

B) Level 2 - application and analysis

Application: the ability to use an abstraction in a situation where its use is not specified.

Analysis: the ability to breakdown material into its constituent parts, and detection of the relationships of the parts and the way they are organized.

C) Level 3 - synthesis and evaluation

Synthesis: the process of working with elements, and combining them in such a way as to constitute a pattern not clearly there before.

Evaluation: the ability to make judgements about the value of ideas, solutions, and ideas.

To score the test, use the attached test blueprint. Subset scores are the total correct divided by the number of items in the subset. Use of this scoring method will allow for the specific identification of learning needs.

Blueprint

Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement . LEVEL III LEVEL I LEVEL H KNOWLEDGE/ STNTHESIS/ APPLICATION/ EVALUATION TOTAL COMPREHENSION ANALYSIS 5, 6, 7, 8, CLINICAL 1,2,21,22 3, 4, 16, 17, 19,20,23 18 16 9,12,13, 26, 28 27,29 9 TECHNICAL 14,15 11,25 24 4 COMPLICATIONS 10 29 TOTAL 10 11 8

:

Key: Numbers refer to the corresponding test item.

:

APPENDIX M

Human Subjects Documentation

Form ES EX-1 (9/87)

* PLEASE TYPE * UNIVERSITY OF WASHINGTON

Part B, Appendix I.

DATE 1 Apr 71

Grant and Contract Services, Human Subjects Division

CERTIFICATION OF EXEMPTION

University procedures provide for departmental review of research involving human subjects if that research is exempt from Federal regulations. The exempt categories are described on the back of this form. Exempt research may be approved by the Department Chair. Director, or Dean provided it is in accord with the general principles stated in the UV Handbook, Vol. IV, Part II, Ch. 2, Sect. 1. (see back of form). This form, properly endorsed, certifies that the research described here qualifies for exemption.

?? <u>1</u> %C1	AN LOTSTICATER Elizabeth J Bridges, RN. BSN ACCENC HERZGraduate Student
TACULT	Y SPENSER (IF PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATER IS A STUDENT) SUSAN L Woods, RN, PhD. Associate Profess
057ART	Physiological Nursing MAIL STOP SM-28 Interest 685-2266
77.0.720	: HEL Information Related to Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measurement
stati	NG DATE 15 Mar 1991 ANTICIPATED TEMINATICS CATE 23 Aug 1991
GRANT	11115 (17 DITTERT FICH FORET TITL)
77.1%CT	2NL INVESTIGATOR ON GRANT (IT DIFFERENT FROM 21 LISTER ABOVE)
703053	G AGENCY AND APPLICATION OUT DATE (IF APPLICABLE)
Ι.	Under which category does this research qualify for exemption? See the back for a description of exempt categories. Check one. $1 \times 2^{-3} = 4 = 5 = 6$
II.	A3STRACT: State briefly (limit 500 words), a) the purpose(s) of the research, b) what subjects will do (if applicable), and c) the nature of the data to be obtained. The purpose of this study is to evaluate critical care nurses' knowledge and ability to utilize information related to pulmonary arter pressure measurement, and the extent that relevant demographic data (ac gender, experience in nursing, experience in critical care, hospital si area of employment, basic and advanced education, and additional certification) correlate with the mastery of this information. Procedure: One thousand subjects will be chose n randomly by the Amer: Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN), from the membership of AAC: and will be asked to completed, via mail, a 25-item test (Clinical Simulation: Pulmonary Artery Pressure Meadsurement) and demographic dat sheet. A reminder card will be mailed one weak after the initial mail:

- IV. PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATOR: I certify that the information provided above is correct and that, to the best of my ability to judge, this research qualifies for exemption and will be conducted in accord with the general principles stated in the UW handbook, Vol. IV, Part II, Ch. 2, Sect. 1.

TRENCIPAL LEVESTIGATOR'S SEGNATORE_ Elyiseth of Bridge

V. CHAIR, DIRECTOR, OR DEAN: I certify that this research is exampt from Federal regulations and that it is in accord with the general principles stated in the M handbook, Vol. IV, Part IL ch. 2, Sect. 1. signature ______ are _____ are _____

Send completed form/to: Grant and Contract Services, Human Subjects Division, AD-22.